
MINORITY MEMORANDUM ON 

FACTS AND LAW 

HEARINGS 
BEFORE THE 

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

NINETY-THIRD CONGRESS 

SECOND SESSION 

PUBSUANT TO 

H. Res. 803 
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY TO INVESTIGATE 
WHETHER SUFFICIENT GROUNDS EXIST FOR THE 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES TO EXERCISE ITS 

37496 

CONSTITUTIONAL POWER TO IMPEACH 

RICHARD M. NIXON 

PRESIDENT OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

JULY 22, 1974 

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE 

WASHINGTON : 1974. 

For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office 
Washington, D.C. 204W - Price $1.50 

Stock Number 5270-2470 



COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY 

PETER W. RODINO, JR., New Jersey, 01MJirman 

HAROLD D. DONOHUE, Massachusetts 
JACK BROOKS, Texas 
ROBERT W. KASTENMEIIDR, Wisconsin 
DON EDWARDS, California 
WILLIAM L. HUNGATE, Missouri 
JOHN CONYERS, JR., Michigan 
JOSHUA EILBERG, Pennsylvania 
JEROME R. WALDIE, California 
WALTER FLOWERS, Alabama 
JAMES R. MANN, South Carolina 
PAULS. SARBANES, Maryland 
JOHN F . SEIBERLING, Ohio 
GEORGE E. DANIELSON, California 
ROBERT F. DRINAN, Massachusetts 
CHARLES B. RANGEL, New York 
BARBARA JORDAN, Texas 
RAY THORNTON, Arkansas 
ELIZABETH HOLTZMAN, New York 
WAYNE OWENS, utah 
EDWARD MEZVINSKY, Iowa 

EDWARD HUTCHINSON, Michigan 
ROBERT McCLORY, Illinois 
HENRY P. SMITH III, New York 
CHARLES W. SANDMAN, JR., New lersey 
TOM RAILSBACK, Illinois 
CHARLES E. WIGGINS, California 
DAVID W. DENNIS, Indiana 
HAMILTON FISH, JR., New York 
WILEY MAYNE, Iowa 
LAWRENCE J. HOGAN, Maryland 
M. CALDWELL BUTLER, Virginia 
WILLIAM S. COHEN, Maine 
TRENT LOTT, Mississippi 
HAROLD V. FROEHLICH, Wisconsin 
CARLOS J. MOORHEAD, California 
JOSEPH J. MARAZITI, New Jersey 
DELBERT L. LATTA, Ohio 

JOHN DOAR, S1iecial Counsel 
SAMUEL GARRISON III, Special Counsel to the Minority 

ALBERT E. JENNER, Jr., Senior AssoCliate to Special Counsel 
JOSEPH A. WOODS, Jr., Senior Associate Special Counsel 

RICHARD CATES, Senior Associate Special Counsel 
BERNARD w. NUSSBAUM, Senior Associate Special Counsel 

ROBERT D. SACK, Senior Associate Special Counsel 
ROBERT A. SHELTON, Associate Special Counsel 

FRED H. ALTSHULER, Counsel 
THOMAS BELL, Counsel 
w. PAUL BISHOP, Counsel 
ROBERT L. BROWN, Counsel 
MICHAEL M. CONWAY, Counsel 
RUFUS CORMIER, Special Assistant 
E. LEE DALE, Counsel 
JOHN B. DAVIDSON, Counsel 
EVAN A. DAVIS, Counsel 
CONSTANTINl!I J. GEKAS, Counsel 
RICHARD H. GILL, Counsel 
DAGMAR HAMILTON, Counsel 
DAVID HANES, Special Assistant ' 
JoaN E. KENNAHAN, Counsel 
TERRY R. KIRKPATRICK, Counsel 
JOHN R. LABOVITZ, Counsel 
LAWRENCE LUCCHINO, Counsel 
R. L. SMITH MCKEITHEN, Counsel 
ALAN MARER, Counsel 

ROBERT P. MURPHY, Counsel 
JAMES B. F. OLIPHANT, Counsel 
RICHARD H. PORTER, Counsel 
GEORGE RAYBORN, Counsel 
JAMES REUM, Counsel 
HILLARY D. RODHAM, Counsel 
STEPHEN A. SHARP, Counsel 
EILEIIIN SILVERSTEIN, Oounsel 
JARED STAMELL, Counsel 
RoscoE B. STAREK III, Counsel 
GARY w. SUTTON, Counsel 
EDWARDS. SZUKELEWICZ, Counsel 
ROBERT J. TRAINOR, Counsel 
J. STEPHEN WALKER, Counsel 
BEN A. w ALLIS, Jr., Counsel 
WILLIAM WELD, Counsal 
WILLIAM A. WHITIII, Counsel 
JOHN s. WHITMAN, Counsel 

(II) 



CONTENTS 

HEARING DAYS 
Page 

Monday, July 22, 1974______________________________________________ 1 

MINORITY MEMORANDUM ON FACTS AND LAW 

Introduction____________________ _________________________________ _ 41 
Watergate Case ________________________________ --- ~-_________ _____ 4 7 

Criminal Law AnalyRis_____ _ _ __ _ _ ___ _ _ _ ________ ___ _ _____ _ _ __ _ _ _ 47 
Abuse of Presidential powers ______ -~ _______________________________ . 53 

Introduction__________________________________________________ 53 
Wiretaps______________________________________________________ 55 

1. Introduction and Surv ey of Historical Practice with respect 
to N ationa1Security Wiretapping _______________________ - 55 

2. Facts_____________ _____________________________________ 62 
3. Applicable Law__________________________________________ 72 
4. Constitutional Law: The Fourth Amendment_______________ 79 
5. Theories of Impeachment : Pro and Con_____________________ 100 

Huston Plan__________________________________________________ 117 
Internal Revenue Service_______________________________________ 121 
Kleindienst Confirmation Hearings _____________________ .. _________ 126 
Government Expenditures at San Clemente and Key Biscayne ____ ___ 137 

Response to committee subpenas___ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 143 
Subpena Power of the House of Repr esentatives in an Impe achm ent 

Inquiry__________________ __________________________________ 147 
Tax deduction for gift of papers__________________________ ____________ 155 

Theories of the Evidence______________________________ __________ 159 
Discussion_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 160 

Citations . h _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ 163 

(III) 





EXECUTIVE SESSION 
IMPEACHMENT INQUIRY 

MONDAY, JULY 22, 1974 

HouSE OF REPRESE.NTATIVEs, 
CoMMITl'EE ON THE JunroIARY, 

Washington, D.O. 
The committee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 :50 a.m., in room 2141, 

Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Peter W. Rodino, Jr. ( chair
man) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Rodino (presiding), Donohue, Brooks, 
Kastenmeier, Edwards, Hungate, Conyers, Eilberg, Waldie, Flowers, 
Mann, Sarbanes, Seiberling, Danielson, Drinan, Rangel, Jordan, 
Thornton, Holtzman, Owens, Mezvinsky, Hutchinson, McClory, 
Smith, Sandman, Railsback, Wiggins, Dennis, Fish, Mayne, Hogan, 
Butler, Cohen, Lott, Froehlich, Moorhead, Maraziti, and Latta. 

Impeachment inquiry staff present: John Doar, special counsel; 
Samuel Garrison III, minority counsel; Albert E. Jenner, Jr., senior 
associate special counsel; and Bernard Nussbaum, counsel; Richard 
Cates, counsel; Evan Davis, counsel; and Ben Wallis, counsel. 

Committee staff present: Jerome M. Ziefman, general counsel; Gar
ner J. Cline, associate general counsel; Alan A. Parker, counsel; 
Daniel L. Cohen, counsel; William P. Dixon, counsel; Arden R Schell, 
counsel; Franklin G. Polk, associJate counsel; Thomas E. Mooney, 
assooiate counsel; Michael W. Blommer, associate counsel. 

Also present: James D. St. Clair, special counsel to the President; 
John A. McCahill, assistant special counsel; and Malcolm J. Howard, 
assistant special counsel. 

The CHAIBMAN. Good morning. 
As had been previously noted we were scheduled to hear Mr. Garri

son and I understand that Mr. Garrison is ready to present his briefing, 
and as we did in the case of Mr. Doar, the Chair hopes that we would 
permit Mr. Garrison to go on and to complete his statement before 
any questions are directed. 

Mr. Garrison. 
Mr. GARRISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and ladies and gentlemen 

of the committee. Good morning. 
First, I would like to thank the chairman and the committee for 

giving me this opportunity to present views relating to the question o-f 
the impeachment of the President. I distributed to you a little cartoon 
that appeared in the newspaper this morning, and I did it for two rea
sons. One, frankly I think it is funny, but secondly, to the extent that 
one would take a serious connotation to the concluding frame of that 
cartoon, I would like to utilize that device t-0 express a contrary view. 

As a member of the staff, having sat through just about every session 
(1) 
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of the committee during the course of this inquiry, I would like to as
sociate myself with those who have described these proceedings as 
eminently responsible, fair and indicative of an effort to establish the 
truth. To the extent that views have been expressed elsewhere to the 
contrary, I disassociate myself from those views. 

Now, with respect to the presentation of written materials that I had 
told you last week we hoped to have available today: in fact, for a 
variety of basically mechanical and administrative problems, which 
I am sure you can appreciate, given the short time we have had to work 
on this, we have simply been unable to prepare more than a small por
tion of those materials for distribution today. During the rest of the 
week, sections relating to the discussions of the facts and the law in 
such other areas of the inquiry as time and manpower permit will be 
distributed to the Members in the belief that so long as the committee 
is still in the process of deliberating on this matter, it is appropriate 
to provide views on the facts and the law. 

In addition to stating my immense gratitude to the minority staff 
for their almost super-human efforts these several days, I want to ex
press my appl'eciation to Mr. Doar's staff for the full cooperation 
which they have shown in assisting the minority lawyers in prepara
tion of this memorandum. I would like also to say that this is indica
tive of the spirit of good will and principle ,;hich Mr. Doar has 
exhi'b'ited throughout this inquiry. 

The subject of my presentation this morning I think , could best 
be described · as the role of politics, with a capital P, in the impeach
ment process. And ·by that I mean, ladies and gentlemen, of course 
not the role of partisan politics. but the role of politics in the sense of 
government policy-determinations of what is in the public interest. 

I would like to discuss the role of politics in the context of several 
topics. One, -the nature of this institution; two, the House of Repre
sentatives; three, the nature of the impeachment process; four, the 
nature of this inquiry and finally the nature of the facts. 

As a previous member of the permanent staff of this committee , I 
have ~had and do have nothing but the ultimate regard and respect 
for the 'House of Representatives as an institution. rwas delighted to 
have the opp_ortunity to come to this committee's staff in December of 
last year to work-0n this project. 

But, it is important to note that this is a political bodv in the finest 
sense of the word. The House of Representatives is designed to func
tion as a representative of people. It is essentially bipartisan, and not 
nonpartisan , in composition , and I think that any congressional enter
prise should reflect the character of the institution. 

It has a bearing on the question of the factfinding process here to 
discuss briefly the nature of the role of the staff in the conduct of this 
inquiry. And if you will bear with me, I would like to do that for a 
moment. I think it would 'be a:bsurd to appear here this mornini:r. in 
whatever capacity I am appearing, without making any note of the 
evolution of the staff structure in recent days and weeks. A nonpartisan 
Rtaff, which is the concept upon which this state was founded in Decem
ber and ,T annary, is not unprecedented in the history of Congress. but 
it is certainly a tvpical. Only where there is an area of inquirv which 
requires a great deal of expertise, which is true in the case of the ; joint 
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committee, a modification of the normal congressional system of staff
ing is deemed appropriate. 

But, I would like to make the point again, only because I think it 
has relevance to the question .·of the factfinding process, and frankly 
I am delighted to be able to make the point openly, looking the Mem
bers in the eyes, not covertly : in retrospect, I am sorry that the staff 
was established from the outset as a nonpartisan staff. I think the 
Members on both sides of the aisle would have been better served if 
there had boon a concept prevailing in the nature of bipartisanship 
rather than nonpartisanship. 

The reason I say that is because, I think, unlike those who have not 
had the experience of working either with or in a bipartisan staff, I 
felt, when I worked on this committee staff the first time around, that 
the degree of mutual trust and cooperation between the minority and 
majority members of this committee staff was one of the most impres
sive things that I had experienced in my brief political career. I think 
that we may have, in an effort to assure the appearance of fairness
and I know this was precisely the motiv,ation, an effort to let the coun
try know that we were all trying to be fair about this matter-simply 
ignored the benefits to the factfinding process that a recognition of 
partisan interests that differ would have provided: 

The. C:aAIRMAN. May I interrupt you? And I think it is important 
that I do interrupt you, Mr. Garrison. _/;,I}~ " 

I think that I would be less than fair and candid with this cmnmit
tee if I were not to state that this surprises me that you harbor this 
kind of an opinion, because if you will recall when Mr. Hutchinson 
first sent you to see me, and met with me before you were officially 
hired, I asked whether or not in your view you would take ,any posi
tion other than a nonadvocate, nonpartisan position and I told you 
then and there that if I thought that you would take an advocate 
position, I could not, in good conscience, hire you. That was the under
standing that I had had with Mr. Hutchinson and you then and there 
agreed with me that would be the position and the only position that 
you felt fair to take. 

Now, I state that because I believe that it is import,ant that that be 
on the record. 

Mr. GARRISON. I agree entirely, Mr. Chairman, that was exactly 
what you and I discussed and that is why I used the phrase in my 
presentation that in retrospect I think it was probably a mistake to 
have established a staff structure which was based upon an erroneous 
premise that people don't tend to divide philosophically along very, 
very general lines. And I am thinking of it functionally, also, in terms 
of the service provided to the members of the committee. 

But the chairman is absolutely correct that the original staff struc
ture was one which I had had a part in creating. 

I would point out that the question of partisan representation on the 
staff, though, does not have to be a µiatter of fighting and scheming 
and all of the negative things whic~ the public might associate with 
partisanship. And I would like to point out, for example, that in the 
selection of minority staff members for this inquiry, in fact 3 of 
the 11 minority lawyers that I hired have been or are registered 
Democrats, which is a somewhat higher ratio, if you want to look at 
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it in those terms, than the 2 or 3 registered Republicans out of 27 ma
jority lawyers. 

Now, my only point is that I have never viewed it as the role of 
Minority staff simply to grind a partisan ax or to be an advocate 
in its own right. The only advocacy in which any members of the 
staff are really entitled to engage is that on behalf of their Members, 
on behalf of their clients, but it is that very advocacy of our clients' 
viewpoints which I think in the context of this inquiry was unfor
tunately suppressed, and I think it was done so because of the system 
and not because of anyone's intention to do so. 

Mr. McCLORY. Mr. Chairman, may I make a comment, perhaps 
relevant to the comment you made and the statement that Mr. Gar
rison is making now? Because I was a strong supporter of the bi
partisan staff, the integrated or bipartisan nature of the staff, and 
I think that it was, I think it was eminently successful, and I have 
felt that the staff presentation throughout the entire investigative 
portion of the inquiry was completely fair and impartial and objective. 

The reason I think that we are at this-we are experiencing this 
sort of shifting staff, or change in status perhaps of staff service, is 
that at the end of the objective inquiry we come to a point where 
we have to be decisionmakers and we do have to, we do have to be 
represented as a Republican and Democratic members of this com
mittee regardless of our views, not that they are diametrically opposed 
or that they are uniform on one side or the other, which they are not. 

And so, I would just like to-well, since the tangent that the gen
tleman is talking about and so I just think that it is appropriate 
at this time that this partisan or this minority position be emphasized 
and be represented. 

Mr. FLOWERS. Mr. Chairman, are we going to get to the facts 
sometime this morning? 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Garrison, please proceed. 
Mr. GARRISON. Thank you. The train of thought I was developing, 

ladies and gentlemen of the committee, is that, in fact, there were 
implications for the factfinding process in terms of the way that the 
staff was organized, and that those were sometimes good, sometimes 
bad in terms of what Mr. McClory referred to as the bipartisan or 
nonpartisan staff products. Sometimes a presentation of facts was 
diluted from what it would have been, the force of them, if the minor
ity were not involved, but the unfairness to both sides was that they 
were diluted enough to make them not quite pleasing to the majority, 
but they could never be stated in a manner which was really worthy 
of the endorsement of the minority. 

Now, at this point, therefore, we have arrived at a statement of mat
ters which were not brought to the attention of the committee in the 
presentation by Mr. Doar last week, and this is to serve the function, 
as I view it, of one counsel as part of a team of counsels being sure 
that in the time allowed we have not only one side of the facts to 
view, but all of the revelant considerations. \ 

And I want to turn now to the role of politics in the impeachment 
process. The framers considered and rejected placing impeachments 
and the trial of impeachments in the judicial system. Proposals for 
having the matter adjudicated by the Supreme Court or in a Special 
Court of the Nation established only fer the purpose of trying im-
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peachments was fully discussed, and a conscious decision was made 
that this grave maitter of removing an officer of an independent, 
coordinate branch of the Government would be reserved to the most 
representative body of the three branches of Government, the Con
gress. We have therefore, a political body reviewing evidence relating 
to whether or not political crimes, and I use that word crimes without 
regard to whether there are statutory offenses involved or not, but 
reviewing whether political crimes have been committed by a political 
officer of another branch of Government. 

These political considerations relating to the public welfare and 
policy of the Government are in the impeachment process legal con
siderations, because it is a political process, political considerations 
are a part of the law of impeachment. · 

This concept is expressed at pages 9 and 10 of the introduction 
which was distributed to you this morning, and the only point that 
is being made here is that , in our view, impeachable offenses are those 
for which, under the Constitution, impeachment and removal by the 
Senate are legally permissible. It is also our view that there is no 
impeachable offense for which the sanction of removal is mandatory. 

The House in the :first instance and the Senate thereafter exercise 
political judgment which I construe to mean simply balancing the 
public interest in the premises. The question facing the committee, 
and thereafter the House, is not simply whether the President did 
whatever may be alleged. The question is, did the President do it, 
and if so, what are the implications of that for the Nation in the 
light of all competing public interests. 

In exercising its discretion whether to impeach, the House, and 
thereafter the Senate, if impeachment occurs, exercises a discretion 
which, in my judgment, is reviewable only by the people, not by the 
courts. It is not only permissible, but it is essential to the character 
of the process, that those political judgments be made. 

My own view of the role of the House is that of all of those institu
tions or roles in other areas of the law to which the House might 
be analogized, that the role of prudent prosecutor is the most apt. 
The prudent prosecutor begins his inquiry without bias towards the 
suspect. He proceeds to gather the evidence from every source, to 
reach a judgment as to whether the individual should be prosecuted. 

I tend to feel that the House of Representatives is really to be con
sid~red in the role of prudent prosecutor. The House doesn't simply 
decide that the President should be impeached, if that is its judgment, 
and then leave it to someone else to go about accomplishing the re
moval. The House decides whether it will seek to accomplish the 
removal by going to the Bar of the Senate, bringing the charge from 
the House and proceeding to prosecute the case. 

It seems to me that when your staff reviews the facts and the law 
pertinent to this inquiry, what we are really doing is serving as your 
in-house counsel, assisting you to advise, in turn, thei rest of the pros
ecuting body whether or not, simply, there is a case. And I would 
suggest that you consider whether there is a case that you can win, in 
the sense that the evidence is sufficient to warrant a reasonable belief 
on your part that the outcome of the process will be that which the 
House seeks when it goes to the Bar of the Senate; namely, removal
a successful prosecution, in other words. 
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Now, I realize that there can be different views on this. We have 
prepared a memorandum on the standard of proof, which will be 
distributed this week as a part of the minority memorandum, and 
some of the policy considerations which we feel bear upon selecting the 
appropriate standard of proof are discussed in that memorandum: the 
analogy to the grand jury and the analogy to the role of the prosecutor. 

But, the bottom line, as it is said, of that memorandum, I think, 
basically is this: that when a member of the committee or a Member 
of the House votes to impeach, he should do so having made a judg
ment that the evidence convinces him that the President should be 
removed from office. Now, some might say, well, isn't that self-evident. 
Not necessarily. Some feel that you should only determine whether 
the President might be removed from office on the basis of the facts. 

It is our view that the proper test is whether, in voting for impeach
ment, the member feels the President should be removed from office, 
that the prosecution should succeed. 

The standard of proof does not apply to th~ law. Standards of 
proof never apply to the law. One must be convmced as a matter of 
law that the offense, if proved, is constitutionally a valid charge. One 
then, we feel, must be convinced in the exercise of his political judg
ment that the 'best interests of the Nation warrant removal rather than 
retention of the officer. 

Then comes into play the standard of proof: the sufficiency of the 
evidence relating solely to the facts-what really happened, what did 
the officer do--and it is our view that in reaching a decision as to the 
sufficiency of the evidence that the members of this committee and the 
House are again in the role of the prudent prosecutor, who looks over 
the case, and does not engage in a prosecution which will fail, being 
concerned not simply about embarrassment in a prosecution that fails, 
but in the way in which an unsuccessful prosecution affects the public 
interest. 

It would be unfair to the President, it would be embarrassing to the 
House and, for both reasons equally, it would be tragic for the Nation 
if the committee were to recommend to the House an impeachment 
in which, when evidence were laid out in a trial-type situation, a fully 
contested situation, the evidence fell short. 

It always seemed to me, frankly, during the inquiry that it was in 
the interest of the committee equally as much, if not more, than of 
the President to utilize devices such as cross-examination and every 
other rigorous test of the evidence, so that in reaching that judgment as 
to the sufficiency of the evidence, one would have the maximum degree 
of confidence as to how the evidence would stand up when subjected to 
an adversary proceeding. 

There are certain problems in this evidence which I think, as one 
of your counsel, I would have to point out to you, just as if I were 
on your staff, and you were the U.S. Attorney, or the Attorney Gen
eral, and you were trying to determine whether or not to initiate a 
prosecution. You would want someone there to be-I will not use the 
phrase commonly used to describe playing the role of testing the 
evidence-but someone who will, in fact, point out the soft spots. 

One special factor I would like to take note of here: is that reliance 
has been placed heretofore on utilization of so-called adverse inferences 
against the President in framing the case against the President. I think 
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that that bears much more analysis that I have heard from counsel's 
table so far in the inquiry. We have set out on pages 3 and 4 of the 
introduction some of the considerations which we think you should 
have in mind in assessing what the actual utility of the so-called 
adverse inferences from nonproduction of subpenaed material by the 
President might be if you were in a trial, and were seeking to rely on 
them in part in proving a case. 

I would call your attention particularly to the statement on page 3 
of that introduction, in paragraph D, in which is given the rule of 
law. A jury should not be allowed to draw any inference from circum
stantial evidence if that evidence permits two inferences, one as 
probable as the other. 

I would also like to point out in this discussion on pages 5 and 6 
that the question of whether an adverse inference actually arises as 
a result of the President's failure to supply subpenaed materials is a 
complicated one. It is not enough to ju st say, well, we asked for this, we 
didn 't get it, and an adverse inference arises. 

Under ordinary rules of law, the question of whether any such 
inference arises is a function of several factors. First, there is the ques
tion of whether a valid privilege of some type pertains to the evidence 
sought. There , of course, is the question of executive privilege in this 
case. The members all, I am sure by now, have formulated their own 
personal views on the force of the committee's arguments on the ques
tion of executive privilege vis-a-vis the President. 

I would suggest to you that there is at least theoretically another 
possible privilege that could become applicable in the Senate trial; 
namely, the privilege against self-incrimination, and I could see that 
an argument could well be made by the President's counsel that under 
all of the circumstances, it was not even necessary for the President to 
claim the privilege, since he was clearly under investigation for offenses 
which, by definition, in the impeachment process, are crimes, political 
crimes. 

I think you should view the question of impeachment as a process in 
a very comprehensive way. I view this as a separate track in our legal 
system in which prosecutions for crimes, within the meaning of the 
phrase "high crimes and misdemeanors," are instituted and culminated. 
And I think that if you read the various provisions of the Constitution 
relating to criminal offenses, you can see that there is at least some 
room for argument that the fifth amendment privilege could apply to 
the production by the President of Presidential documents in an im
peachment proceeding, because 'by definition what is ;being investigated 
is an impeachable crime. 

Mr. HUNGATE. Pardon me. Do you mean without claiming it, Mr. 
Garrison i 

Mr. GARRISON. I would suggest that increasingly, Congressman 
Hungate , today attorneys are arguing in courts that the legal require
ment of claiming the privilege is itself a prejudice to the defendant; 
that where reasonably in the circumstances it can be seen that the privi
lege applies, the person who possesses the privilege ought not to be 
forced to claim it. 

I think the,re was a thread on that :running through the argument 
by Mr. Mitchell's counsel in this prooeeding and I am not at all sayiing, 
Congressman Hungate, that I support that theory. I am only suggest-
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ing that in looking ,at the propriety of bhe President's refusal to pro
duce subpenaed documents, I am pointing out an additional argument 
which possibly could be made. Today's novel theory, of course, is some-
times tomorrow's case law. · 

Mr. MoCLORY. Could I ask a question, Mr. Chairman, for clarifica
tion? That is ori the subject of executive privilege, which I think we 
must all recognize, at the same time, don't you feel that this body, as a 
unit of the House of Representatives, is the forum which must judge 
whether or not executive privilege is applicable? · 

Mr. GARRISON. Yes. Yes, I do. 
Mr. McCLORY. Thank you. 
Mr. GARRISON. But, to complete the answer, in so judging, this body 

itself must interpret the Constitution. 
Mr. McCLORY. -Right. . · 
Mr. GARRISON. And that interpretation may require a self-imposed 

restriction on this body's ability to compel the production of evidence. 
Mr. McCLORY. But we can adjudicate that ourselves as the forum 

for making the determination without going to the courts I mean. 
Mr. Garrison, I would agree, Congressman. 
Ms. HoLTZMAN. Mr. Chairman, point of clarification. 
Mr. Garrison, I am not sure I understand your position. Are you 

stating that the committee ought to view the President's claim of ex
ecutive privilege as though it were an assertion of the fifth amendrllent; 
so that we cannot draw an adverse inference from his failure to supply 
to the subpenas? Is that the position you are advocatingi 

Mr. GARRISON. Ms. Holtzman, I am not advocating that position; 
I am presenting for your consideration the possibility that in the con
text of an impeachment inquiry, the privilege against self-incrimina
tion conceivably might apply to the production of mate.rials which are 
relevant to the inquiry, just as in an ordinary criminal prosecution it 
applies to the production of materials relevant to the criminal 
prosecution. 

Ms. HoLTZMAN. I know. But I assume we are not talking about some 
hypothetical matter that have no relevance to ,vhat we are supposed to 
decide, and so I gather and I--

Mr. GARRISON. That is right. 
Ms. HOLTZMAN. I gather what you are suggesting is that the fifth 

amendment claim has some relevance because we are supposed to judge 
the President's · noncompliance with our subpenas as though it were a 
claim of the fifth amendment. Is that correct? 

Mr. GARRISON. I !:!,ID suggesting that this is only a possibility, and I 
would suggest further, of course, in that in any invocation of the fifth 
am~ndment, privilege, relevance is necessary for the privile@.'e to be 
vahd, rather than the reverse. Only a relevant document would be one 
to which the privilege would apply. 

Mr.WALDIE. Mr. Chairman i 
The CHAIRMAN. Why don't we permit Mr. Garrison to go ahead. He 

hasn't much time, and I think that in all deference to the fact that he 
has that little time , that we permit him to make the presentation. 

Mr. GARRISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DANIELSON. Is that ruling going to apply to everyone, Mr. 

Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, it will. 



9 

Mr. GARRISON. Well, I would like to proceed though away from the 
fifth amendment, which I did not intend to emphasize this much, to a 
further discussion of the inference question, because I think we would 
have to agree that that has been one of the more significant aspects of 
the evidence in this case, the President's failure to produce a number 
of subpenaed materials. 

The real question, it seems to me, and this is discussed on page 7 
of the introduction, in section (b) or paragraph (b) on that page, sup
posing that there is no valid claim of privilege, and supposing that 
there 1s no other legal bar to an inference arising according to the dis
cussion in the introduction, the real question is what is the inference, 
what is the probative force of the inference? 

And I am not sure that it is really helpful to the committee to have 
that subject brushed over as lightly as I think it has been heretofore: 
"Well, we have subpenaed 18 tapes in the milk case. We didn't get any 
of them. An adverse inference will arise." 

Well, an inference can only have content according to context. It 
can only mean something in relation to what was expected to be pro
duced. Certainly, in the ordinary trial situation, you do not have a 
general vague inference if you subpena a letter from the opposite party 
and you tell the court what the letter relates to, and then the letter is 
not produced. You don't have just a vague inference against the party. 
You have a fairly specific inference. The subject matter, as identified 
by the party requiring production, would have been sufficient as to be 
adverse on the opposite party's case. 

Then, I would suggest, and obviously we don't have time to go on a 
case-by-case basis because of all of the number of matters subpenaed 
by this committee, but I would suggest that in many, if not most, 
instances, even though I have been consistent throughout this inquiry 
in supporting the justifications that the staff produced for the mate
rials to be subpenaed, that the nonproduction of most of the conversa
tions could give rise to an inference, if any, having no more probative 
value than that there was something in the conversation that the Presi
dent thought might be somehow damaging to him in some aspect of 
this inquiry. 

And I would suggest that is so because, even though the facts which 
constituted our justification for issuing the subpena may have per
tained to a particular subject that we thought perhaps was the subject 
of discussion in the conservation, the reason for the nonproduction 
may well have been that there was something else in the conversation, 
whether it was the expletives deleted, at the stage before the trans
cripts were released or what. I only suggest to you that we have talked 
about adverse inferences heretofore as if, if this case were to go to the 
Senate and managers of the House were to begin presenting evidence, 
they would be able periodically in the presentation of that evidence 
to reach into a quiver and pull out an arrow of adverse inference for 
evidence, and I am suggesting, ladies and gentlemen of the committee, 
that you might reach in the quiver and pull out a bunch of toothpicks 
a~d it doesn't matter how many toothpicks you pull out, they won't 
kill a bear. 

Now, turning to the facts of the Watergate situation, ;it is our view 
that the essence of the case is whether or not the President, at any time 
from the 17th of June of 1972 to the present day, did knowingly and 
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with intent, join a criminal conspiracy to obstruct justice in the of
ficial investigation of the Watergate burglary of the Democratic Na
tional Committee headquarters on June 17, 1972. 

It is also our view that the answer to that question, yes or no, is not 
itself dispositive of the case for the reason I advanced earlier, that in 
a political process, with a capital "P," in addition to the finding of fact, 
there is also the rendering of judgment as to whether the facts require 
removal of the officer. · 

I recognize that there are theories of law which have respectable 
support, that it is not essential in deciding the question of removal to 
first decide that a crime was committed. I would suggest, however, that 
in the Watergate fact situation, where the President has been named 
as an unindicted coconspirator by the grand jury for'the U.S. District 
Court in the District of Columbia, and where this committee has great 
volumes of information on the subject, it would be very difficult to 
imagine a justification for removal of the President from office arising 
out of the Watergate. fact situation if there is no showing of criminal 
liability on the facts. The reason I say that is because the standard, 
the legal test, for involvement in a criminal conspiracy is really one 
of the-I hesitate to say lower standards-but one of the less difficult 
matters of fact to prove in the criminal law. ,ve will present to you a 
memorandum on the law of conspiracy, and essentially that memoran
dum will say that you should go through the evidence from June 17, 
1972, forward to the present day, and you should at each step of the 
way scrutinize the facts and circumstances that are urged by Mr. Doar 
to constitute a case of Presidential direction, knowledge, and involve
ment in the conspiracy. Scrutinize it very closely to see whetlier , first, 
knowledge, which is an essential element of the crime of com,piracy, 
knowledge by the President as to the existence of the conspiracy and 
the purpose of it is shown. · 

Second, an intent to participate in it, participate in the sense to 
further its objectives. · 

And third, whether the President engaged in some affirmative action 
to implement that intent. There is no crime in the American jurispru
dence which is made out simply by intent. 

I would suggest that conduct sufficient to render the President or any 
other person criminally liable as a conspirator can consist of words, 
not ,actions such as moving around and so forth, words or conduct, 
and, therefore, it is matil'ial at every -step of the way to examine the 
President's words to see whether or not they constitute conduct mani
festing an intent to participate in a conspiracy whose existence and 
eurpose he knew about. And I would suggest to you in all candor that 
the presentation Mr. Doar made to you last week, suggesting that 
there is direct evidence that the President of the United States was 
involved in directing a criminal conspiracy to obstruct justice from 
the beginning, is very unconvincing, and I would suggest that you 
view that evidence as you would if you were a prudent prosecutor who 
had to go to the bar of the Senate and prove that the President directed 
the conspiracy from the beginning: not suspect, not "maybe," but 
prove that he directed the conspiracy from the beginning. I would 
suggest to you that at least three U.S. Senators this year have formally 
stated in remarks on the floor t-hat the standard of proof in the Senate 
is guilt beyond a reasonable doubt-Senator Ervin, Senator Stennis, 
and Senator Biden. 
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I do not know whether the standard of proof in the Senate is proof 
beyond a reasonable doubt, frankly, and I am not sure that there is a 
straightforward, clear answer to that, but I would suggest to you as 
your counsel, that Mr. Doar's case of circumstances showing Presi
dential involvement from the beginning is a very, very weak one and 
the reason is because you cannot simply aggregate suspicions. You 
cannot ,aggregate inferences upon inferences. You can only aggregate 
facts to make the case. 

As we listened to the presentation last week Mr. Doar started with 
June 17. He went forward step by step as you must do to see whether 
at any one moment in time you have evidence, either direct or circum
stantial, that the President personally knew of, and intended to take 
part in, the conspiracy. 

How did Mr. Doar start? He said there was a press release issued 
by Mr. Mitchell and it was false. We had a great deal of examination, 
it seemed to me hours of examination, during the few days we had 
for live witnesses about the accuracy of that press release, and I fail 
to see, ladies and gentlemen, how the accuracy of that press release 
bears materially upon the issue here, unless one can show, and rr did 
not see it shown, that the President knew of the press release and 
knew that the facts were false. 

Of course, the facts in the press release were false. I did not know 
that that was ever in issue at this late date. But did the President 
know that then? Not now, then? 

The point was made that the President sat alone in his Oval Office 
while others met a short distance away, and that is a very dramatic 
picture that is painted by those words, suggestive that the President 
was there, consciously wanting not to hear. But the only problem 
is that that is merely speculation. Do we have any evidence 'as to why 
he was alone, what he was reading, what he was doing? Do we have 
any evidence as to how often many people meet a short distance away 
and he is not there? Do we have any evidence as to the extent of his 
knowledge about what was being discussed? 

The point is made about the Dean report, that it was fictitious. 
There was no "Dean investigation," it is said, and yet Mr. Colson 
told us that everyone in the White House knew that Dean was the 
staff man in charge, and your statements of information clearly 
show that John Ehrlichman assigned Dean to find out what was 
going on, what had happened. I must apologize to the members of 
the committee most sincerely, I haven't had the time to prepare to 
give all of the specific tab citations that I would lik1 to, but I think 
you will recall these items in the evidence. We had several showings 
that Dean was for all intents and purposes the White House staff 
man in charge of investigating the Watergate matter, and does it 
matter at all whether he reported directly to the President in con
du~ting tpat·.investigation in determining whether he was conducting 
an mvestigat10n? 

Well, of course it doesn't. Is there anyone here who doubts that 
,John Dean was the "'\Vhite House counsel? But apparently he never 
dealt with th_e President directly except in very, very limited ways. 
So the quest10n of whether Mr. Dean goes in and talks with the 
Presi~ent about what he is investigating strikes me as really rather 
a non1ssue. 
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We have-I direct you to page 195 of the book of "Transcripts of 
Eight Recorded Presidential Conversations." That is the transcript 
of the conversation between the President and Dean on the morning 
of April 16, 1973, and in that conversation, at the bottom of page 
195, the President and Dean are talking about what Dean might tell 
the investigators, and the President says: 

Let me say, on this point I would, uh, not waive. You could say, "I reported 
to the President". Uh, that "the President called me in". I mean, the President 
has authorized me to say-he called me in and, uh, and, uh, asked me---

Dean says, "Uh huh". 
The PRESIDENT. Uh, make that, that before, that when the event first occurred, 

you conducted an investigation and passed to the President the message: "No 
White House personnel", according to your investigation was involved. You 
did do that, didn't you? 

DEAN. I did that through Ehrlichman and Haldeman. 
The PRESIDENT. That's it. You did do that. 
DEAN. If I'm under oath, now, I'm going to have to say I did that through 

Ehrlichman and Haldeman. 
The PRESIDENT. No, but I know you did that. I didn't see you. 
DEAN. That's right. 

Well, so what if he didn't see him? He didn't see him on anything 
that Dean was doing as White House counsel but that didn't keep 
him from being White House counsel. 

We come to the conversation of September 15, 1972. You will recall 
that for a period of a year the Nation has been under the impression, 
as a result of John Dean's testimony before the Senate Select Com
mittee, that on September 15, the President had clearly manifested 
knowledge of Dean's activities in connection with the actual obstruc
tion of justice. I am not going to go over every line in that transcript. 
I suggest to you that the first time you read that transcript you must 
have thought that Dean's characterization of the way in which the 
President manifested knowledge was at best exaggerated, if not 
unfounded. 

What is it that the President and Dean were talking about on Sep
tember 15? What were the leaks that the-that Dean had plugged? 
"\Vhat services had he performed ? 

Well, as a matter of fact, there were leaks, actual leaks, you will 
recall, from the FBI to newspapers. You will recall that Dean was 
responsible for discussing with Pat Gray the question of those FBI 
leaks, and he got them stopped because he rode herd on Pat Gray and 
then Pat Gray rode herd on a :few people. They weren't stopped com
pletely, but the leaking was reduced to, we'll say, within tolerable 
limits. · 

What else was Dean up to? He was involved in planning the ap
proach of the "\Vhite House toward the Patman hearings, the pro
posed Patman hearings. and, of course, they talk about that directly 
in the conversation on the 15th, and it is at this point that I would 
like to suggest that once again politics becomes relevant to the con
sideration of the case but in this instance, I would say politics with 
a little "p". equally interesting and enjoyable but not perhaps on 
quite as high a plane in terms of the national interest. 

What period of time are we talking about? We are talking about 
September of 1972, the most political season of the 4-year period, and 
what else are we talking about? We are talking- about a committee 
of Congress controlled by an opposition party, about to embark upon 
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hearings into facts which are related to CRP activities, and if you, 
ladies and gentlemen , were sitting in the ·white House on that date 
and were aware that such hearings were about to begin, what would 
be the principal consideration that you would have if you knew that 
the partv in power in the Congress was the opposite party? I guess it 
is difficuit for most members of the majority to put themselves in that 
position based on experience, but some of you may recall what it feels 
like. But I would suggest that the President would instinctively, just 
as each of you would, think, well, that is going to be a political 
Donnybrook. Here we are, election time. 

Now, when a man who has been a political animal for years, all his 
adult life, reacts in that fashion to a developing investigation by an 
opposition controlled committee, is he manifesting guilty knowledge? 

In our Introduction, we cited you to a proposition. I want to re
iterate it. On page 3 of the Introduction in section "d," a jury-and 
I am thinking now of the Senate when I say jury, because you are 
the prudent prosecutor or at 1ea,st, I think, the committee is like 
the Criminal Division of an Attorney General's office now deciding 
whether to advise the Attorney General to prosecute. If you are the 
Criminal Division, I am simply a counsel there, and I am asking you 
to consider the rule of law that a jury should not be allowed to draw 
any inference from circumstantial evidence if that evidence permits 
two inferences, one as probable as the other. 

I simply ask you to reread the transcript of September 15, the 
comments about plugging leaks, fingers in the dike, -and read it from 
the standpoint of a political person in the most political season of the 
quadrennium assessing and asking himself, What do you suppose 
the Democratic Committee up there on the Hill is going to make out 
of all of this? I would suggest to you that one doesn't have to have a 
shred of guilty knowledge of anything relevant to this criminal charge 
of conspiracy in order to react precisely as the transcript reveals the 
President to have spoken during that conversation. 

I would make the same point with respect to the conversation be
tween the President, John Mitchell and Haldeman on the 30th of June 
relative to the question of Mitchell's resignation. I am sure that the 
members don't need any convincing that there was the personal prob
lem involving Mrs. Mitchell as ,a factor, and I don't think the members 
would need any convincing that if the President and Haldeman and 
Mitchell had any sense at all, they would have to consider what im
pression would be conveyed to the country when Mitchell stepped 
down. 

I can recall-I guess maybe I wasn't working quite as hare!. at that 
time-I think I was out lying around a swimming pool on a Saturday 
afternoon and I heard the news that John Mitchell had resigned, 
and the first thing that went through my mind was probably the same 
thing that went through yours, hmm, must have something to do with 
the Watergate matter. 

Then, of course, the explanation came that it was because of his 
wife. 

The point of the June 30 conversation is I think very clear, that 
the longer they waited, the more people would get impressed upon them 
the facts that were coming out in the newspapers through these leaks 
that Dean was in the process of trying to plug up by riding herd on 
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Gray, and the point would come, if it had not come already, when 
there wouldn't be any way at all that Mitchell could resign without 
the entire country knowing and believing that it had something to do 
with the vVatergate problem. So, "cut the loss fast." That is the advice 
I would have given them, without having one iota of guilty knowledge. 

We go through the months looking at those points at which there 
is evidence of Presidential action which could suggest knowledge and 
we don't really get to a period which might be cause for genuine 
concern until the month of March. Before we get into that, though, 
I simply want to reiterate that I think Doar's case for Presidential 
involvement and direction starting on the first day after the break-in, 
is more a hypothetical construct than it is a set of facts proved by the 
evidence, even circumstantially. It is useful as a basis for analysis of 
the facts, testing the facts against the hypothesis, but it is in essence 
simply an hypothesis and not a proved case. 

In the month of March the transcripts clearly establish that the 
President was progressively told by Dean facts which were sufficient 
to put him on notice that something had been very wrong at the time 
of the Watergate matter, in terms of the White House relationship 
to the burglary. There is no question about the fact that on the 13th 
of March the President had some evidence, on the basis of what Dean 
told him 1libout Strachan, to believe .that at least one person' in the 
White House know that the DNC wiretapping was going on. 

Interestingly, neither Dean nor the President seemed to know 
whether Haldeman would know about that simply by virtue of 
Strachan's knowing about it. 

Now, thing about that. Dean did not know, according to what he 
said on the 13th of March, 1973, whether Haldeman knew about the 
first break-in and then the wiretapping that went on for a few weeks 
until the second break-in. 

If that is the kind of complicated fact situation that we have here
why, Dean, for heaven's sake, Dean was in the middle of the con
spiracy, if anyone was. If anyone had an opportunity to know whether 
Haldeman knew about the break-in before it occurred, certainly Dean 
should have. But on the 13th of March, 1973, he didn't know, or said 
he didn't. That was a long- time after the break-in. It was a lot of 
conversations with "'iVhite House people, a lot of opportunities to le·arn 
the ins and outs of what had gone on in February and March and April 
and May and June of 1972, and none of those conversations, none of 
the snooping around he was doing for Ehrlichman or for his own 
purposes had yet given Dean the answer as to whether Haldeman 
knew. 

We come to the events of the 16th of March through 21st and, of 
course, there is a tremendous volume of evidence, information, bearing 
upon all of that. I would offer you a proposition of law which I think 
is valid, and that is that it is not controlling and perhaps it is not 
even legally relevant to the President's criminal liability as a cocon
spirator whether the March 21st payment was ordered by him or not. It. 
might come as a surprise to you that I would say that. The law of 
conspiracy is that if the President became a coconspirator as of a 
rertain date, if you find as a fact that he entered the conspiracy 
because his knowledge was sufficient and his intent was· to participate, 
then he became a coconspirator at the .instant that he acted to manifest 
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his intent to participate, whe:bher he did that by words or deeds. So 
~,hat, and I say this purely hypothetic:;i,lly, if the President on the morn
mg of the 21st of March had said, "Well, John, what you have told 
me is very interesting, and one thing is clear, I have certainly got to 
help you fellows cover this thing up," that would simplify our prob
lem in terms of proof, for it would clearly show the President to have 
become a coconspirator. As of that instant he then would have become 
criminally liable, and it doesn't matter whether that last payment was 
ever made-not only when it was made, but whether it was made
because he would have already become a part of a criminal conspiracy. 
He would have ratified the prior acts of his coconspirators and become 
liable for them. · · 

Now, true, if another substantive offense were to occur subsequent 
to the time that he entered the conspiracy, he would be separately 
liable for that substantive offensive, and, of course, we know that a 
payment was made on the 21st of March. I suggest to you that the 
evidence is very persuasive and there shouldn't be any remaining 
factual issue as to whether the payment was made on the 21st of 
March. And that payment, if you believe that it was with an intent 
to buy silep.ce, would have itself been an obstruction of justice, and if 
the President had entered the conspiracy prior to that time, he wqgld 
be then criminally liable for that substantive offense as well aaociihi-
nally liable for be'ing a conspirator. i ..::'':"f: ,.,;,;, 

Now, does what I have said mean that it is irrelevant to the purposes 
of the inquiry whether the President ordered and directed that pay
ment to be made? The answer to that is, "no." It is very relevant, 
factually, and for purposes of the law of impeachment. It is relevant 
factually because obviously, if one believes that the President ordered 
the payment to be made and then if one were to further find that his 
intent in so doing was to obstruct justice, then one would certainly have 
established involvement in the conspiracy. It is very relevant in terms 
of that one avenue of proving Presidential involvement if the circum
stances that were hypothesized in the indictment in United States v. 
Mitchell were proved to be correct. I think we all know what infer
ences the grand jury supposed would be drawn and what they appear 
to have drawn. that the President told Mitchell-excuse me-told 
Haldeman to have the payment made and that Haldeman then got 
the word to Mitchell , and Mitchell got the word to LaRue, and LaRue 
made the payment, and that is all nice and neat and would settle the 
question of whether the President had performed an overt act, an 
overt. act in the sense of conduct, affirmative action, to join the 
conspiracy. 

But the theory that appears to form the basis of at least that por
tion of count No. 1 of the Mitchell indictment is absolutely not borne 
out by the evidence before this committee. All of the evidence that we 
received from the live witnesses, all of it, tends not only to raise doubt 
that , the sequence of events was that way, but to disprove a sequence 
of events constituting the conveyance of a direct order from the Presi
dent to Haldeman to Mitchell to LaRue, and then the payment was 
made. And that is just the fact of the matter, ladies and gentlemen. 
To suggest otherwise would be to insist upon believing something that 
is not in the evidence. And this committee as a prudent prosecutor 
simply cannot recommend to the House of Representatives that the 
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House places its enormous prestige behind a prosecution in the Senate 
founded upon that demonstrably false premise. 

It would appear that the final payment to Hunt had been set in mo
tion prior to the time that the President and Dean talked on the 
morning of March 21, and I think once you come to believe that, then 
it really doesn't matter so much who talked with whom, at which time 
of day, or whether it was in the evening or in the morning, or whether 
it was in person or by telephone, or what have you. 

You have to focus your attention on the question, Did the President, 
by his words, by what he said or did in some way associate hitnself 
with the conspiracy? not, Did he order the payment to be made? be
cause it is clear that he did not do the latter. I would suggest, as an 
aside-and I hope you forgive me for thi&-that, frankly, I had never 
given a?-y credence a_t all to the allegations that perhaps the political 
compos1t10n of Specrn1 Prosecutor's office was such as to be tmcon
sciously prejudicial to the President, until I read the presentment sent 
to this committee by the grand jury and the evidence sent to this 
committee in support of some of the allegations in that presentment. 
There was not one bit of evidence sent to this committee by the Water
gate grand jury that sustained the allegation that LaRue talked with 
Mitchell in the early afternoon following Dean's fil'8t conversation 
of the day with the President. 

Ms. HOLTZMAN. Mr. Chairman, I think it is inappropriate for coun
sel to attack the Special Prosecutor's office as being politically moti
vated. I am not sure that that is a question before this committee and 
I would ask to withdraw that statement. 

Mr. GARRISON. Ms. Holtzman, I would be happy to withdraw any 
such implication. What I wa.<i trying to say is not that they were politi
cally motivated, but I believe people sometimes don't know their own 
motives. · 

Now, my point is that maybe LaRue talked with Mitchell in the 
afternoon. The evidence we had before this committee flatly disproves 
that, but, hypothetically, maybe he did. 

My point is that the evidence that the grand jury sent here didn't 
have a single word in it to support that, and I ask you to review 
every single line of it. 

Focus then upon the content of the conversation. What did the Presi
dent say? And there you then have to bring into play those elements of 
conspiracy, knowledge, and intent. Knowledge has to be full knowl
edge, knowledge has to be knowledge and not wondering. It has to be 
knowing, not suspecting. 

And I ask you whether you think that the statement of the Presi
dent's knowledge of the participants, the purposes and the general 
contours of the conspiracy was in existence as a result of that 
conversation. 

Now, it is easy enough to say, well, of course it was, because Dean 
told him thus and so. But, who was Dean, and then who was Halde
man? Dean is telling the President a lot of things that obviously need 
further investigation. 

This committee, the Senate Watergate Committee, the Special Pros
ecutor's office and, it seems, at least 2 million newsmen have spent the 
better part of a-year-and-a-half trying to figure out what happened in 
the Watergate affair. I would ask you ladies and gentlemen of the com-
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mittee to consider for a moment whether what the President had been 
told by Dean on either the 13th or the 21st of March, and even going 
on through the month of April 1973, formed a sufficient basis for be
li0f a:s to create in the mind of the President thei state that you and I 
would both agree is called knowledge. 

Second, the question of whether the President manifested an intent 
to participate in the conspiracy, if he knew of its existence. The evi
dence has to be viewed, accordmg to the case law, as if the President 
were a person in authority, and the test for manifesting an intent is 
somewhat relaxed from that applicable to a private individual, and I 
think a reasonable legal argument can be made for the proposition 
that in his capacity as Chief Executive and "boss" of the White House 
staff--

Mr. McCLORY. Mr. Chairman, I note that the second bell has rung. 
Mr. Garrison, could you estimate how much longer you would require? 

Mr. GARRISON. Oh, I think perhaps 15 minutes to cover the Water
gate situation, and I would ibe perfectly at the will of the committee 
not to cover other matters, if that is your wish. 

Mr. McCLORY. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that we either come back 
at the end of the quorum call or else reconvene at 1 :30 for 15 minutes. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, unfortunately, we do have a matter that is of 
interest to the members of the Judiciary Committee that is on the :floor 
immediately following the quorum call, and the committee is going 
to reconvene at 2 o'clock for a business meeting. So, we will determine 
at that time. 

Mr. McCLORY. Could we come back at 1 :30, I wonder, to hear Mr. 
Garrison? 

The CHAIRMAN. We can do it afterwards. I think it would be better 
to wait until we have had that meeting. 

Mr. McCLORY. That will be an open meeting? 
The CHAIRMAN. That's correct. 
Mr. McCLORY. OK. 
The CHAIRMAN. I am sorry, Mr. Garrison. 
Mr. GARRISON. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. But, we will try to get that time at some time after 

2 o'clock. 
Mr. GARRISON. Yes, sir. 
["Whereupon, at 12 :15 p.m., the meeting was recessed to reconvene 

subject to the call of the Chair.] 

EVENING SESSION 

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will please come to order. 
Mr. Garrison will be recognized. Mr. Garrison. 
Mr. GARRISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen of 

the committee. 
·when we re~ssed the hearing at noontime, I had been discussing the 

question of the President's statements during his conversation with 
,Tohn Dean on the morning of March 21, in terms of whether what the 
President said that morning can reasonably be construed and found by 
you as a fact to constitute his joining the conspiracy. Words are capa:ble 
of being overt acts or conduct sufficient to satisfy the legal requirement 
of affirmative action, when accompanied by the requisite the intent 
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and knowledge. I think that I have discussed the question of what 
"knowledge" would mean, in the context of a matter being brought to 
the President's attention with some possibility of doubt in his mind as 
to the accuracy of all or part of what he was being told. 

I would like to focus now, though, on the question of whether the 
President did manifest approval or acquiescence in the making of 
the March 21st payment. I distinguish this point from the one I made 
previously, which was whether the President actually authorized and 
directed the payment to be made. I am satisfied that, as a matter of 
law, if the President knew that the payment was going to be made, 
and knew its purpose, and if its purpose was to serve as what we 
commonly call "hush money," and if he, upon knowing and under
standing it, then acquiesced in the payment's going forward, a rea
sonruble legal argument can be made tJhat because of his position as 
Chief Executive vis-a-vis government officials, or perhaps even simply 
as an employer vis-a-vis employees, he was in a position and had 
a duty to stop the payment from being made and, t:µerefore, could 
be held criminally liable for failing to do so. 

However, as a question of fact, I would suggest to you that it is 
far from clear that the President actually did acquiesce in the payment 
of money to Howard Hunt which apparently occurred some time 
later that day. And I would suggest for your consideration that, in 
determining what the state of the matter was at the conclusion of the 
conversation, it is relevant to consider not only what the transcript 
itself shows, but also what the apparent impression or understanding 
of the participants in the conversation was after the conversation 
ended. 

Now for purposes of examining the transcript itself, first I would 
cite you to page 121 of our publication : 

"Transcripts of Eight Recorded Presidential Conversations", and at the bottom 
of that page I would suggest that you focus your attention on the word "it" 
in the sentence," Well for Christ's sakes get it in a, in a way that, uh-who's, 
who's going to talk to him?" 

My reason for doing so is that I think it is a reasonable interpreta
tion of the evidence that the antecedent of the word "it" is "signal" 
which appears a few lines up. Mr. Dean says, "I think he ought to be 
given some signal, anyway, to, to--

The PRESIDENT. Yes. 
DEAN. Yeah, you know. 
The PRESIDENT. Well, for Christ's sakes get it • * * 
Now, there is obviously another possible interpretation of that very 

same language, which would be that the antecedent is the words 
"hundred and twenty or whatever it is," several lines up where the 
President says, "That's why your, for your immediate thing you've 
got no choice with Hunt but the hundred and twenty or whatever 
it is." 

I point this out because in determining as a question of fact whether, 
all things considered, the President associated himself with the con
spiracy, you may consider it relevant to know whether the President 
meant to get Hunt a "signal," as a holding action, or whether he meant 
to get him the money. It's obvious, I think, that the language in this 
transcri1pt by the President is susceptible to ,an interpretation that the 
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President considered the possibil:ity of some action beiing taken on 
Hunt's demands as a matter of "buying time." 

Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Chairman, point of clarification. 
Counsel, tell me what Mr. Dean's response is to the President after 

the word signal is used. 
Mr. GARRISON. His response is, "Well, Colson doesn't have any 

money though." 
Mr. RANGEL. Thank you. 
Mr. FLOWERS. What page is that? 
Mr. HoGAN. Mr. Chairman, I thought he was not to be interrupted. 
Mr. RANGEL. I didn't understand whether I was using the same 

transcript. 
Mr. GARRISON. Mr. Chairman, I have no objection at all to being 

interrupted :for questions like that, because that gives me the oppor
tunity, :for example, to point out the word "though." The word 
"though" seems to suggest a consideration in addition to money: 
you may get Mr. Colson to talk with him, but Colson doesn't have 
any money. 

Mr. RANGEL. That clears it up. Thank you. 
Mr. GARRISON. I would point out to the committee that on page 125 

of the "Transcripts of Eight Recorded Presidential Conversations," 
a little below the middle of the page, the President says: 

"That's right. Try to look around the track. We have no choice on Hunt but 
to try to keep him--

Mr. DEAN. Right now, we have no choice. 
The PRESIDENT. But, my point is, do you ever have any choice on Hunt? 

That's the point. 
DEAN. [Sighs.] 
The PRESIDENT. No matter what we do here now, John-
DEAN. Well, if we--
The PRESIDENT. Hunt eventually, if he isn't going to get commuted and so 

forth, he's going to blow the whistle. 

I believe the members of the committee will find evidence in the 
transcript from which they may infer that the President had rejected 
the granting of clemency as ,a realistic option, for whatever motive. 
If that is the case, the passage to which I have directed your attention 
would indicate that the President at this moment is stating that, since 
the indispensable prerequisite for keeping Hunt silent is incapable 
of being met, the entire effort to keep Hunt silent is necessarily doomed. 

I would further direct your attention to page 129, to the very last 
paragraph of that page near the end of this conversation, where the 
President says, "All right. Fine. And uh, my point is that, uh, we 
can, uh, you may well come-I think it is good, 'frankly, to consider 
these various options. And then, once you, once you decide on the 
plan-" and so forth. I direct to your attention this language because, 
in light of the previous portion of the transcript that I pointed out, 
it supplies additional evidence of the possibility that the President 
had not made a decision with respect to what he was going to do 
at all, and it would seem that at this point in the transcript, had the 
President himself understood that what he had said would result in 
Howard Hunt's being paid, he may have referred to the state of the 
matter at that time differently. 

I would also say to the members of the committee, in all fairness, 
that I do not in any way suggest that the only way in which the Presi-
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dent could have by language associ,ated himself with the conspiracy 
that morning would be by reference to money. The question would be 
whether he in any way manifested, through his words, knowledge and 
intent to participate, but the reason for my focusing upon the question 
of money is obvious, since a payment was in fact subsequently made, 
and there has been a great deal of controversy within the committee 
over whether he approved it, on the one hand, or acquiesced in it, on 
the other. And I would suggest that the language from the transcript 
itself indicates that the President may not even have acquiesced in 
the payment's being made. 

Now, turning to the question of impressions formed by participants 
in the conversation, of course what they said during the conversation 
is relevant. But, at this point, what was said after the conversation 
also becomes relevant. 

Evidence bearing upon this question is found at pages 1032 to 1034 
of the GPO edition of the edited White House transcripts. This is a 
conversation, and I am now at page 1032 of the big blue book, the GPO 
edition of the edited White House transcripts. 

The CHAIRMAN. What conversation is that, Mr. Garrison? 
Mr. GARRISON. This is a conversation that took place on the after

noon of April 17, 1973, in a meeting among the President, Mr. Halde
man, Mr. Ehrlichman and Mr. Ziegler. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is that not one of the conversations that we re
quested and subpenaed? 

Mr. GARRISON. It is, Mr. Chairman .. At page 1032: 
HALDEMAN. Told you about it, told me about it. I was in here when he told 

you. 
PRESIDENT. Good. What did we say? Remember he said , "How much is it go

ing to cost to keep these, these guys" (unintelligible). I just shook my head. 
Then we got into the question--

HALDEMAN. If there's blackmail here, then we're into a thing that's just 
ridiculous. 

The PRESIDENT. He raised the point-
HALDEMAN. (Unintelligible) but you can't say it's a million dollars. lt may be 

$10 million. And that we ought not to be in this--
The PRESIDENT. That's right. That's right. 
HALDEMAN. We left it,that-we can't do anything about it anyway. We 

don't have any money, and it isn't a question to be directed here. This is some
thing relates to Mitchell's problem. Ehrlichman has no problem with this thing 
with Hunt. And Ehrlichman said, "(expletive removed) if you're going to get 
into blackmail, to hell with it." 

The PRESIDENT. Good (unintelligible). Thank God you were in there when it 
happened . But you remember the conversation? 

HALDEMAN. Yes, Sir. 
The PRESIDENT. I didn't tell him to go get the money did I? 
HALDEMAN. No.' 
The PRESIDENT. You didn't either did you? 
HALDEMAN. Absolutely not. I said you got to talk to Mitchell. This is some

thing you've got to work out with Mitchell, not here---there's nothing we can 
do about it here. 

Likewise, on page 1034: 
HALDEMAN. You er,>lored in that conversation the possibility of whether such 

kinds of money could ·be raised. You said, "Well, we ought to be able to raise-" 
The PRESIDENT. That's right. 
HALDEMAN. "How much money is involved?" and he said, "Well it could be a 

miUion dollars" . You said, "That's ridiculous. You can't sa;t a million. Maybe 
you say a million, it may ·be 2 or 10, and 11". 

The PRESIDENT. But then we got into the blackmail. 
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HALDEMAN. You said, "Once you start down the path with blackmail it's con
stant escalation". 

The PRESIDENT. Yep. That's my only conversation with regard to that. 
HALDEMAN. They could jump and then say, "Yes, well that was morally wrong. 

What you should have said is that blackmail is wrong not that it's too costly." 

Now, I realize that there is a possibility--although I would suggest 
that essentially it would be specul,ation rather than something that is 
actually proved by the evidence---a possibility that the President, in 
conversations subsequent to the 21st of March, rehearsed with people 
accounts of what had previously been said. I want to be clearly under
stood on this: I am suggesting merely a possibility. I do not say the 
evidence clearly shows this, but I want for the moment just to assume 
that the President was rehearsing and was talking, so to speak, "for 
the record," and I would suggest to you that if that were the case, and 
if the President were ,aware that he had in fact left an impression with 
Dean that he felt the money should be paid, it would be the most na
tural thing for the President to "make his record" by explaining away 
why he had appeared to acquiesce. 

On page 1034 of the GPO transcripts, where the President and Mr. 
Haldeman appear to agree that the President probably had made a 
mistake in suggesting by his language on the 21st only that "hush 
money" would cost too much. They agreed that the President should 
have said it was wrong to raise money to pay defendants to remain 
silent. 

Now, I think that may be considered to have significance in this re
spect: once again, it is susceptible of an interpretation that the recol
lection that the President and Mr. Haldeman had of the March 21 
conversation which bothered them and which, if they were speaking 
"for the record" on April 17, they would feel an impulse to correct 
or explain awa.y, appears to be a recollection of the President's having 
given the wrong reason for disapproving, and not a recollection of 
his having approved the payment to Hunt. 

If the President and Mr. Haldeman were indeed "making a record," 
and if they were in that process trying to explain away the damaging 
things that the President felt he had said, then they certainly didn't 
cover the subject well if they felt that the really damaging thing was 
that the President had approved the payment or acquiesced in it. I 
think the committee is entitled to make a distinction between approval 
failing to give the right reason for disapproval, and the committee 
can give that difference such weight as it sees fit. 

You should consider also the possibility that the President and Mr. 
Haldeman were not "making a record." If they were not "making a 
record," which is, of course, possible since the existence of a White 
House tape recording system was not widely known at that time and 
may very well have not been anticipated to be known in the future, 
then, of course, what I have said would still apply, but with greater 
:force because then their motives would be less suspect, and the recol
lections that they appear to have had could be considered as more 
probably genuine. 

Next I would like to cite you to essentially the entire testimony of 
John Dean before the Senate Select Committee in June of 1973. This 
was 3 months after the March 21 conversation, rather than 15 months 
afterward, which was the case when Mr. Dean testified before this 
committee recently. 
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Mr. Dean told the Senate Select Committee, I think you will agree, 
in essence that it was the Hunt demand which precipitated his going 
to the President to tell him all, that the thing in effect had just gotten 
out of hand, that he couldn't wait any longer. He and Mr. Moore talked 
about it, you will recall, on the 20th-there is some discrepancy as to 
who suggested to whom that Dean tell the President all but, in any 
event, clearly it was the Hunt demand that precipitated Mr. Dean's 
going in to the President on the 21st of March and telling him more 
than he appears ever to have told him before. 

Now Mr. Dean in his SSC testimony did say that some things had 
been discussed on March 13 concerning money, and some things on 
the 21st, and I would ask you to consider that whether they were dis
cussed on 2 days or on 1 would probably be irrelevant to this limited 
point: if that Hunt demand was so a.larming to Dean that he was 
moved to go in to try to make sure that the President knew all he 
needed to know in order to be able to handle this acute situation, do 
you believe that Dean would have left that meeting without knowing 
what the upshot of the conversation was with respect to that pay
ment? Do you believe that Mr. Dean would not have told the Senate 
Select Committee in June of 1973, if, in fact, he felt after the meeting 
that the President had either acquiesced in a payment that the Presi
dent knew was to be made by someone else or had directed that such a 
payment be made? But Mr. Dean at no point in his testimony before 
the SSC ever suggested that the President knew that a payment was 
to be made and acquiesced in it, or ordered a payment to ·be made. 

Dean's testimony on that question, as a matter of fact, is typified 
at volume 4 of the SSC hearings, page 1423, when he referred to 
March 13 and said that on that date they discussed raising a million 
dollars. He said "The money matter was left , very much hanging at 
that meeting. Nothing was resolved." And I assure you if you read Mr. 
Dean's testimony before the SSC, every word, you will not find a bit 
of evidence that would suggest that as of last year Mr. Dean had 
formed any impression at all that the President knew that the last 
payment was about to be made and acquiesced in it. 

I would next direct your attention to the transcript of the conversa
tion on the late afternoon of March 21 which is found on page 133 
of your "Transcripts of Eight Recorded Presidential Conversations." 
There the President says: 

·So then now-so the point we have to, the bridge you have to cut , uh, cross, 
I undersband , is whether uh , we, uh , what you oo a'bout, uh ,his present demand. 
Now what, what, uh, what (unintelligible) a'bout that?" 

DEAN. Well, apparently Mitchell and, and , uh, uh. 
UNIDENTIFIED. LaRue. ' 
DEAN. LaRue are now aware of it, so they know what.he is feeling. 
The PRESIDENT. True. (Unintelligible). do something. 
DEAN. I , I've, I've not talked with either. I think they're in a position to do 

something, though. 

Now, let us focus upon Dean's statement, "I , I've not talked with 
either." This is taking place the afternoon of the day in which Mr. 
Dean told the President that he had talked with John Mitchell the 
night before, using code words to keep Mrs. Mitchell possibly from 
overhearing and understanding what they were saying. It is clear 
that if Dean tells the President that afternoon that he has not talked 
with either of them, LaRue and Mitchell , that means one of two things: 
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either he has not in fact talked with either of them since the morning 
meeting, or he is withholding the fact that he talked with one of them 
since the morning. I think those a re the only two choices. 

If Dean had not talked with either Mitchell or LaRue since the 
morning conversation, then, since he did not tell the President that 
morning that he had already talked with LaRue, John Dean in going 
in supposedly to help the Presid ent straighten this matter out actually 
withheld from him probably the most critical fact he could have re
vealed with respect to the paym ent situation. LaRue had always been 
the money man, but Dean withhe lcl from the Presideri.t the fact that he, 
Dean, had already had all the conversations that one would ever need 
to have in order to set the last payment in motion. Dean didn't tell 
the President that. He sat ther e through the whole conversation in 
the morning, going over options , commiserating, but withholding a 
car dinal fact about the state of the matter at that moment. Even 
at the time when the President was supposedly being told by his 
counsel the truth about the kind of situation that had developed in 
recent months, even at that moment the President was poorly, poorly 
served by his counsel. 

The only other alternative is that, when Dean said in the afternoon 
that he hadn't talked with either Mitchell or LaRue, he was lying. 
Frankly, the evidence would not support that inference, because we 
have no evidence that Dean had talked with either Mitchell or LaRue 
since his morning conversation with the President. 

I would suggest to the members of the committee that, even on the 
morning of March 21, 1973, Dean did not really "come clean" with 
the President, did not tell him what was really going on. He did 
not tell him what he had already said to La.Rue, and you will recall 
that, in essence, through his conversations with both Mitchell and 
LaRue, Dean had left it up to th e two of them to make arrangements 
to have the payment made to Hunt. 

Why wouldn't Dean tell the President that'? Well, I suggest the 
answer that Mr. Dean was never fully candid with the President about 
eithe r Dean's own role in the mat ter or what others were doing. In 
effect, Mr. Dean went in there that morning and talked with the Presi
dent as if all of these things were up in the air awaiting the President's 
decision, and so forth, and didn't tell him that he, Dean, had really 
already taken care of getting the matter handled. 

If the memlbers feel, neverthel ess, that. th~ evidence as to the Presi
dent's conversations on the 21st of March or on any other day in 
March or April 1973, satisfies them that the President had sufficient 
knowledge and understanding and manifested an intent to conspire to 
obstruct justice, then you would still have to consider tho question of 
the significance of his conduct. This relates to the point I made this 
morning about the exercise of political judgment, with a capital 
"P" by the House and by the Senate. Whether or not it would be 
legally relevant to the issue of guilt or innocence in the case of an 
ordinary criminal conspiracy pro secution, the time when the President 
entered the conspiracy, if ever, and the degree of his activity in 
it, if any, is nevertheless relevant to these proceedings. There has never 
been a better established rule of social regulation than that the precise 
nature of one's conduct determines the precise punishment or sanc
tion for it. If any individual were charged with criminal conspiracy 
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in a court of law, the trier of fact and the sentencing judge would have 
to consider fully at what point the person became a member of the 
conspiracy, what his role then was, what were all of the circumstances 
pertaining to his becoming a member at that time, and would in es
sence consider all factors in aggravation and mitigation before impos
ing sentence. I think you would find that the evidence before you is 
such as to raise grave doubts-and I don't want to use any term of 
art now to describe the state of the evidence-but I think you would 
find a great deal of uncertainty, ambiguity in the President's actions, 
and also in his words from Mar ch 21, 1973, on which would raise 
questions as to whether he ever knowingly joined the conspiracy 
at all with an intent to frustrate th e purposes of the law. 

Further, even if you were to find that on the 21st of March or there
after the President knew what he was doing with respect to "buying 
time" or what have yon, this is precisely the kind of difference in 
degree of culpability, as contrasted with the allegation that he ran 
and directed the conspira cy from the 17th of June, 1972, forward, to 
warrant the House, in th e exercise of its political judgment in this 
case, to conclude that the only sanction available in the impeachment 
process-removal-should not be imposed. 

Mr. SEIBERLING, Mr. Chairman , I wonder if we might interrupt 
just to ask Mr. Garrison on page 133, what he considers the signifi
cance of the word "true," the Pr esident spoke toward the bottom of 
the page, after Dean said Mitchell and LaRue are apparently aware 
of. 

Mr. HoGAN. Mr. Chairman, I thought we were going to let him 
conclude before questions were asked. . 

Mr. SEIBERLING. Well, he said he welcomes them. 
Mr. HoGAN. Well, yes, but I don't welcome them. I want to hear 

him and leave. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let Mr. Garrison conclude. 
Mr. GARRISON, My point was that where the only sanction available 

to the Congress the premise is removal from office, it would seem en
tirely consistent with the purposes of the impeachment process, and 
the role of the House in that process, to consider whether there is 
a difference in result, depending upon when, how, and for what pur
pose the President combined with others for even a momentary delay, 
or "buying time" as it appears in the transcript; in the expedition of 
getting the truth of the ,v-atergate case out. Those are judgments which 
it is not only proper, but which I suggested this morning are consti
tutionally necessary for the House to make. 

There are only two other points I wish to make. One is that there 
are a couple of matters which have arisen during presentation of 
the evidence which I think are suggestive of the kind of problem that 
could be encountered in the Senate if cases built largely on inferences 
and on second- and third-hand hearsay are prosecuted by House Mem
bers without advance realization of what a closer scrutiny of the evi
dence would reveal. 

The first example concerns the so-called "missing" tape of John 
Dean's April 15, 1973, conversation with the President. Dean's SSC 
testimony suggested that he thought the President might have been 
recording him on that occasion. That was the conversation, according 
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to Dean, in which the President spoke in a low voice and said, in effect, 
"I guess I shouldn't have talked a:bout clemency with Colson." 

I submit that the weight of all the evidence shows that there proba
bly never was a tape of that conversation on April 15, just as the White 
House has contended, and that the entire controversy over whether a 
tape of that conversation once existed is a result of simple mistakes. 
There was a common source of error which led to many months' search
ing for a tape which never existed, and the common source of the error 
was either the President or Henry Petersen, a man whose motives are 
not in any way being impugned here. I am suggesting merely a mis
take. Henry Petersen testified here and before the Senate Select Com
mittee, and he first told it to the Special Prosecutor, that he talked 
with the President twice on April 18, 1973, and that in th~ first of 
those conversations the President asked him if it was true that Dean 
had been granted immunity and that Petersen had said "no." Accord
ing to Petersen, the President had said, "vVell, Dean told me he had 
immunity, and I have it on tape," or words to what effect. 

Henry Petersen told that to the Special Prosecutor on May 29, 1973, 
before he testified publicly during the SSC hearings, and on both oc
casions Petersen said that the President had been referring to a con
versation he had had with Dean on the night of April 15, 1973. 

Now, ladies and gentlemen of the committee, in order to find out 
whether Peterson's reconstruction is plausible, read the transcripts of 
Dean's two conversations with the President on April 16, 1973, which 
are printed in our "Transcripts of Eight Recorded Presidential Con
versations," one in the morning and one in the afternoon. Read them 
from beginning to end and you will see that, in context, it is crystal 
clear that Dean was at that time still negotiating with the prosecutors. 
He was in no way representing to the President that he had been im
munized. Therefore, 1t makes no sense at all for the President actually 
to have claimed to Henry Petersen on April 18 that Dean had told him 
on the 15th that he had been immunized. Petersen and the President 
had talked several times since the 15th, including- once by telephone 
about an hour and a half after the conversation with Dean had ended, 
but the President said nothing to Petersen then about a Dean claim of 
immunity. 

I don't know whether the mistake was Petersen's or whether it was 
the President's. But clearly April 15 would be the wrong date for Dean 
to have claimed to have been immunized. 

Now, why do I say a common source of error? You recall that Dean 
himself testified before the SSC that he had the impression that when 
he talked with the President on the evening of April 15 that the con
versation was being recorded. That seems so nice and neat and consist
ent, because the President supposedly told Petersen that he had a tape 
of that conversation, so Dean thinks he was being recorded. Henry 
Petersen was still the common source of error, because on April 18, well 
tn advance of Dean's testimony before the Senate select committee, 

'' Ifenry Petersen called Earl Silbert and told Silbert to check with 
· .. Charles Shaffer, Dean's attorney, to find out whether there was some 
.. misunderstanding about Dean's status as to immunity, since the Presi

. .. dei1t was saying he had a tape of Dean telling the President that he 
. <· had been immunized. 
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So as of April 18, April 18, Dean's attorney would have known that 
the President was claiming to have a tape of Dean saying he had been 
immunized. Moreover, since Dean was cooperating with the Special 
Prosecutor, any time after May 29, 1973, he very likely would have 
learned :from that source what Petersen had told them on the same 
subject. 

The second point, i:f the clerk could pass these out-is there a 
clerk? 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Garrison, we are going to have a vote in a :few 
minutes. 

Mr. GARRISON. Yes, sir. It won't be necessary to spend much time 
on this. 

What I am now distributing to members o:f the committee, and this 
will eventually be published as part of the minority report's Watergate 
section, is, I believe, the answer to the controversy over whether the 
President has withheld :from this committee relevant portions of his 
con versa ti on with John Dean on March 17, 1973. 

[The document referred to above follows:] 
COMPARISON OF EXCERPTS FROM JUNE 4, 1973, HOUSE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 

TRANSCRIPTS AND MARCH 21 AND 22, 1973, HOUSE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 
TRANSCRIPTS 

J1me 4 
Book IX, 209_________________ PRESIDENT. And he said, "No one in the White 

House except possibly Strachan is involved 
with, or know about it." 

March 21, a.m. 
HJCT, 86____________________ DEAN. "Gordon," I said, "first, I want to know 

of anybody in the White House was involved 
in this." An'<l he said, "No, they weren't." 

June 4 
BookBook IX, 209____________ PRESIDENT. Magruder had pushed him without 

mercy. 

March 21, a.m. 
HJCT, 86____________________ DEAN. And he said, "Well, I was pushed without 

mercy by Magruder to get in there ... " 

Jun e 4 
Book IX, 209_________________ PRESIDENT. "Strachan may have pushed him." 

He says he (unintelligible) tickler and figured 
he was supposed to push him. 

March 21, a.m. 
HJCT, 84____________________ DEAN. And through Strachan , uh , who was his 

tickler, uh, he started pushing them. 

June 4 
Book IX, 208_________________ PRESIDENT. "Kleindienst wanted to turn Baker' 

off (unintelligible) embarrass the FBI." 

March 22 
HJCT, 105-155_______________ The is a general discussion of Kleindienst, 

Baker, and tbe FBI. 

NOTE.-Book IX, references are to HJC's Statement of 'Infonnation; HJC'l' 
are to "Transcripts of Eight Recorded Pr esidential Conversations. " 

The White House supplied an edited transcript of the conversation 
on the 17th of March which included only a short excerpt pertaining 
to Dean's tellingthe President about the Dr. Fielding break-in. When 
we went through the evidence before the committee and came to the 



27 

transcript of the President's conversation on June 4, 1973, the point 
was made-and I suggest to the members of the committee it was 
perfectly legitimate to make the point, and it was done in good faith
that when the President on the 4th of June was reviewing his notes 
and was relating to Haig and Ziegler what he had heard when he 
was listening to some of his tapes, his notes seem to show that on 
March 17 Dean told him a number of things about the Watergate 
matter. 

The sheet of paper that we have just distributed compares quotations 
that the President on June 4 relates to Ziegler and attributes to the 
Mar ch 17 conversation with quotations from our own transcript of 
the March 21 and 22 conversations. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Mr. Chairman-
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Railsback. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Mr. Chairman, I just want to say to the gentleman 

that I agree with him and you and I have discussed about this before. 
Mr. GARRISON. Yes,sir. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. I do find it strange that Mr. St. Clair didn't tell 

us that, though. , . 
Mr . .GARRISON. That is, I am sure, for all of us not the only strange 

thing that has happened this year, in this inquiry. I agrEi_~.;~ith the 
Congressman, but I would have to say simply that I giv~~you the 
page citations for you to make your own judgment as to whether, in 
fact, the President was not simply mistaken as to which date the 
quoted words were actually uttered. Most of them come from the 21st 
of March, perhaps taken from Haldeman's notes of his having previ
ously listened to that tape, and one of them comes from the 22d of 
March. So you have a picture of the President with a note pad, 
scribbling all over it, gomg through his notes with Mr. Ziegler and 
having certain statements that were actually made on March 21 or 22 
mistakenly related to Ziegler having been made on March 17 instead. 
It is for you to read those passages and conclude whether that inference 
is correct or incorrect. 

Mr. SARBANES. But, did we seek th e conversation of March 17? 
Mr. GARRISON. Yes, sir , and the President has said that he supplied 

us with the only relevant portion of it. 
Mr. SARBANES. That was a conversation as I recall that lasted for 

some time ,and we were given just a few ,pages, is that correct? 
Mr. GARRISON. Yes, sir. And I think the adverse inference sug

gested was that if, in fact, these June 4 quotes had been taken off 
the tape of March 17, the President had withheld from this commit
tee and from the public Watergate material which was highly rele
vant. I respectfully suggest to the Congressman that it appears that 
the President simply made a mistak e on the 4th of June as to on 
which date those quotes originated. This is another instance of a com
mon course of error, because ,J. Fred Buzhardt submitted to the 

- Senate select committe e in June of 1973 a memorandum of conver
sations between the President and Dean in which Buzhardt attributed 
to March 17 some conversation about Watergate, you will recall. 
Of course he did. The President apparently gave him that informa
tion. The President--

Ms. HOLTZMAN. Mr. Chairman--
Mr. GARRISON. Pardon? 
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Ms. HoLTZMAN. Excuse me. How do you know that Mr. Buzhardt's 
statement was made on the basis of the President's statements, as 
opposed to Mr. Buzhardt's listening to the tapes himself? 

Mr. GARRISON. Ms. Holtzman, that is clearly a matter of inference 
from all the known facts. I am not suggesting-if I could ha,ve shown 
you the page, I certainly would have done that-but I am suggesting 
as a matter of argument that if the President's own notes on the 
4th of June were erroneous as to the date on which these matters 
were discussed, it is reasonable from the evidence to infer that that was 
the cause of Mr. Buzhardt's error. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will come back immediately after this vote 
and have you conclude and then Mr.Jenner has 15 minutes. 

[Recess.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Will the committee members please take their 

places and we will resume. 
Mr. Garrison has his concluding remarks to make, and I think he 

has some corrections. 
Mr. GARRISON. Mr. Chairman, and ladies and gentlemen of the com

mittee, in connection with the question I was discussing just before 
the recess I would like to cite you, to pages 182 and 183, book IX, 
part 1 of the committee's statement of information, where the question 
was asked by 'Steve Bull as to which tapes the President wanted to 
hear on that date, June 4, 1973, and the President told Mr. Bull that 
he didn't need the tape of March 21 because he had it. 

The quote is: "You can skip the April 15th." And Bull says: 
"And March 21st?" And the President says, "March 21st, that's right. 
I have those." 

It should be pointed out to you that Mr. Haldeman had checked 
out the March 21 morning tape on the 25th and 26th of April, and 
had himself made notes on the content of those conversations, which 
the President, one infers, had available to him on the 4th of June. 
That may be why the President didn't need to listen to the March 21 
tape himself on June 4. 

One correction in my remarks of this morning: When I was discuss
ing the problems arising from efforts from the majority and minority 
to harmonize their views in collaborating on joint staff projects, I 
used the word "dilute" in reference to legal memoranda, and I want 
to explain what I meant by that. 

In an joint project, the prevailing view among the majority members 
of the staff may be that a certain proposition is true. The prevailing 
view among the minority members of the staff may be that the same 
proposition is untrue. The tendency is to attempt to split it down 
the middle, or perhaps a little bit closer to the majority viewpoint 
because of the weight in the staff, so when I spoke of "dilution" of 
the majority position, 'I did not mean to suggest that this would be 
done as part of any attempt by the minority to distort the facts or 
to distort propositions of law; but merely that the honest view of 
most minority staff members might be that a particular preposition 
advanced by the majority was not tenable. 

I would like to conclude by referring you to a statement of the 
President contained in the June 4th transcript when he described 
his position while being confronted with these various Dean revela
tions in March of 1973. Starting on page 227, book IX-and this is our 



June 4th transcript-book IX, part 1, at the bottom of page 227, the 
President said : 

Don't you think it's interesting though to run through ,this. Really the God
damned record is not bad, isit? 

ZIEGLER. There is no-,! am not-(unintelligible) Watergates makes me feel 
very good. 

And then at the top of page 228 : 
The PRESIDENT. Well
ZIEGLER. Not that I-
The PRESIDENT. It's not comfortable for me because I was sitting there like 

a dumb turkey. 

I would submit to the members of the committee that if you believe 
that when the President made the statement on the 4th of June he 
was not merely speaking "for the record," he was not merely rehearsing 
for ulterior motive, but that it was an accurate reflection of his 
state of mind regarding the situation which had confronted him 3 
months earlier, and if the members of the committee further believe 
that the evidence is insufficient to show that before the month of March 
the President really had been involved in the Watetrgate coverup 
conspiracy, then you may well want to consider the implications of 
that, in terms of President culpability in this matter. If the President 
,vas really sitting there "like a dumb turkey" while all around him his 
staff was engaged in activities that subsequently he learned were ones 
that he and you and I would not consider appropriate ior White House 
employees, whether or not they were criminal, you might very well 
consider that fact to be of critical importance in determining whether 
the President should be impeached for his handling of the Watergate 
matter. 

I appreciate very much the opportunity that the chairman has given 
me to present these views. I only want to say that it has been my feel
ing throughout this inquiry that every member of this committee is 
exactly as interested in the truth of this matter as I am. I accord that 
to every member of the majority as well as to every member of the 
minority. I have considered it a privilege to work for each of you, 
and I trust that you will consider this evidence in the same spirit in 
which I do, which is only to arrive at the whole truth of the matter. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Garrison. 
Mr. Rangel. 
Mr. RANGEL. You use the word I and we and now and then you were 

talking about the minority views, and quite frankly I have be.en pleased 
that those words have not been used too often either by members or 
staff. And most of the publicity has surrounded your selection of mak
ing a presentation, but since it is stated on the record that you were 
talking about the minority views, is this to say that with the exception 
of Mr. Jenner that all of the other lawyers that are registered Repub
licans share your view? How do you explain who on your staff your 
views represent? 

Mr. GARRISON. ·wen, Mr. Rangel, I think the answer to that question 
is the same as it is in the case of any enterprise in which there are a 
large number of people participating. There is always at some point 
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a. spokesman, and it is my understanding that the minority members 
of this committee directed me to prepare this statement of views. 

Mr. RANGEL. I see. Now, I think you have cleared it up. I think 
what you said had to be said, but when you talk about the minority 
you are talking about the members of the committee and not the staff 
members who couldn't possibly be labeled as minority staff members 1 

Mr. GARRISON. I am speaking, Congressman, exactly the way that 
any counsel speaks when he is asserting a viewpoint on behalf of his 
clients. 

Mr. RANGEL. I think you have cleared it up. 
Mr. McCLORY. Mr. Chairman~ 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. MoClory. 
Mr. McCLORY. Mr .. Chairman, I am not going to ask you any ques

tions. I merely want to state that in my opinion, Mr. Garrison, you 
have made a major contribution to our deliberations here, and I want 
to say this on behalf of the minority, the others, I think there are 14 
minority counsel, 14 lawyers who serve on the minority staff, and I 
have had the opportunity to be in contact with all or most of them, 
and I know they are highly dedicated, capable young men who have 
endeavored to contribute to this entire proceeding in helping us to 
arrive at the truth. 

And I did participate with the other minority members in designat
ing and requesting that you present this in our behalf, and I think it 
has been a very important contribution, and I thank you. 

Mr. GARRISON. Thank you, Sir. 
Mr. DENNIS. Mr. Chairman~ 
The CHAIBM:AN. Mr. Dennis. 
Mr. DENNIS. I would like to associate myself with the remarks of 

Mr. McClory and say that in my judgment the committee is indebted 
to Mr. Garnson and to these other young gentlemen here for the serv
ice and for the statement of a position which, in my judgment, very 
badly needed to be stated in order to help us arrive at a proper and 
fair solution. And I think we are all indebted to him for the work, 
and these other men also, and I would like to make that for the record. 

The CHAIBMAN. The committee, prior to committing Mr. Garrison 
to make his presentation, was scheduled to hear :from Mr. Jenner. But 
Mr. Jenner at that time deferred, and I have since talked to Mr. Jen
ner, and Mr. Jenner has stated that in light of what has transpired, all 
he would require is some 15 minutes, so that he may make a presenta
tion to the committee. 

Mr. SANDMAN. Mr. Chairman, point of inquiry, please. In view of 
what has happened, and since this now has become an adversary pro
ceeding, since Mr. Doar has presented the entire case against the 
President, I am wondering what Mr. ,Jenner's position is here today. 
As one member of the minority, he certainly isn't representing me. 
I don't know what members of the minority he is representing. He has 
already agreed with everything that Mr. Doar has said, and I thinkin 
summation it is only fair that we shouldn't hit the poor old Sam before 
and after. So, the question i.s what is his position today 1 

Mr. McCLORY. Would the gentleman yield j 
Mr. SANDMAN. I will be happy to. 
Mr. McCwRY. I thank the gentleman for yielding. I have a strong 

feeling that the problem with which the minority is struggling with at 
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the present time is one that we should try to resolve in camera, may 
I say, and not here at the--

Mr. SANDMAN. I would suggest, Mr. Chairman, we resolve this here. 
I mean, this man was supposed to be the attorney for the minority. 
He has been anything except the attorney for the minority. He has 
already come out--

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Regular order. 
The CHAIRMAN. I regret to state that this is a matter that the Re

publicans or the minority might want to resolve. 
Mr. SANDMAN. What is his position? Who is he representing today? 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, insofar as the Chair knows, and the commit

tee knows, there has never been any other official designation of Mr. 
Jenner other than that he represents this committee as its minority 
counsel, and the minority counsel was accorded the privilege of making 
a presentation. He deferred, very, very kindly and generously until 
Mr. Garrison, being whom he then referred to as the junior member, 
and I thought it was that kind of a deferential kind of courtesy which 
Mr. Jenner is very capable of, and I applaud it for him, and Mr. Jen
ner will now be heard. 

Mr. McCLoRY. Well, Mr. Chairman, I would like to correct you in 
this respect, and that is that the unanimous action of the minority 
members resulted in the request that Mr. Garrison make the presenta
tion on behalf of the minority, and he has made the presentation for 
the minority. I don't know what contribution Mr. Jenner is going to 
make. He can make whatever presentation you authorize him to make. 
But, the minority presentation has been made substantially by Mr. 
Garrison. 

Mr. CoHEN. Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. I don't know what you refer to him as, but we will 

hear from Mr. Jenner. Mr. Jenner is, and no one has advised me to 
the contrary, Mr. Jenner was officially carried and is officially carried 
until this time and however you as the minority want to refer to him 
or treat him. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. Nevertheless we will accord him I am sure the 

privilege that he is entitled to, and I would hope that the members 
on the minority side accord the man who has been their counsel for 
this time that kind of courtesy. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Mr. Chairman? Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Railsback. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Mr. Chairman, can I just say that I am certain that 

there are members on this side that want very much to hear Mr. Jenner. 
And as I recall, Mr. Jenner was slated to follow Mr. Doar. He has 
been working on the case from the very beginning. I think your char
acterization is absolutely correct, that he referred to give Mr. Garrison 
as much time as he wanted. Mr. Garrison has been on, so it is ridiculous 
to bring this up right now, and I want to hear Mr. Jenner, and there 
are others as well. 

Mr. BROOKS. Regular order. 
Mr. GARRISON. Mr. Chairman, if I might? 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Garrison. 
Mr. GARRISON. If I might, with all due respect to Mr. Sandman, say 

that I have very high personal rega,rd for Mr. Jenner, and I for one 
would like to hear what he has to say. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Jenner. And might I say to the gentlemen that 
while it had been intended all along prior to the presentation that Mr. 
Jenner was going to make a longer presentation, but a while ago Mr. 
Jenner did tell me that in the light of what had occurred all he wanted 
was about 15 minutes to make a presentation. He did not specify other 
than that, and I think, Mr. Jenner, without saying any more, Mr. 
Jenner, we, I am pleased to hear you as a member of the committee 
as we recognized Mr. Garrison as a member of the staff, and everyone 
else here. 

Please proceed. 
Mr. JENNER. Mr. Chairman, and ladies and gentlemen. What I 

wanted to start out to say was that it has been a privilege to be counsel 
and to take part in this constitutional process and investigation. It is 
the greatest privilege I have had in my career, and I daresay the 
greatest privilege that any lawyer could ever have in his career, past, 
present, or future. And as I said when both you, Mr. Chairman, and 
Mr. Hutchinson questioned me in January of this year, when you 
probed as to whether I had any biases one way or the other, I responded 
that I had none, that I would bring to the committee my litigation 
experience and sense of professional responsibility to bear in an effort 
to bring the whole truth to this committee, to the House, and to the 
country. And that is what I have been doing. 

I am also a human being. I have love for my country, and I have 
love for my Constitution, and love for my profession and my family. 
My Constitution and my country come first, and my profession next. 
And I regret to say that in my career my family has come third. Espe
cially is all this so when the office of the Presidency of the United States 
is in any respect in jeopardy. And that is the manner and fashion in 
which I want to say to all of you that once the evidence was put to
gether I did come as I said last Thursday, I believe it was, whatever 
day i~ was, I came to the professional judgment that I stated ori that 
occasion. 

I could have no other judgment in my heart, and I am not talking 
about the weight of the evidence now. I am talking about Bert.Jenner. 
When I reached that conclusion then true to what I think I have been 
as a lawyer for over 43 years, I voiced it. It was not easy. Should I be 
put in the same situation again in the future, I would do it again. The 
truth is whole. It is not many sided. It is not political. 

The Constitution, the Nation, and the people's government are be
fore you as the elected representatives of the people. Thus, you are 
sitting as statesmen, not politicians. You have acted, in my judgment, 
as statesmen, to your credit and to the credit of your constituents who 
chose you. 

Mr. Garrison this morning adverted to politicians in the small "p" 
sense. He asked that you consider the President's judgments in the 
summer and fall of 1972, as being made as a politician with a small "p." 
I must say to all of you, with candor and frankness, that I cannot con
ceive of the Chief Magistrate of the United States as a politician with 
a small "p," especially when dealing with matters involving the Con
stitution of the United States. I am sure Mr. Garrison didn't mean to 
suggest that you bring small "p" political considerations to your dis
charge of your responsibilities in this constitutional inquiry. The fact 
is that you are all statesmen. No consideration of constitutional prob-
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lems of this magnitude is to be undertaken by anybody unless he or 
she is a statesmim, not a politician with a big "P ," not one with a little 
"p," but a true statesman. This is so because statesmen deal with the 
Constitution and with their country. That's what you are doing. I fully 
believe that everyone of you, everyone of you, is a statesman. You have 
evidenced that attitude throughout the weeks that have elapsed, or 
months that have elapsed, but especially the last 10 days, or the last 2 
weeks, especially the last 2 weeks. I see you agonizing. I see you search
ing for the evidence, the tmth, to enable you ultimately to reach sound 
judgments. · 

There has been much talk here about standard of proof, burden of 
proof, inferences to be drawn from the evidence. \Ve lawyers know 
all about these principles. But, they have to be positioned and applied 
in the light of the function that you are undertaking. If you lrnd had 
your choice at the outset as to whether to participate in these proceed
mgs, I ,am sure you would have refused, many of you at least. Impeach
ment is awesome. It is awesome, but not in the sense that it is difficult. 
It is not that you don't want to face the agony of decision. It is awe
some in the sense that it involves life and liberty and freedom of the 
220 million people and citizens of this Nation, as well as those who will 
come ·after them. This is what makes it awesome. You will reach into 
your hearts when you vote to find what you think is absolutely the 
right decision. You will be thinking of your oath to preserve, protect, 
and defend the Constitution. That's the standard of proof you are 
going to apply. It isn't one you are going to find in law books. It is in 
your mind and your hearts. 

Now, Mr. Garrison expressed some regret this morning. He said that 
in retrospect he was sorry that this conunittee had determined to have 
a staff that was a single and unified staff rather than the usual major
ity and minority groups. He felt perhaps it might have been better 
had there been a separate minority staff. I do want to say that I do not 
agree with that position. Had that been so, what has been brought to 
you would have been relatively impossible. These fine young men and 
women of the minority staff would have been second-class citizens. We 
as a band of 14 so-called minority lawyers could not have brought all 
of this before you in the way it has been brought, complete, unbiased, 
and as a whole, rather than partisan. It is clear that you have acted 
quite responsibly, in a constitutional sense, in doing what you did in 
that connection. 

I would like to advert to a couple ·of evidentiary matters. Mr. Garri
son quite properly this morning turned to the matter of whether 
you should draw adverse inferences from the failure of the President 
?f the United States to respond to the subpenaes you have issued. And 
m this connection he remarked that inferences were weak evidence. 
I cannot agree. You all kno,v, as good lawyers, that inferences have con
tent in the light of their context. They must have a base and must grow 
out ~f that base. That is, you cannot draw an inference from nothing. 
The mference may be strong or it may be weak and of slight weight 
depending on the context from which it is drawn. 

With respect to the failure of the President to supply the subpenaed 
tapes and documents the adverse inferences to be drawn flow from a 
strong qackground context. 
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I will refer to a few of those background contexts. Those to which I 
refer are illustrative only. There are others. 

The first of them is the matter of our acquisition of an extra 15 min
utes of the taped conversation of September 15. Yon will recall that 
there was a misadventure that took place when our tape people, pursu
ant to arrangement with Mr. St. Clair, went over to the White House 
to have taken off for them the tape of the September 15 conference 
between the President, Mr. Haldeman and Mr. Dean in the oval office. 
Unbeknown to us at the time, the Secret Service agents in taking off 
a tape for us from the original inadvertently started the recorder at 
a point 15 minutes ahead of the point of time that had been specified in 
the committee's subpena. The time point you had fixed in your sub
pena was the best that you could do based on the limited data you had 
which consisted of Presidential logs. What was revealed that was new? 
I oall your attention to pages 1 and 2 of the transcripts of eight re
corded presidential conversations which have been printed and pub
lished by the committee. Those 15 minutes cover all of page 1 and that 
part of page 2 running down to the bracket within which it is recited: 
"Dean enters room". You will find in that extra bit of taped conversa
tion significant revelations which absent the Secret Service agents' 
misadventure, would not have reached this committee because of the 
President's refusal to supply all relev,ant taped conversations. In the 
middle of page 1 there are references to Dean working on the IRS to 
stimulate tax audits of persons listed on Colson's list of McGovern 
supporters. 

There are other new matters-Watergate, coverup, concealment, 
containment. All these matters are pertinent and relevant to and 
needed by you in these proceedings. 

What is more, they are adverse in content and support an inference 
that other taped conversations which the President has refused to 
produce would be similar in content. 

Now seoondly, the September 15 tape has another significance, .and 
that is there are 171/z minutes of taped conversation that took place 
at the end of that meeting which we did not receive from the White 
House at the time the Secret Service agents took off the segment fur
nished us as I have related. Ultimately, and again by chance, a very 
small portion of the 171/z minutes was received through ,Judge Sirica 
by way of a transcript. That bit related to Watergate only. There
after, the limited portion relating to Watergate came to your attention 
when ,Judge Sirica examined that 171/z minutes pursuant to the man
date of the court of appeals to determine whether there was any Water
gate material in that 171/z minutes. He reported in the affirmative. As 
a result, you had a verv short page and one-half of excerpts from the 
last 171/z minutes confined, however, to Watergate. But, a material 
portion of your investigation deals with abuse of.the IRS. Wh,a.t hap
pened? Within the past 6 weeks. the Special Prosecutor petitioned 
,Judge Sirica to reexamine the 171/z minutes to see if there was any
thing on abuse of the IRS in that 171/z minutes. And the good judge 
did so, and he reported in open court that there were conversations 
respecting abuse of the IRS that was relevant to the impeachment in
quiry. Mr. St. Clair, in open eourt and for the President, refused to 
consent to your being supplied with Judge Sirica's transcript of the 
portion of the 171/z minutes relating to abuse of the IRS; furthermore, 
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Mr. St. Clair o'bjected to delivery of that transcript to the Sp~ial 
Prosecutor and on behalf of the President appealed Judge Sirica's 
turnover order to the court of appeals where the matter is now pend
ing. Judge Sirica also ruled, as I have reported to you, that the court 
of appeals mandate authorizing him to examine the tapes in camera 
was so limited that he was without authority to give the committee 
a copy of the transcript, much as he wished to do so. 

Now, another pertinent event is the fact that by-again by happen
stance, again by happenstance, we received from the Special Prose
cutor by ~istake on his part ~60 odd pages or 1801.-?f ~r. E~rlichman's 
notes which had been filed with the court by the Yresident m response 
to Mr. Ehrlichman's subpena. You had subpenaed the President to 
deliver a copy of those notes to the committee. We received from the 
President approximately the same number of pages but a large number 
of them were marked or blanked out. On the other hand, the 180-odd 
pages of the same notes received, by happenstance, from the Special 
Prosecutor contained far fewer blanked out pages. In the Special 
Prosecutor's copies, there is a host of material that is relevant and 
pertinent to these proceedings, and of a thrust adverse to the Presi
dent's position, some of which has already been cited to you in the 
material presented to you last week, which is blanked out in the mate
rial received from the White House. Thus, here again, you have an 
example, a context, from which you may draw ,an adverse inference 
with respect to taped conversations and documentary material which 
the President has refused to produce. 

I mention these three solely to say to you that it is true, as Mr. 
Garrison argues, that you draw inferences, adverse or favorable as the 
case may be, in the light of the context of the evidence before you . .. 
And here in the three instances ( and there are more) in which this 
matter arose, this context, something that was relevant, material and 
pertinent and of ,adverse thrust to the President's position came to the 
attention of the committee. 

Also in this connection I mention the President's edited transcripts. 
You may attribute the President's difficulties with the edited tran
scripts to the fact that maybe stenographers put headsets on and just 
typed away. We must accord to the President the benefit of that doubt. 
But that is beside the point. The point here is that there were sub
stantial omissions from those edited transcripts as well as material 
differences in text that were adverse to the President's position, as 
you know, so, when you consider the drawing of adverse inferences 
in the light of context, you must consider not only the eight recorded 
transcripts which we deciphered, printed copies of which you have, 
as well as the comparison of White House edited transcripts and 
Judiciary committee transcripts of the same Presidential conversa
tions. Our transcripts as against the edited transcripts of the same 
tapes revealed in a good many respects material differences, including 
omitted materials, adverse to the President's position. 

I attribute no evil purpose with respect to the edited transcripts 
but I do say that when you determine whether you are going to draw 
adverse · inferences with respect to tapes and documentary materials 
refused to you by the President, you must do so in the light of the 
contexts to which I have called your attention, not to mention others 
that time does not permit me to mention. 
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There is a second subject, th~ discretion of the prosecutor, to which 
Mr. Garrison alluded this morning. He thought that perhaps you 
ought to put yourself in the position of a prosecutor who is exercising 
discretion as to whether he is going to urge a grand jury to return an 
indictment. He suggested that a prosecutor wrestles with the question 
of guilt, and he suggested that you might likewise do so-he didn't 
say you should, he said you might. Mr. Garrison was fair throughout 
all his presentation and it was very well done and I compliment him 
on it. I join with the comments that have been made complimenting 
him. But I say that if you are inclined to accept his suggestion you 
need · not go beyond the record before you. In that record is the an
swer. Henry Petersen was a prosecutor. He reached the conclusion 
that at least Mr. Ehrlichman and Mr. Haldeman and Mr. Dean 
should be indicted and he spoke to the President about that. You must 
also have in mind when you are considering that context that Mr. 
Jaworski has returned a number of indictments of the closest of Presi
dential aides. You must also have in mind that the grand jury made 
a presentment to this committee on top of it. Those are reasonable 
people. They exercised serious judgment, constitutional judgment in 
this case. And lastly that very grand jury has named the President 
as an unindicted coconspirator. What I am saying is I don't think 
that the discretion of the prosecutor standard is one that is applicable 
here, but if applicable, you have at least those four instances in which 
that discretion was exercised in favor of both action and pr<>S€'..cution. 

I call your attention to the fact that the Constitution provides first 
that the House shall have the sole power of impeachment, and second, 
and separately, that the Senate shall have the sole power of trial, con
viction, and removal. The House is not to invade the Senate's function. 
This is a constitutional matter. It is very serious. All of you want to 
be right in your hearts, all the rest of your lives, no matter which way 
you vote. In order to do so, you have to be pretty well convinced in 
your hearts. That is the ultimate test, a very strong test. But convinced 
of what? Convinced that there is evidence here, both circumstantial 
and direct, clear evidence, that there is sufficient here to warrant the 
presentation of this very serious matter to the Senate of the United 
States for trial. · . 

I am not going to argue the evidence at all. I am not going to say 
anything at all about the evidence. All I am going to say is that the 
rules of evidence-oh, by the way, Mr. Chairman, I should say this. 
There are two citations in Mr. Garrison's brief to the proposed Fed
eral Rules of Evidence. Howev·er, both of the rules he cites are ones 
that subcommittee No. 7 of this committee, chaired by the distin
guished gentleman from Missouri, Mr. Hungate, did not approve. 
Neither of them is in the House's Federal Rules of Evidence bill that 
is now in the Senate. The rules cited by Mr. Garrison were advanced 
to this committee in the material submitted by the U.S. Supr eme Court 
to the House. I had the honor of being chairman of the Judicial 
Conference Advisory Committee that drafted those proposed rules. 
However, Mr. Hungate's subcommittee and thereafter this committee 
and still later the House, did not approve them. 

I would like to say a word or two about another aspect of the draw
ing of inferences. I said something about one aspect a few moments 
ago when I discussed the subject of adverse inferences. But what I'd 
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like to say a few words about now is the matter of inferences upon 
inferences. It has been said repeatedly here that you can't draw an 
inference upon inference. This is not the law, as Wigmore points out 
in volume 1, section 41, of his great work. It is an achronism. Draw
ing an inference on an inference is perfectly proper. My statement 
needs fleshing out. If one observes a truck moving down the street 
lettered Jones Grocery & Market, a proper inference to be drawn is 
that the truck is owned or leased by Jones Grocery & Market. From 
this inference may be drawn the further inferences that the driver of 
the truck is the employee of Jones Grocery & Market and that he is 
engaged in the business of Jones' Grocery. These are inferences upon 
inferences. They may be rebutted, but they are properly drawn in 
th'j first instance. So, it is not the law of evidence that an inference 
may not be predicated upon or drawn from another inference. 

There have been suggestions that inferences are weak evidence. 
This is but a general trmsm applicable to all evidence. Not all evidence 
is strong. Not all evidence is weak. We must return to the context 
of the inference. If the context is strong, then the inference is strong. 

It is also properly argued that if two inferences equally valid and 
founded on the same context can be drawn from the same evidence, 
one incriminating and one exculpatory, then the exculpatory inference 
prevails or must be drawn. But you must first take a hardheaded look 
at the evidence. If you then throughly believe in your heart, in your 
mind, that two inferences, one good and one bad, can be drawn from 
the same facts, then, of course, you must take the inference that favors 
the President of the United States. If you conclude, however, that two 
inferences can be drawn that are not equally balanced, then you must 
draw the inference that predominates. Whichever way you draw those 
inferences you will be doing so in favor of the Constitution and pur
suant to your constitutional responsibility. 

You are all lawyers. You have been actmg and conducting yourselves 
splendidly, absolutely spbndidly, in seeking through all the manner 
and means the evidence affords, and with the help of staff and others, 
to reach the truth in this serious constitutional matter. I have every 
confidence that whatever your individual vote, it will be only after you 
have studied the record, weighed the evidence carefully, and searched 
your conscience and with your country and your Constitution and the 
hopes and longing of the people fully in mind at all times. 

Thank you, ladies and gentlemen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Jenner. 
[The Minority Memorandum on Facts and Law presented to the 

Committee on the Judiciary on July 22, 197 4: follows:'] 
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MINORITY MEMORANDUM 
ON FACTS AND LAW 





INTRODUCTION 

By resolution dated July 16, 1974, the minority members of the 
committee directed the minority staff to prepare an assessment of the 
statements of information presented by the impeachment inquiry staff 
to the committee during the course of its inquiry, including factual 
analysis and arguments both for and against the sufficiency of the evi
dence as to grounds for impeachment of the President. This memoran
dum is submitted in response to that directive. 

The minority staff believes that two observations of general applica
tion are worth making at the outset. The first concerns the inferential 
nature of much of the case against the President, and the operation of 
inferences in our law. The second concerns the nature of the decision 
which the members of the committee are to make. 

1. INFERENCES 

IN GENERAL 

The members of the committee can judge for themselves to what ex
tent the case against the President rests upon circumstantial evidence 
and upon inference. To the extent this does seem to be the posture of 
any facet of the case, it may be borne in mind that: 

(a) An "inference" is a process whereby a fact not directly estab
lished by the evidence is deduced as a logical consequence of some other 
fact, or state of facts, which is directly established by the evidence. 
A trier of fact is never required to draw an inference from any estab
lished fact. The process is a :permissive one.1 

(b) Where two possibilities can be inferred from the evidence, 
neither can be said to have been "proved." 2 

(c) Some inferences are impermissible as a matter of law. "Per
missible inferences must be within the range of reasonable probability, 
and it is the duty of the court to withdraw the case from the jury 
when the necessary inference is so tenuous that it rests merely upon 
speculation and conjecture." 3 

1 Compare rule 303 of the proposed Federal rules of evidence : 
"PRESUMPTIONS IN CRIMINAL CASES 

"(b) Submission to jury. The judge Is not authorized to direct the jury to find a presumed 
fact against the accused. Wheu the presumed fact establishes guilt or Is an element of the 
offense or negatives a defense, the judge may submit the question of guilt or of the existence 
of the presumed fact to the jury. If . but only if, a reasonable juror on the evidence as a 
whole; including the evidence of the basic f ac ts, could find guilt or the presumed fact beyond 
a reasonable doubt. When the presumed ' fact has a lesser effect. its existence may be sub
mittPcl to the jury If th'l basic facts are supported bv substantial evidence , or are otherwise 
established. unless the evidence as a whole negatives the existence of the presumed fact. 

" ( c) Instructing the jury. Whenever the existence of a presumed fact against the 
accused: Is submitted to the jury. the judge shall give an Instruction that the law declares 
that the jury may regard the basic fads as sufficient evidence of the presumed fact but does 
not require lt to clo so. In addition . If the presumed fact establishes guilt or is an element 
of the offense or negatives a defense , the judge shall Instruct the jury that Its existence 
must, on all the evidence. he proved beyond a reasonable doubt." 

a6 F .R.D. 183. 212 (1973) . This rule is Intended to be declarative of existing law. 
• McNamara v. United States, 199 F. Supp. 879 (D. D.C. 1971). 
• Wratchford v. S. J. Groves and Sons Co., 405 F.2d 1061, 1066 (4th Cir. 1961l). 

( 41) 
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(d) A jury may not draw an inference from an inference (the so
called "double inference" rule). A jury should not be allowed to 
draw any inference from circumstantial evidence, if that evidence 
permits two inferences, one as probable as the other. 4 

ADVERSE INFERENCE RULE 

The adverse inference rule is stated by vVigmore as follows: 
The opponent's spoliation [destruction] or suppression of evidential facts . 

and particularly of a document .. ·. has always been conceded to be a circum
stance against him, and in the case of a document, to be some evidence that 
its contents are as alleged by the first party. But that a rule of presumption 
can bEl predicated is doubtful. 5 

The Supreme Court has described the rule as follows : 
Having introduced evidenc e which, uncontradicted an<l unexplain ed, was 

sufficient to sustain its charge, The United States was not required to call the 
principal representative of the company . .. . Where probable proof is brought 
of a state of fact tending to criminate the accused, the absence of evidence 
tending to a contrary conclusion is to be considered,-though not alone entitled 
too much weight; because the burden of proof lies on the accuser to make out the 
whole case by substantive evidence .... This is to be cautiously applied, and 
only in cases where it is manifest that proofs are in the power of the accused, 
not accessibl e to the prosecution. 

While Sinclair's failure to testify cannot properly be held to supply any fact 
not reasonabl y supported by the substantive evidence in the case .. . , it justly 
may be inferred that he was not in a position to combat or explain away any 
fact or circumstance so supported by evidenc e and material to the governm ent's 
case .... As to facts appearing to have been within the knowledge or power of 
Sinclair, we find that the evidence establishes all that it fairly and reasonably 
tends to prove.• 

In a later case, the Court stated : 
The failure under the circumstances to call as witnesses those officers who did 

have authority to act for the distributors and who were in a position to know 
whether they had acted in pursuance of agreement is itself persuasive that 
their testimony, if given, would have been unfavorable to appellants. 7 

EXCEPTIONS TO ADVERSE INFERENCE RULE 

The adverse inference rule cannot be applied when the party from 
whom evidence is sought has a Constitutional right to withhold it from 
the party seeking its production. 8 Similarly, if the document sought 
is the subject of a privilege, the inference is not proper. 9 

• Penns .ylvania Railroad v. Chamberlain, 288 U.S. 333 , 339 ; comp are Lavender v. Kurn, 
327 U.S. 645. 

• 9 Wigmore, Evidence (3d ed . ) § 2524 (empha sis supplied). 
• Mammoth Oil Co. v. United States, 275 U.S. 13 , 51-52 (1927), (emphasis supplied) . 
7 Inte1·state Circuit, Inc. v. United States, 306 U.S . 208. 225-26 (19 39). 
8 International Union (U.A .W.) v. NLRB, 459 F.2d 1329 (D.C. Cir . 1972). 
9 2 Wigmore, Evidence, ( 3d ed.) § 291. 
In Griffin v. California, 380 U.S. 609 (1965) , a case involving the privilege against self

Incrimination, the SupremP. Court held that It was constitutionally forbidden for the 
prosecution to make any comment upon the failure of a defendant to take the st and, or 
for a judge to instruct a jur y that such failure constitutes evidence of guilt. 

The proposed Federal Rules of Evidence provid e as follows: 
"RULE 513 .- COMME N T UPO N on INFERENCE FROM CLAIM OF PRIVILEGE ; I N STRUCTION 

"(a) Comment on Inference not permitted . The claim of a privilege, whether In the 
present proceeding or upon a prior occasion, is not a proper subject of comment by judge 
or counsel. No Inference may be drawn therefrom. 

" ... (c) Jury Instruction . Upon request, any party again st whom the jury might 
draw an advers e inference from a claim of privilege is entitled to an Instruction that no 
inference may be drawn therefrom ." 

The Advisory Committee's note to rule 513 states , 
"Destruction of the privilege by innuendo can and should be avoided. Tallo v . United 

States , 344 F .2d 467 (1st Cir . 1965); United State s v. Tomalolo . 249 F.2d 683 (2d Cir . 
1957) ; San Frat ello v. United State ~. 343 F .2d 711 (5th Cir . 1965) ; Courtne y v. United 
States . 390 F.2d 521 (9th Cir . 1968) ." 

56 F.R.D . 183. 260-61 (1973) . The proposed Rules are not yet effective, but Rul e 513 Is 
intended to be declarative of existing law. 
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Nor can an adverse inference arise against a party for failing to 
produce evidence that is merely corroborative or cumulative. 1° Finally, 
a party who has the burden of persuasion as to an issue cannot avail 
himself of the inference until he has produced sufficient evidence to 
shift the burden of going forward to the other side.11 

OPERATION OF THE ADVERSE INFERENCE RULE IN THIS CASE 

(a) As the statement of the adverse inference rule by Dean vVig
more indicates, the most familiar application of the rule is in a situa
tion where one party to a suit demands a specific document from an
other party, and the other party refuses to produce it. Frequently that 
document will have operative legal significance-that is, in a con
tract dispute, or, in a criminal case,12 where the document sought 
might constitute a means or instrumentality of crime ( written threat, 
attempt to bribe, et cetera). 

In the present case, the committee has issued subpenas for ta('es, 
transcripts, dictabelts, memorandums, or other writings or materials 
relating to 147 Presidential conversations, as well as for the Presi
dent's daily diaries :for an aggregate period of many months. 

It is true that these subpenas have been issued only after the com
mittee's staff submitted to the committee memorandums justifying 
each set of requests, in terms of their necessity to the committee's 
inquiry. But in most cases, what these justifications tend to show is 
that g1ven the chronology of facts known to the committoo, the Presi
dent was, at a certain point in time, in a position to receive certain 
information, to have certain knowledge, or to have discussions with 
his aides on certain topics. In other words, in many cases the commit
tee lacks any independent evidence that the conversations or other 
materials subpenaed involved the commission of a crime ( or other 
offense). What is not lacking is suspicion. To build a case upon an 
~nfe~ence based in turn upon a suspicion is inappropriate for this 
mqmry. 

(b) Second, it may be asked, even if it were proper to apply the 
adverse inference rule here, what inferences could be drawn? The in
ferences presumably would show that the material subpenaed was in 
some way damaging to the President. But there is no way of knowing 
why the material would be damaging: because it would show that the 
President used abusive language of his personal and political enemies~ 
that the President was interested in raising a great deal of money 
for his reelection campaign? or that the President actually made state
ments or took actions which constituted crimes? 

Beyond that, if the adverse inference rule were applied to establish 
that the material subpenaed would support the argument that the 
President committed crimes, that would not answer the question of 
what criminal case against the President would be thus supported. It 
might be a willful obstruction of justice, or bribery, or it might be the 
passive concealment of the crime of another. · 

In sum, it is difficult to . see, if the adverse inferenei} rule is ·applied, 
how the committee can give shape to the facts supposed to be estab
lished by the adverse inferences. It can hardly be argued that the 

10 Gafford v. Trans-Te:cas Airways, 229 F. 2d 60 (5th Cir. 1962). 
11 Vanity Fair Paper Mills, Inc. v. F .T.O., 311 F. 2d 480 (2d Cir. 1962). 
12 The operation of the adverse inference rule In a criminal case Is subject to the Con

stitutional limitations Imposed by the doctrine of Griffin v. Oa!ifornia, 380 U.S . 609 (1965), 
supra, n. 9. 
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adverse inference rule should be taken, by either the House or the 
Senate, to establish every accusation which has been made against the 
President. 

( c) As noted above, the rule does not apply where the party seeking 
evidence has other mt>.,ans of securing it. In the present case, although 
it may be that the committee has no other means of securing copies of 
the tapes of Presidential conversations which it sooks, an argument 
could be made that the content of those conversations could be pursued 
by vigorous questioning of the persons who participated in them.13 

( d) Finally, although the President has not claimed his privilege 
against self-incrimination, he has claimed a Presidential privilege to 
maintain the confidentiality of the Presidential decisionmaking proc
_ess. This argument is discussed below in part IV of this memorandum, 
but for present purposes suffice it to say that this species of execu
tive privilege has been recognized as valid at least in other contexts.14 
To the extent that the privilege is regarded as having any vitality in 
the context of the committee's inquiry, no adverse inference can be 
drawn. 15 

2. EXERCISE OJ<' POLITICAL JUDGMENT IN THE IMPEACHMENT DECISION 

Another point of general application is that the Members of Con
gress cannot be deprived of their discretion whether or not to impeach 
an officer. Though there may be cases where impeachment very obvi
ously should lie, there is also no offense which as a matter of law ob
liges the House to impeach an officer or the Senate to convict him. As 
the committee staff's report on grounds for Presidential impeach
ment indicates, "The reasons for failing to impeach are generally not 
stated, and may have rested upon a failure of proof i legal insufficiency 
of the grounds, political judgment, the press of legislative business, or 
the closeness of the expiration of the session of Congress." 16 

If impeachable conduct-that is, conduct for which Congress may 
impeach-is analogized to a statutory offense, the "political" discre
tion of Congress is analogous to prosecutorial discretion or to a power 
of mitigation or pardon which is lodged in the executive, rather than 
in the legislature which defined the offense or the court which tried it. 
The analogy may be confusino- because in the impeachment context, 
both the power to prosecute and try the offense, and the power to waive 
or pardon the offense, are lodged in the same body-namely, Con
gress-and, moreover, both must be exercised at the same time. The 
result, that is, whether to impeach or whether to convict, appears to 
be a single decision, but is really the product both of an adjudicative 
decision ( is the conduct impeachable?) and an executive-discretionary 
decision ( ought the officer to be impeached / removed?). 

The primary purpose of impeachment, it is often argued, is not to 
punish the officer,17 but to protect the country's system of government, 

13 This argument would not apply to conversations between the President and H. R. 
HaldP-!llan, who has indicated that he would claim his constitutional privilege against 
self-incrimination if called as a witness by the committee . 

"Senate Select Committee v. Nb:on. D.C. Cir ., Clv . No. 74-1258 (May 23, 1974), slip 
opinion at p. 9; Nill/on v. Sirica, 487 F.2d 700, 717 (D.C. Cir . 1973). 

: ~~~~ttfuti~~~t Grounds for Presidential Impeachment, Report by the Staff of the 
Impeachment Inquiry, Committee on the Judiciary, House of Representatives, 93rd Cong., 
2d Sess. (February 1974 l. (hereafter "Staff Report on Grounds for Impeachment"), 17. 

11 See Staff Report on Grounds for Impeachment, 24 . 
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and thereby to protect the people of the country. It is accordingly not 
only proper but necessary for Congress, having concluded that an of
ficer has engaged in conduct for which he could properly be impeached, 
then to step back and assess the situation more generally, to determine 
(a) whether under all the circumstances, including both aggravating 
and mitigating factors, the officer is liable to removal, and (b) whether 
the best interests of the country would be served by his removal or 
continuance in office. 

37-496 0 - 74 - 4 





WATERGATE CASE 

CRIMINAL LAW ANALYSIS 

The June 5, 1972 grand jury of the U.S. District Court for the 
District of Columbia voted on February 25, 1974, to name Richard M. 
Nixon, President of the United States, as an unindicted member of 
the conspiracy to defraud the United States and to obstruct justice 
charged in count I of the indictment returned by that grand jury on 
March 1, 1974, in the case of United States v. Mitchell, et al. 1 Simul
taneously with the issuance of this indictment, the grand jury filed 
with the court a Report and Recommendation requesting that certain 
evidentiary materials obtained by the grand jury in the course of its 
investigation of the circumstances surrounding the Watergate bur
glary be forwarded to the Committee on the Judiciary of the House 
of Representatives. On March 26, 1974, by order of Chief Judge John 
J. Sirica, the report and recommendation and accompanying eviden
tiary materials were conveyed to the committee pursuant to foe 
grand jury's request. 

The action of the grand jury served to sharpen what had already be
come a central question of this impeachment inquiry: 

Did the President, at any time between June 17, 1972 and the present day, 
become a knowing and intentional participant in a cri:mJnal conspiracy to ob
struct justice in connection with the official investigation of the Watergate 
break-in? 

LAW OF CONSPIRACY: GENERAL 

Essentially, a criminal conspiracy is a combination, coricert, or agree
ment of two or more individuals £or the purpose of committing a crimi
nal act, or to do a lawful act by criminal or unlawful means. 2 

It is generally accepted by the Federal courts that circumstantial 
evidence may be used to establish the existence of a conspiratorial 
agreement, particularly since such an agreement, by its very nature, 
is characterized by secrecy, and therefore rarely is there direct evi
dence establishing the existence of a conspiracy. 3 No particular form 
of agreement or express assent is required to constitute a criminal con
spiracy under 18 U.S.C. § 371, as long as the necessary purpose of 
the agreement is the commission of some Federal offense, even though 
all the elements of the substantive offense are not covered by the agree
ment.4 It well established that a "tacit understanding" as demon
strated by a certain course of conduct is sufficient to establish an agree
ment. 5 A conspiracy may be deduced from the conduct of the parties. 6 

1 Cr. No. 74-110. 
2 Pettibone v. U.S., 148 U.S. 197, 203; U.8. v. Perlstein, 126 F. 2d 789, Oert. denielt, 

316 U.S. 678. 
• Ingram v. U.S., 860 U.S. 672; Bl11.menthal v. U.S., 332 U.S. 539. 5fi7; Baker v. U.8., 

329 F. 2d 7116, cert. den;ea, 379 U.S. 853; U.S. v. Lutwak, 195 F. 2d 748, 753, ajJ'd, 344 
U.S. 604 : U.S. v. Mack, 112 F. 2d 290 . 

• U.S. v. Roselli, 432 F. 2d 879 . 892, cert. denied, 401 U.S. 924; U.S. v. TujJanem, 131 
F. 2d 890. cert. r1enied, 318 U.S . 772 . 

6 Dfreot Sale8 Oo. v. U.S .• 319 U.S. 70:l. 714. 
e Babb v. U.S., 27 F. 2d 80, cert. denied, 278 U.S. 624. 

(47) 
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It is not necessary to prove that 'll. particu1ar defendant was aware 
o:f all the aims o:f the conspiracy or o:f the identity o:f ,all its partici
pants. The requisite agreement may exist without knowledge on the 
part of all the conspirators o:f all the details o:f the conspiracy or o:f 
the identity o:f all the coconspirators. 7 To convict one as a conspirator, 
however, it is necessary to show that he know or understood the essen
tial nature or the purpose o:f the conspiracy, and that he intended to 
violate the criminal statute or commit the substantive crime which was 
the object o:f the con:spiracy. 8 Furthermore, the requisite criminal in
tent must be at least of the degree o:f criminal intent which would be 
necessary to sustain a conviction :for the substantive offense itsel:f.9 

It has been held that a critical inquiry in any conspiracy case involves 
a determination o:f the kind o:f agreement or understanding that existed 
as to eaoh defendant as he understood it. 10 

It :should be noted that 18 U.S.C. § 371, relating to conspimcies to 
"defraud the United States" or ,any agency thereof, in any manner 
or for any purpose, is not confined to fraud as that term had been used 
in the common law, ,and it reaches ,any conspiracy :for the purpose o:f 
impairing, obstructing, or defeating any lruw:ful governmental :func
tion by deceit, cra:ft or trickery, or hy means which ,are dishonest.11 
Neither pecuniary loss to the United States nor receipt o:f considera
tion is essential to a finding of a violation o:f :section 371 relating to 
conspiracy to defraud the United States. 12 

The conspiratorial agreement is a crime in itsel:f under 18 U.S.C. 
~ 371, independent o:f the commission of the particular offense which 
is the object o:f the conspimcy. Since the gravamen o:f the crime o:f 
conspiracy is the agreement, the substiantive crime itsel:f need not be 
effectuated.13 However, section 371 require:s an "act to effect the object 
o:f the conspiracy". Thus, the unlawful pfan or agreement must be 
followed by at least one overt act or some conduct in :furtherance o:f the 
plan or agreement, before there can be a maturation of the crime o:f 
conspiracy. 14 The overt act need not be a criminal act; it may he an 
act o:f preparation: and it need be done by only one of the conspirators. 15 

As the foregoing discussion indicates, the elements o:f a criminal 
conspiracy include: 

(1) A criminal objective to be ,accomplished, or a lawful objec
tive to be ,accomplished by criminal means; 

( 2) Some form of an agreement or understanding between two 
or more individuals whereby they become definitely committed 
to cooperate for the attainment o:f the objective pursuant to an 
express or implied pl,an or scheme embodying the means :for its 
attainment ( or by any effective means) ; 

(3) Knowledge or understanding by participating conspira
tors o:f the nature or purpose o:f the conspiracy and a criminal 

7 Blumenthal v. U.S., 3R2 U.S. 539, 557; U.S. v. Projansky, 465 F. 2d 123, 135, cert. 
tlenfod, 409 U.S. 1-00fl: U.S. v. Aoueci, 310 F. 2d 817. 826. cert. denied, 372 U.S. 959. 

8 U.S. v. Cardi, 478 F. 2d 1362; Miller v. U.S., 382 F. 2d 583, cert. denied:, 3901o..U,S. 
984; U.S. v. Sheiner, 27~ F. Supp 977; afj'd 410 F. 2d 337, cert. denied, 383 U.S. "825; 

9 Ingram v. U.S., RflO U.S. 672: Carter v. U.S., 333 F. 2d 3154. 
10 U.S. v. Cirillo. 468 F. 2d 1233, cert. denied, 410 U.S. 98&. 
11 Dennis v. U.S., 384 U.S. 855; U.S. v. Johnson, 383 U.S. 169; U.S. v. Sweig, 316 F. 

Sunn. 1148. 
12 U.S. v. Peltz. 433 F. 2d 48. cert. denied, 401 U.S. 955. 
13 Callanan v. U.S., 364 U.S. 587, 593; Pinkerton v. U.S., 328 U.S. 640, 643. 
"U.S. v. Skillman, 442 F. 2d 542, 647, cert. denied, 404 U.S. 833; Cross v. U.S., 

392 F. 2d 3110. 
15 Braverman v. U.S., 317 U.S. 49, 53. 
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intent to violate the criminal statute or commit the substantive 
offense which is the object of the conspiracy; and 

( 4) An ove1.1t ·act in furtherance of the objective of the con
spiracy.16 

Once a conspiracy becomes "complete" with the commission of the 
first overt act, in the sense that the word is ordinarily used to repre
sent the establishment of ,a conspiracy, it continues in existence until 
the final objective o~ the conspiracy 1s accomplished .or ~ntil there is 
shown some affirmative act of abandonment or termmat1on. 17 

JOINING AN ONGOING CONSPIRACY 

One need not be a member of ,a conspiracy from its inception, but 
can join a continuing conspiracy •at any time. 18 Those who join a con
spiracy during its progress and cooperate in the common effort to 
obtain the unlawful results become parties thereto and assume re
sponsibility for all preceding acts in fulltherance of the scheme, as 
well as subsequent acts.19 As m the case of an original conspiracy, it 
is not essential that the individual joining an existing conspiracy have 
knowledge of all the details of the conspiracy, nor even of the identity 
of all his coconspirators. 20 

KNOWLEDGE AND INTENT 

Criminal conspiracy involves more than a general mens r'ea: a 
showing of specific intent is required. 21 Mere association with the 
conspirators is not enough.22 Nor is mere knowledge of the criminal 
aspects of the enterprise sufficient, even though knowledge must be 
shown.23 

In addition to proof of actual knowledge, there must be a showing 
of an "intent to participate." 24 To estrublish membership in an on
going conspiracy, it must be demonstrated ( either through direct or 
circumstantial evidence) that the individual had knowledge of the 
conspiracy, ,and in some fashion contributed his efforts, participated 
in an act m furtherance of the conspiracy, or otherwise manifested his 
intent to participate. 25 The defendant must in some sense promote the 
venture himself, make it his own, have ,a stake in the outcome.26 There 
must be some affirmative ·action, but a single act may be sufficient to 
draw an individual within the ambit of conspiracy. 27 

16 Pinkerton v. U.S., 145 F. 2d 252; U.S. v. Bostic, 480 F. 2d 965; U.S. v. <J,uterma, 189 
F. Supp. 265. 

11 U.S. v. Perlstein, 126 F. 2d 789, cert. denied, 316 U.S. 678; Nyquist v. U.S., 2 F. 2d 
504, cert. denied, 267 U.S. 606. · 

18 Phelps v. U.S., 160 F. 2d 858; cert. denied, 3961 U.S. 1060; U.S. v. Lester, 282 
F. 2d 750; U.S. v. Dardi, 330 F. 2d 316. 

10 Lefco v. U.B., 74 F. 2d 66. 
20 U.S. v. Bolin, 423 F. 2d 834; U.S. v. Thomas, 468 F. 2d 442, cert. denied, 410 U.S. 

935; U.S. v. Cimino, 427 F 2d 129. cert. denied, 400 U.S. 911. " • 
21 Baywood v. U.S., 232 F. 2d 220, 225, certiorari denied, 351 U.S. 982 (1956) ; U.S. v. 

Mack. 112 F. 2d 290,292 (1940). · 
22 U.S. v. Stromberg, 268 F. 2d 256 (1059) ; Dennis v. U.S., 302 F. 2d 512 (1962) ; 

U.S .. v. Steele, 469 F. 2d 16fi. 168 (1972). 
23 Thomas v. U.S., 57 F. 2d 1039, 1042 (1932). 
24 U.S. v. Aviles, 274 F. 2d 179,189 (1959), cert. denied, 362 U.S. 974 (19·60). 
25 Nassif v. U.S., 370 F. 2d 147. 152 (1966). 
26 U.S. v. Falcone, 109 F. 2d 579, aff'd, 311 U.S. 205 (1940). This "stake in the outcome" 

or "stake in the venture" test applied in Falcone has been utilized by some courts to 
establish the reouisite specific intent. The test has been particularly popular with the 
Second Circuit Court of Appeals. However, it has not won universal acceptance. See : 
Direct. Sales Co. v. United States, supra; United States v. Tramaglino, 197 F. 2d 928, 930 
(1952) ; Johns v. United States, 195 F. 2d 77, 79-80 (1952) : 72 Harv. L. Rev. 920, 
931 (1959). 

"1 U.S. v. Carminati, 247 F. 2d 640, cert. denied, 355 U.S. 883 (1957) ; U.S. v. Aviles, 
supra. 
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In order to determine the President's criminal liability according 
to the law of conspiracy, as of any given moment in time, the com
mittee must determine whether the President has, by any affirmative 
action, including words, . manifested an intent to associate himself 
with others in an enterprise whose criminal purpose is known to him. 

DUTY .TO ACT 

There is a line of cases suggesting that one who has an official duty to 
act to prevent the achievement of the aims of a criminal conspiracy 
may be liable as a coconspirator if he learns of the conspiracy but 
fails to act to thwart it."" In each of these cases, the criminal liability 
of a law enforcement officer was at issue; in Jezewski ( see fn. 28) , the 
conviction of a mayor was also upheld. 

It is important to note, however, that even under the Burkhardt 
analysis (see fn. 28), the intent to participate must be proved. The 
officer will not be held criminally liable for his own inaction unless it 
is proved that his failure to act did not stem from mere indecision or 
from some innocent motive but was intended by him to be his con
tribution to the success of the conspiracy. 

B1tsed I?artly on the Burkhardt principle, the model penal code of 
the American Law Institute includes a provision for criminal liability 
predicated upon failure to perform a legal duty to prevent crime: 

• • • ( 3) A person is an accomplice of another person in the commission of 
an offense if : 

" (a) with the purpose of promoting · or facilitating the commission of the 
ofl'ense, he • • •." 

* * • * * * • 
"(iii) having a legal duty to prevent the commission of the offense, fails to 

make proper effort to do so • • *." 
(Section 2.06(3) (a) (iii) of the Model Penal Code (1962) .) 

OBSTRUCTION OF JUSTICE STATUTES 

Title 18, U.S. Code, § 1503 provides : 

INFLUENCING OB INJURING OFFICER, JUROR OB WITNESS GENERALLY 

Whoever corruptly, or by threats of force, or by any threatening letter or 
communication, endeavors to influence, intimidate, or impede any witness, in 
any court of the United States or before any United States magistrate or other 
committing magistrate, or any gral').d or petit jury, or officer in or of any court 
of the United States, or officer who may be serving at any examination or other 
proceeding before any United States magistrate or other committing magistrate, 
in the discharge of his duty, or in~ures any part or witness in his person or 
property on account of his attending or having attended such court or examina
tion before such officer, magistrate, or other committing magistrate or on account 
of his testifying or having testified to any matter pending therein, or injures any 
such grand or petit juror in his person or property on account of any verdict 
or indictment assented to by him. or on account of his being or having been such 
juror, or injures any such officer, magistrate, ar other committing magistrate in 
his person or property on account of the performance of his official duties, or 
corruptly or by threats or force , or ty any threatening letter or communication 
influences , obstructs, or impedes , or endeavors to influence, obstruct, or impede, 
the due administration of justice, iahall be fined not more than $5,000 or imprison
ment not more than five years, or both. 

""U.S. v. Bu-rkhardt, 13 F. 2d 841 (6th Cir. l!l26) : Jezewswi v. U.S., 13 F. 2d 599 (6th 
Cir. 1926) ; Lutheran v. U.S., 93 F. 2d 395, 400 (8th Cir., 1937), cert denied, 308 U.S., 
644, reh. denied, 303 U.S. 668. 
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Title 18, U.S. Code, § 1505, provides: 

OBSTRUCTION OF PROCEEDINGS BEFORE DEPARTMENTS, AGENCIES, AND COMMITTEES 

Whoever corruptly, or by threats or force, or by any threatening letter or 
communication, endeavors to influence, intimidate, or impede any witness in any 
proceeding pending before any department or agency of the United States, or in 
connection with any inquiry or investigation being had by either House, or any 
committee of either House, or any joint committee of the Congress ; or 

Whoever injures any party or witness in his person or property on account of 
his attending or having attended such proceeding, inquiry, or investigation, or 
on account of his testifying or having testified to any matter pending therein; or 

* • * * * * * 
Whoever corruptly, or by threatl!l of force, or by any threatening letter or 

communication influences, obstructs, or impedes, or endeavors to influence, ob
struct, or impede the due and proper administration of the law under which such 
proceeding is being had before such department or agency of the United States, 
or the due and proper exercise of the power of inquiry under which such inquiry 
or investigation is being had by either House, or any committee of either House 
or any joint committee of the Congress--

Shall be fined not more than $5,000 or imprisoned not more than five years, 
or both. 

Title 18, U.S. Code, § 1510, provides: 

OBSTRUCTION OF CRIMINAL INVESTIGATIONS 

(a) Whoever willfully endeavors by means of bribery, misrepresentation, in
timidation, or force or threats thereof to obstruct, delay, or prevent the com
munication of information relating to a violation of any criminal statute of the 
United States by any person to a criminal investgator; or 

Whoever injures any person in his person or property on account of the giving 
by such person or by any other person of any such information to any criminal 
investigator--

Shall be fined not more than $5,000, or imprisoned not more than five years, 
or both. 

(b) As used in this section, the term "criminal investigator" means any in
dividual duly authorized by a department, agency, or armed force of the United 
States to conduct or engage in investigation of or prosecutions for violations of 
the criminal laws of the United States. 

DISCUSSION 

Guided by the general principles of conspiracy law outlined above, 
one must review the evidence in the Watergate area with special sensi
tivity to any showing of facts or circumstances tending to prove or 
disprove Presidential knowledge of the conspiracy or intent to join it. 

The President's words, as well as his other actions, at each step of 
the way from ,Tune 17, 1972, until the present day must be scrutinized 
to determine whether they manifest his knowledge, suspicion or ignor
ance about critical facts. 

It should be noted that, strictly speaking, if the President became 
a party to an ongoing conspiracy at any time after the Watergate 
break-in, his criminal liability under 18 U.S.C. 371 would immediately 
attach. Any discussion 0£ eve.nts occurring after the point (if any) at 
which a member of the committee might conclude that the President 
had joined the copspiracy, would therefore be pertinent to the estab
lishment of additilinal liability for substantive offenses committed 
after his entry. Similarly, a member's perception of the duration and 
nature of the President's involvement. if any, could be thought perti
nent either in aggravation (if the involvement was early and active) or 
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mitigation (if the involvement was later and passive) of Presidential 
culpability. As is often true in ordinary criminal cases, some facts 
and dates may be thought not only probative of whether the Presi
dent joined the conspiracy at all, but also revelant to the question 
whether it is appropriate for the Congress to impose in this case the 
sole sanction available to it; namely, removal from office. 

[At this point Mr. Garrison offered in oral argument an explanation 
of the President's words and actions different from the theory of 
criminal conspiracy adopted in principle, if not in terms, in the sum
mary of information prepared by the majority staff. The text of Mr. 
Garrison's oral argument is at pages 53 of this volume.] 



ABUSE OF PRESIDENTIAL POWERS 

INTRODUCTION 

The "Summary of Information" has grouped a number of disparate 
allegations against the President under the heading "Abuse of Presi
dential Powers." If this is merely a matter of convenience of organiza
tion, the grouping is of no importance; but if, as seems more likely, 
the notion of "abuse of power" is intended to serve as the thread linking 
activities as different as the improvements at Key Biscayne, the Senate 
testimony of Attorney General-Designate Kleindienst, and the estab
lishment of the Special Investigations Unit, all of which together will 
constitute an impeachable pattern of "abuse of power," then the point 
merits some examination. 

First, it is open to serious question whether a formulation such as 
"abuse of power'' affords a President whose conduct is the subject of 
a formal impeachment inquiry the protection which the Framers in
tended him to enjoy under the impeachment clause-let alone the due 
process clause. 

When the Framers voted to include the power to impeach the Presi
dent in our Constitution, they were extremely wary of making the 
Executive too dependent upon the legislature. 1 The impeachment power 
adopted by the Framers was narrow and limited compared to that 
which Parliament had enjoyed in England. Mason's suggestion that 
maladministration be added as a ground was rejected because it was 
felt that "so vague a term will be equivalent to a tenure during pleasure 
of the Senate." 2 Maladministration had been a principal ground for 
impeachment in England. 3 The Framers also cut back on the impeach
ment power indirectly via several related provisions of the Constitu
tion. Congressional bills of attainder and ex post facto laws, which 
had supplemented the impeachment power in England, were forbidden. 
The consequences of impeachment and conviction, which had not in
frequently meant death in England, were limited to removal from 
office and disqualification to hold further office. Impeachment in the 
United States could be directed only against civil officers of the Na
tional Government, whereas Parliament had possessed the power to 
impeach private citizens. Trea::on was defined in the Constitution so 
that Congress acting alone could not change the definition, as Parlia
ment had been able to do. The grounds for impeachment-unlike the 
grounds for impeachment in England-were similarly fixed in the 
Constitution, as a check on the power of Congress. 

It may be questioned whether "abuse of power" may be precisely 
the kind of vague :formulation of an impeachment charge, devoid of 
independent content, which the Framers sought to avoid. 

1 s .. e g-enerall:v "Staff Report on Grounds for Impeachment," pp. 381--35 (remarks of 
Gouverneur Morris, Charles Pinckney. Rufus King, and Edmund Randolph) ; 2 J. Elliot 
"DPbates in the Several State Conventions on the Adoption of the Federal Constitution," 
511-12: R. Berg-er "Imneachment: The Constitutional Problems," 117-120, ns. 65, 71. 

• 2 "The Rerords of the Federal Convention of 1787" (M. Farand ed., ·1911) 550. 
• 4 W. Blackstone "Commentaries on the Laws of England" (1771) 119, 121. 

(53) 
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The Summary of Information lists seven categories of abuse of 
power, and indicates that "the issue in each of these areas is whether 
the President used the powers of his office in an illegal or improper 
manner to serve his personal, political, or financial interests." ("Sum
mary of Information, Abuse of Presidential Powers," p. 2) ( emphasis 
added). The vice of such a formulation of the gravamen of the alleged 
impeachable offense is that it would be too elastic and standardless 
even if the charge contained only one specification. What is the test 
for impropriety? Is an impeachable offense made out whenever a 
President uses the powers of his office in an improper manner to serve 
his political interests? Does an action, otherwise lawful or proper, 
become illegal or improper if it is motivated by a desire to discredit 
members of the opposition party? By a desire to conceal politically 
embarrassing information? By political consideratiorn,? 4 Must the 
President's action, in order to be impeachable, be motivated by a 
criminal intent, or only an improper intent? 5 

Where official conduct is alleged to be improper but not necessarily 
illegal, it is difficult to understand how the respective parameters of 
proper and improper conduct are to be delineated, without at least 
attempting to determine the customary practice in prior administra
tions with respect to matters of the same nature as those to whiclh the 
allegations discussed in section II of the "Summary of Information" 
relate. Such comparisons have not been undertaken by the inquiry staff. 

• The exemption of White Honse sta~ from the Hatch Act's prohibition on political ac
tivity by Federal employees may be noted. 

• A noted scholar on American impeachment practice has written that since It sits as a 
court In cases of impeachment, "the Senate must find an Intent to do wrong. It Is, of course, 
admitted that a party will be presumed to Intend the natural and necessary results of his 
voluntary acts, but that Is a presumption only, and It is not always Inferable from the 
act done. So ancient is this principle , and so universal is Its application, that It has long 
since ripened Into [a) maxim, . . . and has come to be regarded as one of the 'fundamental 
legal principles' of our system of jurisprudence." A. Simpson "Treatise on Federal Im
peachments" (1916) 29. 

This conclusion seems to have been the intent of the Framers. As Edmund Randolph 
stated In the Virginia Ratifying Convention, "No man ever thought of Impeaching a man 
for an opinion . It would be impossible to discover whether the error in opinion resulted 
from a willful mistake of the heart, or an involuntary fault of the head ." "St~ Report on 
Grounds for Impeachment ," p. 14. 

To similar e~ect is the view expressed by James Iredell in the North Carolina Ratifying 
Convention : "I beg leave to observe that, when any man Is imp ,eached, It must be for an 
error of the heart, and not of the head. God forbid that a man, in any country in the world, 
should be liable to be punished for want of judgment. '!'his is not the case here." 4 .J. Elliot 
"Debates in the Several State Conventions on the Adoption of the Federal Constitution" 
125-26 . 



WIRETAPS 

1. INTRODUCTION AND SURVEY OF HISTORICAL PRACTICE WITH RESPECT TO 

NATIONAL SECURITY WIRETAPPING 

In early May 1969, :following conversations between FBI Director J. 
Edgar Hoover, Henry Kissinger and Attorney General John Mitchell, 
the President authorized a specific wiretapping program in an effort to 
discover the source of leaks of classified government material. Under 
this program, which remained in effect until February 1971, wiretaps 
were instituted against 13 Government officials and four newsmen 
(book VII, 141-55). In each of the 17 cases, Attorney General Mitchell 
authorized the wiretap (book VII, 157-72). In no case, however, was a 
court order obtained. 1 

The purpose of this memorandum is to address the question whether 
the authorization or implementation of these wiretaps constituted a 
violation of statutory law or the Constitution on the.part of the Presi
dent, or an abuse of Presidential powers, which would warrant his 
impeachment. ..,fj" 

.:;;._:-..·, ,, ,·· . - ··.":;·, 

A. Outline of the Discussion 

"Wiretapping and "bugging" are the most common methods of elec
tronic surveillance. Electrornc surveillance by government agencies is 
subject to the provisions of the fourth amendment and of title III of 
the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968.2 Both the 
amendment and the statute require that electronic surveillance be 
authorized by a prior court order or warrant, subject to certain very 
narrowly defined exceptions. They also provide that, whether or not 
authorized by court order, the surveillance must be "reasonable." 3 

The issue under discussion is whether the 1969-71 wiretaps were ex
empt from the warrant requirement by virtue of the :fact that they 
were allegedly undertaken for "national security" purposes; and if so, 
whether they satisfied the requirement of reasonableness under the 
fourth amendment. The discussion may be summarized as follows: 

During the period in question, the applicability (if any) of title III 
to cases of "national security" surveillance was amhiguous. 4 Regard
less of whether or not the statute applied, however, these cases were 
still governed by tJhe fourth amendment. The assertion of extraordi
nary Presidential powers in regard to "national security" cannot re-

1 Elllot Richardson testimony, Senate Foreign Relations Committee Executive Session, 
Senternhpr "'10 19'""R ?79 f•,nnnhl'~lled eY,.P.rnt from h0ok VIL No. 3.3). 

2 18 U.S.C. § § 21510-2520 (1968), sometimes hereinafter referred to as title III. 
3 The .fourth amendment prohibits "unreasonable searches and seizures." The require

ment of "reasonableness" under title III is 0lahorated in t'l1e provislous of § § 2518, "Proce
dure for interception of wire or oral communication"; see discussion of § 2518, infra. 

-• See discussion of § 2511 ( 3). infra. The ambiguity was resolved by the Supreme Court 
In United States v. U.S. District Court, 407 U.S. 297 (1972), sometimes hereinafter 
referred to as the Keith case ( after Judge Damon Keith, who wrote the district court 
opinion In the case). 

(55) 
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move the 1969-71 wiretaps from the purview of the fourth amend
ment,5 but might argue for a specific exception to the warrant re
quirement. Prior to the Keith decision in 1972, the courts had not re
solved this question. 6 It is therefore necessary to examine the long
established rationale for certain narrow exceptions to the warrant re
quirement in the ordinary search and seizure context, in order to de
termine whether that rationale justifies a similar exception for "na
tional security" wiretapping. A strong argument can be made that the 
principle underlying the recognized exceptions cannot be extended to 
cover warrantless wiretapping; and that the 1969-71 wiretaps were 
consequently in violation of the fourth amendment. 

In view of the fact that the Supreme Court did not address the issue 
of warrantless "national security" surveillance until 1972, however, it 
may be thought that the President acted under color of law in authoriz
ing the 1969-71 wiretaps.7 If so, there remains the question whether the 
particular facts of this case demonstrate that the wiretaps were "rea
sonable"-w hether there was probable cause for the initiation and ex
tension of each wiretap. This is a judgment which must be made 
individually by each Member on the basis of his interpretation of the 
facts, and this memorandum will attempt no more than to point out 
certain appropriate lines of inquiry. 

B. "National Security" and the Evolution of "National Se<JUrity" 
Wiretapping 

The phrase "national security" represents a vague and indefinable 
concept. ''It suggests no criteria which may be used to confine its mean
ing within any determinable limit and therefore does not lend itself to 
objective analysis." 8 Threats to the national security have been per
ceived in a wide spectrum of activities, ranging from the wartime 
espionage of enemy agents to expressions of domestic political dissent 
,and the business of organized crime. Few would disagree with the prop
osition that espionage, sabotage and related acts by the agents of 
hostile foreign powers constitute a legitimate threat to the national 
security. Conversely, "[g]iven the difficulty of de.fining the domestic se
curity interest, the danger of abuse in acting to protect that interest 
becomes apparent." 9 Senator Hart elaborated on this problem during 
the floor debate on title III : 

As I read it-and this is my fear-we are saying that the President, on his 
motion, could declare-name your favorite poison-draft dodgers, Black muslims, 
the Ku Klux Klan, or civil rights activists to be a clear and present danger 
to the structure or existence of the Government.1° 

Indeed, an examination of the development of the phrase "National 
security" suggests that it may have no fixed meaning at all, though 

• But see discussion at infra . 
• From 1969 to 1971 several district and circuit courts addressed the question of warrant

less "national security " wiretapping , with Inconsistent results. United States v. U.S . Dis
trict Court, 444 F. 2d 651 (6th Cir. 1971) : United States v. Olay, 430 F. 2d 165 (5th Cir. 
1970; United States v. Ho,rman, 334 F. Supp. 504 (D.D.C. 1971) ; United States v. Sinclair, 
321 F. Supp. 1074 (E.D. Mich. 1971) ; United Stat es v. Smith , 321 F. Supp. 424 (C.D. Cal. 
1971) ; United Statrs v. O'Nea!, KC-CR 1204 (D. Kan. 1970) : United St"tes ···. Bttt e,,ko, 
MS F . Supp. 66 (D.N .J . 1970); United States v. Brown, 317 F . Supp . 531 (E.D. La. 1970); 
United States v. Dellinger, Crim. No. 69-180 (N.D . Ill. 1970) ; United States v. Stone, 305 
F. Supp. 75 (D.D.C. 1969), 

1 In 1972 the Supreme Court held that warrantless "domestic security" wiretapping 
violates the fourth amendment. The Court reserved judgment, however, "as to the issues 
which may be Involved with respect to activities of foreign powers or their agents." United 
States v. U.S. district court. 407 U.S . 297 . 322 ''972) . 

• Note , Privacy and PoUtica! Freedom: Application of the fourth amendment to "National 
Seourity" Investigations, 17 U.C.L.A . L. Rev. 1205 . 1236 (1970). 

• United State8 v. U.S . District Court, 407 U.S. 297,314 (1972). 
10114 Cong. Rec. 14750 (1968). 
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its mere invocation may serve to legitimate the exercise of extraor
dinary presidential powers. It is further claimed that the President 
has the exclusive and largely unreviewable power to determine that 
a particular decision or action is necessary to protect the national 
security. The proper exercise of this discretion "is an awesome re
sponsibility, requiring judgment and wisdom of a high order.11 . 

Courts and commentators have attempted to analyze the functional 
meaning of "national security." The most common approach is to draw 
a geographical or subject-matter distinction between "foreign" and 
''domestic" matter. 12 The former category involves the hostile acts 
or intelligence activities of a foreign power; the latter involves the 
attempts of domestic organizations to use unlawful means to attack 
and subvert the existing structure of the government. As a general 
rule the phrase "national security" is used to refer only to the "for
eign" category. Some authorities, unfortunrutely, add to the existing 
confusion by using "national security" to include both foreign and. 
domestic activities. 

This distinction is predicated on the President's exclusive power to 
conduct foreign relations, which is derived from the Constitution: 
"he shall receive Ambassadors and other public Ministers.'' 13 The 
President is frequently referred to as "the Nation's sole organ in the 
field of foreign affairs." 14 The language most often quoted on the 
necessity of judicial abstinence in the conduct of foreign relations is 
the following excerpt from the opinion of the Court in 0. & S . .Air 
Lines v. Waterman Oorp.: 15 

The President , both as Commander in Chief and as the Nation's organ for 
foreign affairs, has availa!Yle intelligence services whose reports are not and 
ought not to be publi!'hed to the world. It would be intolerable that courts, 
without the relevant information, should review and -per'haps nullify actions of 
the Executiv e taken on information properly held secret. 

The distinction between foreign and domestic affairs, however, 
is less useful than it may appear. First, in practice it is a very difficult 
distinction to draw. As the Supreme Court observed in the Keith 
case: 

[l]t will be difficult to distinguish between "foreign" and "domestic" unlaw
ful activities directed against the Government of the United States when there 
is collaboration in varying degrees between domestic groups or organizations 
and agents or agencies of foreign powers. 1• 

11 New York Times Oo. v. United States, 403 U.S . 713, 729 (1971) (Stewart J., con
curring). 

10 This approach waa followed by Congress in drafting title III; see discussion of 
l 2511(3 ), infra . The Supreme Court drew the same distinction in United States v. U.S. 
District Oourt, 407 U.S. 297 (1972). 

"'U.S. Const . art . II, sec. 3. 
"E.g., among wiretapping cases, United States v. Smith, 321 F. Supp. 424, 426 (C.D . Cal. 

1971) ("the President's long-recognized inherent power with respect to foreign relations") : 
United States v. Butenko, 318 F . Supp. 66, 73 . (D.N.J . 1970) ; United States v. Stone , 305 
F. Supp. 75. 81 (D.D.C. 1969). 

15 333 U.S. 103, 111 (1948) . See also United States v. Pink, 315 U.S . 2-03 (1942) ; United 
States v. Belmont , 301 U.S. 324 (1937) ; United States v. Ourtiss-Wright Oorp., 299 U.S. 
304 (1936) . None of these cases , however , Involved Indi vidual liberties guaranteed by the 
Bill of R!!!'bts. 

19 United States v. U.S. District Court, 407 U.S . 297 , 308 n. 8 (1972). 
In an e1fort to clarify the distinction drawn by the Supreme Court, Attorney deneral 

SRxbe r<'CPntly stRted: 
The Keith decision says specifically that the only warrantless wiretap you can have 

must be substanti a ted by inform ation that It Is org anized, financed and directed from a 
fore!!!'n po·ver or Or!!'Rnization without this country , 

R,mort of proceedin11, HParlng hPld before the ·suhc omm!ttee on Administrative Practice 
and Procedure anil the Subcommitt ee on Constitution al Rights of th e U.R. SP-nate Com
mlttP e on the .Tud!clary . and the Subcommittee on Surveillance of th e U .S. Senate Com
mittee on For<'IJ?D Relations : vol. 6. "Warrantle ss Wir etapping and El ectronic Surveillance" 
(llfay 23. 1974), at 482 (hereinafter referred to as Senate subcommittee hearing). 
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For example, the "leaking" of classified information to the press has 
the same effecti in terms of disclosure to a hostile foreign power, as 
if -the material had been sold to an enemy agent. Some might regard 
the latter as an act of foreign espionage but the former as an expression 
of domestic political dissent, a distinction which seems incongruous 
in view of the identical r~ult. Other borderline cases can easily be 
imagined; indeed, the very nature of the activities in question fre
quently involves an intertwining of foreign and domestic elements. 

Second, it might reasonably be argued that any rationale for grant
ing the President extraordinary powers in national security cases 
should be based on the presence of a serious threat. The distinction 
between foreign and domestic activities, if conscientiously applied 
as a limitation on the exercise of extraordinary Presidential powers, 
arguably impairs the Government's ability to respond to a serious 
domestic subversive threat. 17 Conversely, the distinction can easily 
be abused to legitimate the persecution of domestic political dissenters 
whenever a foreign "contact", however attenuated, can be 
demonstrated. 

A more useful analysis of the functional meaning of "national 
security" might be based instead on the seriousness of the threat to 
the state. A test of this sort was formulated by Justice Holmes in 
Sehenok v. United States, 249 U.S. 47 (1919), a freedom of speech 
case arising from a violation of the Espionage Act of June 15, 1917: 

The question in every case is whether :the words used are used in such 
circumstances and are of such a nature as to create a clear and present danger 
th.at they will bring about the substantive evils that Congress has a right to 
prevent. It is a question of proximity and degree. 18 

The "clear and present danger" test is widely applied in first amend
ment cases, and is embodied in title II. 19 The general principle is that 
in the case of a grave and imminent threat to the State which can 
effectively be countered only by the exercise of an extraordinary gov
ernmental power, individual rights and liberties otherwise guaranteed 
by the Constitution may be infringed. In the first amendment context, 
it is ultimately for the courts to decide as a question of law whether or 
not a clear and present danger existed. 20 In this respect the test differs 
significantly from the foreign-domestic distinction, which recognizes a 
special Presidential power in regard to the conduct of foreign affairs. 

In the wiretapping field, "national security" has evolved not so much 
as a constitutional concept as a rubric under which the pragmatic poli
cies of successive Presidents and Attorneys General with respect to 
warrantless wiretapping might be justified. "National security" wire
tapping had its inception in 1940, but in order to understand the sig
nificance of this rationale for warrantless wiretapping it is instructive 
to review the context from which it arose. 

In the period following World War I, wiretapping was extensively 
used by the Bureau of Prohibition (part of the Department of the 

11 Attorney General Saxbe has pointed out that as a result of the KeUh decision a 
"gap" e1:lsts In the law today Inasmuch as the government Is prohibited from carrying 
out warrantless wiretapping of a "vicious domestic terrorist organization." Senate 
subcommittees hearing (May 23, 1974). at 493-94. 

1s 249 U.S. at 52. 
10 § 2511 ( 3) refers to "the constitutional power of the President" to take necessary 

measures to protect the Nation against various threats, Including "any other clear · and 
prPsent danger to the structure or existence of the Government." 

20 E.g., Whitney v. California, 274 U.S. 367, 374 et seq. (1927) (Brandeis and Holmes, 
J.J., concurring). 
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Treasury) to detect prohibition law violators. 21 By contrast, in 1924 
Attorney General Stone prohibited wiretapping by personnel of the 
Department of Justice. 22 Four years later, in Olmstead v. United 
States, 277 U.S. 438 (1928), the Supreme Court held that the fourth 
amendment did not prohibit wiretapping without a warrant unless 
there was a physical trespass on the<lefendant's property. Without an 
invasion of property rights there was no "search"; 2 3 furthermore, tele
phone conversations were held not to lie within the protection against 
unreasonable seizure.24 The opinion of the Court observed, however, 
that Congress could enact legislation to protect the confidentiality of 
telephone messages by making intercepted conversations inadmis
sible in evidence in Federal criminal trials. 25 

Congress responded to this suggestion by enacting § 605 of the Fed
eral Communications Act of 1934, which provides in pertinent part: 26 

[N]o person not being authorized by the sender shall intercept any communica
tion and divulge or publish the existence, contents , substance, purport , eff'ect, or 
meaning of such intercepted communication to any person . 

It will be observed that § 605 absolutely prohibits all wiretapping, 
with or without a warrant. The Supreme Court held in the two Nar
done decision 21 that Federal agents were included within the pro
scription of§ 605 and that evidence obtained through the use of a tele
phone wiretap was inadmissible in criminal proceedings in Federal 
courts. 

Despite the clear statutory prohibition, the Department of Justice 
continued to employ wiretapping, although of course it was no longer 
possible to introduce the intercepted conversations in evidence. The 
practice was defended on the ground that § 605 did not impose a ban 
on interception per se, but only prohibited interception and divul
gence; and that disclosure within the executive branch did not consti
tute divulgence. 28 However, in 1940 Attorney General Jackson an
nounced that wiretapping would no longer be used as an investigative 
tool by the Department of Justice, and that cases based on such evi
dence would not be prosecuted. 29 

Two months later, Jackson received a confidential memorandum 
from President Roosevelt which directed him "to secure information 

21 Westin, The Wire Tapping Problem: An Analysis and a Legislative Proposal , 52 
Colum. L. Rev. 165. 172 (1952) . 

.. In keeping with this prohibltlo11, the Ma11ual of Rules a11d· Regulatlo11s of the 
[Federal] Bur eau of lllvestlgatlon (Is sued March 1, 1928) stated: 

Unethical tactics : Wiretapping, entrapme11t, or the use of a11y other improper, illegal 
or unethical tactics in procuring i11formatlon i11 co1111ectio11 with investigative activity will 
not be tolerated by the Bureau . 

2a 277 U.S. at 464-65. 
"'Id. 400. 
25 Id. 465--66. 
2

• 48 Stat. 1103 (1934), as amended 47 U.S.C. § 605 (1970). 
zr Nardone v. United States, 302 U.S. 379 (1937) ; Nardone v. United States, 308 U.S. 

338 (1939). 
28 For example, Co11fidenutlal memora11dum for the Director of the FBI from 'Attor11ey 

General Biddl~. October 9, 1941, describing the longstanding practice of the Depantment 
of Justice. The statutory construction adopted by the Department flatly contradict~ the 
Nardone decisions, In which the Supreme Court held that "the plain words of § 605 forbld 
anyone , unless authorized by the sender, tQ intercept a telephone message • • •" 302 U.S. 
At 382. SlgnUlcantly , other Federal agencies (such, as the Treasury Department and the 
Federal Communications Commission) did not ghare the Department of Justice's Interpre
tation of § 605 . Donnelly, Comments and Caveats on the Wire Tapping Controversy, 63 
Yale L.J. 799,802 (1954) . 

.. Press statement of the Department of Justice, released March 18, 1940 , dated March 15, 
1940 . . Attorney General Jackson's prohbltlon of wiretapping by the Department of Justice 
was based on his belief that wiretapping was .prohibited by § 605 as Interpreted by the 
Supreme Court , and that new legislation would be required to authorize even limited use 
of wiretapping . See, letter from Jackson to Representative Celler, dated May 31, 1940; 
H .R. Rept . No. 2574, 76th Cong ., 3d sess. (1940) . 
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by listening devices directed to the conversations or other communi
cations of persons suspected of subversive activities against the Gov
ernment." ao From the language elsewhere in the memorandum it ·ap
pears that Roosevelt was very reluctant to take this step. He began by 
stating that "under ordinary and normal circumstances wiretapping 
by Government agents should not be carried on for the excellent rea
son that it is almost bound to lead to abuse of civil rights." 31 He was 
persuaded to his decision, however, by "grave matters involving the 
defense of the Nation:" 32 the outbreak of war and the fact that other 
nations were engaging in sabotage, assassination, and fifth column ac
tivities. As one commentator has suggested: 

There is no indication that Roosevelt thought the practice would continue after 
the war, and certainly none that it would ever be used to justify the surveillance 
of purely domestic political organizations. In fact, Roosevelt ended his memoran
dum with the request that these investigations be kept to a minimum and lim
ited, insofar as possible, to aliens. 33 

The termination of the war did not bring an end to Roosevelt's 
wiretapping program. On the contrary, in 1946 Attorney General Tom 
Clark secured President Truman's approval of a new, expanded wire
tap policy :for the Department of Justice. Clark justified the policy 
by alluding to "the present troubled period in interna.tional affairs, 
accompanied as it is by an increase in subversive activities here at 
home*** [and] a very substanti•al increase in crime." 34 Accordingly, 
he recommended that the use of wiretapping 'be enlarged to include 
"cases vitally affecting the domestic security, or where human life is 
in jeopard_y." 35 The new policy was inconsistent with Roosevelt's 
understanding that wiretapping was justified soley by the war emer
gency and should be restricted to aliens; yet Clark later insisted that 
"there has been no new policy or procedure since the initial policy 
was stated by President Roosevelt." 36 

Clark's policy was continued in force by his successors, Attorneys 
General McGrath, McGranery, and Brownell. 37 Like Clark, McGrath 
declared that the Department of Justice wiretapping policy had not 
change since Roosevelt's 1940 directive. 38 During this period 9f wide
spread concern over Communist infiltration, the use of wiretapping 
was primarily focused on what were perceived as internal security 
threats. In arguing for new legislation, Brownell expressed the De
partment's dissatisfaction with the exclusionary rule of § 605 : 

[Hlow can we possibly preserve the safety and liberty of everyone in this 
nation unless we pull federal prosecuting attorneys out of their straitjackets 

""Confidential memorandum for the Attorney General from President Roosevelt, May 21, 
1940. 

8'.[d. 
"'ld. 
aa NOTE. Privacy and Political Freedom : Application of the fourth amendment to 

"National Security" Investigations, 17 U.C.L.A. L. Rev. 1205, 1222 (19'70). The author 
observes that Roosevelt's memorandum was directed toward national defense vis-a-vis the 
activities of other nations and clearly did not contemplate surveillance of domestic organiza
tions. 'l'he same conclusion is drawn by Justice Powell in United States v. U.S. District 
Uourt, 407 ms. 297, 310 n. 10 (1972). 

"'Memorandum from the Office of the Attorney General to President Truman, July 17, 
1946. 

Mid. 
""Press statement of the Department of Justice, March 31, 1949. 
m Theoh-aris and Meyer, The "National Security" Justification for Electronic Eaves

dropping: An ElusivP Exception, 14 Wayne L. Rev. 749. 762-63 (1968) : Brownell, The 
Public Security and Wire Tapping, 39 Cornell L.Q. 195, 199-200 (1954) ; Rogers, The 
Case for Wire Tapping, 63 Yale L.J. 792. 795--96 (1954). 

as Theoharis and Meyer, supra note 37, at 763. 
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and permit them to use intercepted evidence in the trial of security cases and 
other heinous offenses such as kidnapping?'"' 

In the 1960"8 the primary · emphasis shifted from espionage and 
subversion to organized crime. Wiretap bills introduced in Congress 
in 1961 and 1962, in addition to authorizing wiretapping in cases 
involving treason, sabotage, espionage, and the like, further extended 
the proposed coverage to murder, kidnapping, extortion, and narcotics 
offenses.40 In practice if not in theory, organized crime came to be 
regarded as an element of national security, 41 although Attorney 
General Ramsey Clark rejected this view during 'Senate hearings in 
1967.42 

The 30-year history of warrantless national security wiretapping 
under successive Pres1dents and Attorneys General is sometimes cited 
on the tbeorv that long usage is a justification for the continuation 
of the practice. While this consideration may deserve some weight, 
three points emerge from the foregoing review which tend to dis
count the precedential value of past practice. First, during the period 
from 1934 to 1968 ( when it was superseded by title III), ~ 605 
rubsolutely prohibited either interception or divulgence of telephone 
messages.43 Even assuming arguendo that Roosevelt's limited wire
tapping program was justified by the war emergency,44 that rationale 
disappeared when the war ended in 1945. No wiretapping conducted 
by the Department of Justice from 1945 to 1968, therefore, would be 
legitimized on this rationale. 

Second, until Olmstead was overruled in 1967,45 wiretapping was 
not considered to fall within 'the purview of the fourth amendment. 
Thus if§ 605 had not existed, not only would wiretapping have been 
legal but also it would not have been subject to any warrant require
ment. For this reason it is unimportant that the 1940-67 wiretapping 
was wa.rrantless. 

Third, the meaning of "national security" during the period from 
1940 to the present has fluctuated dramatically in response to changing 
public attitudes, which tends to diminish the precedential value of 
prior practice with respect to national security wiretapping . 

'"'Brownell, Bt11>ra note 38, at 201. 
40 Hearings on S. 2813 11nd S. 1495 before the Senate Committee on the Judiciary, 87th 

Cong ., 2d sess . (1962). 
u In a 1966 memorandum to the Supreme Court, then Solicitor General Thurgood 

Marshall wrote : 
[C]ontlnuing into 1965 the director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation was given 

authority to approve the Installation of devices • • • when required in the Interest of 
Internal security or national safety ·including organized crime, kidnapping and matters 
wherein human life be at stake. 

Supplemental memorandum for the United States to the U.S. Supreme Court in hearings 
on S. 928 on Right of Privacy Act of 1967 before the Subcommittee on Administrative 
Practices and Procedure of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary, 90th Cong., 1st sess., 
pt. l, at 34 (1967). [Emphasis supplied.] 

•• Hearings on S. 928 before the Subcommittee on Administrative Practices and Procedure 
of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary, 90th Cong., 1st sess., at 51 (1007). 

•• See, e.g., NOTE. Privacy and· Political Freedom: Application of the fourth amendment 
to "National Security" Investigations, supra , note 34, at 1220-21 (1970) ; Donnelly, Com
ments and Caveats on the Wire Tapping Controversy, 63 Yale L.J. 799, 800-03 (1954). 

"In his directive of May 21, 1940, Roosevelt explicitly acknowledged the holdings of the 
Nardone decisions, supra note 27. He admitted that the Supreme Court was right that 
"under ordlnery and normal circumstances" Government wiretapping should be banned, 
but he urged : 

However, I am convinced that the Supreme Court never Intended any dictum In the 
particular case Which It decided to apply to grave matters Involving the defense of the 
nation. 

'"Katz v. United States, 389 U.S. 347 (1967) ; see discussion, infra. 

37-496 0 - 74 - 5 
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2 . F ACTS 46 

In May 1969, the Presid ent authorized a wiretapping program in 
an efl'ort to discover the source of leaks of classified Government mate
rial ~lating to foreign policy. Under this program, which remained 
in effect until February 1971, wiretaps were instituted against seven 
National Security Coun cil (NSC) employees, three employees of 
Government agencies, three White House staff members, and four 
newsmen. 

Table 1 on the following page presents in schematic form the basic 
information about the 1969-71 wir etaps (book VII, 141-373). 

TABLE 1.-1969-71 WIRETAPS 

Designation Date 

HJC President Job description 
Authority 
for tap 

Request con- ----------
veyed by- Requested Installed Discontinued 

B 

G 

N 
0 
C 
I 
p 
D 
E 
F 
M 
Q 

A· 
H 
K 
L 
J 

W NSC ••......••.•• Highest'· · · · · Haig •• • •••••• May 10, 1969 May 12, 1969 June 20, 1969 
Haldeman •••• Ocl 15, 1970 Oct. 19, 1970 Feb. 10, 1971 

M DOD [Pursley] ••••• • ••• do •••••• • Haig • •.•• ..•• May 10, 1969 May 12, 1969 May 27, 1969 
Nixon ••• •••••••••• do ••••••• May 2, 1970 May 4, 1970 Feb. 10, 1971 

L NSC (Halperin] •••• Highest.. • •• • ••• . • do •..•••• May 10, 1969 May 12, 1969 Do. 
X NSC •••••••......• . ••• do •• ••• ••• • ••• do •••••••••••• do ••.••••• • ••• do •• ••• •• Sept. 15, 1969 

• ••••••••• NSC •.•....•••.••••••• do ••• • •• •••• •• do •.••••• May 20, 1969 May 20, 1969 June 20, 1969 
• ••• ••.• •• NSC ••••••••••••••••• • do ••• ••••••••• do •••.•..••••• do •••••••• •••• do....... Do. 
Y Newsman •••••• •• ••••• do ••• •• •••••• • do ••••••• May 28, 1969 May 29, 1969 Feb. 10, 1971 
Q ...•. do ••••••••••• (•) •• ••• do ••.•••• June 4,1969 June 4, 1969 Aug. 31, 1969 

•• •• •••.•• White House ••••• • Nixon •••• •• •• Mitchell.. ..•• July 23, 1969 July 23, 1969 Oct. 2, 1969 
•••••• •••. •.• •• do ••••..• • ••• Highest • •• • •• Haig • ..•. .• • . Aug. 4, 1969 Aug. 4, 1969 Sept. 15, 1969 
• ••• • •••• • Newsman (TV) .. • Nixon ••• •• ••• Mitchell •••••• Sept. 10, 1969 Sept. 10, 1969 Nov. 4, 1969 
N Newsman •• ••• do ••• ••• • Haig •• . ••• .•• May 2, 1970 May 4, 1970 Feb. 10, 1971 

(Beecher) . 
•• .•••..• • State Peparrment.. •• •• do •••••• • ••••• do •• ••• . •••••• do •••••• •••• • • do.. ..... Do. 
•• • ••• . •••••••• do ••••••••• •••• ••• do •••• •• •••••• do •••••••••••• do ••. •. . •••••• do..... . . Do • 
•••••• .• •• NSC ••••••. . •• ••• (•) ••••• do . .. ..•. May 12, 1970 May 13, 1970 Do. 
S NSC •••••••••••• • (•) ••• • • do •••••••••••• do •• ••••••• •• • do.. ..... Do. 

• •••• • •••• White House ••••• •• ••• ••• • •• ••• • Haldeman ..•• Dec. 14, 1970 Dec. 14, 1970 Jan. 27, 1971 

t "On the highest authority." 
• Memoranda from F.8.1. Director Hoover to Attorney General Mitchell state that these wiretaps were requested by 

Kissinger. (book VII, 196, 197, 241). However, Kissinger has denied making these requests. 

The 17 persons who were wiretapped are listed in the chronological 
order in which the wiretaps were authorized. For the sake of con
fidentiality , each person is designated by a code letter rather than his 
name . Code letters under the heading "HJC" are the designations used 
in book VII of the "Statement of Information" prepared by the Com
mittee on the Judiciary ; code letters under the heading "Pres. " are 
the corresponding designations used in book IV of the "Statement of 
Information Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon." Unless other
wise indicated, references to these persons in the following discussion 
of the facts will use the "HJC" designations. It will be observed that 
table 1 indicates the names of three of the 17 persons. In these three 
cases, the identity of the person is now a matter of public knowledge: 

48 Citation of Souroes.-Wlthln this section sources are cited In parenthe ses rather than 
In fo otnot es and the foUowlng abbreviations ar e useil : 

Book VII . 158~"Statement of Inform ation," hearings before th e Committee on the 
Judiciary, House of Representative s, 93d Cong ., 2d sess., pursuant to H. Res. 803, book 
VII . p . 158 (May-June 1974 ). 

Source material not Included In the se publi shed statement s Is cited In full t o the par· 
tlcular source. It should be noted that neith e r published s tatement contains au the 
material previou sly pr esented to the committee. In particular , the summaries o( FBI letters 
whi ch ori ginall y appeared at para graph s 7 .1, 9.2, 11.1 and 13.1 of book VII hav e been 
ertensl vely edited for publication ; and paragraph 26 has been entir ely omitted from 
th e ".St a tement of Information Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon ," book IV . 
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Gen. Robert Pursley (book VII, 299) ; Morton Halperin (book VII, 
325-33) ; and William Beecher (book VII, 142, 242, 327). Table 1 also 
includes a job description for each of the 17 persons; the abbreviation 
"NSC" is used for National Security Council, and "DOD" for Depart
ment of Defense. 

In each case the decision to initiate a wiretap originated at the White 
House; this fact is reflected in table 1 in the column entitled "Authority 
for Tap." It will be observed that many of the wiretaps were simply 
ordered "on the highest authority." The procedure was to transmit the 
original request to the FBI; the identity of the official who actually 
made this contact with the FBI is given under the heading "Request 
Conveyed." In each case FBI Director Hoover then wrote to Attorney 
General Mitchell requesting written authorization for the particular 
wiretap, and in each case Mitchell authorized the wiretap (book VII, 
158). (The Attorney General's authorization, a proforma approval, 
should not be confus ed with the original decision to undertake the 
wiretap.) In no case was a court order applied for or obtained. ( Elliot 
Richardson testimony, Senate Foreign Relations Committee executive 
session, September 10, 1973, 279; unpublished material from book VII, 
paragraph 3.3.) 

The original justification for the wiretapping program was a series 
of newspaper articles in the spring of 1969, apparently based on leaks 
by persons having access to classified materials relating to :foreign 
policy (book VII, 147). In particular, the :following news accounts 
were based on classified information whose premature publication 
allegedly had a damaging effect on the conduct of international diplo
macy and foreign relations : 

(1) Articles on April 1 and April 6 indicating that the United 
States was considering unilateral withdrawal from Vietnam. "State
ment of Information Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon," (Book 
IV, 139-51.) 

(2) An article on May 1 reporting strategies under consideration 
for the SALT negotiations. (Id. Book IV, 167-72.) 

(3) An article on May 9 reporting secret bombing raids in Cam
bodia. (Id. Book IV, 161-65.) 

( 4) An article on ,Tune 3 reporting that the President had deter
mined to remove nuclear weapons from Okinawa. (Id., book IV, 
179-82.) 

(5) Articles on June 3 reporting the decision to begin troop with
drawals from Vietnam. (Id. Book IV , 153-59.) 

President Nixon has unequivocally stated that the orders to initiate 
and carry out the wiretap program. were his. In his statement of 
May 22, 1973 the President said: 

[A] special program of wiretaps was instituted in mid-1969 and terminated in 
February 1971 .... I authorized this enitke program. Each individual tap was 
undertaken in accordance with procedures legal at the time and in accord with 
longstanding precedent (book VII, 147) . 

In a letter of July 12, 1974 to Senator Fulbright, chairman of the 
Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, President Nixon affirmed 
his earlier statement and added ( emphasis supplied) : 

The circumstances that led to my decision to direct the initiation of an in
vestigative progr,am in 1969 are described in detail in the May 22 statement. I 
ordered the use of the most effective investigative procedures possible, including 
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wiretaps, to deal with certain critically important national security problems. 
Where supporting evidence was available, I ipersonally directed the surveillance, 
including wiretapping, of certain specific individuals. 

I am familiar with the testimony given by -Secretary Kissinger before your 
Committee to the effect that he performed the function at my request, of fur
nishing information a,bout individuals within investigative categories that I 
established so that an ,appropriate and effective investigation could be conducted 
in each case. This testimony is entirely correct; and I wish to affirm categori
cally that Secretary Kissinger and others involved in various aspects of this 
investigation were operating under my specific authority ,and were carrying out 
my express orders. 

The President's statement that he "personally directed the surveil
lance * * * of certain specific individuals" is corroborated by other 
evidence. According to Mitchell, the President ordered not only a wire
tap but also 24-hour physical surveillance of E, "because he wanted 'to 
set E up' and planned to send material from Guam * * * which E 
would definitely see" (book VII, 205,269). Mitchell also told the FBI 
that the President wanted immediate coverage on M. (Book VII, 206.) 
The wiretaps initiated in May 1970 on Q, G, H, and A were requested 
of the FBI by General Haig "on behalf of the President," who had 
apparently called Haig to advise him of the need for action (book VII, 
294). 

President Nixon stated that he believed that his actions in carrying 
out the wiretapping program were legal. His own statement of May 22, 
1973 in this regard (book VII, 147) is amplified by Secretary Kis
singer's affidavit in Ellsberg v. Mitchell: 

The President was told by Mr. Hoover that the most effective method was that 
which had been followed in previous Administrations, namely the conduct of 
electronic surveillance in accordance with specified procedures. The President 
was assured by Attorney General Mitchell that such ,action would be in com
pliance with law, ("Statement of Inform ation Submitted on Behalf of Presi
dent Nixon," book IV, 149.) 

However, Mitchell has denied that he was consulted when the wire
tapping program was initiated. According to Mitchell, the first he 
heard of the wiretaps was sometime in 1969 when FBI Director Hoover 
told him that the surveillance was being conducted. Mitchell recalled 
a later discussion between himself, Haig, and / or Kissinger, in which 
they agreed the wiretaps could become "explosive" and that the whole 
operation was "a dangerous game were were playing" (book VII, 160). 

With respect to the President's opinion as to whether or not the wire
tapping program was legal, it may be of evidentiary significance that 
unlike other national security wiretaps, the 1969-71 wiretaps were not 
entered in the FBI indi ces. The ·files and logs of the wiretaps were 
maintained only in the offices of FBI Director Hoover or Assistant 
Director Sullivan, and no copies were made. This procedure was re
quested by Haig when the prog-ram began (book VII, 181-90). Simi
larly, it may be of evidentiary significance that in July 1971, after the 
termination of the wiretap program , the President directed Asst. Atty. 
Gen. Robert Mardian to obtain the files of the wiretaps from the 
FBI and to deliver them to John Ehrlichman at the White House 
(book VII, 755-88). Another possible motivation for obtaining these 
materials may have had to do with the possibility, suggested to Mar
di,an by Assistant to the Director Sullivan, that FBI Director Hoover 
might use them to "bla ckmail" the President (book VII, 757). 

The President's statement of May 22, 1973, also explainoo the gen
eral rationale or justification for the various wiretaps: 
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Those wiretapped were selected on the basis of access to .the information 
leaked, material in security files, and evidence that developed as the inquiry 
proceeded ('b')ok VII, 147). 

The justification for each particul ,ar wiretap must be sought in the 
factual circumstances. In the extended discussion which follows, atten
tion will first be directed to the reasons for the initiation of each wire
tap, and then to the reasons for the continuation or termination of each 
wiretap. · 

The first wiretaps were those placed on B, G, N, and O on May 12, 
1969, and those placed on C and I on May 20, 1969. Reference has al
ready been made t-0 the series of newspaper articles apparently based 
on leaks in the spring of 1969; the article which triggered this first 
group of wiretaps was written by Q and appeared in the New York 
Times on May 9, 1969. (Book VIL 142; "Statement of Information 
Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon," book IV, 162.) The re
quest for wiretaps on these six persons was conveyed to the FBI by 
then Colonel Hai¥, who stated that the request was made "on the 
highest authority' and involved "a matter of most grave and serious 
consequence to our national security;" no other rationale was offered 
for the wiretaps (book VII, 192-95, 203). 

B was an NSC staff member detailed to that assignment from the 
State Department; he was suspected by the FBI of having leaked 
classified information in the mid-1950's and early 1960's (book VII, 
192-93) . G was Gen. Robert Pursley, military assistant to Secretary of 
Defense Melvin Laird, who later described him as "a very fine mili
tary officer, and [one in whom] I have complete ,and total confidence;" 
as of May 1969, the FBI had nothing on G in its files (book VII, 192, 
298-300). Like B, 0 was an NSC staff member detailed from the 
State Department. At one point he had been assigned to the Paris 
Peace Conference and while there had l~aked information about the 
conference to newspapers; but he had stopped after being warned 
(book VII, 192). C was also an NSC staff member formerly with the 
State Department; FBI investigations of C in 1951, 1961, and 1969, 
revealed "no pertinent derogatory information of a security nature" 
(book VII, 194-95). "I" was an NSC staff member who had previously 
been employed by the NSC some years before; as in the case·of C, FBI 
investigations of I in 1966 and 1969 disclosed "no unfavorable in
formation of a security nature" (book VII, 194). 

N was Morton Halperin, whose wiretap has achieved a measure of 
notoriety because he has filed an action under 18 U.S.C. § 2520 against 
Secretary Kissinger and various other defendants; Halperin v. Kis
singer, Civil No. 1187-73 (D.D.C., filed June 14, 1973). Kissinger's 
affidavit in Ellsberg v. Jl,fitchell stated that as of May 9, 1969, Halperin 
was Chief of the NSC Planning Group; that he was involved in the 
preparation of NSC policy reviews, regularly participated in sensitive 
N~C studies, attended NSC Review Group meetings which discussed 
Vietnam, the SALT talks, et cetera, and regularly received cables and 
intelligence reports; and that he was "unquestionably one of several 
persons who had had access to such information" as had been leaked to 
q regarding the secret bombing of Cambodia. Halperin's position gave 
him "access to fundamental policy issues during the formative and 
crucial early months of 1969." ("Statement of Information Sub
mitted on Behalf of President Nixon," book IV, 149-50.) 
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Halperin's affidavit in Halperin v. Kissinger offers a somewhat dif
ferent perspective. According to the affidavit, Kissinger told 'him on 
May 9, 1969, that he was suspected of being the source of the leak to 
Beecher ( Q) ; as a prophylactic measure, therefore, Kissinger de
prived him of access to sensitive material as of that date. Halperin 
claimed that he could not have been the source of the leak because, as 
Kissinger well knew, he had not had access to any documents relating 
to the Cambodian bombing. ( A number of other officials had had access 
but were not wiretapped) (book VII, 327-29). 

Halperin was also suspected because of his background. He was a 
"carryover" from the Johnson administration and was characterized 
in an FBI memorandum as an "arrogant Harvard-type Kennedy man" 
and a member of the "Harvard clique." Although he had had contact 
with Soviet nationals , an FBI investigation of uncertain date had 
revealed no "pertinent derogatory information." Other FBI investi
gations in 1962 and 1969 showoo that Halperin thought that the U.S. 
leadership had erred in making the Vietnam commitment; in 1965 he 
had agreed to sponsor a national sitin having to do with Vietnam. 
Halperin was a senior staff member of the NSC, to which he had been 
detailed from the Department of Defense where he held a position 
with the Systems Analysis Agency. (Book VII, 144-45, 160, 192, 203.) 

In spite of the foregoing, FBI Director Hoover regarded the allega
tion that N was responsible for the leaks as "speculation" without any 
proof. Furthermore, Hoover noted that: 

• • ,i, in the Sy,stems Analysis .A!gency in the Pentagon, there are at least 110 
of the 124 employees who are still 'McNa mara people and expr ess a very definit e 
Kennedy philosophy. 

Q freqeunts this office as well as the National Security Council, and the em
ployees freely furnish him information (book VII, 143). 

The six persons originally wiretapped (B, G, N, 0, C, and I) com
prise a group of Government employees, five of whom were with the 
NSC and all of whom might arguably have had access to information 
forming the basis of Beecher's newspaper article of May 9, 1969. 

After this initial group, however, the pattern of wiretapping became 
somewhat less predicta!ble. Between May 29, and September 10, 1969, 
five new names 'Yere added to the list of persons wiretapped. Three 
were newsmen (P. D, and M) and two were White House staff mem
bers (E and F). The fourth newsman, Beecher, was not wiretapped 
until May 1970. For purposes of analysis , however, the four newsmen 
will 'be considered as a group. 

The wiretap on P was installed on Mav 29, 1969, and maintained 
until February 10, 1971, making his the 'longest surv eillance except 
for Halperin's. An internal memorandum of July 8, 1969 indicates 
that the FBI regarded Pas a man with a great many high level con
tacts, and the most likely suspect after Halperin. (Unpublished mate
rial from book VII, sec. 15.1). It appears that he was not an American 
citizen; and that he had frequent contact with the Soviet embassy in 
Washington. (Unpublished material from "Statement of Informa
tion Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon," book IV, 5-6, 8), 
P's close personal friendship with F is remarked on several oc
casions. (Book VTI , 206, 267; unpublished material from book VII, 
secs. 9.2, 11.l.) He was also a close per:sonal friend of Kissinger, who 
testified before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee that he 
frequently talked to P on the telephone. Kissinger was surprised to 
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learn that P had been wiretapped beeause P~ news stories rarely in
cluded leaked material, and because P had not been particularly criti
cal of the Nixon administration (book VII, 247). (For other reasons 
why P was wiretapped, see unpublished material from book VII, 
secs. 8.1, 8.4, 9.2, 15.1; unpublished material from "Statement of In
formation Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon," book IV, sec, 
26 ( C), 5-6). 

D, another newsman, was first wiretapped on ,Tune 4, 1969, in re
sponse to a request from Kissinger; the rationale for the wiretap was 
that D had been in contact with other persons already under surveil
lance, notably 0. (Book VII, 206, 241; unpublished material from book 
VII, sec. 9.2.) At the time when the wiretap was placed, the FBI files 
containe<l "no pertinent information of an internal security nature 
concerning [DJ " (book VII , 241). 

M was a television reporter as to whom President Nixon requested 
both a wiretap and physical surveillance (the latter, however, was 
not performed) (book VII, 206, 243). According to the FBI, M 
had previously worked abroad in several countries, including the 
Soviet Union. M had had certain contacts with various Soviet bloc 
personnel. During a 1967 interview with the FBI he volunteered 
those contacts and indicated that he was unaware that any of them 
had intelligence significance, but that if such a c~mtact should occur 
he would promptly notify the FBI. (Unpublished material from book 
VII ; secs. 8.2, 10.2,) The wiretap on M was installed in ~~_p,tember 
1969, ci,:·.::f .ai, 

Q is known to be ,villiam Beecher of the New York Times (book 
VII, 142, 242, 327). His article of May 9, 1969, about the Cambodian 
bombing triggered the wiretapping program. ("Statement of Infor
mation Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon," book IY, 161-65.; 
book VII, 142, 299-300.) According to an internal FBI memorandum, 
Beecher knew Halperin and another NSC member, and was con
sidered to be part of the Harvard clique. This connection, cou
pled with what the FBI characterized as the Kennedy bias of the 
Systems Analysis Agency of DOD, made it very easy for Beecher to 
obtain information. Conversely, he was the Times' regular Pentagon 
reporter and was described as "particularly astute -as to military 
affairs." In 1966 the FBI investigated Beecher in connection with an 
article he had written about the antimissile field, but came to the 
conclusion that his story was probably not based on leaks but on in
formed' speculation (book VII, 143-45, 203, 206, 294). As for the 
source of Beecher's first Cambodia article, Secretary of Defense Laird 
described how Beecher actually learned albout the bombing: 

Now the Beecher story was written ·On the basis of a story that appeared in 
the London Times some 48 hours before he wrote. A correspondent had flown 
over the border and he saw certain craters in Cambodia and the London Times 
came out with this particular story. Bill Beecher, being an interprising young 
reporter went and started checking this out ... (book VII, 300). 

Curiously, Beecher was not wiretapped in connection with his ar
ticle of May 9, 1969, about the Cambodian bombing. Rather, it was 
an article which he wrote a year later about the invasion of Cambodia 

··· which prompted President Nixon to order a wiretap on Beecher. Ac
cording to Haig, the President called him on or just before May 3, 
1970, concerning a "serious security violation involving a leak by 
[Beecher] concerning the Cambodian situation." Haig explained to the 
FBI that this leak had been "nailed down to a couple of people," and 
he requested "on behalf of the President" that wiretaps be placed on 
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Beecher, Pursley, and two State Department officers designated A and 
H (book VII, 294, 295, 297). It will be recalled that Pursley had been 
wiretapped previously in connection with Beecher's article of May 9, 
1969; but that wiretap, installed on May 12, 1969, was terminated 
after only 15 days (book VII, 204,326). 

A and H were both State Department employees on the ambassa
dorial level (~ok VII, 302, 304). H ";as described by Kissinger as 
"the focal pomt for NSC documents m the Department of State" 
(book VII, 264). Beyond this information, there is no further indica
tion of why A and H were wiretapped. In both cases the v,iretap was 
installed on May 4, 1970, and continued until all the wiretaps were 
terminated on February 10, 1971. (There is a minor factu .. l dis
crepancy on this point m the T. J. Smith memorandum of May 13, 
1973, book VII, 204, where it is stated that the wiretap on A was first 
approved on October 19, 1970. This date is contradicted by the weight 
of the evidence; book VII, 205, 294, 297.) An innovation in the wire
taps of Beecher, Pursley, A and H was that for the first time the 
offices as well as the homes of the suspects were wiretapped (book 
VII, 206). 

The invasion of Cambodia in May 1970 also precipitated the sur
veillance of K and L, two additional NSC staff members who had not 
previously been wiretapped. Both of these persons were opposed to the 
administration's Cambodia policy (book VII, 196-97). Apart from 
evidence that he was dissatisfied with his job because of the events in 
Cambodia, there is no indication of why K was wiretapped. The cir
cumstances surrounding the wiretap on L, however, are more fully 
elaborated in the following excerpt from Kissinger's testimony before 
the Senate Foreign Relations Committee : 

L was my personal assistant, who knew everything in my office, who had been 
with me on secret negotiations with Le Due Tho and who literally before whom 
I had no secrets, a man for whom I had then and for whom I continue to have 
the highest personal regard .... 

L resigned early-during the Cambodian incursion in protest against the 
governmental policy. On the other hand, for financial and other reasons he was 
not prepared to leave his office right away .... 

[S]o we had a potential security problem here in the sense that a man had 
resigned in strong opposition to the President's policy but was still continued 
on the staff in a sensitive position and, morever, still had all the files. 

Now, I would not have remembered that I personally, that it was at my per
sonal direction and I think again this may well have been an F.B.I. euphemism 
but this was the reasoning that lead to the tapping of L (book VII, 214-15). 

In summary, just as a group of six persons. (B, G, N, 0, C, and I) 
had been wiretapped in connection with the leaks in the spring of 1969 
(particularly Beecher's article), so was another group of six persons 
( Q, G, A, H, K, and L) placed under electronic surveillance a year 
later in connection with their opposition to the invasion of Cambodia. 
In all six cases the wiretaps were installed in early May of 1970 and 
continued until all wiretaps were termined on February 10, 1971. 

The remaining three persons who were wiretapped (E, G, and J) 
were White House staff members, but the justification for the wiretap 
appears to have been different in each case. E and F were placed under 
surveillance in the late summer of 1969 for about 2 months each; 
J was wiretapped for a month and a half from December 1970 to 
,January 1971. 
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E was an aide to John Ehrlichman, the President's legal counsel. 
His position involved him with domestic affa:irs exclusively; he had no 
foreign policy or national security responsibilities. A Time mwgazine 
article reported that he had originally thought that he would be close 
to the President, but found that he was overshadowed by Ehrlichman 
and H. R. Haldeman (book VII, 205, 261-62, 269-70). A newspaper 
story in the same vein included E in a group of bright young men 
being shunted aside in the Nixon administration. (Unpublished mate
rial from book VII, Sec. 11.1.) With regard to the wiretapping of E, 
an internal FBI memorandum stated: 

The AG [Mitchell] inquired as to whether I was familiar with the "wiretapping 
business at the White House." I answered in the affirmative . He then asked me if 
I had heard the name of E ... He then added that the President was extremely 
exercised and very aggravated over this matter. He stated the President wanted 
"to set E up" and planned to send material from Guam this coming Thursday 
night which E would definitely see (book VII, 269). 

At the President's request , not only was a wiretap on E installed on 
July 23, 1969, but he was placed under 24-hour physical surveillance as 
well (book VlI, 269-73, 280). 

F was a speechwriter for the President (hook VII, 204--05, 265; 
unpublished material from book VII, secs. 9.2, 11). Prior to the in
stallation of the wiretap there was no apparent reason for placing F 
under surveillance, although material disclosed in intercepted con
versations was used to justify the wiretap in retrospect, as the fol
lowing excerpt from an internal FBI memorandum indicates. 

With reference to the coverage on F, the rationale used by Colonel Haig was 
that the coverage on P revealed that P and F were friends and that F told P 
what would be ina speech by the President (book VII, 206). 

_In fact , this representation by Ha.ig is not strictly accurate. T_he 
wiretaps showed that F agreed to give P some background material 
prior to a speech by the President, but stated that he would not leak 
anything in advance. (Unpublished material from book VII, sec. 9.2.) 

Like E, J was a White House staff member on the Domestic Coun
cil and had "no national security responsibilities," (book VII, 205, 
263-64, 282). No rationale is apparent for the wiretap on J, although 
the intercepted conversations revealed that he was dissatisfied with 
his job. 

Significantly, of the three White House staff members who were 
wiretapped, two were persons completely unknown to Kissinger. Of 
E he said: ''I did not even know E. In fact, to this day I do not know 
E." As for J, Kissinger said: "I never even knew J existed" (book 
VII, 261, 264). Kissinger's ignorance of E and J has been cited by 
Elliot Richardson as a reason for assuming that they had no access to 
the leaked materials (book VII, 260). 

Since President Nixon was personally responsible for the under
taking of the wiretapping program and intimately acquainted with its 
objectives, he is the best judge of whether it yielded valuable results. 
The President has publicly stated that "They [the wiretaps] produced 
important leads that made it possible to tighten the security of highly 
sensitive materials" (book VII, 147). However, this statement is di
rectly contradicted by the President's private opinion, expressed in a 
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conversation with John Dean on February 28, 1973, from which the 
following excerpt is drawn. 

PRESIDENT. * * * Lake and Halperin. They're both bad. But the taps were, 
too. They never helped us. Just gobs and gobs of material : gossip and bull shit
ting [unintelligible]. 

DEAN. Um huh. 
PRESIDENT. The tapping was a very, very unproductive thing. I've always known 

that. At least, I've never, it's never been useful in any operation I've ever con
ducted. (HJCT 37; book VII, 1754). 

The President's conclusion is confirmed by the Department of Justice, 
which has described the wiretap materials as including no indicated 
violations of Federal law, nor any specific instance of information 
being leaked in a surreptitious manner to unauthorized persons (book 
VII, 208). 

In view of the fact that President Nixon has thoroughly discounted 
the value of the information which the wiretaps yielded, no detailed 
review of this material will here be undertaken. The significance and 
sensitivity of the intercepted conversations probably cannot be deter
mined by anyone who is not intimately familiar with U.S. foreign 
policy plans and programs during the period in question. The actual 
transcribed conversations fill many thousands of pages; these ma
terials were summarized in the FBI letters which were sent on a reg
ular basis to President Nixon, Kissinger and Haldeman, and sum
maries of the letters are included among the evidence which has been 
presented to the Housel Committee on the Judiciary (book VII, 227-30, 
253-56, 280-82, 302-04; but see more complete summaries in unpub
lished material from book VII, secs. 7.1, 9.2, 11.1, 13.1; unpublished 
material from "Statement of Information Submitted on Behalf of 
President Nixon," book IV, sec. 26). 

The only instance in which it has been suggested that the wiretap
ping program served its purpose of uncovering the sources of leaks 
has to do with the termination of O's employment at the NSC. On 
May 29, 1969 William Sullivan wrote a letter to FBI Director Hoover 
to inform him that "they are releasing O today. At least this is one 
leak that will be stopped." (Unpublished material from "Statement 
of Information Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon," book IV, 
sec. 26(k) ). In a later letter to Hoover, Sullivan again referred to 
the "removal" of O from the NSC staff (book VII, 326). It is not clear, 
however, whether O resigned by choice or was fired for talking to 
reporters. (Unpublished material from book VII, sec. 7.1; unpub
lished material from "Statement of Information Submitted on Be
half of President Nixon, book IV, sec. 26(a), p. 10). Kissinger later 
referred to this incident as "the one instance where ambiguous infor
mation was developed." (Kissinger testimony, Senate Foreign Re
lations Committee Executive Session, Sept. 17, 1973, vol. 1, p. 124.) 
Kissinger subsequently clarified this statement by declaring that 
"nobody was penalized as a result 0£ [the wiretapping program]" 
(book VII, 231). . 

In spite of the fact that no useful information was derived from the 
wiretaps, many of them were continued for extended periods of time 
as indicated in the following table. This fact belies Haig's original as
surance that "these surveillances will on]y be necessary for a few days 
to resolve the issue" (book VII, 189). Furthermore, although standard 
Department of Justice procedure required the Attorney General to 
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review national security wiretaps every 90 days in order to reestab
lish their necessity, Mitchell undertook no review of any of the wire
taps (book VII, 178). 

TABLE 2.~DURATION OF WIRETAPS 

Dates of wiretap Duration 
Subject Installed Terminated Months 

~i::•::••••:1::
1
::::::::::•••1:::::::••::::::·~t~Jffi· I [ Ii ···· ···· · ···1· 

B12J----------------------------------------------- Oct. 19, 1970 Feb. 10, 1971 3 

g~_:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::_~8!..do~~~~~~-::::J~::::::: : A ______________________________________________________ do ____________ do_______ 9 
H_ _ _ _ _ _ _ __ __ _ __ _ __ __ __ _ _ _ __ __ _ ___ _ ____________________ do ____________ do_______ 9 

~:_-_:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::_~8!._d~~~~~~~-::::J~::::::: = 
~::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: ~:~ t~: rn:; :::J~::::::: ~~ 

Days 
8 

15 
27 
9 

11 
24 
13 
3 

21 
6 
6 
6 
6 

27 
27 
11 
28 

Table 2 does not reflect the fact that three of the NSC staff mem
bers were wirefapped after they had left their p08itions with the NSC. 
Reference haB been made to the fact that O resigned or was fired on 
May 29, 1969; he was wiretapped for 31h months after leaving the 
NSC. Halperin was informed by Kissinger on May 9, 1969 that be
cause he was suspected of being a source for the leak to Beecher he 
would henceforth be deprived of access to sensitive national security 
materials. Ha1perin subsequently resigned from the NSC staff on 
September 19, 1969. From September 21, 1969 until May 4, 1970, he 
served as ,a consultant to Kissinger, but had no access to any classified 
information and was actually employed by the NSC for only 1 day 
during that period. On May 4, 1970, Halperin resigned as a consultant. 
He was nevertheless wiretapped until February 10, 1971: 9 months 
after severing his last connection with the NSC, 17 montJhs after his 
resign·ation from the NSC staff, and 21 months ,after being deprived 
of access to sensitive national security materials (book VII, 327-30). 
L announced his resignation from the NSC staff in early May 1970 
but did not actually leave until the end of June, after which he was 
wiretapped for 7 months (book VII, 21'5-17). 

On July 8, 1969-less than 2 months after Halper,in had 'been placed 
under electronic surveillance-Sullivan addressed a memorandum to 
FBI Director Hoover which recommended that the wiretap be ter
minated. Sullivan stated that "nothing has come to light that is of 
significance from the standpoint of the leak in question," and ob
served that since O was removed from the NSC staff ( on M:ay 29) 
Halperin had been very guarded in his use of the telephone, suggest
ing that he knew it was tapped (book VII, 326). 

In attempting to understand why these three men were kept under 
surveillance after they left the NSC, and even 1after FBI personnel 
had concluded in one ca.se that further surveillance would :be useless, 
it may be significant that a:fter quitting the NSC Halperin and L both 
worked as consultants to Senator Edmund Muskie, ,who was at the 
time ·a likely Democratic ,presidential candidate (book VII, 217, 330). 
By contrast, after leaving the NSC O took a job in the private sector, 
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and his wiretap was terminated not long thereafter. (Unpublished 
material from "Statement of Information Submitted on Behalf of 
President Nixon," book IV, sec. 26(b) .) 

It will be reoalled that Halperin ;terminated his consultancy witJh the 
NSC on May 4, 1970; ,and that L announced his resignation fr.:>m the 
NSC at the same time. On May 13, 1970, it was decided ,at a meeting 
of the President, Director Hoover, and Haldeman ,that after that date 
the FBI summaries of wiretap material would no longer be sent to 
Kissinger or to the President, but would be sent instead to Haldeman 
(book VII, 369-73). This fact may have evidentiary significance with 
respect to the reasons for the continuation of the wiretapping program 
after May 13, 1970. · 

Eventually Haldeman delegated to his assistant, Lawrence Higby, 
the job of reading the FBI summaries (book VII, 275). On Decem
ber 16, 1970, the FBI sent to Higby the second letter concerning the 
wiretap on J, one of the White House staff members. The letter ad
vised that "no pertinent activity has occurred." Higby informed the 
FBI that "they desired letters only when pertinent activity occurred" 
(book VII, 274). Thereafter the summaries of wiretap material on J 
dealt only with his personal plans and with domestic political matters 
(book VII, 282). These fiacts may also have evidentiary significance 
with respect to the reasons why the wiretapping was being conducted. 

Similarly , on another occasion the White House permitted informa
tion obtained through a wiretap to be used in connection with political 
aotion in OJ?position to ·persons critical of tJhe Vietnam policy of the 
Nixon admmistration. On December 29, 1969, FBI Director Hoover 
wrote ·a letter to Presid ent Nixon to inform him that the interception 
of one of Halperin's telephone conversations revealed that former Sec
retary of Defense Clark Clifford was preparing an article to be pub
lished in Life magazine criticizing tJhe President's conduct of the war 
in Vietnam. This letter precipitated a concerted effort by White House 
staff personnel, including Ehrlichman and Haldeman, to "map :antici
patory action" and prepare countermeasures against Clifford's article 
(book VII, 359-68). 

·3, APPLICABLE LAW 

A. Statutory Law: Title III 

In the landmark case of Katz v. United States, 389 U.S. 347 (1967), 
the Supreme Court unequivocally overruled Olmstead, discarding the 
trespass doctrine and holding that the fourth ,amendment governs not 
only the seizure of tangible objects but extends as well to the intercep
tion of oral statements.47 Henceforth all electronic surveillances would 
be subject to the warrant requirement of the amendment. 48 

"In fact, Olmstead had been considerably eroded even before Katz . In Silverman v. 
United StateB , 367 U.S. 505 (1961) the Court held that the use of a "spike mike" Inserted 
against a heating duct , though not a technical tre spass , wa s an "actual Intrusion Into 
a constitutionall y protected a re a ' and thus a violation of the fourth amendment , com
pare Clinton v. Virginia, 377 U.S. 158 (1964) ; but compare Lan za v. New York, 370 U.S. 
139 (1962), holding that a jail Is not a constitutionally protected area. 

The proposition that the fourth amendment applies only to th e seizure of tangible 
objects was undermined by Irv ine v. California , 347 U.S. 128 (19,54) ; In Wong Sun v. 
United StateB, 371 U.S. 471 (1'963), the Court held for the first tim e that verbal evidence 
may fall within the scope of fourth amendment protection. 

Writing for the Court in Katz , Justice Stewart succinctly disposed of Olmstead with the 
observation that the "the fourth amendment protects people, not places." 389 U.S. at 351. 

•• The Court expressly reserved judgment , however, on the question "wheth er safe
guards other than prior authorization of a magistrate would satisfy the fourth amendment 
In a situation Involving the national security • • *" 389 U.S. at 358, n . 23. 
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In order to meet the constitutional requirements for electronic sur
veillance enunciated in Katz and in Berger v. New York, 388 U.S. 41 
( 1967), 49 Congress enacted in the following year title III of the Omni
bus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act, 18 U.S.C. §§ 2510-2520 
(1968). 

Title III has dual purposes: to protect the privacy of wire and oral 
communications, and to set forth on a uniform basis the circumstances 
and conditions under which the interception of those communications 
may be authorized. 50 The basic p,roposition is established in§ 2511 (1), 
which prohibits under pain of criminal penalties the interception, dis
closure, or use of all wire or oral communications, except as otherwise 
specifically provided in title III. 51 The criminal sanction of§ 2511 ( 1) 
is reinforced by the evidentiary sanction of§ 2515, which reflects exist
ing law in providing that no communication nor any evidence derived 
therefrom may be received in evidence "in or before ·any trial, hearing, 
or other proceeding," if the disclosure of that information would be 
in violation of title III. In addition, § 2520 authorizes a civil action 
by any person whose communication is illegally intercepted, disclosed, 
or used; and provides for the recovery of actual ( or liquidated) and 
punitive damages. 52 

Although section 2511 ( 1) enacts a general prohibition of electronic 
surveillance, section 2516 authorizes the interception of particular wire 
or oral communications under court order pursuant to the authoriza
tion of the appropriate Federal, State, or local prosecuting officer. At 
the Federal level, section 2516 ( 1) provides that the Attorney General, 
or any Assistant Attorney General specifically designated by him, may 

.. Berger was decided 6 months before Katz. In Berger the Court held that conversations 
are protected by the fourth amendment, and electronic interception Is a "search". The 
Court adhered to the "constitutionally protected area" concept of the earlier cases, and 
found that the New York eavesdropping statute was so broad that It resulted In a 
trespassory Invasion of that area. The majority opinion delineated the following con~tl
tutional standards which the statute failed to meet : 

(1) Particularity In describing: 
(a) The place to be searched ; 
( b) The ·person or thing to be seized ; 
(c) The crime that has been, Is being, or is about to be committed; and 
(d) The type of conversation sought. 

(2) Limitations on the officer executing the eavesdrop order which: 
(a) Would prevent his searching unauthorized areas; and 
(b) Would prevent further searching after the · thing sought was found. 

(3) Probable cause for renewal of the eavesdrop .order. 
(4) Dispatch In executing the eavesdrop order. 
(5) Requirement that the executing officer make a return on the eavesdrop order 

showing what was seized. 
(6) A showing of exigent circumstances to overcome •the defect of not giving prior 

notice. 
Title III was drafted to meet these standards. 
60 2 U.S. Code Cong., and Adm. News, 90th Cong ., 2d sess. (1968), at 2153. 
51 § 2511(1) explicitly prohibits the Interception Itself, regardless of whether the Inter

cepted communication Is disclosed or used. This eliminates the ambiguity which existed 
under § 605 of the Federal Communications Act of 1934; see discussion of § 605, pp. 11-17, 
supra. It will also be observed that while § 605 was addressed only to wiretapping, 
§ 2511 (1) applies to both wiretapping and bugging. . . 

§ 2511 (2) enumerates three specific exceptions to the prohibition. Interception of 
communlcatlous Is not unlawful when performed by telephone operators or F!'deral 
Comt11unlcatlons Commission employees in the course of their proper duties; nor is it 
unlawful if the interceptor Is a ·party to the communication, or If one of the ('arties has 
consented to the Interception. 

52 E.g., Halperin v. Kiss .inger, Civil No. 1187-73 (D.D.C., filed June 14, 1973). 
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authorize an application for an order (i.e., a warrant) authorizing the 
interception of wire or oral communication. 53 

The application must be made to a Federal district or circuit court 
judge. Both the application and the decision of the judge whether or 
not to issue the order must conform to section 2518, discussed below. 
The order of authorization, if granted, may permit either the FBI or 
the Federal agency responsible for investigating the particular offense 
to conduct the surveillance. 

Applications may be made only in the investigation of certain major 
offenses, which are designated in section 2516 (1), subparagraphs (a) 
through ( f). 

Each offense has been chosen either because it is intrinsically serious or because 
it is characteristic of the operations of organized crime. 'Subparagraph (a) in
cludes those offenses that fall within the national security category. It includes 
offenses involving espionage, sabotage, treason, and the enforcement of the Atomic 
Energy Act of 1954.04 

The detailed procedural requirements of title III are set out in sec
tion 2518. Paragraph (1) provides that each application shall include 
the following information : 55 

(a) the identity of the invesetigative or law enforcement officer making the ap
plication, and the officer authorizing the applictaion; •• 

(b) a full and complete statement of the facts and circumstances relied upon 
by the applicant, to justify his belief that an order should be issued, including 
(i) detail as to the particular offense that has been, is being, or is about to 
be committed, (ii) a particular description of the nature and location of the 
facilities from which or the place where the communication is to be intercepted, 
(iii) a particular description of the type of communications sought to be inter
cepted, (iv) the identity of the person, if known, committing the offense and 
whose communications are to be intercepted; 

( c) a full and complete statement as to whether or not other investigative 
procedures have been tried and failed or why they reasonably appear to be 
unlikely to succeed if tried or to be too dangerous ; 67 

(d) a statement of the period of time for which the interception is required 
to be maintained . . . ; 

( e) a full and complete statement of the facts concerning all previous applica
tions ... involving any of the same persons, facilities or places . . . ; 

(f) Where the application is for the extension of an order, a statement 
setting forth the results ,thus far obtained from the interception, or a reasonable 
explanation of the failure to obtain such results. 

5a The purpose of th.ls provision Is explained In the legislative history: 
This provision centralizes in a publicly responsible official subject to the political 

process the formulation of law enforcement policy on the use of electronic sur
veillance techniques .... Should abuses occur, the lines of responsibility lead to 
an identifiable person. This provision In Itself should go a long way toward guarantee
ing that no abuses will happen. 

2 U.S. Code Cong. and Adm. News, 90th Cong., 2d sess. (1968), at 2153. 
The importance which Congress attached to this provision was recently emphasized bv 

the Supreme Court In United 8tate8 v. Giordano, No. 72-1057 (U.S. May 13, 1974), which 
affirmed the granting of a motion to suppress certain wiretap evidence. The application 
for the wiretap order was purportedly authorized by a specially desiimated Assistant 
Attorney General; in fact, It had been authorized by the Executive Assistant to then 
Attorney General Mitchell. The majority opinion stated that "the mature judgment of a 
particular, responsible ... official is Interposed as a critical precondition to anv 
judicial order." Id. at 9. It was also observed that the Attorney General and Assistant 
Attorneys General are appointed by the President subject to Senate confirmation. and 
are therefore responsive to the political process-unlike the Executive Assistant. Id. at 
14 and n. 9 . 

.. 2 U.S. Code Cong. and Adm. News, 90th Cong., 2d Sess. (1968), at 2153. The criminal 
offenses listed in the other subparagraphs reflect the fact that "the major purpose of 
[T]ltle III Is to combat organized crime." Id. 2157. 

66 Cf. Fed. R. Crim. P. 41, "Search and Seizure." § 2518(1) embodies the standards 
delineated In Berger v. New York. 

••CJ.§ 2516(1) Bupra note 53; § 2518(4) (d). 
67 Congress Intended this statement to be more than a pro forma ailegat!on: "[t]hese 

procedures were not to be routinely employed as the Initial step in criminal investigation." 
United 8tate8 v. Giordano, No. 72-1057 at 9 (U.S. May 13, 1974). Similarly, § 2518(2.) 
provides that the judge may require the applicant to supply additional evidence in support 
of the application. 
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Paragraph (3) of Section 2518 describes the findings of probable 
cause which the judge must make before he can issue an order. He 
must determine, on the basis of the facts submitted by the applicant, 
that-

(a) there is probable cause for belief that an individual is committing, has 
committed, or is about to commit an offense enumera•ted in§ 2516; 

(b) there is probable cause for belief that particular communications con
cerning that offense will be obtained through interception; 

(c) normal investigative procedures have been tried and have failed or 
reasonably appear unlikely to succeed if tried, or to be too dangerous ; 

(d) there is probable cause for belief that the facilities or place of inter
ception are or are about to 'be usea by the suspect in connection with the 
commission o.f the offense. 

Paragraph ( 4) requires each order which authorizes an intercep
tion to specify the following information: 

(a) t he identity of the person, if known, whose communications are to be 
intercepted ; 

(b) the nature and location of the communications facilities as to which 
authority to intercept is granted; 

(c) a particular description of the type of communication sought to be 
int ercepted, and the particular offense to which it relates ; 

(d) the identity of the agency authorized to intercept the communications, 
and of the person authorizing the application; and 

(e) the period of time during which interception is authorized .... 

Paragraph ( 5) provides that no order may authorize the intercep
tion of wire or oral communications for a period of time longer than 
necessary to achieve the approved objective, and in no event longer 
than 30 days. 68 When it is necessary to conduct surveillance for a 
period of time longer than originally specified, Section 2518 ( 5) pro
vides for extensions of up to 30 additional days. Each request for an 
extension is treated like a new application for an order, and requires 
a new showing of probable cause. 

Paragraph (6) sets out a procedure for periodic judicial supervision 
during the period of surveillance. The order may require periodic 
progress reports to be submitted to the judge, who may discontinue 
the surveillance whenever he feels that the need is no longer estab
lished. "This provision will serve to insure that [surveillance] is not 
unthinkingly or automati cally continued without due consideration." 59 

Paragraph (7) provides for an emergency procedure for cases in 
which the need for surveillanc e is so immediate that the delay involved 
in obtaining a court order would be fatal. 'Section 2518(7) reflects 
existing law, which recognizes a limited class of ex,~eptions to the 
warrant requirement for search and seizure ( e.g., no warrant is re
quired for a search incident to a valid arrest). Under section 2518 (7), 
~owever, an application .for an order retrospectively approving the 
mterception. must be made within 48 hours after the interception 
has begun to occur. 

Paragraph (8) sets out safeguards designed to insure that accurate 
records will be kept of intercepted communications. As soon as the 
period of an order has expired, the recordings shall be made available 
to the judge and sealed under his directions. Custody of the recordings 

68 The New York ease~dropping statute held unconstitutional in Berger v. New York 
provided for an initial authorization period of 60 davs, and permitted extension of ln
~rii'.t e length "on a mere showing that such extension "is 'in the public Interest ' ." 388 U.S. 

69 2 U.S. Code Cong. and Adm. News, 90th Cong., 2d sess, 1968 at 2153 . 
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shall be wherever the judge orders. Similarly, applications made and 
orders granted under title III shall also be sealed by the judge l:in 
order to pr eserve their confidentiality. 

Finally, section 2517 authorizes the disclosure and use of intercepted 
communications in specified circumstances. Section 2517(1) authorizes 
any investigative or law-enforcement officer (including a prosecuting 
attorney) to disclose the contents of an intercepted communication 
to another such officer.60 Section 2517 (2) provides that any investiga
tive or law-enforcement officer who by proper means has obtained 
knowledge of the contents of an intercepted communication "may 
use such contents to the extent such use is appropriate to the proper 
performance of his official duties." 

From the foregoing outline of the important provisions of title III, 
it is obvious that the 1969-71 wiretaps conducted by the Nixon admin
istration almost wholly failed to comply with the statutory require
ments. 61 For example, no attempt was made even to satisfy the basic 
requirement of a court order authorizing the wiretaps. This disregard 
of title III was predicated on a dual assumption: First, that the wire
taps in question were all "national security" wiretaps; and second, that 
the provisions of title III are inapplicable to "national security" 
wiretaps. 

The first assumption must be tested against the facts of the case. 62 

The second assumption is based on section 2511 ( 3), a critical section 
of title III which was not included in the previous discussion. Section 
2511(3) provides: 

Nothing contained in this chapter or in section 605 of the Communications Act 
of 1984 (48 Stat. 1143; 47 U.S:C. 605) shall limit the constitutional power of the 
President to take such measures as he deems necessary to protect the Nation 
against actual or potential attack or other hostile acts of a foreign power , to ob
tain foreign intelligence information deemed essential to the security of the 
United States, or to protect national security information against foreign intel
ligence •activities. Nor shall anything contained in this chapter be deemed to limit 
the constitutional power of the President to take such measures as he deems 
necessary to protect the United States against the overthrow of the Government 
by force or other unlawful means, or against any other clear and present danger 
to the structure or existence of. the Government. . . . 

Prior to the Keith decision, which resolved the issue, section 2511 ( 3) 
was susceptible to two subtly different interpretations. The first inter
pretation was articulated in Keith by Justice White, who concurred 
in the judgment but took a different position with respect to section 
2511(3) than that adopted in the majority opinion. Under White's 
view, section 2511 (3) carves out an exception to the general statutory 
requirement of a warrant, in those cases where the President considers 
surveillance necessary for one of the reasons specified in section 
2511(3). The Pr~dent's judgment in this matter can be ascertained 
through the statements of his deputy, the Attorney General. In K eith, 

80 With resoect to section 605 of the Federal Communications Act of 1!)34. it mny be 
recalled, the Deoartment of Justic e had taken th e position that disclosure of the contents 
of a wiretap within the Department or even within the executive branch did not constitute 
"divulgence" under section 605 . See discussion supra. Section 25.17 (1) of title III makes 
It clear that disclosure within th e Department does constitute "dis closure" as und ers tood 
In section 2,511 ( 1). 

•1 The closest that the wiretap program came rto compliance with title III was the fact 
that each of the seventeen wlretnps was Initially authorized hy then Attorne~ · General 
Mitchell (although he denies thi s ) : book VII, part h r, . 1517. E ven In this respe ct th ere 
was no comoliance with the statute . for sect ion 2516(1 l provld t s that the AttornPy 
General shall authorize an application for an order-not the wlretao Itself . 

02 For a discussion of wheth er th e fncts Indicate that these were national security wire
taps, see, infra. 
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Attorney General Mitchell's affidavit describing the need for the wire
tap was couched in different language from that of section 2511 ( 3), 
and presented a less compelling justification. On that basis Justice 
White found that the case did not fall within the statutory exception 
provided in section 2511(3), and that the warrantless wiretap was 
therefore illegal. This approach and conclusion made it unnecessary 
to reach the constitutional question of whether the wiretap violated 
the fourth amendment. Under Justice White's view, therefore, an 
alleged "national security" wiretap must meet two separate tests: Sec
tion 2511 (3) and the fourth amendment. 63 

The majority opinion in Keith took a different interpretation of 
section 2511 ( 3). WritinE for the Court, Justice Powell held that this 
section of Title III is ' a congressional disclaimer and expression of 
neutrality" : 

[N]othing in § 2511(3) was intended to expand or to contract or to define 
whatever presidential surveillance powers existed in matters affecting the na
tional security. 64 

Congress only intended to make clear that the Act simply did not legislate 
with respect to national security surveillances. 65 

Justice Powell based this conclusion on legislative history, notably 
a floor debate during which Senator Holland observed, "We are not 
affirmatively conferring any power upon the President." 66 Senator 
Hart stated that "nothing in section 2511(3) even attempts to define 
the limits of the President's national security power under present 
law * * * Section 2511(3) merely says that if the President has such 
a power, then its exercise is in no way affected by title III." 67 

The apparent implication of the Keith holding is that when the 
President, acting through the Attorney General, deems electronic sur
veillance to be necessary for one of the reasons set forth in section 
2511 ( 3), title III no longer controls and the surveillance must be 
judged solely by the standards of the fourth amendment. Justice 
Powell stated : 

If we could accept the Government's characterization of § 2511 (3) as a con
gressionally prescribed exception to the general requirement of a warrant, it 
would be necessary to consider the question of whether the surveillance in this 
case came within the exception and, if so, whether the statutory exception was 
itself constitutionally valid. But . . . we hold that the statute is not the meas
ure of the executive authority asserted in this case. 68 

On its face, this language appears to stand for the proposition that a 
mere assertion of a "national security" or "domestic security" interest 
is sufficient to remove a particular surveillance from the operation of 
title III; and that the assertion is not subject to judicial review. A 

00 407 U.S. at 337-43. To illustrate his point. Justice White posed a hypothetical example 
in which a warrantless surveillance, though constitutionally valid under the fourth amend
ment. would be Illegal because it was not the type of Presidential action described in 
section 2'511 (3). Id. 338, n. 2. 

Justice White further asserted that, even if the President deemed the wiretap necessary 
for one of the reason>1 set forth in section 2511 (3) (i.e., curing the defect of Mitchell's 
nffidavit\. "there would remain the Issue whether his discretion was properly authorized." 
Id. 344. In other words. the President's determination that a case was a mntter of "national 
security" Is subject to judicial review. 

""Id. 308. 
""Id. 306. 
00 114 Con1<ressional Record 14751; quoted in 407 U.S. at 307. 
67 Id. Justice Powell also observed that the neubulous language of section 2511 (3) Is 

lnapproprlatf' If It were Intended to confer, restrict, or define a power. He pointed out that 
If section 2·511(3) were meant to be an exception to the general prohibition of electronic 
surveillance in section 2511 (1), Congress would have used the language found In section 
2511 (2) to describe the specific exceptions to section 2511 (1 ). Id. 3(~3~306. 

68 407 U.S. at 308. 

37-496 0 - 74 - 6 
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more limited reading of Justice Powell's opinion suggests that he quite 
properly did not even consider the hypothetical case of a President 
asserting a national or domestic security interest where in fact none 
existed. 69 Yet this is an issue which may arise under the factual cir
cumstances of the present case: Some members might question whether 
there was even a colora:ble national or domestic security justification 
:for certain of the warrantless wiretaps conducted under President 
Nixon's authority during 1969-71.7° 

In order to resolve this issue, the members may wish to refer directly 
to the statute itself, whose legislative intent they are well qualified 
to judge. It will be recalled that section 2511 (1) prohibits all elec
tronic surveillance except in the case of certain serious crimes specified 
in section 2516(1), and even in those cases a court order is required. 
Among the crimes enumerated in section 2516(1) are espionage, sabo
tage, treason, riots, and violations o:f the Atomic Energy Act of 1954. 
It is difficult to imagine a more serious threat to the national security 
than would be comprehended by these five crimes. If a warrant is 
required for a wiretap related to treason or espionage, section 2511 ( 3) 
can scarcely be interpreted to mean that a warrant is not required in 
the case of other, unspecified crimes affecting the national or domestic 
security. Furthermore, as Justice Powe11 observed: 

In view of these and other interrelated provisions delinea.ting permissible 
interceptions of particular criminal activity upon carefully specified conditions, 
it would have been incongruous for Congress to have legislated with respect to 
the important and complex area of national security in a single brief and nebu
lous paragraph[§ 2511(3)). 71 

In the final analysis, section 2511 (3) may simply reflect congres
sional uncertainty as to the state of the law in 1968 with respect to 
warrantless national security wiretaps. The Department of Justice had 
carried on this type of wiretapping uninterruptedly from 1940-67. 
Regardless of whether those wiretaps violated section 605 of the Fed
eral Communications Act of 1934, 72 prior to Katz there was no basis 
for requiring a warrant. Title III and Katz completely changed the 
law applicable to electronic surveillance, legalizing the practice under 
certain conditions but imposing the requirement of a warrant. In view 
of this dramatic change and the previous ambiguities in the law, 
Congress may have enacted section 2511(3) to preserve the Presi
dent's constitutional powers in this area, if in fact any existed and 
survived the change in the law. 73 

69 The circumstances of the Keith case presented at least a colorable claim that section 
2511 (3) was applicable. The defendants were charged with conspiracy to destrov govern
ment property, and one of them was charged with the dynamite bombing of an office of the 
Central Intelligence Agency. From the outset, the majority opinion takes it for granted 
that these facts constitute a domestic security matter. 

10 A subsidiary factual question arises as to whether, with respec,t to each of the 1969-
71 wiretaps, President Nixon or Attorney General lliitchell actually did make and assert 
a judgment that the wiretap was justified bv a national or domestic security interest. 

71 407 U.S. at 306. 
72 See discussion of section 605 at supra. 
73 In the ·Senate Report on title III, the discussion of section 251J. ( 3) is very brief and 

confined to general propositions such as the following: 
Nothing In the proposed legislation seeks to disturb the power of the President to 

act in this area [national securltv wiretapping]. Limitations that may be flpemed 
proper in the field of domestic affairs of a nation become artificial when international 
relations and Internal security are at stake. 

2 U.S. Code Cong. and Administrative News, 90th Cong., second sess., at 2156-57 (1968). 
Nowhere in the legislative history does there apnear to be a discussion of what the Presi
dent's powers are "In this area" or who shall ultimately decide whether a particular case 
falls within "this area". 
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The foregoing discussion of section 2511 ( 3) indicates that it is an 
open question, with respect to the 1969-71 wiretaps, whether the mere 
assertion of a national or domestic security interest is sufficient to bar 
the application of title III. Some membe,rs of the committee may pre
fer to follow the implication of Justice Powell's opinion in Keith and 
decide that title III does not apply, in which case the legality of the 
wiretaps must be judged solely in the light of the fourth amendment. 

Other members may feel that Justice Powell's opinion does not go 
so far as to preclude any inquiry into the assertion of a national or 
domestic security justification. Like Justice White in Keith, these 
members must make a threshold determination as to whether each of 
the 1969-71 wiretaps was in fact justified on one of the grounds speci
fied in section 2511 ( 3) .74 If it is determined that a particular wiretap 
was not thus justified, then the legality of that wiretap must be 
judged in the first instance according to the provisions of title III. 75 

But even where a wiretap is found to have complied with the statutory 
requirements, it must ultimately be scrutinized in the light of fourth 
amendment st,andards as well. 

4. CONSTITUTIONAL LAW: THE FOURTH AMENDMENT 

The Supreme Court held in Katz that electronic surveillance is a 
search within the meaning of the fourth amendment, and that the 
interception of wire or oral communications is a seizure. The fourth 
amendment states in unequivocal language: 

The right of the people to be secure in their persons, houses, papers, and effects 
against unreasonable searches and seizures, shall not be violated, and no ,var
rants shall issue, but upon probable cause, supported by Oath or affirmation, 
and particularly describing the place to be searched and the persons or things to 
be seized.7° 

This was the Founder's answer to the hated general warrants and 
writs of assistance used by the crown as a tool of oppression during 
the colonial period. 77 In the context of a discussion of Wiarrantless 
national security wiretapping, it is significant that the fourth amend
ment speaks of the right of the people to be secure. 78 

This discussion of the fourth amendment's application to warrant
less national security wiretapping will cover the applicability of the 

7' See, infra. 
75 See, infra. 
76 U.S. Constitution amendment IV. 
77 General warrants, permitting Indiscriminate search and seizure based on mere sus

picion, were used extensively In seditious libel p,rosecutlons of political dissenters In England 
during the prerevolutionary period. The practice was struck down as Illegal in the land
mark case of Entick v. Carrington, 19 How. St. Tr. 1029 (1765), in which Lord Camden 
condemned the general warrant as "subversive of all the comforts of society." Id. 1066. Cf. 
Wilkes v. Wood, 19 How. St. Tr. 1153 (1763) : Huckle 'v. Money, 2 Wlls. K.B. 206 (1763) ; 
Boyd v. United States, 116 U.S. 616, 626, 630 (1886). Writs of assistance were a type 
of general warrant used by customs officers in colonial America for the detection of 
smuggled goods. In 1761 James Otis' electrifying ,speech denouncing writs of assistance 
moved John Adams to write later that ''Then and there the child Independence wits born." 

Over the years many eminent constitutional scholars have compared wiretapping to 
general warrants and writs of assistance. In his famous dissent In Olmstead v. United 
States, ,Justice Brandeis declared: 

As a means of espionage, writs of assistance and general warrants are but puny 
instruments of tyranny when compared with wire-tapping. 

277 U.S. at 4'76 (11928). Cf. Freund, commencement address at Williams College (June 9. 
197 4), where In Profess·or Freund referred to wiretapping as "the modern version of the 
ha tf'd writs of assistance." 

7• For the proposition thrut the national security Includes the protection of Individual 
rights and liberties, see e.g., New York Times Co. v. United States, 403 U.S. 713, 7.19 
(1971) (Black, J., concurring). Note, "Privacy and Political Freedom: Application of the 
Fourth Amendment to 'National Security' Investigations," 17 U.C.L.A. L. Rev. 1206, 1207 
(1970). 
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amendment in a noncriminal context ; the meaning of "reasonable
ness" in the amendment as expressed in the warrant clause; the recog
nized exceptions to the warrant requirement; and the arguments :for 
and against an exception in the case of national security wiretapping. 
1. Searches Outside the Cnminal Oontewt 

The purpose of national security surveillance is :frequently to gather 
intelligence information a;bout subversive organizations in order to 
enhance the Government's preparedness for crises, rather than to ob
tain evidence :for a criminal investigation or prosecution. Because this 
type of intelligence surveillance does not expose its target to criminal 
sanctions, the argument has been advanced that the warrant require
ment of the fourth amendment is inapplicable. 

This argument was sufficiently compelling in another context to 
persuade a 5-4 majority of the Supreme Court. In Frank v. Maryland, 
359 U.S. 360 (1959), the Court denied the applicability of the war
rant requirement to an inspection of a private home by a city health 
inspector :for the purpose of abating a suspected public nuisance. The 
opinion noted that the inspection touched "* * * at most upon the 
periphery of the important interests safeguarded by the * * * 
[Fourth] Amendment's protection against official intrusion * * *" 79 

the holding in Frank was overruled, however, in Camera v. San Fran
cisco Municipal Court, 387 U.S. 523 (1967), another health inspection 
case. There it was held that the warrant requirement applied regard
less of the fact tJhat the searches were civil and not criminal in .nature. 
The Court went on to say: 

We cannot agree that the Fourth Amendment interests at stake in these in
spection cases are merely "peripheral.!' It is surely anomalous to say that the in
dividual and his private property are fully protected by the Fourth Amendment 
only when the individual is suspected of criminal behavior. 80 

It is true that "it was on the issue of the right to be secured :from 
searches for evidence to be used in criminal prosecutions or :for 
forfeitures that the great battle for fundamental liberty was fought." 81 

But despite the close interrelationship of the fourth and fifth amend
ments, the former has an independent vitality : 

The basic premise of the prohibition against searches was not protection 
against self-incrimination; it was the commonlaw right of a man to privacy in 
his home, a right which is one of the indispensable ultimate essentials of our con
cept of civilization * * * It was not related to crime or to suspicion of crime * * * 
To say that a man suspected of crime has a right to protection against search of 
his home without a warrant, but that a man not suspected of crime has no such 
protection is a fantastic absurdity.•• 

"Searches" of the type described in these health inspection cases 
are the mildest imaginable form of governmental intrusion. In Frank, 
for example, the power of inspection was strictly limited. Valid 
grounds were required for suspecting the existence of a particular nui- , 
sauce; the inspection had to occur during the day; and the inspector 
had no power to force entry if resisted. A national security surveil
lance, by contrast, involves the most far-reaching and insidious govern
mental intrusion into individual privacy. If the absence of criminality 
were no reason to dispense with the warrant requirement in the former 

.,.. 359 U.S. at 367. 
so 387 U.S. at 530. 
01 Frank v. Maryland, 359 U.S. 360, 365 (1959). See note 79, supra. 
02 District of Columbia v. Little, 178 F. 2d 13, 16-17 (D.D.C. 1949). 
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instance, a fortiori there must exist very compelling circumstances be
fore allowing warrantless searches in the latter instance. 

12. "Reasonableness" under the fourth amendment 
A theory of reasonableness was, expounded by Justice Minton in 

United States v. Rabinowitz, 339 U.S. 56 (1950), which involved a 
warrantless search incident to a valid arrest. The Court held that it 
was not necessary for the police officers to have obtained a search war
rant, even though they had time to do so, because "the relevant test 
is not whether it is reasonable to procure a search warrant, but whether 
the search was reasonable." 83 

This innocuous-sounding proposition was refuted by Justice Frank
furter in a dissenting opinion : 

To say that the search must be reasonable is to require some criterion of reason. 
It is no guide at all either for a jury or for district judges or the police to say 
that an "unreasonable search" is forbidden-that the search must be reasonable. 
\Vhat is the test of reason which makes a search reasonable? The test is the rea
son underlying and expressed by the Fourth Amendment; the history and the ex
perience which it embodies and the safeguards afforded by it against the evils to 
which it was a response. 84 

Justice Frankfurter's dissent eventually prevailed and Rabinowitz 
was overruled in Ohimel v. California, 395 U.S. 752 (1968). Chimel also 
involved the scope of permissible search incident to a ;valid arrest. The 
majority opinion explicitly rejected the Rabinowitz theory that.the 
reasonableness of the actual search could excuse the :failure t9p}:)tll,in 
a search warrant : · 

Even in the Agnello case the Court relied upon the rule that '[b]elief, however 
well founded, that an article sought is concealed in a dwelling house furnishes no 
justification for a search of that place without a warrant. And such searches are 
held unlawful notwithstanding facts unquestionably showing probable cause.'•• 

In Rabinowitz Justice Minton had pointed out that judicial review 
was available to vindicate the right$ of a victim of an unreasonable 
search. The deficiency o:f this reasoning was demonstrated in Chimel, in 
which the Court observed that "the [:fourth] amendment is designed 
to prevent, not simply to redress, unlawful police action." 86 The sup
pression o:f illegally seized evidence may protect against criminal con
viction, but it is a wholly inadequate safeguard o:f the rights guaranteed 
by the fourth amendment. For example, the exclusionary rule is ir
relevant in cases where the unlawful search does not lead to criminal 
prosecution, either because o:f an exercise o:f prosecutorial discretion or 
because the victim o:f the search was found to be innocent. In the case 
o:f national security wiretapping, the purpose o:f the surveillance is 
often simply to gather intelligence information, not to obtain evidence 
:for prosecution; hence the possibility o:f subsequent judicial review 
offers no protection at all. 

The classic statement o:f the policy underlying the warrant require
ment is that o:f ,Justice J a.ckson, writing :for the Court in Johnson v. 
United States, 333 U.S.10 (1948) : 

83 339 U.S. at 66. 
B< 339 U.S. at 83. 
85 395 U.S. at 762. The same po,int was made in Coolidge v. New Hampshire, 403 U.S. 

443, 480 (1971) : If the police may make a warrantless search or arrest whenever they 
have probable cause, "then by the same logic any search or seizure could be carried out 
without a warrant, and we would simply have read the Fourth Amendment out of the 
Constitution." 

B<1 Id. 766 n. 12. 
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The point of the Fourth Amendment, which often is not grasped by zealous of
ficers, is not that it denies law enforcement the support of the usual inferences 
which reasonable men draw from evidence. Its protection consists in requiring 
that those inferences be drawn by a nrutrai and detached magistrate instead of 
being judged by the officer engaged in the often competitive enterprise of ferreting 
out crime. 87 

The traditional interpretation of the fourth amendment was unam
biguously laid down in Katz, in the context of electronic surveillance : 

Over and over again this Court has emphasized that the mandate of the 
[Fourth] Amendment requires adherence to judicial processes, United States v. 
Jeffers, 342 U.S. 48, 51, and that searches conducted outside the judicial process, 
without prior approval by judge or magistrate, are per se unreasonable under the 
Fourth Amendment-subject only to a few specifically established and well
delineated exceptions. 88 

3. Emoeptions to the warr(J;nt requirements 
A few narrow exceptions have been recognized, over the years, to 

the rule that warrantless searches are per se unreasonable. The general 
principle is that a warrant will not be required in circumstances so 
urgent 89 that the purpose of the search would necessarily be frus
trated if a warrant had to be obtained. In the ordinary law enforce
ment context these circumstances customarily arise where there is a 
danger of armed violence to an arresting officer, or a danger that the 
suspect will escape or remove the incriminating evidence. Most of 
the cases in which a warrantless search has been upheld come under the 
general rubric of "search incident to a valid arrest": a valid arrest is 
accompanied by the right to search the person of the one arrested and 
also to search things within his immediate physical control. A second 
category of cases in which the principle has been applied involves the 
warrantless search of an automobile stopped on the highway. 

In both of these categories, the general rule has long been estab
lished and the courts have been primarily concerned with the scope 
of permissible search. For the faot that a warrant is not required does 
not mean that the scope of the search is vested in the discretion of the 
law enforcement officer. Even in these exceptional cases where a war
rantless search is allowed, the underlying fourth amendment pro
hibition of unreasonableness still applies. Therefore "the scope of 
search must be strictly tied to and justified by the circumstances which 
rendered its initiation permissible." 90 

The rule that an automobile stopped on the highway may be searched 
without a warrant was enunciated in Carroll v. United States, 267 U.S. 
132 ( 1925). The Court held that contraband goods concealed and il
legally transported in an automobile may be searched for without a 
warrant, if the seizing officer has probable cause to believe that there 
is contraband in the automobile. 91 The rationale for this exception to 
the warrant requirement is that there is 

"'333 U.S. at 13-14. Accord, e.g .• Coolidge v. New Hampshire..,_ 403 U.S. 443, 453 (1971); 
Aguilar v. Texas, 378 U.S. 108. 110~11 (1964) ; Wong Sun v. united, States, 371 U.S. 471, 
481-82 (1963) ; Jones v. United States, 362 U.S. 257, 260 (1960). 

ss 389 U.S. at 357. 
""The phrase "exigent circumstances" is frequently used; e.g., Coolidge v. New Hamp

shire, 403 U.S. 443. passim (19'71) : Chambers v. Maroney, 399 U.S. 42, 51 (1970) ; 
McDonald v. United States, 335 U.S. 451,456 (1948). 

"° Terry v. Ohio, 392 U.S. 1. 19 (1968). 
91 267 U.S. at 156. Carroll involved the illegal transportation of liquor under the National 

Prohibition Act. and most of tbe other cases in which the warrantless search of an auto
mobile has been upheld have also involved bootlegging. E.g., Brinegar v. United States, 
338 U.S. 160 (1949) ; Husty v. United States, 282 U.S. 694 (1931). 
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A necessary difference between a search of a store, dwelling house or other 
structure ... , an d a search of a ship, motor boat, wagon or automobile, for 
contraband goods, where it is not practicable to secure a warrant because th e 
vehicle can be quickly moved out of the locality or jurisdiction in which the 
warrant must be sought. 92 

However , as the Court remarked in Coolidge v. New Hampsh ire, 
403 U.S. 443 (1971), "[t]he word 'automobile' is not a talisman in 
whose presence the fourth amendment fades away and disappears." 93 

In that case, many hours after they had arrested the defendant in his 
house, the police towed his car to the station house where they 
searched it without a warrant. The Court held the search illegal. 

The first case to indicat e the validity of a warrantless search inci
dent to a valid arrest was Agnello v. United States, 269 U.S. 20 (1925). 
Under the facts of the case the search was held invalid because the 
house searched was located several blocks from the place of arrest, but 
the Court observed in dictum : 

The right without a search warrant contempor aneously to search persons law
fully arrested while commiting crime and to search the place where the arrest 
was made in order to find and seize things connected with the crime as its fruits 
or as the means l:jy which it was committed, as well as weapons and other things 
to effect an escape from custody, is not to be doubted."' 

This sta.tement offers two separate rationales for permitting the search: 
first, to seize the "instrumentalities of crime"; 95 and second, to pre
vent the suspect from escaping or assaulting the arresting officer with 
a weapon. 

In Marron v. United States, 275 U.S. 192 (1927), federal agents had 
obtained a search warrant authorizing the seizure of liquor and items 
used in its manufacture. When they arrived at the premises to be 
sea.rched, they arrested the person in charge and executed the war
rant. In searching a closet for the items listed in the warrant they 
found an incriminating ledger, not covered by the warrant. The Court 
upheld the seizure of this ledger on the ground that it was an instru
mentality of cr ime discovered in the course of a valid search incident 
to an arrest. · 

The holding in Marron was limited, however , by Go-Bart Import
ing Oo. v. United States, 282 U.S. 344 (1931). In the course of an 
arrest (which the Court assumed to be valid) agents searched the sus
pects' office, taking papers from a desk and a safe. Justice Butler, 
who had written the opinion in Marron, distinguished the earlier case 
on the basis that the ledger had been "visible and accessible and in the 
offender's immediate custody," and "there was no threat of force or 
general search or rummaging of the place." 96 

92 267 U.S. at 153. Accord, Ohambers v. Maroney, 399 U.S. 42, 51 (1970) ; the car Is 
"movable, the ,occupants are alerted , and the car's contents may never be,found again If a 
warrant must be obtained • • * The opportunity to search Is fleeting • • •." 

93 403 U.S. at 461-62. 
°' 269 U.S. at 30. 
•urhe theory that an arrestinl!,' officer can seize the Instrumentalities of crime. but 

ca nnot seize "mere evidence" , had its origin in the common law of sea rch and seizure. 
Historically the riJ;-ht to seize property depended on the assertion by the government of a 
superior property Interest. Thus stolen property (the fruits of crime) was always subject 
to seizure, and this ratl ,onale was gradually extended to cover the Instrumentalities of 
crime as well on the l!,'round that they were contr•b •nn. This "~"hale and artificial distinc
tion was finally discarded In Warden v. Hayden, 387 U.S. 294 (1967). 

•• 282 U.S. at 358. Cf. United StateB v. Lefkowitz, 285 U.S. 452 (1932), also involving 
a search of the desk, cabinets, etc ., In the room In which, the arrest occurred. The Court 
ruled that this was a general exploratory search, hence invalid; and that the papers 
seized were mere evidence. 
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Harris v. Uni-ted States, 331 U.S. 145 (1947), marked a radical de· 
parture. Officers arrested the .defendant on a forgery charge in the 
living room of his four-room apartment, and then made a thorough 
search of the entire apartment looking for two canceled checks. In
stead they found in his desk in the bedroom a sealed envelope con
taining altered Selective Service documents, which were used to secure 
his conviction on a different charge. Over a strong dissent the Court 
held the search valid, because the defendant was in exclusive pos
session of the apartment and thus his "control" extended to the 
bedroom. 

In the following year the Court made a brief return to tradition in 
Trupwno v. United States, 334 U.S. 699 (1948). Federal agents raided 
the site of an illicit distillery, arresting a man standing near the still 
and seizing the still. The Court held that the search was unlawful 
because the agents had had plenty of time before the raid to procure 
a search warrant. Th e fact that the still was within the immediate 
control of a person la.wfully arrested was dismissed as a "fortuitous 
circumstance." 

Trupiano was overruled only 2 years later by United States v. 
Rabinowitz, 339 U.S . 56 (1950). 97 Federal agents lawfully arrested 
the defendant in his one-room office, and then proceeded without a 
warrant to search his desk, safe, and iile cabinets for an hour and a 
half , seizing several hundred forg-ed stamps. As in Trupiano, the 
agents had had ample time to obtam a search warrant; but the Court 
upheld the search on the ground that it was reasonable, despite the 
lack of a warrant. Harri'f and Rabinuwitz thus gave rise to an 
anomalous result: by simply arranging to arrest a suspect at home or 
in his office rather than elsewhere, the police could engage in a search 
not justified by probable cause. This result had been condemned by 
Judge Learned Hand in United Stat es v. Kirschenblatt, 16 F. 2d 202 
(1926): 

After arresting a man in his house, to rummage at will among his papers in 
search of whatever will convict him, appears to us to be indistinguishalble from 
what might be done under a general warrant; indeed , the warrant would give 
more protection, for presuma ·bly it must be lssued by a magistrate."" 

Harris and Rabinowitz were overruled by Ohimel v. California, 395 
U.S. 752 (1969), which conclusively settled the question of the scope 
of permissible search incident to a valid arrest. Police officers had con
ducted a search of the defendant's entire house, without a warrant and 
over his objections, and had seized stolen property which was used 
to convict the defendant on a burglary charge. The Court held that 
the search could logically extend no farther than to the person ar
rested and objects in h.is immediate vicinity; that is, no farther than 
absolutely necessary to prevent the suspect from drawing a weapon 
or reaching to destroy evidence. 99 To be sure, the opinion observed, 
it might seen reasonable under certain circumstancBs to engage in a 
wider search; but the reason for the exemption from the warrant re
quirement would not logically support such a search; Furthermore, if 

"' See previous discussion of Rabinowitz, supra. 
98 16 F. 2d at 203. 
90 In two recent stop-and-frisk cases the Supreme Court held that a search . of the suspect's 

person was justified when It was a "protective • • • search for weapons," Terry v. Ohio, 
a92 U.S. 1, 19 (1967); but unlawful when the search ·was mad e In order to find narcotics 
rather than for protection , Sibron v. New York, 392 U.S . 40 (1967). 
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the rule of logic were abandoned in favor of a test of reasonableness, 
each case would be decided on the basis of 

• • • a subjective view regarding the acceptability of certain sorts of police 
conduct, and not on considerations relevant to Fourth Amendment interests. 
Under such an unconfined analysis, Fourth Amendment protection in this area 
would approach the evaporation point. It is nOlt easy to e:xplain why, for instance, 
it is less subjectively "reasonable" to search a man's house when he is arrested 
on his front lawn--or just down the street-than it is when he h.appens to be in 
the house at the time of arrest. 100 

It is unlikely that these traditional exceptions could ever apply to 
electronic surveillance. "Even electronic surveillance substantially 
contemporeaneous with an individual's arrest could hardly be deemed 
an 'incident' of that arrest." 101 A hypothetical case can be imagined 
where it would be necessary to place a wiretap immediately so as to 
eavesdrop on a particular conversation whose message might never 
be repeated. In practice, however, national security surveillance typi
cally involves long-term monitoring of a suspect's conversations, with 
none of the urgency associated with the traditional exceptions to the 
warrant requirement. It is therefore necessary to look elsewhere to 
find a justification for an exception to the warrant requirement. 

4, Possible Exception to Warrant Requirement vn Oases Involming 
National or Domestic Security 

The preceding discussion of fourth amendment principles has e~tab
lished that the amendment applies to electronic surveillance regardless 
of whether conducted for purposes of criminal prosecution or intelli
gence gathering; that warrantless searches (including wiretapping) 
are per se unreasona:ble under the amendment, unless brought within 
one of the recognized classes of exceptions to the warrant requirement; 
and that the exceptions recognized in ordinary search and seizure 
cases are by their nature very unlikely to apply in cases of wiretapping. 

An analysis of the constitutionality of the 1969-71 wiretaps, there
fore~ must start with the proposition that these warrantless wiretaps 
were in violation of the fourth amendment, unless it can be shown that 
an exception to the warrant requirement is justified on some other 
constitutional basis. Of course, in the context of the impeachment 
inquiry the relevant question may be, not whether the wiretaps were 
in fact constitutionally valid, but whether President Nixon believed 
them to be valid and thus acted under an assertion of constitutional 
right. It is for the members of the committee to decide whether or not 
the President's belief was reasonable. 

In order to assist the members in making that determination, this 
section begins with a review of the applicable case law as of the period 
in question, 1969-71. There follows a discussion of constitutional and 
policy considerations which were available to guide the President's 
decisionmaking in the absence of definitive case law. 

a. Applicable ease law.-The issue of whether or not an exception 
to the warrant requirement should be recognized in nationaJ or do
mestic security cases did not arise until 1967 when Katz was decided, 
bringing all electronic surveillance under the umbrella of fourth 
amendment ,protection irrespective of trespass or invasion of <'.-Onstitu-

100 395 U.S. at 764-65. 
101 Katz v. United State8, 389 U.S. 347, 358-59 (1967). 
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tion:ally protected areas. 102 The Court alluded to the national security 
issue but reserved judgment, noting that the issue was not presented 
by the case.103 Title III of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe 
Streets Act was enacted in 1968. Section 2511 ( 3) apparently indicates 
that Congress did not intend to legislate with respect to the warrant 
requirement for surveillances involving national or domestic secur
ity .104 As of 1968, therefore, the issue remained open.105 

In March of 1969 the ,Supreme Court held in Alderman v. United 
States, 394 U.S. 165, that whenever a defendant's conversations are 
illegally overheard, a suppression hearing must be held in order to 
determme whether the fruits of that illegal search contributed to the 
Government's case.106 Following Alderman, the lower courts were 
called upon to decide a number of cases involving a defendant's de
mand for disclosure of wiretap evidence which the Government claimed 
to have obtained in the process of gathering national security intelli
gence. In such a case, the district court must first determine whether 
the wiretap was illegal, in which case the exclusionary rule applies. 101 

One of the first cases to arise after Alderman was Unit ed States v. 
Stone, 305 F. Supp. 75 (D.D.C. September 1969). The defendants were 
indicted for conspiring to defraud the Government in the negotiation 
and administration of defense contracts. One defendant had been wire
tapped from 1956 to 1961, "solely to gather foregin intelligence in-

, .. Cf. United States v. Coplon, 185 F. 2d 629 640 (2d Cir. 1950), where Chief Judge 
Learned Hand suggested that It might be desirable to "set limits • • • to the Immunity 
from . 'wiretapping' of those who are shown by independent evidence to be .probably 
engaJ:ed" In certain serious crimes, including espionage and other activities atl'ecting 
the 'national security and defense." This Is a suggestion · for a legislative amendment 
of § 605 of the Communications Act, which banned all wiretapping. By no means does 
the language suggest an exception to the fourth amendment warrant requirement (which 
In any event was not considered in 1950 to apply to wiretapping). On the contrary , the 
phrase "who are shown by Independent evidence to be probably engaged " calls to mind 
the showing of probable cause for a warrant to Issue. 

1"" 389 U.S. at 358, n. 23 . In his concurring opinion, however, Justice White took up 
the question and flatly asserted : 

"We should not require the warrant .procedure and the magistrate's judgment if the 
President of the United States or his chief legal officer, the Attorney General, has 
considered the requirements of national security and authorized electronic surve!lla.nce 
as reasonable." Id. 364. 

This . logic is .defective for the reasons discus sed In connection with the Rabinowitz 
case ; supra . Justice Douglas, joined by Justice Brennan , wrote a concurring opinion 
In Katz solely to rebut Justice White 's assertion. They noted that "the Executive 
Branch is not supposed to be neutral and disinterested" where the national security Is 
threatened; rather It has the constitutional duty vigorously to Investigate and prevent 
breaches of national security. Therefore neith er the President nor tbe Attorney .General 
can perform the magistrate's role. Id. 359-60. 

Neither opinion adequately defines the meaning of "national security" as used therein. 
'°' See discussion of§ 2511(3) , supra. 
106 Justice Stewart attested to this In Giordano v. United States, 394 U.S. 310 (1969) 

( concurring opinion). 
108 A defendant who Is prosecuted for a crime on the basis of evidence obtained by !llegal 

wiretaps has no way of challenging the tainted indictment or conviction unless he Is 
permitted to make discover y of the tapes or logs of the wiret aps . In ·Alderman, the Govern
ment conceded that It must disclose the relevant portions of !ll egal wiretap evidence; but 
It argued that the determination of relevancy should be made by the trial judge after an 
in camera Inspection of the evidence. The Supreme Court held that the question of rl
vancy was too subtle for the judge to decid e, and that only th e defendant and his counsel 
were sufficiently familiar with the facts to decide what was relevant. This holding was 
modified two weeks later, however , In Taglianetti v. United States, 394 U.S . 316 (1969), 
which explained that in som e cases the rel evancy question would not be too subtle for tb~ 
judge to re solve through an Inspection of the evid ence In cam era . 

The alternative to disclo sure would be dismi ssal of the case . As Justice White said , 
writing for the majority : 

"It may be that the prospect od' disclosure will compel the Government to dismi ss some 
prosecutions In deference to national security or third-part y Interests. But this Is a 
choice the Government conc ededly faces with ·respect to material which It has obtained 
!llegally • • *" 394 U.S. at 184. 

Justice White admits here the possib1llty that a warrantless "national security" wiretap 
might be !llegal. This contradicts his earlier position express ed In Katz: see note 103, supra. 

1"' In W eeks v. United States, 232 U.S. 383 (1917) it wa s held that In a Federal wosecn• 
tion the fourth amendment barred the use of evidence secured through an !Ilegal search 
and seizure . Mapp v. Ohio, 367 U.S. 643 (1961), held that this rule applied to State 
prosecutions as well. 
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formation" according to the Government. The court held that since 
the wiretapping antedated Katz it was not a violation of the fourth 
amendment. There remained the question whether the wiretapping 
violated § 605 of the Federal Communications Act of 1934; the court 
thought not, basing its holding on the absence of legislative intent to 
ban "foreign intelligence" wiretaps and the "similar unawareness of 
the problem" in the Nardone decisions.108 Thus Stone left open both 
the constitutional and the statutorv issue. 

United States v. Olay, 430 F. 2d 165 (5th Cir. July 1970),109 arose 
from Muhammad Ali's refusal to be inducted into the ArmJ'· After 
his conviction was affirmed he discovered that the Government had 
tapped five of his telephone conversations ~n 1964-65. The Supreme 
Court <Tranted certiorari and r emanded to the district court, which 
ordered' the Government to turn over logs of four of the intercepted 
conversations. The fifth log was inspected in camera and held to be 
lawful surveillance for the purpooe of gathering foreign intelligence 
information. 110 On appeal, the circuit court affirmed. As in Stone, since 
the wiretapping antedated title III it was governed by section 605. 
The court held that section 605 did not apply, because of the "clear 
stat~ment of Congress" in title III, section 2511 (3), to the effect that 
section 605 was intended to "limit the President's constitutional pre
rogative to obtain foreign intelligence information." 111 Similarly, ,as 
in Stone, the fourth amendment did not apply because the wiretapping 
antedated Katz. Nevertheless, in a vague way the court addressed the 
constitutional issue, declaring that " [ d] etermination of this case re
quires that we balance the rights of the defenda.nt and the national 
interest." 112 After observing that the Attomey General had submitted 
his affidavit that the fifth wiretap was conducted for the purpose of 
gathering foreign intelligence information-an assertion which both 
co1;1~ had verified by in camera inspections of the fifth log-the 
op1mon stated : 

Further judicial inquiry would be improper and should not occur. It would 
be "intolerable that courts, without the relevant information, should review and 
perhaps nullify actions of the Executive taken on information properly kept 
secret." ... ·we, therefore, discern no . constitutional prohibition against the 
fifth wiretap. 113 

The first case in which the fourth amendment issue arose was United 
States v. Brown, 317 F. Supp. Mn (E.D. La. ,July 1970).114 H. Rap 
Brown was convicted in May 1968 for interstate transportation of a 
firearm while under indictment. "While he was in jail awaiting trial 
in February 1968 ( after the decision in Katz but before the enactment 
of title III), four o:f Brown's tel ephone conversations were monitored 
and recorded. On appeal, the circuit court reversed the conviction a.nd 
rema.nded to the district court for a suppression hearing in accordance 
with Ald erman. After holding the hearing, the district court decided 

10• 305 F. Supp. at 82. It may be noteworthy that the court did not avail Itself of the 
other arguments advanced by the government , relating to the President's powers as Com
mander in Chief and ",the Nation's sole organ In the field of foreign alfall"8." 

109 Reversed on other grounds, 403 U.S. 698 (1971) . 
. 

110 After an extensive suppression hearing in June 1969, District Judge Ingraham made 
the followln,r comment in connection with the fifth log· 

"(I]t Is th ,e executive and not the judiciary , which alone possesses both the e:x;pertlse 
•ncl the factual background to assess the r eas onableness ol such a survelllance." · 
S.D. Tex., H_ouston Div., Cr. No. 67-11-94 (memorandum opinion of July 14 1961:>). 

111 430 F. 2d at 171. ' 
WJd. 
113 Id .. quoting from C. re S. A.ir Lines v. Waterman Oot·p., 333 U.S. 103, 111 (11)48). 
rn Ablrmed, 484 F. 2d 418 (5th Cir. 1973). 
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that three of the logs did not have to be disclosed because the surveil
lances were lawful, and the fourth log, which was disclosed, contained 
no evidence relevant to Brown's conviction. In holding the first three 
surveillances la.wful, the court simply adopted the Government's posi
tion that--
the surveillances here in question should be declared lawful on the ground that 
they were authorized by the President or the Attorney General for the purpose 
of national security. 115 

Without even mentioning the :fourth amendment, the court con
cluded that "the judiciary should not question the decision of the 
executive department." 116 As for the applicability of section 605, the 
court agreed with Stone that the Nardone decision reflected an un
awareness of the problem of the need to gather intelligence informa
tion. 

United States v. Butenko, 318 F. Supp. 66 (D.N.J. October 1970) 
concerned the conviction of two defendants for conspiracy to trans
mit national defense information to the Soviet Union. After convic
tion, the defendants discovered that the Government had conducted 
wiretaps intercepting their conversations during the period 1962-64. 
The Government did not rely on pre-Katz law, however, but took the 
position that these wiretaps were lawful under the fourth amendment. 
The court a.greed, noting that "the legitimate needs of la.w enforce
ment" will sometimes justify an exception to the warrant requirement 
and that successive Presidents had authorized "national security" 
wiretapping since 1940.117 Passages from Marbury v. Madison and C. & 
S. Air Lines v. Waterman Corp., were quoted in support of the Presi
dent's inherent political powers, not subject to judicial review.118 The 
opinion concluded: 

The same factors that precluded judicial review in Chicago & Southern Air 
Lines, would certainly be applicable to a situation such as we have here, where 
the Attorney General, acting as the President's alter ego, authorizes the use of 
electronic surveillances for the purpose of gathering foreign intelligence 
information. 119 

Finally, it was observed that it would be unrealistic to impose on the 
courts, which lack the necessary expertise and factual background, the 
burden of handling warrant applications in cases of national security 
wiretaps. As in Stone and Brown, the argument that the wiretaps 
violated § 605 was dismissed on the ground that Nardone and its 
progeny simply did not address the issue of the President's power to 
gather foreign intelligence information. 

It will be observed that these :four cases (Stone, Clay, Brown and 
Butenko) all held warantless wiretaps to be ]awful where conducted 
to "gather foreign intelligence information." Only Brown and Butenko 
involved the fourth amendment, and this issue received perfunctory 
treatment in Brown. Analysis of the factual basis for decision in these 

m 317 F. Supp. at 535. 
116 Jd; 536. 
m 318 F. Supp. at 71. 
ns Id. 71-72. The passage quoted from Marbury v. Madison, fi. U.S. 137, 165 (1803), was 

as follows: 
"By the Constitution of the United States, the President is invested with certain Im

portant political powers, In the exercise of which he Is to use his own discretion, and Is 
accountable only to his country in his political character, and to his own conscience." 

The passage from 0. & S. Air Lines v. Waterman Corp. was a more extensive excerot 
from the same part of the opiulon quoted In Olay, supra note 110. 

110 318 F. Supp. at 72. 0. & S. Air Lines involved the President's award of International 
airline routes. No question of individual rights was presented, unlike these wiretap cases 
in which fourth amendment rights are central. 
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cases is unfortunately almost impossible, because the courts were 
obliged to preserve the secrecy of those wiretaps which they held 
valid. Of course, the contents of those wiretaps were known to the 
Department of Justice and the President. 

In January 1971 two cases were decided which held that where 
wiretapping was conducted for domestic security reasons, the failure 
to obtain a warrant was a violation of the fourth amendment. The first 
case was United States v. Smith, 321 F. Supp. 424 (C.D. Cal. Janu
ary 1971), in which the defendant had appealed from a conviction for 
unlawful possession of firearms by a person previously convicted of a 
felony. ·while the appeal was pending, the Government disclosed that 
Smith had participated in conversations which had been wiretapped 
"to gather intelligence information relating to the national security." 
The Government argued that the President, acting through the At
torney General, has the inherent constitutional power to authorize 
,varrantless electronic surveillance in national security cases and to be 
the sole judge of whether a given case is a matter of national secur
ity. This asserted power was not limited to foreign intelligence cases.120 

The court began by observing that section 2511(3) expresses an ex
ception to certain statutory requirements but that the fourth amend
ment still controls. The Government's argument that the warrant 
procedure is only one way of assuring that a search is reasonable was 
rejected by the court, citing Ohimel v. California, 395 U.S. 752 (1969). 
The long history of warrantless wiretaps in national security cases 
was dismissed as irrelevant. The court responded, however, to the 
argument that national and domestic security cases involved factual 
considerations too subtle and complex to be readily explained to a 
magistrate in a warrant proceeding: 

This seems to be an attempt to invoke the 'priicticality' exception to the war
rant procedure. In cases involving foreign affairs this argument might very 
well prevail. In that situation, numerous non-judicial factors are relevant and 
the decision would rproba1biy be far removed from the oonsideration of probable 
cause. However, this argument is totally inapplicable in a criminal proceed
ing in a federal court involving a domestic situation.'-"' 

For these reason the court held that "in wholly domestic situations 
there is no national security exception from the warrant requirement 
of the fourth amendment." 122 

The case which came to be popularly known as the Keith case began 
as United States v. Sinclafr, 321 F. Supp. 1974 (E.D. Mich. January 
1971) . Several defendants were indicted for conspiring to bomb a 
CIA office. In response to a defense motion for disclosure. of records of 
wiretaps, the Government filed an affidavit of Attorney General 
Mitchell which stated that the wiretaps were used "to gather intelli-

120 IJ'he court observed that "there Is nothing In the present case which suggests that 
it ls anything other than a purely domestic situation." 321 F. Supp. at 426. IJ'h!s fact was 
a dmitted by the Government, which justified the wiretap s as a method of gathering "!ntell!
gence Information deemed necessary to protect the nation from attempts of domestic 
organizations to attach and subvert the existing structure of the government ." Id. The 
Government's use of the term "national security," therefore, was intended to extend Its 
meaning to Include domestic security matters a s well as those Involving foreign lntell!gence. 

121 Id. 428. The court elaborated on the distinction betw een foreign and domestic security matters as follows: 
"Unlike In the area of forelim aft'alrs , In the area of domestic polltlcal activity the 

Government can act only In limited wa ys • • • .However , the Government seems to 
apnroach these dissident domestic organizations in the same fashion as It deals with 
nufrlendly foreign powers. The i:overnment cannot act In this manner when only domestic 
nolltical organizations are involved. even If those organizations espouse views which are 
inconsistent with our present form of Government." Id. 428-29. 

122 Id. 429 . 
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gence information deemed necessary to protect the Nation from at
tempts of domestic organizations to attack and subvert the existing 
structure of the Government." 123 After an in camera inspection of the 
logs, the district court granted the disclosure motion on the ground that 
the warrantless wiretaps infringed on the defendants' fourth amend
ment rights. The opinion relies heavily on United States v. Smith. 
Judge Keith summarized the court's position in unequivocal language: 

. . . the position of the Attorney General is untenable. It is supported neither 
historically, nor by the language of the Omnibus Crime Act. Such power held by 
one individual was never contemplated by the framers of our Constitution and 
cannot be tolerated today. 124 

The Government filed a petition for mandamus to require the dis
trict court to vacate its order. This petition was denied, United States v. 
United States District Court, 444 F. 2d 651 (6,!Jh Cir. April 1971), and 
the Supreme Court granted certiorari. The Court held (June 1972) 
that the fourth amendment requires prior judicial approval for domes
tic security surveillance. The majority opinion began by disposing of 
section 2511 (3) as a mere congressional disclaimer, not an exception to 
the statutory warrant requirement. 125 In regard to the fourth amend
ment, its freedoms cannot be guaranteed if domestic security surveil
lances are conducted solely within the discretion of the executive 
branch. 

'The historical judgmenlt, which the Fourth Amendment accepts, ls that unre
viewed executive discretion may yield too readily to pressures to obtain incrimi
nating evidence and overlook potential invasions of privacy and protected 
speecll. 126 

In holding that there is no exception to the warrant requirement in 
domestic security cases, the Court was careful to "express no opinion 
as to the issues which may be involved with respect to activities of 
foreign powers or their ,agents." 127 In regard to the distinction be
tween "domestic" and ":foreign," the opinion defined the term "domes
tic organization" to mean "a group or organization ( whether for
mally or informally constituted) composed of citizens of the United 
States and which has no significant connection with a, foreign power, 
its agents or agencies." 128 

In ,addition to reserving judgment on the issue of whether ,a warmn:t 
is req_uired for foreign intelligence surveillance, the Supreme Court 
decision in Keith does not necessarilv define the state of the law in the 
period from May 1969 to February-1971, when the wiretaps in ques
tion were being conducted. 129 Pending a Supreme Court decision on a 
particul 1ar issue, it has been the policy of the Department of Justice 
to rely on the case law as it is developed in the lower courts "Statement 
of Information Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon," book IV, 
194. Indeed, counsel for President Nixon have urged that "there was 

123 United States v. United States District Court, 407 U.S. 297, 300 n. 2 (1972). 
,.. United States v. Sinclair, 321 F. Supp. 1074, 1079 (E.D. Mich. 1971). 
1'" United State• v. United State• District Court, 407 U.S. 297, 301-308 (1972). Justice 

White concurred In the result but never reached the constitutional question because he felt 
that section 2511 (3) does create a national security exception which did not, however, apply 
in the instant case. 

12• Id. 317. 
1"1 Id, 321-22. 
128 Id. 309, n. 3. Attorney General Saxbe recently paraphrased this language In saying that 

"there Is no domestic activity subject to warrantless wiretapping unless it Is • • • financed 
by, organized by, and directed by a foreign power outside our borders." Senate subcommittee 
hearings at 474 (!\fay 23, 1974). 

120 If the Keith decision had been rendered before that surveillance was carried out, It 
would be hard to deny the illegality of the wiretaps since it is unlikely that all (if, Indeed, 
any) of the 17 persons who were tapped had a "significant connection with a foreign power, 
Its agents or agencies." 
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clear legal authority on the legality of warantless national security 
wiretaps at the time the 17 wiretaps were conducted (Id., 197.") Two 
cases are cited in support of this proposition: .United States v. Olay, 
430 F. 2d 165 (5th Cir. 1970), and Umted States v. Brown, 317 F. 
Supp. 531 (E.D. La. 1970). 

It is true that O"lay and Brown held, under the law which was then 
applicable and in the particular factual situations which those cases 
presented, that a warrant need not be obtained for a wiretap whose 
purpose is to "gather foreign intelligence information." However, 
it is a serious overstatement to say that these decisions reipresented 
"clear le9al ·authority on the legality of •warrantless national security 
wiretaps. ' First, in neither case was title III directly applicable; both 
were decided under the statutory rule of § 605, because the wiretaps 
took pl1ace before the effective date of title III. § 605 :banned all wire
tapping and therefore does not address the warrant issue 1at all. Second, 
the fourth amendment was not even applicable in O"lay, since the wire
taps in question took pl,ace prior to [{atz. The wiretaps in Brown 
occurred after [{atz, but the court's opinion in that oase did not even 
mention the fourth amendment, except to say that 

The Supreme Court has never decided whether the Attorney General's aut:hori
zaltion of a wiretaps for the purpose of ·gathering foreign intelligence informa
Uon violates the Fourth Amendment. 

The question was specifically reserved in Katz v. United States.1Jl() 

The court concluded that in the absence of a Supreme Court ruling 
it was for the Attorney General to decide and "the judiciary should 
not question the decision of the executive department." 131 This com
plete abdication of the Court's role is scarcely to be characterized 
as the definitive holding on the question of warrantless wiretaps. 
Third, since the Court in both Olay and Brown was obliged to pre
serve the secrecy of the wiretaps in question, the opinions contain no 
discussion of the factual circumstances on which was based the judg
ment that the purpose of the wiretaps was to "gather foreign intel
ligence information." 

Of all the wiretap cases decided during the period in question (May 
1969-February 1971), the opinion in Smith is the only one which 
explores the fourth amendment question in depth. That opinion was 
expressly adopted by the district court in Sinclair and significantly 
influenced Justice Powell's opinion when the [{eith case reached the 
Supreme Court. In these respects, Smith represents much clearer legal 
authority than does Olay or Brown. However, the factual context 
from which Smith arose was entirely different from the context which 
gave rise to the 1969-71 wiretaps. Furthermore, Smith was decided 
only 1 month before the last of the 1969-71 wiretaps were discontinued. 

For these reasons, it may be fairly said that during the period of 
the 1969-71 wiretaps, the courts had not resolved the question whether 
an exception to the fourth amendment warrant requirement should 
?e recognized in wiretap cases where a national or domestic security 
mterest was asserted. [{ eith subsequently answered that question in 
the negative with respect to domestic security wiretaps but expressed 
no opinion about foreign or "national" security wiretaps. This raises 
the question whether, if a constitutional question is unsettled, the 

"'° 317 F . Supp . at 535. 
131 Jd. 536. 
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President may properly engage in conduct which is likely to be held 
unconstitutional. 132 

From the foregoing discussion it appears that in May 1969, when 
the wiretapping program was initiated, the following considerations 
were available to guide President Nixon's judgment: 

(1) Warrantless wiretapping had been carried on for nearly 30 
years by the Department of Justice ; but this practice was of limited 
''precedential" value because on its face it violated the governing 
statutory law ( § 605), which in any event had been superseded by 
title III in 1968. 

(2) As of 1969 it was uncertain whether or to what extent title III 
applied to national or domestic security wiretapping. 

(3) Katz had held that wiretapping is subject to the fourth amend
ment but had reserved the question whether safeguards other than 11 
warrant might be acceptable in "national security" cases. 

( 4) Prior to May 1969 neither the Supreme Court nor the lower 
courts had even addressed the question reserved in Katz. (Between 
May 1969 and February 1971, several lower courts would render deci
sions in this area, but the question would not be resolved until the 
Supreme Court Keith decision in 1972.) 

In the absence of any other controlling authority to guide his deci
sion, therefore, it was 'President Nixon's duty under his oath of office 
to make his own determination whether the proposed wiretapping 
program would be in violation of the fourth amendment. The section 
which follows is a discussion of the constitutional and policy consider
ations which were available to the. President in making that 
determination. 

b. Analysi,s of the possible national o'r domestic security emception 
to the warrant requirernent.-It is importa ,nt at the outset to observe 
what issues are not under consideration in this analysis. First, it is 
settled that wiretapping per se is not prohibited by the fourth 
amendment. Second, it is beyond argument that cases may arise in 
which wiretapping is necessary, perhaps even imperative, in order 
to protect the safety of the N ation. 133 (Whether or not the 1969'-71 
wiretaps responded to an emergency of this sort is, of course, a factual 
and judgmental question properly reserved to the members of the 
committee.) Third, as a general proposition the President has broad 
powers-sometimes described as "inherent powers"-which derive 
from his constitutional role as Commander in Chief and "sole organ" 
of the Nation in the conduct of foreign affairs. 

:w An analogous question arose In the Impeachment of President Johnson, who violated 
a statute which he believed to be unconstitutional. This issue will be discussed In section 
IV. infra. 

133 It might be noted parenthetically that the warrant requirement of the fourth amend
ment does not distinguish between dlft'erent substantive offenses according to their serious
ness. As Justice Douglas pointed out In his concurring opinion In Katz. 

"Since spies and saboteurs, are as entitled ,to the protection of the fourth amendment as 
suspected gamblers like petitioner, I cannot agree that where spies and saboteurs are 
Involved adequate protection of fourth amendment rights is assured when the President 
and Attorney General assume hoth the position of adversary-and -prosecutor and disinter
ested, neutral mlglstrate • • • I would • • • not Improvise because a particular crime 
seems particularly heinous." 389 U.S. at 360 (1967). 

The fact that the warrant requirement applies without reference to the nature of the 
reason for the search does not mean , however , .that the standard of probable cause cannot 
be varied In order to accommodate the circumstances . For example , In Camera v. San 
Fra,n0i8co Municipal Court, 387 U.S. 523, 538 (1967) , the Supreme Court recognized 
that the probable cause requirement would be less rigorous In the case of a health Inspec
tion than In the case of a criminal lnvest11mtlon. See NOTE, The "National Security" 
Wiretap: Presidential Prerogative or Judicial Responsibility, 45 S. Cal . L. Rev. 888, 895-97 
(1972) . 
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The issue under consideration has nothing to do with presidential 
powers. 134 At issue is the much narrower question whether any charac
teristic of national or domestic security wiretapping in general, or of 
the 1969-71 wiretaps in particular, can justify an exception to the war
rant requirement of the fourth amendment. It will be recalled that the 
general principle for permitting exceptions to the warrant requirement 
is that a warrant will not be required in circumstances where the very 
act of obtaining the warrant would necessarily frustrate the purpose 
of the search. 135 In the ordinarv search and seizure context, the excep
tion usuallv arises in cases where the need for an immediate search is 
so urgent that the delay involved in obtaining a warrant would be 
fatal. The need for electronic surveillance is seldom so immediate that 
a few hours' delay would make any difference ( although title III does 
contain a provision for that contingency) .136 Some other "exigent cir
cumstances." therefore, must be found to justify a warrant.less wiretap. 

The principal argument in favor of an exception t-0 the warrant re
quirement in cases of national or domestic security wiretapping, and 
one which might understandably have been in President Nixon's mind 
in May of 1969, is the supposed danger of leaks. As Attorney General 
Brownell explained 20 years ago: 

There is indeed strong danger of leaks if ap;;;lication is made to a C')Urt, because 
in addition to the judge, you have the clerk, the stenographer and some other 
officer like a law assistant or bailiff who may be apprised of the nature of the 
application.131 

If, through indiscretion or corruptibility, one of these persons di
vulged sensitive information which had been revealed in the warrant 
proceeding, then the suspect might be put on notice and the purpose of 
the wiretap frustrated. 138 · 

Discussion of this justification for dispensing with the warrant re
quirement must begin with the observation that it does not present the 
same degree of necessity or "exigency" which is required for the more 
traditional exceptions to the warrant requirement. In the case of an 
arrest or an automobile stopped on the highway, the suspect is auto
matically put on notice that he is the object of police scrutiny and that 
the time has arrived for him to take action (draw a weapon or destroy 
the evidence). By contrast, in the wiretap case the suspect will never 
be put on notice unless there is a leak from the court, which in any 
event might not occur until days later. In short, the possibility that 
the purpose of the "search" would be frustrated by the warrant ap
plication is both contingent and remote. 

In fact, if past experience is any indication the likelihood of a leak 
is exceedingly small. The courts are frequently called upon to receive 
classified information in camera, including information relating to 
national security wiretaps. Yet the Government has not been able to 

134 The President cannot be heard to argue that his office puts him above the Constitution 
and conveys the ,power to mn.ke unreasonable searches and seizures. Even in those cases 
which have upheld the most extreme exercise of Presidential power, It has never been 
suggested that the President could disregard the Constitution. E.g .. Hirabayashi v. United 
States, 3ZO U.S. 81 (194:l) ; Kovematsu v. United States, 323 U.S. 214 (1944). As the court 
declared in United States v. Butenko, 318 F. Supp. 66. 71 (D. N.J. 1970) : 

"Of course, it Is recognized that In the exercise of his powers, the President must act in 
accordance with the applicable provisions of the Constitution." 

135 See discussion of exceptions to the warrant requirement, supra. 
136 See discussion of ~ 2518 (7), supra. 
137 Brownell, Public SecuritJJ and Wire Tapping, supra note 37, at 210. 
,.,, Though not relevant to the present discussion an additional danger is the possibil!ty 

that confidential material would be disclosed to the public. 

37-496 0 - 74 - 7 
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provide a single example in which a leak of confidential information 
took place because of a breach of duty on the part of th e judiciary. 
Indeed, precisely this question arose during hearings before the House 
Committee on the ,Judiciary in 1953. Members were questioning 
Miles F. McDonald, district attorney of Kings County (Brooklyn), 
N.Y., on the experience of New York State, where wiretapping was 
permitted pursuant to a court order. Mr. McDonald testified as 
follows : 139 

Mr. KEATING. But so far as leakages in the court are concerned, have you ever 
had any bad experience? 

Mr. McDoNALD. Never. 

The possible threat of leaks is also contemplated in title III. Congress 
conceived of situations so deli cate that , for example, the Attorney 
General might direct the wiretap warrant application to the Chief 
Judge 0£ the Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit.14° 
In the light of this statutory provision, the likelihood of a leak through 
the court appears to be virtually nonexistent. 

A second argument often urged in £a vor of an exception to the war
rant requirement is derived from the fact that national and domestic 
security surveillance differs from ordinary criminal investigation. For 
example, it is argued that the factors to be weighed in determining 
probable cause for a national or domestic security wiretap are too 
complex and subtle for judicial evaluation; or that they involve 
arcane foreign policy considerations of which the courts are ignorant. 
The short answer to this argument is that the courts regularly handle 
the most complicated £actual and legal questions which arise in our 
society, and that if a threat to national or domestic security is so ob
scure that its significance cannot be conveyed to the court, it may be 
doubted whether there is probably cause for conducting the wiretap. 141 

A related argument is that the traditional prerequisites of a show
ing of probable cause 142 are difficult or impossible to satisfy in a na
tional security investigation . National security surveilJances are apt 
to be directed at ongoing intelligence gathering rather than the ob
taining of evidence for a particular criminal prosecution. 143 In the 
course of collecting intelligence and ·monitorin.<r the activities of sub
versive groups the Government may be unable to "particularly de
scribe" the offense which has been or is being committed, the place to 
be searched and the things to be seized. Again, the short answer is that 

139 H•nrln~s hefore Suhcommlttee No. 3. House Committee on the Judiciary on H.R. 
408. R.R. 477. H.R. 351'\2, H.R . 5149 . 81\d Cong .. 1st SPSS. 82 (1!l53) . 

" 0 18 l'.S.C. s 2510(9). Furthnmor e. It could undoubtedly hn, •e been arroni?eil. in the 
case of the Hl69--71 wiretans, for th e Department of .Justice to have supolled the neces
sary clerical assistance at the warrant proceeding in order to minimiz e the possibility of 
leaks. 

In this connection It may be noted that If Congress had doubted th e ab!l!ty of the 
courts to handle confidential Inform a tion , It would not have Included treason, espionage 
and sabotage among the offenses enum erated In§ 2516(1). 

u1 T)1e pronositlon that the courts lark the necessary expertise Is most often adYanced 
In conn ection with natlonfll (as onnosed to ilomestic\ s<>eurit:v wlretspplnl!'. hecanse of the 
srerlAl circumstances whlrh arise In the snh,,re of foreil!'n relntions . Ai?Ain. If Congress had 
donhtNl the ju.<'ic•al cowpetrnre to deal with nstlounl security nietters. It would not have 
r eqnire,1 n ronrt order for w!retans relating to treason. esnionage. snbotnge, etc. 

142 "Prohflhle cause nnrlPT' the frn1rth nmenrlment exists where the fn~t R nnrl circum
stnnces within the affiant 's k'lowledi?e . and of which he has reasonnbl:v trustworthy 
Information . are snffirient unto themselves to warrant. a man of re ~son ehle cnntion to 
believe th1lt an offense has been or Is being committed." Berger v. New York, 388 U.S . 
41. 5!\ ( 1967 l. 

™ This rationale Is freouently cited as a Justification for the relaxation or elimination 
of the warrant reouirement. It Is cognate to the misplaced argument that the fourth amend
ment has not application outside the criminal context; see B.upra. 
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if the objectives of such a surveillance are so vague and difficult to de
scribe, the surveillance should be forbidden. 144 More realistically, if the 
President acting through his Attorney General made a wiretap war
rant application to a district or circut court judge, based on an affi
davit that the wiretap was necessary for purposes of national security, 
it would be an exceedingly rare case in which the court order was not 
granted. 145 

Neither the possibility of leaks nor the difficulty of showing probable 
cause, therefore, appears to be a plausible justification for granting an 
exception to the warrant requirement in wiretap cases involving na
tional or domestic security. Indeed, there are two special characteris
tics of this type of wiretapping which suggest that the importance of 
the warrant requirement is especially compelling. 

First, the purpose of an ordinary criminal investigation is to obtain 
evidence which can be used to indict and convict the offender. If evi
dence is illegally seized through the use of a warrantless wiretap, the 
defendant can call upon the court to rule it inadmissible. By contrast, 
the purpose of a national or domestic security wiretap is often simply 
to "gather intelligence information" without any intention of prose
cuting violations of criminal law. Under these circumstances there is 
no natural stopping point for the surveillance. In the criminal investi
gation, the accumulation of wiretap evidence naturally culminates in 
the prosecutor's dt>cision to go to the grand jury for an indictment; in 
a security surveillance, the more information is obtained the greater 
incentive to continue the wiretap.14 6 Furthermore, in a number of cases 
where warrantless wiretap was ostensibly for purposes of "gathering 
foreign intelligence information," the Government has nontheless 
brought criminal charges-thus effectively using the "national secu
rity" rationale to execute an avoidance of the warrant requirement. 147 

Second, the importance of the warrant requirement is heightened 
in the case of national and domestic security wiretaps because of the 
first amendment implications of these wiretaps. As a general prop
osition, the use of wiretapping inhibits free expression and free 
association bv causin!! citizens to fear that their activities and thoughts 
will be subject to clandestine monitoring. 148 Justice Brennan ad
dressed this issue in his dissenting opinion in Lopez v. United State8: 

144 One of the landmark English cases laid down the proposition that no one had the 
power to conduct a search "npon a bare suspicion." Wilkes v. Wood, 19 How. St. Tr. 1153 
(1763). 

145 See supra . 
• 

146 To those who would argue that a person suffers no harm If he Is wiretapped without 
his knowledge, Congress has replied in title III by providing specifically for the recovery 
of civil dama<ces. rn U.S.C. § 2520. 

147 E.ir .. United States v. Brown, 484 F. 2d 418 (5th Cir. 1973): United Stfftes v. Dellinger, 
472 F. 2<1 340 (7th Cir. 1972), cert. denied, !13 S. Ct. 1443 (197:l); United States v. Clay, 
430 F. 2d 165 (5th Cir. 1970), rev'd on other grounds, 403 U.S. 698 (1971); United States 
v. Hoffman. 334 F. Surm. 504 (D.D.C. H171 l. 

148 E.g ... Notr. r_rhe "National Se('uritv ,viretan": Presidential Prerogative or .Judicial 
Responsibility. 45 S. Cal. L. Rev. 888. 894-95 (1972) ; Note. Eavesdropping at the Govern
ment's Discretion--First Amendment Implications of the National Security Eavesdropping 
Power, ri6 Cornell L. Rev. 161. passim (Ht70) ; Note, Privacy and Political Freedom: 
Apnlication of the Fourth Amendment to "National Security" Investigations, 17 U.S.C.A. 
L. Rev. 1205, 1211-17 (Hl70): Note, Eavesrlropping and the Constitution: A Reanpraisal of 
the Fonrth Amendment Framework, 50 Minn. L. Rev. 378. 397-99 (1965) ; King, Elec
tronic Surveillance and Constitutional Ri!!hts : Some Recent Developments and Observa
tious, _ 33 Geo. Wash. L. Rev. 240. 261-67 (1964): King, Wire Tapping and Electronic 
Surveillance: A Neglected Constitutional Consideration, 66 Dick. L. Rev. 17. 24-30 (1961). 
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Electronic surveillance strikes deeper than at the ancient feeling that a man's 
home is his castle; it strikes at freedom of communication, a postulate of our 
kind of society .... [F] reedom of speech is undermined where people fear to 
speak unconstrainedly in what they support to be the privacy of home and 
office."" 

The "chilling effect" of wiretapping is particularly pronounced 
when the targets of official surveillance are those suspected of un
orthodox political beliefs, and the danger of abuse is obvious. 150 Nor 
is this "chilling effect" less substantial by virtue of being 
psychological 151 or indirect. 152 

The first amendment alone does not provide a desirable constitu
tional framework for the treatment of wiretapping, because no dis
cernible standards ( such as fourth amendment probable cause) exist 
under the first amendment to indicate the limits of permissible en
croachment on the freedom of expression. 153 However, in cases of 
national and domestic security wiretapping the presence of a threat 
to free speech enhances the importance of the fourth amendment 
protection. 

Few could gainsay the vital role of the protections of the fourth amendment in 
a free society, especiaHy as they may guard against invasions of privacy of 
those suspected of unorthodoxy in matters of political belief and conscience.m 
Similarly, the Supreme Court has construed the fourth amendment 
more strictly when the freedom of speech was at stake: 

[T]he constitutional requirement that warrants must particularly describe 
the 'things to be seized' is to be accorded 'the most scrupulous exactitude when 
the 'things' are books, and the basis for their seizure is the ideas which they 
contain .... No less a standard could be faithful to First Amendment 
freedoms.IM 

For the reasons set forth in the foregoing discussion, it appears 
that the arguments in favor of an exception to the warrant require
ment in cases of national and domestic security are unpersuasive, while 
the special threat to first amendment freedoms suggests that the need 
for prior review by an impartial magistrate is particularly compelling. 
Members of the committee who share this view may conclude at this 
juncture that, regardless of the factual circumstances, the 1969-71 
wiretaps violated the fourth amendment. Other members may believe, 
however, that the danger of leaks through the court or the difficulty 
of demonstrating probable cause is a sufficient justification for dis-

... 373 U.S. 427, 470 (1963) (Brennan, J., dissenting). 
™ Shortly after the 1969-71 wiretap program was initiated, Attorney General Mitchell 

announced that he consid ered the national security wiretapping power to be available 
against radical domestic dissident groups. New York Times , July 22. 1969, at 12, col. 1. 
The FBI lat er revealed that it had used thi s power in an inten si ve national Investigation 
of the Black Panther Party. Id .. Dec. 14. 1969 , at 1. col. 1. 

m E.g., N.A..A.O.P. v. Alabama, 357 U.S. 449 (1958) ; in the fourth amendment context, 
cf. Wolf v. Colorado, 338 U.S . 25, 27 (1949) (fear of the ominous "knock at the door' ·). 

152 The Supreme Court has been very sensitive to indirect threats to first amendment 
guarantees. E.g., United StateB v. Robel, 389 U.S. 258, 263 (19 67 ); Dombrowski v. Pfister, 
380 U.S. 479 , 489-90 (1965) ; Aptheker v. Secretary of State, 378 U.S. 500 , 5-09 (1964); 
Shelton v. Tucker, 364 U.S. 479 , 485-86 (1960): Speiser v. Randall , 357 U.S. 513 (195,8); 
Mt1rdock v. PP1tnB11lvania, ~19 U.S. 103. 11 ~ (1943). 

™ Note, Eavesdropping and the Constitution : A Reappraisal of the Fourth Amendment 
Framework , supra note 148, at 398. 

,.. Landynskl , Search and Seizure and the Supreme Court; A Study in Constitutional In
ternretn.tlon 264 --fl'\ ( 19611\ . 

,.. Stanford v. Texa-B, 379 U.S. 476, 485 (196,5) : cf. Marc1tB v. Search Warrant, 367 U.S. 
717 (19·61). These cases involved the seizur e of Communist lit era ture and obsc rne books, 
respectively . Both opinions reviewe d at len gth the English hi sitory which gave rise to the 
fourth amendment prohibition of unreasonabl e sea rches. The landmark cases Involving 
general warrants also involved the pro sec ution of political di ssente rs for seditious libel , 
lllustrating the Interconnection of first and fourth amendment rights. Entwk v. Oan-ington, 
19 How. St. Tr. 1029 (1765); WilkeB v. Wood, id. 1553 (1763). 
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nensing with the warrant requirement. That iudgment does not end 
the fourth amendment inauiry, however, for it would still be neces
sary to consider whether the initiation and execution of the warrant
less wiretaps satisfied the requirement of reasonableness. The following 
section is addressed to that issue. 

c. Th e Requirement of R easonableness in a Warrantle ss Wir etap.
It will be recalled that the rationale for permitting a warrantless 
search is that, due to "exig ent circumstances," the purpose of the 
sen,rch would necessarily be frustrated if a warrant had to be ob
tained.156 The fact that a warrant is not required, howev er: does not 
mean that the scope of permissible search is vested in the discretion 
of the law enforcement officer. Rather, "the seope of search must be 
strictlv tied to and iustified bv the circumstance s which rendered its 
initiation permissible." 157 In the case of a search incident to a valid 
arrest, for example, the search can extend no further than to the 
person arrested and objects in his immediate vicinity; i.e., no further 
than absolutely necessary to prevent the suspect from drawing a 
weapon or reaching to destroy evidence.158 In other words, the scope 
of permissible search is defined by the same logic which permits that 
search to be undertaken without a warrant. But the only justifications 
,vhich can be offered for permitting; warrantless wiretaps-the danger 
of leaks and the difficulty of showing probable cause-are extrinsic to 
the nature and circumstances of the "sea.rch" itself. Once the 
exception to the warrant requir ement has been admitted, therefore, 
the scope of permissible "search" is not limited by any internal logic. 

In the case of a search incident to a valid arrest there is no difficulty 
in esta:blishing these prerequi sitie s of "reasonableness:'' since the cir
cumstances have brought police scruti ny into sharp focus on a partic
ular person, place, offense, and t'ime. ,:v arrantle..c:;s electronic 
surveillance is entirely different, especially when carried on for 
purposes of gathering intellig ence rather than for specific criminal 
pros ecutions. 

There is no case law directly in point on the question of what 
constitutes reasonableness in a warrant.less wiretap. The reason for 
this lacuna is that the courts have been preoccupied with determining 
whether an exception to the warrant requirement should be permitted. 
vVhere they have answered this quest ion in the negative , the failure 
to secure a warrant is dispositiv e of the case and ther~ is no need to 
evaluate the reasonableness of the wiretap. 159 Conversely, where they 
ha~e held that the warrant.less wiretap was lawful, the invariable 
~at10nale _has been that it was conducted to "gather foreign intelligence 
mforn:at10n." 160 In those cases the same rationale which justified the 
except10n to the warrant requirement-the President's special powers 
and expertise in the conduct of foreign relations--ipso facto precluded 
any iudi cial inquiry into the reasonableness of the wiretap. 

The scope of permissible warrant]eAss surveillance must conse
quently be determined by reference to the standards which would 
govern a. warrant application in the same case. A search is considered 
to be "reasonable" under the fourth amendment 

'·;• s~e di sc us sion of exception s to the warrant requirement pp. 64-70 supra. 
' "

7 Te1''r1f v. Ohio, 3!!2 {J.S. 1, 1!l (1968). ' ' 
"'"E./! ., Chi,nel v. California. 395 U.S. 752, 762-74 (1969). 
w, E./!. , U~ite d States v. United States D is trict Court, 407 U.S. 297 (1972) ; United 

St"J:.• v. Smtth. 321 F'. Sunp. 42.4 IC .D. Cal . lfJ71 l. 
E.g-.. United States v. Butenko, 318 F. Supp. 66 (D.N.J. 1970) : United States v. f;;O)~' 317 F. Supp. 531 (E.D. La. 1970) ; United States v. Olay, 430 F. 2d 165 (5th Cir. 
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where the facts and circumstances within the affiant 's knowledge, and of 
which he has reasonably trustworthy information, are sufficient unto themselves 
to warrant a man of reasonable caution to believe that an offense has been or 
is being committed. 161 

The fourth amendment also requires that the war.rant must "particu
larly describ[e] the place to be searched, and the persons or things to 
be seized." m 

In evaluating the reasonableness of a warrantless wiretap, there 
are two separate inquiries: whether there was probable cause for t~e 
initiation of the wiretap, and whether the execution of the surveil
lance was reasonable under the circumstances. As a general rule in 
ordinary search and seizure cases, a more rigorous standard of prob
able cause is applied to a warrantless search than to a proposed search 
for which a warrant is sought: 

Thus, when a search is based upon a magistrate's, ra,ther than a police officer's, 
determination of probable cause, the reviewing courts will accept evidence of 
a less "judicially competent or persuasive character than would have justified 
an officer in acting on his own without a warrant." 168 

Probable cause for the initiation of the warrantless wiretap must be 
found with respect to three elements. 164 First, there must be probable 
cause for belief that a criminal offense has been, is being, or is about 
to be committed by a particular person. Second, there must be probable 
cause for belief that the wiretap will yield evidence concerning that 
offense. Third, there must be probable cause for belief that the premises 
to be wiretapped are being used in the commission of the offense, or 
are leased to or commonly used by the offender. 

The requirement that there be probable cause to believe that a 
crime has been committed poses a threshold problem in the case of 
national and domestic security surveillances, which are often unrelated 
to ordinary criminal investigation. 165 For example, in the case of the 
1969-71 wiretaps, the alleged leaking of confidential information by 
Government employees may not actually have constituted a crime; 
a fortiori, it is doubtful whether the receipt and publication of this 
information by newsmen was a crime. 166 f course, an argument can 
be made that in national or domestic security cases a statutory crime 
need not be alleged, because the offense is so grave-whether or not 
technically criminal-that wiretapping should be permitted. 

Although section 2518 (3) is not explicit on the point, it further 
appears that there must be probable cause to believe that the person 
whose telephone is tapped is also an offender. As interpreted in the 

1<1 Berger v. New York, 388 U.S. 41, 55 (1967). 
1•• A basic objection to all wiretapping under the fourth amendment is that It Is obviously 

Impossible to stipulate in advanc e that only certain conversations will be Intercepted; 
that Is. to rles~rlhe with nart1cnlority th e thln,,.s to he seiz~rl. For examnle Uni+ef/ Stfftes v. 
U.S. District Court, 407 U.S. 297, 333 n. 4 (1972), (Douglas, J., concurring). If wiretapping 
is to be permitted at all, the warrant clause must be liberally construed in this regarrl. One 
comment ator has suggested that this liberal construction is the corollary of the liberal 
.lnt ernretatlon of "papers and effects" to Include wire and oral communi cat ions. Kamlsar, 
The Wlrefapping-Eavcsdropplng Problem: A Professor's View. 44 Minn. L. Rev. 891, 91'2-
13 119'1~\. 

183 Aguilar v. Texas, 378 U.S. 108, 111 (1964), quoting Jones v. United States, 362 U.S. 
·257. 1?70 11!HIO). 

1 .. 0/. 18 U.S.C. ~ 2518 (3). settlnJ? forth thP. fa~tual determinations which a judJ?e must 
make in ord<>r to enter an order authorlzlnJ? R wiretan under title III; see also 2 U.S. Code 
Cong. anrl Adm. News , 90th Con!!'. .. 2/f sess . at 2177 /1!168\. 

1 .. Attorney General Saxbe recently explained the difficulty as follows : 'The nrobli>m 
Is that under title III :,-011 have to allei,e probable cause. In other worils. you have to 
allege a crime. Anrl in lnt<>ll!gence work yon c,sn't always allege a crime." Senate subcom
mittee hearing, supra note 16, at 485 (May 23 . 1974). 

iee See discussion of this issue, infra , note 181. 
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courts, the rule seems to be that it is lawful to intercept a telephone 
conversation if at least one of the parties has committed, is commit
ting, or is about to commit an offense: 

If there is probable cause as to ,one of the parties to a conversation, • • • 
incriminating statements made by another party to the conversation can be 
intercepted and used even though probable cause is not established as to him. 1

"
1 

This holding thus rules out the possibility of wiretapping an admit
tedly innocent person in order to obtain information about others 
suspected of crime. Needless to say, the provi~ions of tit.le III do ;11ot 
directly apply to the case of a warrantless wiretap; but the reqmre
ments spelled out in section 2518 were specifically drafted to reflect 
the constitutional principles enunciated in Berger and Katz, and 
therefore are, a useful guide to the controling fourth amendment 
standards. 

The 1969-71 wiretaps present a subtle analytical l)roblem in regard 
to probable cause. The wiretapping was originally undertaken to 
determine the source of certain supposed leaks of classified informa
tion. A group of persons was subjected to surveillance on the ground 
that there was some reason to believe that the leaks had been per
petrated by one of their number. 168 In a case of this sort , if the group 
were small enough it might be argued that the mathematical probabil
ity of guilt on the part of any one n;ember of the group was sufficient 
to satisfy the test of probable cause. Conversely, this surveillance 
method could be described as the deliberate infringement of the fourth 
amendment rights of a number of innocent persons in the hope of 
discovering one wrongdoer. 

Another analytical problem which arises is whether the :failure to 
discover incriminating evidence in the intercepted conversations of 
one group of suspects is sufficient probable cause to initiate wiretaps 
on a new group of suspects. From one perspective this approach 
might appear to be a logical application of the prooess of elimination. 
Viewed differently, it could be regarded as an excuse for an open
ended surveillance program with a more attenuated causal basis at 
each successive stage. 

These examples are illustrative of the type of inquiry which might 
be made into the probable cause for initiating the wiretaps. The 
ev,aluation of the reasonableness of the surveillance must also take into 
account the manner in which it was executed in each case. Two factors 
for consideration are the extent to which an effort was made to mini
mize the interception of innocent, unrelated conversations; and 
whether the surveillance was continued too long. 

In Berger v. New York, 388 U.S. 41 (1967), the Supreme Court 
voiced its deep concern with the indiscriminate interception of con
versations and described the New York eavesdropping statute as 
follows: 

The statute's failure to describe with particularity the conversations sought 
gives the officer a roving commission to "seize" any and all conversations."" 
In order to respond to this criticism, section 2518 ( 5) of title III 
contains this provision: 

167 United States v. Tortorella, 480 F. 2d 764, 77'5 (2d Cir. 1973) . 168 In the case of certain persons who were wiretapped, it may be questioned whether there was any reason to hel!eve that they could have been the source of the leaks. See discussion In section IV, infra . 
188 388 U.S. at 59. 
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Every order and extension thereof shall contain a provision that the authoriza
tion to intercept * * * shall be conducted in such a way as to minimize the 
interception of communications not otherwise subject to interception under this 
chapter. 

In United States v. Scott, 331 F. Supp. 233 (D.D.C. 1971), the Gov
ernment monitored virtually 100 percent of the defendant's telephone 
calls, around the clock. Sixty percent of the calls we,re unrelated to his 
charge ( narcotics violation), and were therefore not subject to inter
ception. The court held that as a result it was obliged to suppress all 
the evidence obtained directly or indirectly from the wiretapping. 170 

However, it is widely acknowledged that some interception of innocent 
telephone calls is inevitable. Section 2518 ( 5) is satisfied if the law en
forcement agents adopt reasonable procedures for screening out inno
cent calls, and if "on the whole the agents have shown a high regard 
for the right of privacy and have done all they reasonably could to 
avoid unnecessary intrusion." 171 Again, section 2518 ( 5) does not apply 
directly to the case of a warrantless wiretap but offers guidelines for 
the application of relevant fourth amendment principles. 

Berg er also found the New York eavesdropping statute consti
tutionally objectionable in that it provided for too long an initial 
period of surveillance (2 months) on a single showing of probable 
cause, with extensions of equal length on a mere showmg that they 
would be "in the public interest." 172 In addition, the statute provided 
for no termination date ; this matter was left in the officer's discretion. 
In response to these objections, Congress enacted section 2518 ( 5), 
which provides that each wiretap authorization shall automatically 
terminate as soon as the objective of the authorization has been 
achieved, except that in no case may an authorization exceed 30 days. 
The courts have strictly applied the 30-day limit,1 73 and have fre
quently restricted the duration of the surveillance to less than the 
statutory maximum. Furthermore, the courts have also exercised a 
strong supervisory role, reviewing the wiretap evidence every 5 days 
in order to determine whether the authorization should be continued. 
In the light of the circumspect procedures :followed in wiretap cases 
under title III, the 1969-71 wiretaps-most of which continued for 
many months, even years, with no periodic review-raise a strong 
infe.rence of unconstitutionality. 

5. THEORIES OF IMPLEACHMENT: PRO AND CON 

A. Arguments for Impeachment 

1. Hutorical Precedent 
From 1940 until 1968, all wiretapping was subject to section 605 

of the Federal Communications Act of 1934, which provided that "no 
person * * * shall intercept any communication and divulge * * *" 

110 Accord, United States v. Focarile. 340 F. Supp, 1033 (D. Md. 1972). But see United 
StatPs v. Kinq, 335 F. Rupp. i'i23 (S. D. Cal. 1971). In which onlv the nnlswfully seized 
conversations were suppressed. Accord, United States v. Oom, 462 F. 2d 1293 (Rth Cir. 
1972) : UnJterl Strrtes v. l,aGoraa. 336 F. Sup. 190 (W.D. Pa. J.971) ; United Strites v. 
Sklrrroff, 323 F. Supp. 2!lfl (S.D. Fla. 1971). One mi12:ht question the prophvlactic value 
of an "exclusionary rule" which excludes only that evidence which would be harmless 
to the <1Pfenrlsnt. 

171 United States v. Tortorello, 480 F. 2d 764, 784 (2d Cir. 1973) ; quoted in United 
State., v. B1mum. 360 F. Supp. 400,409 (S.D. N.Y. 1973). 

112 R~R U.S. at 59-60. 
173 E.12:., Uniter/ States v. Oa.fero. 473 F. 2d 489 ( 3d Cir. 1973) ; United States v. 

Focarile, 340 F. Supp. 1033 (D. Md. 1972). 
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its contents to any other person. 1 7 4 This statutory language enacted a 
complete ban on all wiretapping by anyone, including Federal agents, 
regardless o:f whethe ,r or not the wiretap was intended to be used ,as 
evidence in a criminal trial. The Department o:f Justice took the 
position that section 605 did not prohibit interce,ption per se, but only 
the combination o:f interception and divulgence; and that information 
obtained in a wiretap was not "divulged" i:f disclosure was confined 
to the Department. This interpretation was rejected by the Supreme 
Court in the two Nardone cases,17 5 and it was rejected by other Federal 
iagencies which might have engaged in wiretapping. 176 The only reason 
why the Department of Justice was not called to account :for its illegal 
wiretapping :from 1940 to 1968 is that because the wiretap evidence 
could not be used in court, many persons who were wiretapped prob
ably never realized it; and those who were aware that they were being 
wiretapped had nothing to complain about.177 However, the practice 
was nonetheless illegal and cannot, therefore, be relied on by President 
Nixon as a "precedent" :for the 1969-71 wiretaps. The same argument 
was advanced in connection with general warrants 200 years a,go, and 
was rejected by the court: "No degree o:f antiquity could give sanction 
to a usage ba:d in itself." 11 s 

Furthermore, prior to Katz in 1967 wiretapping was not considered 
to fall within the scope o:f the :fourth amendment. Reliance on the 
1940-68 practice o:f the Department o:f Justice, therefore, is singularly 
misplaced because the issue in the case o:f the 1969-71 wiretaps is not 
only whether they violated the applicable statutory law (title III) 
but also whether they violated the :fourth amendment. 

2. Title III 
In the Keith case, seven .r ustices o:f the Supreme Court took the 

position articulated by .T ustice Powell, to the effect that section 2511 
(3) was meant to be a "disclaimer" o:f congressional intent to legislate 
with respect to national and domestic security wiretapping- 179 How
ever, the Keith decision was not rendered until 1972 and hence does 
not govern the 1969-71 wiretaps. Conversely, i:f Keith is accepted retro
spectively as controlling authority :for the interpretation o:f section 
2511 (3), it must also be accepted as authority with respect to the ap
plication o:f the :fourth amendment. In other words, the President can
not select :from Keith that part of the holding which supports his 
cause while rejecting the part which is adverse. 

In any event, it is not clear :from Justice Powell's opinion that the 
Court would go so far as to say that the mere assertion by the Presi
dent of a national or domestic security interest o:f the sort described 
in section 2511(3) is per se sufficient to remove the case :from the 
operation o:f title III. Nor is it clear that the President's judgment 
in this regard is not subject to judicial review, particularly in an egre
gious case where the alleged "national security" connection is very 
attenuated. Furthermore, even if it were appropriate for the courts not 

m RPe discussion of sec. 1105. pp. 11- 17, snnra. 
175 N(lrdone v. United States, 302 U.S. 379 (1937) ; Nardone v. United States , 308 U.S. 

33R IHl!l9). 
11• Ree note 2R. supra. 
177 Prior to Ka .tz (1967). nontrespassory wiretapping was not considered to be a viola

tion of the fourth nmendmPnt. 
11s F,ntlck v. Carrington, 19 How. St . Tr. 1029 (1765). 
11• See discussion of sec. 2511 ( 3), supra . 



102 

to question the President's decisions in this area, that inquiry is pre
cisely the responsibility of the House in the exercise of its impeach
ment power. 

Like Justice ·white in Keith, therefore, the Members must decide 
the threshold question whether the justification for the 1969-71 wire
taps was one of those set forth in§ 2511(3). The only statutory justi
fication which might apply is the President's power "to protect na
tional security information against foreign intelligence activities.' 1 180 

The alleged leaks which prompted President Nixon to initiate the 
wiretapping program may have involved national security informa
tion, but not foreign intelligence activities. 

Because the 1969-71 wiretaps cannot be brought within the criteria 
enunciated in § 2511(3), therefore, title III was fully applicable to 
the case. Viewed in this light, the wiretapping program was replete 
with statutory violations. First, in no instance was a court order ob
tained or even applied for, in violation of §§ 2516 (1) and 2518 (1), 
( 3), and ( 4). Second, it is questionable whether the alleged leaks even 
constituted a criminal offense of which title III may take cognizance. 
§ 2516(1) provides that an application may be made and a court order 
granted only when the proposed wiretap may provide evidence of cer
tain specified Federal crimes, none of which seems to apply to the leak
ing of sensitive information or to the receiving and publication of 
that information. 181 Third, the wiretaps extended longer than 30 days 
with none of the procedural safeguards of § 2518 ( 5). These various 
statutory violations could be charged to the President by virtue of 
§ 2511(1). 

Furthermore, even if§ 2511 (3) should be interpreted as creating an 
exception to the statutory requirement of a court order, § 2517 would 
nonetheless be applicable to the disclosure and use of the information 
which was obtained through the 1969-71 wiretaps. The President 
is a "law enforcement officer" within the meaning of § 2517, so that 
his disclosure and use of the intercepted conversations must be "appro
priate to the proper performance of his official duties." Use of wire
tap information for purposes of spying on political opponents is 
presumptively improper and thus in violation of§ 2517 (1) and (2) .182 

3. Leaks as a Justification for Wiretapping 
It is seriously questionable whether leaks of classified information to 

the press can justify warrantless wiretapping at all. As previously 
observed, a leak does not necessarily constitute a violation of the crim
inal statutes. Nor is a leak of classified information nece6Sarily a breach 
of national Security. This point was made by Senator Muskie at Kis
singer's nomination hearing : 

1so In the context of § 2511 (3), information relating to domestic security matters is 
not national security Information. 

181 The only statute which seems apnllcahle is 18 U.S.C. § 793. "Gatherlrnr, transmitting 
or losing defense information." § 793 (d) provides heavy criminal penalties for anyone 
who, "lawfuliy having possessl.on of • • • any • • • information relating to the 
national defense, which Information the possessor has reason to believe could be used to 
the injury of the United States or to the advantage of any foreign nation, willfully 
communicates • • • the same to any person not entitled to receive it • • *" 
§ 793(e) refers to anyone who, "having unauthorized possession of • • • any • • • 
information relating to the national defense," and so forth. Daniel Ellsberg was indicted 
under both subsections. 

182 See discussion of the misuse of the 1969-71 wiretaps, pp. Infra. 
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I make a distinction between national security as a justification, and leaks. 
To close leaks and sources of leaks would require a surveillance effort that could 
be as wide as the 2% million civil servants of this Government. If the closing of 
leaks is a sufficient justification, there is no limit.183 

Similarly, former Deputy Attorney General William Ruckelshaus 
recently stated his opinion that leaks are "not a sufficient justification 
for a warrantless wiretapping." 181 He suggested that a far better 
approach is simply to discuss the matter with the particular newsman, 
because "newsmen will not publish that kind of information if they 
can be convinced that there is some legitimate national security prob
lem involved." 185 Secretary Kissinger has candidly admitted that 
"there is no question that documents at this time are being overclassi
fied," 186 and has offered the following forthright description of the 
effect of leaks: 

First, when one is new in Government leaks take on an extraordinary signifi
cance, because one has a sort of tendency to think that a top secret paper is 
inviolate, and when one suddenly sees the essence of it in the newspaper there is 
usually a rather strong reaction .... One has to be candid. This is sometimes out 
of proportion to the intrinsic damage that this particular leak may do, looked 
at in the long view. 187 

A particular leak of classified information must therefore be 
scrutinized carefully in order to determine whether it actually com
promised national security. In the case of the 1969-71 wiretaps, for 
example, the leak----'if in fact there was a leak-which triggered the 
wiretapping program had to do with the bombing of Cambodia. But 
there was no military reason for keeping the bombing secret (book 
VII, 299) ; nor were the air strikes a secret from the Cambodians, the 
Russians, the Chinese, or the U.S. military. Rather, the bombing of 
Cambodia was being kept secret from the American public, for polit
ical reasons. Thus the wiretaps which were installed to discover the 
source of the leak cannot be justified on the basis of national security, 

4. Exception to Fourth Amendment Warrant Requirement 
In the Keith case (1972), the Supreme Court held that there is no 

exception to the warrant requirements of the fourth amendment in 
domestic security wiretap cases.188 The distinction between domestic' 
and national security was drawn in terms of the absence of a "signifi
cant connection ,vith a foreign power, its agents or agencies," 189 The 
factual circumstances of the 1969-71 wiretaps did not involve a signifi
cant connection with a foreign power. Halperin and newsman M had 
"had contact with Soviet nationals" and newsman P was apparently 
acquainted with persons at the Soviet embassy ;190 but in the absence 
of any evidence that these contacts were significant and played a part 

183 Muskie testimony, Hearings Before the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, 
Executive Session-September 17. 1973-at 325. 

184 Report of Proceedings, hearing held before Subcommittee on Administrative Practice 
and Procedure and Subcommittee on Constitutional Rights of the U.S. Senate Committee 
on the .Judiciary, and the Subcommittee on Surveillance of the U.S. Senate Committee 
on Foreign Relations; vol. 4 [May 9, 1974] at 318 [hereinafter referred to as Senate 
Subcommittee Hearings-May 9, 1974]. 

186 Id. 
186 Kissinger testimony, Hearings Before the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, 

Executive Session [September 17, 1973], at 327. 
187 Id. 294. 
1ss See discussion of Keith. supra. 
180 United States v. U.S. Distriat Court, 407 U.S. 297,309 n. 3 (1972). 
190 See supra. 
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in the leaks of sensitive information, they must be dismissed as ir
relevant. Indeed, it is significant that Attorney General Saxby 191 and 
former Deputy Attorney General Ruckelshaus have both recently 
stated that the 1969-71 wiretaps would be illegal if judged in the 
light of the Keith decision. 

Of course, the Keith decision was not handed down by the Supreme 
Court until a year and a half after the first wiretap had been termi
nated. Pending the definitive resolution by the Supreme Court, Presi
dent Nixon was entitled to look to the decisions of the lower courts for 
guidance. The lower court cases decided during 1969-71, however, 
clearly foreshadowed the distinction between "national" and "domes
tic" security which the Supreme Court adopted in Keith. 192 The fact 
that a constitutional question is unsettled does not give the President 
the right to pursue with impunity a course of action which is quite 
likely to be found offensive to the Constitution, especially where basic 
individual rights and liberties are at stake. It is the lesson of history 
that a President who takes it on himself to decide thorny constitutional 
questions does so at his peril. 193 

If the 1969-71 wiretaps cannot be judged with reference to the sub
sequent Supreme Court decision in Keith, and if the existing lower 
court cases did not definitively decide whether there is an exception 
to the fourth amendment warrant requirement in wiretap cases in
volving national or domestic security, then the issue must be resolved 
in the light of fourth amendment principles. This question has been 
discussed at length already. 194 In short, the rule of necessity which 
governs the recognized exceptions to the warrant requirement in the 
ordinary search and seizure case does not apply to wiretaps. Nor is 
the supposed threat of leaks or the difficulty of demonstrating probable 
cause a sufficient justification for dispensing with the warrant require
ment. On the contrary, the need to protect first amendment freedoms 
of speech and association is especially compelling in cases which affect 
the national or domestic security. For these reasons there can be no 
exception to the warrant requirement in those cases. 

5. Reasonableness of the "Search": Probable Cause 
Even if the proposition is accepted that national or domestic se

curity wiretaps do not require warrants, it remains to inquire whether 
the wiretap was reasonable in execution as required by the fourth 
amendment. 195 The first requirement of reasonableness is that the 
initiation of the wiretap must be justified by a finding of probable 
cause. 

In the case of the 1969-71 wiretaps, there was not probable cause to 
believe that the leaks of sensitive information were being performed 
by any of the 17 persons who were wiretapped-not even the 10 per
sons who concededlv had access to the information (Pursley, Halperin, 
B, 0, 0, I, A, H, K, and L). The most likely suspect was Halperin, 

101 Senate Subcommittees Hearing (May 23, 1974). 8upra note 17, at 486-87. Saxbe 
specifically reiected th<> proposition that tbe disclosure of classified information to a 
newspaner Is tantamonnt to foreign intelligence activity: "You would have to show more 
than just a desire to help a foreign power." Id. 486. 

102 Se-e supra. 
193 President Johnson was imneached because, believing the Tenure of Office Act to be 

unconstitutional. he violated lt by removing a Cabinet officer wlthont Senate apnroval. 
Ironically, Johnson's view eventually prevailed In Myers v. United States, 272 U.S. 52 
(1926). 

™ See supra. 
195 See supra. 
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but even in his case FBI Director Hoover regarded as only "specula
tion" the proposition that Halperin was responsible. Hoover further 
observed that there were 110 other likely suspects in the Systems 
Analysis Agency alone. 196 It was established 200 years ago in the great 
English cases that searches cannot be undertaken on the basis of mere 
suspicion. 197 

If it had been certain that the leaks were perpetrated by a member 
of a small and definable group, there might have been a justification 
for wiretapping all the members of that group. In the case of the 
1969-71 wiretaps, however, the suspect group-if definable at all
was quite large and there could be no assurance that the wrongdoer 
was within the group. Thus instead of effectuating a process of elimi
nation, the wiretapping program became an open ended and expanding 
dragnet operation. 19 8 

The absence of probable cause was even more egregious in the case 
o'' those persons who did not have access to the information leaked: the 
four newsmen and the three m1ite House staff members. One of the 
ne,ysmen, Beecher, was wiretapped because he had written articles 
which appeared to be based on classified information 199 and it was 
hoped that his conversation would reveal his sources. This approa ch 
has been criti cized by former Deputy Attorney General Ruckelshaus, . 
whose experience with wiretapping is derived from his stint as Acting 
Director of the FBI : 

[T]apping a telephone of a recipient or potential recipient of that information 
is so unlikely to produce the identification of the leakor, it would be an exercise 
in futility so far as I can see.""' 

There is no evidence that P and Zif, two of the other newsmen, were 
ever suspected of publishing stories based on leaks. Indeed, P had a 
reputation for not using leaked information. 201 D may have used leaks 
as a basis for news articles, but the rationale which Kissinger gave 
for ordering him to be wiretapp ed was that he had been in contact with 
other persons already under surveillanc e-a kind of guilt by associa
tion. 202 This indiscriminate surveillance on newsmen is especially per
nicious because it threatens first amendment rights; as Ruckelshaus 
has sta:ted, "it clearly raises the issue of constitutional chill or even 
prior restraints* * * ." 20s 

None of th e '\iVhite Honse staff members who were wiretapped had 
any access to the leaked information either. On August 31, 1973 an 
article in the New York Times reported an interview with .1, who said 
that during his service to the Nixon administration he had known 
"absolutely nothing about na.tional security" and that he was aston-

196 SP.e supra. 
197 See note 77. supra. 
198 For Pxamnle, the wiretapping of four persons (Pursley, Halperin, B, and 0) initiated 

on May 12, 1969 did not result in narrowing down the inquiry to one or two; rather , a 
week later a and I were add ed, and within another 2 weeks P a nd D . See table 1, p. 19, 
supra. 

199 Jn fact. it apnears that. 'RPecher's lnrlnstrionsness and not a leak may have been the 
sourc e of his llfa y 9, 1969 arti cle. Seep. 30, supra. 

200 Senate SubcommitteP H ea ring (M ay 9, 1974). supra not e 184, at 319. It will be 
recall ed that th er e must be prohable caus e to believ e not only that the suspect has com
mitten a crime but also that the wiretap will yield evidence of that crime. See supra. 

"°1 See p . 29, supra . 
202 Id. 
202 Senate Subcommittee Hearing- (May 9. 1974). supra note 186 at 321. As Justice 

Stewart said in New York Times ao. v. United States, "the only effective restraint upon 
executive policy a nd powP.r in the areas of national defens e and international affairs 
may lie in an enl!ghtened citizenry • • *." 403 U.S. 713, 728 (concurring opinion). 



106 

ished to learn that he had been wiretapped. "Are you sure you've got 
the right guy?" he asked the Times interviewer. 204 

6. Rea8onableness of the "Search": Duration of W i-retap 
A wiretap authorized by court order under title III has a ma.ximum 

duration of 30 days or until the objective is achieved, whichever oc
curs sooner. If an extension is sought, a new showing of probable cause 
must be made. 205 This provision was drafted in order to avoid the abuse 
which the Supreme Court held unconstitutional in Berger v. New 
York: 

[A]uthorization of eavesdropping for a two-month period is the equivalent of a 
series of intrusions, searches, and seizures pursuant to a single showing of proba
ble cause .... Moreover, the statute permits, and th ere were authorized here, 
extensions of the original two-month period-presumably for two months each
on a mere showing that such extension is 'in the public interest.' ... This we 
believe insufficient without a showing of present probable cause for the contin
uance of the eavesdrop.""" 

In the case of a warrantless national security wiretape, the FBI has a 
rule that the wiretap must be reviewed every 90 days in order to deter
mine whether it is worth continuing. 207 

The 1969-71 wiretaps ran for months (in some cases, years) with
out any review of the original justification for the wiretap, whether or 
not the wiretap had achieved its objective, and whether or not there 
remained any justification for its continuation.2° 8 The Attorney Gen
eral did not perform a 90-day review of any of the wiretaps. 209 The 
lengthy duration of the surveillance is the more surprising in view of 
the President's admission that the wiretaps did not yield any useful 
information. 210 Indeed, the FBI recognized as early as July 1969 that 
"nothing has come to light [ from the initial group of wiretaps J that 
is of significance from the standpoint of the leak in question," and rec
ommended terminatinO" the wiretaps. 211 The wiretap on Halperin con
tinued for 1 year and 7 months after the FBI had advised that it was 
useless for its intended purpose. 212 

7. Reasonableness of the "Search": Inte1·ceptwn of Innocent 
0 onversations 

The 1969-71 wiretaps intercepted a large volume of purely irrelevant 
personal conversations, many having to do with intimate subjects (in 
President Nixon's words, "just gobs and gobs of material: gossip and 
bull shitting.) 213 It should be kept in mind that the wiretaps were 
placed on the home telephones of the persons involved, and so far as 

"""Senate Subcommittee Hearing (May 9, 1974), supra note 186 at 321. It Is rev ea ling 
that the evidence submitted on behalf of the Pr esident only in cludes material concerning 
those persons for whose surveillance there was at least a colorable justification (Halperin, 
Pursley, B, 0, L, and newsmen Beecher, P, and D). But in regard to, the other nine persons 
wiretapped (C, I, A, H, K, E, F. J, and M) there Is a telllng silence . Statement of Informa
tion Snbmltted on Behalf of the President paragraph 26 (unpubI1shed). 

20518 U.S.C. § 2518(5). Nor are extensions lightly granted, even In the case of wiretaps 
on the bosse s of organized crime. Indeed, "the major purpose of title III is to combat 
organiz ed crime." 2 U.S. Code Cong . and Adm. News , 90th Cong., 2d Sess. (1968) , at 2167 . 
With its attention thus focused. Congress deliberately provided in § 2'518(5) for a sur
veilJance period not to exceed thirty days . This Is a statutory maximum , not an automatic 
authorization for continuous lnterce1>tions for 30 days. United States v. Oafero, 473 F. 2d 
489,495 (1973). 

200 338 U.S. 41, 59 (1967). 
:m See supra. 
20s See table 2, supra. 
ooo See supra. 
210 See p. 35 , supra. 
211 Ree, supra. 
212 The wiretap on Halperin was useful for other purposes, hOIWever; see p. 124, Infra . 
213 See supra. 
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can be determined no attempt was made to screen out conversations 
which were obviously innocent (for example, conversations of chil
dren.) Again, this abuse was held to be unconstitutional in Berg er: 

New York's broadside authorization rather than being 'carefully circumscribed' 
so as to prevent unauthorized invasions of privacy actually permits general 
sea rches by electronic devices, the truly offensive character of which was first 
condemned in Entick v. Carrington, * * *, and which were then known as 'gen
eral warrants .' The use of the latter was a motivating factor behind the Declara
tion of Indep endence * * *. The Fourth Amendment's requirement that a war
rant 'particularly describ[e] the place to be searched, and the persons or things 
to be seized,' repudiated these general warrants * * *.2" 

The fourth amendment requires that a serious effort be made to mini
mize the interception of irrelevant telephone calls. The correct proce
dure is exemplified by the guidelines which the officers devised for 
monitoring calls in United States v. Tortorello, 480 F. 2d 764, 783 (2d 
Cir. 1973). The £actors taken into account included the identity of the 
caller, the guarded nature of the conversation, the topic of conversa
tion , and the timbre of the speaker's voice. Children's conversations 
were not recorded. As soon as it was determined that a particular con
versation vrns not pertinent, all interc eption immediately stopped. If 
this degree of punctiliousness must be observed in the case of ordinary 
criminals and gangsters, a fortiori it must be observed in the case of 
newsmen and Government officials. 
8. Use of Wiretap Information 

The original rationale for undertaking the wiretapping program 
was to protect the national security by discovering the source of leaks 
of classified foreign policy information. Eventually it became obvious 
that this objective would not be achieved. 215 At the same time, the 
wiretaps were generating a good deal of useful political intelligence, 
and it is a fair inference from the facts that the surveillance was con
tinued for that reason long after the national security purpose had 
been abandoned. 

For example, the continuation of the wiretaps on Halperin and 
L for many months after they had left the NSC makes very little sense 
from the standpoint of national security, but provided the White House 
with a source of inside information about the activities of Senator 
Muskie, for whom both Halperin and L worked as consultants after 
May 1970.21 6 The wiretap on Halperin also revealed in advance the 
fact that former Secretary of Defense Clifford was planning a maga
zine article which would be a major attack on the Administration's 
conduct of the Vietnam war.217 Genera l Pursley's wiretap yielded no 
information about leaks but provided a source of information about a 
former Secretary of Defense, possibly Clifford, whose opposition to the 
President's conduct of foreign affairs was a matter of concern. 218 The 
surveillance of A revealed a meeting of dissident State Department offi
cials and an aide to a "prominent Democratic Senator." 219 Several of 
the summaries of J's intercepted conversations refer to the election of 
a relative of his wife to an important Government position. 220 

2u 388 U.S. 41, 58 (1967). 
2"" See supra. 
216 See supra. 
217 See supra. 
:: fd~ok VII, paragraph 13.1 (unpublished). 

220 Id . paragraph 11.1 (unpublished). 
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Nor was this political intelligence merely the incidental byproduct 
of a program still regarded as oriented to national security. The mo
tives of the President in continuing the wiretapping program may 
readily be surmised from his decision of May 13, 1970 that henceforth 
Haldeman alone, instead of Kissinger and the President, should re
ceive the FBI summaries. 221 That the purpose of the wiretapping had 
shifted from national security considerations to parochial political 
concerns was confirmed when, in response to Higby's request for "per
tinent" information, the FBI supplied nothing but political and per
sonal intelligence. 222 

The use of the FBI to conduct warrantless wiretapping in order to 
spy on political rivals and critics of the Administration is, in the 
abstract, an abuse of presidential power. In the specific case of Hal
perin and L, the surveillance constituted a serious invasion of in
dividual rights guaranteed by the Constitution. After May of 1970 
they were both private citizens with no remaining NSC connections 
and no access to classified information; in a word, they were no dif
ferent from any other private citizen except for their association with 
Senator Muskie. It was no longer possible to argue that the purpose of 
these wiretaps was to discover the source of the leaks; for even if Hal
perin or L had been discovered as the perpetrator, no personnel action 
could have been taken nor could the evidence have been used to prose
cute them for a crime. 
9. Concealment of Wiretap Records 

The question whether the 1969-71 wiretaps were governed by the 
warrant requirement of title III or of the fourth amendment is a com
plicated legal and constitutional question which the Supreme Court 
did not even address until Keith in 1972. Some might argue, there
fore, that since reasonable men could have differed, it is a sufficient 
defense against impeachment that President Nixon made a judgment 
in good faith as to the legality of the wireta.pping program. 

If the President's decision was made in good faith, however, one 
may well ask why he took the unusual step o:f directing at the outset 
that no record of the wiretaps be kept in the FBI files and indices; and 
later the extraordinary measure of ordering Mardian to transfer the 
wiretap records from the FBI to the White House. 223 Quite apart from 
any criminal violations which may flow from these actions, the con
cealment or suppression of the wiretap evidence strongly suggests that 
the President was aware o:f the impropriety of the wiretapping pro
gram, both in concept and in execution. 

B. Arguments Against Impeachment 

1. Historical Precedent 
The argument has been advanced that no reliance can be placed on 

the warantless wiretapping carried on by the Department of .Justice 
between 1940 and 1968, because these wiretaps were in violation of 
~ 605 of the Federal Communications Act of 1934. It is true that 
the two Nardone cases 224 support this view; in the first Nardone deci-

221 See supra. 
222 Ree supra. 
223 See supra. 
22• Nardone v. United States, 302 U.S. 379 (1937) ; Nardone v. United States, 308 U.S. 

338 (1939). 
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sion the Supreme Court held that "the plain words of § 605 forbid 
anyone * * * to inter cept a telephone message." 225 There is lan
guage to the same effect in United States v. Coplon, 185 F. 2d 629, 
636 (2d Cir. 1950). 

Howev er, the more modern view reaches a contrary interpretation 
of § 605 in cases which involv e the national security. This view 
first found expression in United States v. Stone, 305 F. Supp. 75 
(D.D.C. 1969), which is authoritv for the proposition t.hat warrantless 
wir etap ping for the purpose <>f ·gathering foreign inteHige,nce infor
mation is not prohibited by § 605.226 The court based its holding 
on the absence of legislative intent to ban this type of wiretapping, 
and the fact that the Supreme Court ha<l never addressed the narrow 
issue of national security wiretapping under § 605. 

This reasoning was more fully articulated in the majority opinion 
in United States v. But enko, 494 F. 2d 593 (3d Cir. 1974). Like Stone, 
Butenko involved wiretaps which had been conducted prior to the 
enactment of title III. Unlike Stone, in which the wiretaps were not 
relevan t to the defendant's conviction, in Butenko the Government 
introdu ced in evidence the "fruits" of 'the wiretap. The court held 
that not only the interception but also the divulge11~;was permissible 
und er section 605, where the wiretap was conqp,c~in the foreign 
affair s field pursuant to executive order. 221 Nardone; was distinguished 
because it involved the routine investigation of domestic crimmals as 
opposed to foreign intelligenc e gathering. Coplon, a celebrated es
pionag e case, was rejected as authority because the court in that case 
(,Judge Learned Hand wrote the opinion) never addressed the pre
cise question raised in Butenko. Th e court drew attention to the :fact 
that there was virtually' no discussion in Congress regarding section 
605: 

'l'he absence of legislative consideration of the issue does suggest that Congress 
may not have intended § 605 to reach the situation presented in the present 
case. 228 

The opinion concluded that the legislators simply did not consider the 
possibl e effect of section 605 in the foreign affairs field, and that the 
statute must therefore be read so as not to interfere with the President's 
vari ous foreign policy powers. 

In a sense, whether or not the prior pra.ctice of the Department of 
Ju~ti ce was technically legal is academic. The practice was continued 
unmterruptedly and virtually unchallenged for nearly 30 years, under 
five Presidents and their Attorneys General. Under these circum
stances it would be too much to expect President Nixon to play the 
devil's advocate against his own cause, by calling into question the 
legality of the investigative technique he was planning to use. More
over, title III had recently been enacted and on its face appeared to 
represent a relaxation of the earlier statutory prohibition of wire
tapping. 
2. Title III 

The majority opinion in the Keith case clearly rejects the proposi
tion that a warrant.less national security wiretap must first satisfy 

225 Nardone v. United States, 302 U.S. at 382. 
226 See also United States v. Olay 430 F. 2d 165 (5th Ci ,·. 1970) ; United State/l v. 

Hoffman, 334 F. Suop. 504 (D.D.C. 1971) . 
227 494 F. 2d at 598. 
22S [d, , 601. 

~7-4 960-7 4-8 
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the criteria of § 2511 ( 3) and then be judged according te fourth 
amendment standards. Rather, when the President or the Attorney 
General deems electronic surveillance to be necessary for one of the 
reasons listed in § 2511 ( 3), title III no longer has any application at 
all. Nothing in Justice Powell's opinion suggests that judicial review 
is or should be available to inquire into the soundness of the President's 
determination. 

If we could accept the Government's characterization of § 2511(3) as a con
gressionally prescribed exception to the general requirement of a warrant, it 
would be necessary to consider the question of whether the surveillance in this 
case came within the exception .... But ... we hold that the statute is not 
the measure of the executive au,thority asserted in this case. Rather, we must 
look to the constitutional powers of the President."'" 

Justice Powell quite properly assumed that the President.would not 
abuse his power thus to withdraw from the ambit of title III cases 
which bore no relation to national or domestic security; and if an 
abuse of this sort ever took place, the fourth amendment would render 
unconstitutional what the statute could not touch. 

Nor can § 2517 stand by itself. The phrase, "by any means authorized 
by this chapter" clearly does not contemplate warrantless wiretaps as 
an authorized means. It could be argued, of course, that even a war
rantless wiretap was "authorized" by § 2511 ( 3). That section also 
states, however, that "nothing contained in this chapter * * * shall 
limit the constitutional power of the President to take such measures 
as he deems necessary * * *" [Emphasis supplied]. 
3. "Leaks" as a Justification for Wiretappirng 

Not every leak of classified information, to be sure, represents a 
bona fide threat to the national security. The 1969-71 wiretapping 
program, though triggered by Beecher's article of May 9, 1969, about 
the Cambodian bombing, was really a response to a whole series of 
news articles based on leaks during the spring of 1969.23° Kissinger 
has describe,d the e:ff ect of these leaks as follows: 

During this period, policies were being considered which would establish the 
fundamental approach to major foreign policy issues such as the United States' 
strategic posture, Str.ategic Arms Limitation Talks (SAIII'), Vietnam and many 
other national security issues. Because of the sensitive nature of these matter, 
the secrecy of each was of vital importance and the success or failure of each 
program turned in many instances upon the maintenance of the necessary secu
rity. These leaks include discussions of National Security Council deliberations, 
intelligence information, negotiating positions and specific military operations. In 
several cases, significant consequences resulted from these premature rele.ases 
of internal policy deliberations. In addition, the release of such classified infor
mation had obvious benefit for the potential enemies of this country. Of particular 
concern to the President were news leaks which occurred from early April until 
June 1969, involving Vietnam policy, strategic arm,s and the Okinawa reversion. 
"Statement of Information Submitted on Behalf of President Nixon," book IV, 
143--44. 

The first leak was reflected in articles published in the New York 
Times on April 1 and April 6, 1969, indicating that the United States 
was considering unilateral withdrawal from Vietnam. Kissinger stated 
that these disclosures were "extremely damaging" in that they "raised 

229 United States· v. U.S. District Court. 407 U.S. 297, 308 (1972). As the court observed 
in United States v. Butenko, 494 F. 2d 593,600 n. 25 (3d Cir. 1974): 

"With the passage of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968, it appears 
that the only limitations on fbe Presinent's ant''ori>ty to engage in some forms of electronic 
surveillance are those set forth in the Constitution." 

230 Seep. 21, supra. 
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a serious question as to our reliability and credibility as an ally" and 
"impaired our ability to carry on private discussions with the North 
Vietnamese" ( Statement of Information Submitted on Behalf of 
President Nixon," book IV, 145). 

The second leak was the basis for an article of May 1, 1969, in the 
New York Times reporting the five strategic options under study for 
the SALT negotiations; these options were published before they were 
considered by the NSC. Kissinger said that this disclosure was "of the 
most extreme gravity" because it revealed the apparent inability of 
U.S. intelligence to assess accurately the Soviet missile capability; 
and because it "raised serious questions as to the integrity of the USIB 
and created severe doubts about our ability to maintain seou
rity * * *" ("Statement of Information Submitted on Behalf of 
President Nixon," book IV, 171-72)· 

The third leak allegedly resulted in Beecher's May 9, 1969, article 
revealing the air strikes in Cambodia. This article had "obvious ad
verse diplomatic repercussions," according to Kissinger, and raised 
"a sm-ious question in the mind of the President as to * * * whether 
in the future he could make critical foreign policy decisions on the 
"basis of full and frank discussion" ("Statement of Information Sub 0 

mitted on Behalf of President Nixon," book IV, 165). 
The fourth leak produced a New York Times article of June 3, 1969, 

reporting that the President had determined to remove nuclear weapons 
from Okinawa in the upcoming negotiations with Japan over the re
version of the island. This decision had not yet been formally oom
municated to Japan. Kissinger stated that this article compromised 
negotiating tactics, prejudiced the Government's interests, and com
plicated our relations with Japan; and that it "clearly preempted any 
opportunity we might have had for obtaining a more favorable out
come" from the negotiations ("Statement of Information Submitted 
on Behalf of President Nixon," book IV, 182). 

The fifth leak was the foundation for articles on June 3 and 4, 
1969 in the Washington Evening Star and the New York Times 
reporting the President's decision to begin withdrawing troops from 
Vietnam before this decision had been communicated to the South 
Vietnamese. Kissinger characterized these disclosures as "extremely 
da.maging with respect to this Government's relationship and credibil
itv with its a1lies ( "Statement of Information Submitted on Behalf 
of President Nixon," book IV, 159). 
4. Ewception to Fourth Amendment Warrant Requirement 

The decision of the Supreme Court in Keith does not apply to the 
1969-71 wiretaps, because that case was not decided until 1972. During 
the period in question there was very little applicable case law to 
which the President could look for guidance. Indeed, as of May 1969 
none of the lower courts had addressed the question whether the 
fourth amendment permitted an exception to the warrant requirement 
in wiretap cases involving national or domestic security. 231 The first 
case which dealt with this issue was UnitedStates v. Brown, 317 F. 
Supp. 531 (E.D. La. ,July 1970) aff'd, 484 F. 2d 418 (5th Cir. 1973), 
which uph-0ld the validity of the warrantless wiretaps: 

231 United States v. Stone, 305 F. Supp. 75 (D.D.C. September 1969) and United States 
v. Cla11, 430 F. 2d 165 (5th Cir. July 1970) are admittedly not on point because in both 
cases the wiretaps antedated Katz, so the fourth amendment was inapplicable. 
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The surveillances here in question should be declared lawful on the ground 
that they were authorized by the President or the Attorney General for the 
purpose of national security. 232 

This proposition laid down in Brown has not been affected by subse
quent decision except to the extent that Keith limited the scope of 
"national security" matters to those which have a "significant connec
tion with a foreign power, its agents or agencies." 233 

Even if that limitation were retrospectively applied to the case of 
1969-71 wiretaps, they would meet the test of a "significant connec
tion." For the effect of disclosure of classified information in the news 
media and its transmittal to some foreign power for subsequent use 
against this country is clearly equivalent to the effect of the operations 
of a foreign intelligence service. Whether the information is leaked 
to the newspapers or covertly transmitted to a foreign agent is im
material, since the result is the same in both cases. 

In any event, al') of 1969-71 the Keith distinction between national 
and domestic security had not been authoritatively .formulated. The 
wrietapping program initiated by the President may have raised 
constitutional issues, but in that event he deserved to have his actions 
tested in the Supreme Court. It would be an abuse of the impeachment 
power to impeach the President for a decision made in good faith, 
where circumstances of compelling urgency favored a program whose 
constitutionality was not questioned by clear authority. 

Reliance on the principles which justify warrantless searches can 
be misleading if those principles are applied indiscriminately to the 
case of national security wiretaps. In the 1969-71 wiretaps there was 
admittedly no urgent immediacy, such as exists in a search incident 
to an arrest; the delay involved in obtaining a court order was not 
a factor in the President's decision. In view of the fact that the need 
for electronic surveillance arose because of leaks of confidential infor
mation by government officials, it is understandable that the President 
was anxious lest the effectiveness of the wiretapping program itself 
should be compromised by further leaks. His decision not to apply 
for court orders was therefore justified by his realistic fear that the 
purpose of the wiretaps would be frustrated unless their very existence 
was known only to a handful of trusted subordinates: Mitchell, Kis
singer, Haldeman and his administrative assistant, Ehrlichman, 
Hoover and a few other top FBI officers. 
5. Re(l8onableness of the "Search": Probable Cause 

A wiretap cannot be initiated, with or without a warrant, unless 
there is probable cause. In the ordinary criminal context this phrase 
means probable cause to believe that the suspect has committed, is 
committing, or is about to commit a crime. In other contexts, however, 
the standard may be modified when the government interest compels an in
trusion based on something other than a reasonable belief of criminal ac
tivity * * • 2 

.. 

In the case of noncriminal administrative searches, for example, 
specific probable cause is often not determinable, and no warrants for 

= 317 F. Supp. at 535. 
233 United States v. U.S. District <Joi,rt, 407 U.S. 297, 309 n. 3 (1972). Of. United State8 

v. Bi,tenko. 318 F. Supp. 66 (D.N.J. 1970), aft"d. 494 F. 2d 593 (1974); United States v. 
Hoffman, 334 F. Sunp. 504 (D.D.C. 1971) ; United States v. Dellinger, 472 F 2d 340 
(7th Cir. 1!l72); Zweibon v. Mitchell, 363 F. Snnn. 936 (D.D.C. 1973). · 

... United States v. Butenko, 494 F. 2d 593, 606 (3d Cir. 1974). 
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this type of search could issue if the traditional showing of probable 
cause were required. 235 Likewise, in the case of wiretaps initiated for 
the purpose of intelligence gathering rather than criminal prosecution, 
it is reasonable to take into account the function of the search in 
applying- a standard of probable cause. 

During the course of the 1969-71 wiretaps 17 persons were placed 
under electronic surveillance. Seven of these persons were employees 
of the National Security Council (Halperin, B, 0, C, I, L, and K); 
two were State Department officia.ls (A and H); and one was at the 
Department of Defense ( General Pursley) . All 10 had access to the 
classified information which was leaked, and it is therefore beyond 
argument that sufficient probable cause existed to justify the surveil
lance of these persons. 

Four were newsmen, at least two of whom (Beecher and D) were 
known to have published. newspaper articles, based on leaks, which 
were extremely damaging to the effectiveness of U.S. foreign policy 
initiatives. The other two newsmen (Mand P) were known to have 
frequent contact with Soviet-bloc personnel; though perhaps not in 
itself a sufficient reason to justify wiretapping, this fact must be 
considered as an aggravating factor under the circumstances. 

With respect to the three remaining persons who were wiretapped 
(White House staff members E, F, and J), it is true that none of them 
had direct access to classified foreign policy information. It is possible; 
however, that any one of these persons might have inadvertently come 
into possession of this type of information simply by virtue of their 
close contact with other White House personnel. For example, E was 
an aide to John Ehrlichman, one of the President's closest confidantes. 
In any event, even if there was not a sufficient showing of probable 
cause to justify wiretapping these three -persons, the entire wiretap
ping program cannot be condenmed simply because of an inadvertent 
and good faith error in judgment with respect to 2 or 3 of the 17 
persons who were placed under surveillance. It is appropriate to koop 
in mind that the decisions as to which persons should be wiretapped 
were made, for the most part, in the context of an emergency situation. 

It should also be recalled that in each of the 17 cases the decision 
to place a wiretap was reviewed by FBI Director Hoover and specif
ically authorized by Attorney General Mitchell. Both of these men 
were better qualified than the President to judge the legality of a 
particular wiretap, and the President properly relied on them to warn 
him if there was not a sufficient legal basis for one of the surveillances. 

6. Rea,sonablewss of the "Search": Duratio,n of Wiretaps 
There is no denying that the 1969-71 wiretaps, by and large, were 

maintained for longer periods of time than is customary in the case 
of ordinary criminal investigations. However, the wireta-pping pro
gram was no ordinary criminal investigation; it was undertaken in 
response to a serious ,and ongoing threat to the national security. 
When a title III wiretap is used as a weapon against organized crime, 
because of the inherent nature of the activity being monitored the 
wiretap will usually achieve its obiective or prove unsuccessful within 
a relatively short time. The opposite is apt to be true of intelligence 
surveillance, whose purpose is not simply to accumulate a critical mass 

285 E.l!' .. Adam., v. Wi!Uams, 407 U,S, 143 (1972) ; Camara v. ManicipaZ Oourt 387 U.S . 
523 (1967). • 
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of incriminating evidence sufficient to obtain an indictment. One of 
the major purposes of the 1969-71 wiretaps, in President Nixon's 
words, was to "tighten the security of highly sensitive materials" 
(book VII, 147). This is an objective which can never be completely 
achieved; rather it is a continuous process. Viewed in this light, the 
lengthy duration of the wiretaps may be regarded as :a rational and 
justifiable means toward that end. 
7. Reasonableness of the "Search": Interception of Innocent Conver

sations 
It may also be true that the 1969-71 wiretaps intercepted a number 

of conversations which turned out to be irrelevant or innocent. Again, 
this was not an ordinary criminal investigation. For example, ,a typical 
title III wiretap might have to do with gambling or narcotics activi
ties. In cases of that sort, it can be determined without great difficulty 
whether a particula,r conversation does or does not involve the criminal 
conduct under investigation. By contrast, a surveillance whose purpose 
is to gather intelligence must be attentive to many details of conver
sation which, on their :face, have nothing to do with the subject of 
the "search." Subtle nuances of meaning or inflection which would not 
constitute admissible evidence at a criminal trial may provide vital 
clues toward the resolution of a national security problem. 

Furthermore, even in criminal cases the courts have differed widely 
as to the seriousness o:f a failure to minimize the interception of 
irrelevant conversations. Some courts have held that it requires the 
exclusion of all the wiretap evidence, whether relevant or not; 236 other 
courts have excluded only the wrongfully seized conversations. 237 

While the excessive interception of irrelevant conversations is un
constitutional under Berger v. New York, it may be doubted whether 
this abuse is of comparable gravity to the :failure to obtain a warrant. 
In short, this defect of the 1969-71 wiretapping program is not suffi
ciently important to warrant the removal of a President from office. 
8. Use of Wiretap Information 

Much has been made of the fact that in a handful of isolated in
stances the wiretaps yielded information which was of incidental 
political usefulness to the President. This has not been shown to he 
anything more than an accidental byproduct of surveillance under
taken :for a different and proper purpose, nor can such a showing he 
supported by the :facts. . 

The wiretapping program has also been criticized because the iden
tity of the source of the leaks was not discovered, and because no prose
cutions or personnel actions were taken as a result of information 
generated by the wiretaps. But these conclusions do not necessarily 
follow from the facts, nor do they hold any significance even if true. 
The objective of the wiretapping program was not to provide the 
basis :for criminal prosecutions nor even to bring about the removal 
of untrustworthy Government employees, but rather to tighten the 
security of classified information. Three NSC staff members (Hal
perin, L, and 0) resigned while they were under surveillance; one or 
more o:f these persons may have been the source 9£ the leaks, in which 

238 E.g., United States v. Scott, 331 F. Supp. 233 (D.D.C. 1971). 
237 E.g., United States v. King, 335 F. Supp. 523 (S.D. Cal. 1971 ). 
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case an objective of the wiretaps would have been accomplished with
out any visible governmental action. 238 Similarly, information yielded 
by the wireta.ps may have resulted in the institution of new procedures 
designed to improve security; this result would not be highly visible 
either, but would nonetheless vindicate the usefulness of the 
surveillance. 

It has been asserted that there could have been no proper purpose 
for wiretapping Halperin and L after May, 1970, since the Govern
ment would not have been able after that date to take personnel action 
or to bring criminal prosecution against them. It is not necessarily 
true, however, that these ex-NSC employees could not have been 
prosecuted on the basis of evidence obtained through the warrantless 
wiretaps. If the wiretap was justifiable for the purpose of protecting 
classified information against foreign intelligence operations (if, for 
example, even after leaving the NSC Halperin and L still possessed 
certain secret information), then some courts have suggested that 
incriminating evidence obtained incidentally .in the course of the 
surveillance is admissible at a criminal trial : 

Since the primary purpose of these searches is to secure foreign intelligence 
information, a judge, when reviewing a particular search must, above all, be 
assured that this was in fact its primary purpose and that the accumulation 
of evidence of criminal activity was incidental. 239 

9. Ooncealmwnt of the Wiretap Records 
The allegation that President Nixon ordered the records of the 1969-

71 wiretaps not to be entered in the FBI indices is based on the follow
ing excerpt from an internal FBI memorandum of May 11, 1969: 

Haig came to my office Saturday to advise me the request [for wiretaps on 
Halperin, Pursley, B, and O] was being made on the highest authority and in
volves a matter of most grave and serious consequence to our national security. 
He stressed that it is so sensitive it demands handling on a need-to-know basis,. 
with no record maintained (book VII, 189). 

As evidence of what the President may have ordered, this state
ment is hearsay upon hearsay. Furthermore, it is wholly ambiguous. 
First, it is not clear whether "the highest authority", which may be 
understood to refer to the President, is meant to govern the second 
sentence as well as the first. Second, even if the President had directly 
ordered the .B'1H "to handle the case on a need-to- know basis, with no 
record maintained," this would not justify the conclusion that he in 
tended the FBI to act in dereliction of its legal duty to maintain such 
wiretap indices as are necessary to supply logs of conversations to the 
courts in Alderman "taint'' hearings. 240 The President may not even 
have been aware of this duty, much less what specific procedures (the 
ELSUR index) were customarily employed by the FBI to discharge 
the duty. These are the responsibilities of the Director of the FBI, on 
whom the President properly relied to carry out his orders in an appro
priate and legal manner. 

The failure to maintain records of the wiretaps on the FBI indices, 
and the subsequent retrieval of all the 1969-71 wiretap records from 

238 Indeed. there Is substantial evidence that O did not voluntarily resign, but was 
dismissed. For example, In an intercepted conversation he mentioned that his employment 
on the NSC staff was beinl!" terminated because he had been seeing reporters. (Statement of 
Information. Book VII. parll.graph 7.1, unpublished). 

239-United States v. Butenko, 494 F. 2d 593, 606 (3d Cir. 1974). 
"" 0 See supra. 
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the FBI, have been cited as evidence of the President's awareness 
that the wiretapping program might be illegal. This inference is re
butted, however, by a more compelling inference that the President's 
actions had an innocent motivation. Whatever his precise instructions 
to Haig may have been the President was understandably anxious 
to take all appropriate measures which would ensure that the existence 
of the wiretaps would not, through leaks, become known to the very 
persons on whom the surveillance had been placed. The recovery of 
the wiretap records from the FBI in July 1971 was motivated by the 
allegation of William Sullivan, Assistant to the Director, that Director 
Hoover intended to use those records for an improper purpose (book 
VII, 757). No doubt the President was skeptical about this allegation, 
but felt that no harm would be done by taking prophylactic action. 

10. Termination of the Wiretaps 
All of the wiretaps still in force, of which there were nine, were 

terminated on February 10, 1971. There is no apparent reason for this 
abrupt and total discontinuation of the wiretapping program. It may 
be noted, however, that in January 1971 two separate district courts 
held, for the first time, that there is no exception to the warrant require
ment of the fourth amendment in the oase of domestic security wire
taps. 241 Prior to Smith and Sinclair, the lower courts had uniformly 
upheld warrantless national security wiretapping, but the earlier cases 
had all involved wiretaps for the gathering of foreign intelligence so 
that there had been no need to draw the distinction between domestic 
and national security. 242 If the President's opinion as to the legality 
of the wiretapping program had previously been influenced by the deci
sions of the lower courts, the termination of the wiretaps shortly after 
the decisions in Smith and Sinclair might be considered evidence of 
his willingness to abide by the law. 

241 United States v. Smith, 321 F. Supp. 424 (C .D. Cal. Jau. 8, 1971) ; United States v. 
Sinolair, 321 F. Supp. 1074 (E.D. Mich. Jan. 26, 1971). Sinclair was decided by Judge 
Keith and became popularly known as the Keith case. 

242 See supra. 



THE HUSTON PLAN 

A. FMt8 

On June 5) 1970, the President held a meeting with FBI Director 
J. Edgar Hoover, Defense Intelligence Agency Director Donald Ben
nett, National Security Agency Director Noel Gayler, and Central 
Intelligence Agency Director Richard Helms. (Book VII, 37~.) ~so 
present were H. R. Haldeman, John Ehrlichman, and Presidential 
Staff Assistant Tom Huston. (Book VII, 375.) The President dis
cussed the need for better domestic intelligence operations in light of 
an escalating .level of bombings and other acts of domestic violence. 
(Book VII, 22.) The President asked the Intelligence Agency 
directors for their recommendations on whether the Government's 
intelligence services were being hampered by restraints on intelligence 
gathering methods. Huston has testified that it was the opinion of the 
directors that they were in fact being ham.Pered. (Book VII, 3178.) 
The President appointed Hoover, General Bennett, Admiral Gayler, 
and Helms to be an ad hoc committee to study intelligence needs and 
cooperation among the Intelligence agencies, and to make recom
mendations. Hoover was designated Chairman and Huston served as 
"White House liaison. (Book VII, 22.) 

On June 25, 1970, this ad hoc committee completed its report, en
titled "Special Report Interagency Committee on Intelligence (Ad 
Hoc)" (hereafter "Special Report"). 

The first page o:f the Special Report, immediately following the 
title page, bore the following notation: 

"JUNE 25; 1970. 
This report, prepared for the President, is approved by all members of this 

committee and their signatures are affixed hereto. 

(Book VII, 385) 

/s/ J, EDGAR HOOVER, 
Director, Federal Bureau of Investigation, ·Chairman, 

/s/ RICHARD HELMS, 
Director, Central Intelligence Agency, 

/s/ Lt. General D. V. BENNETT, USA, 
Director, Defense Intelligence Agency, 

/s/ Vice Admiral NOEL GAYLER, USN, 
Director, National Security Agency." 

Part one of the Special Rel)ort, entitled "Summary o:f Internal 
Security Threat," was a length threat assessment, including assess
ments of the current internal security threat o:f various domestic 
groups, of the intelligence services o:f communist countries, and of 
other revolutionary groups. (Book VII, 389-410.) 

Part two, entitled "Restraints on Intelligence Collection," was a 
discussion of officia.l restraints under which six types of U.S. intelli
gence collection procedures operated, and of the advantages and dis
aclvantages of continuing or lifting such restraints. (Book VII, 
411-29.) 
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Part three, entitled "Evaluation of Interagency Coordination," 
assessed the degree of coordination between the Intelligence Agencies 
and recommended means to improve it. (Book VII, 430-31.) 

Although the Special Report took no position with respect to the 
alternative decisions listed, it included statements in footnotes that the 
FBI objected to lifting the restraints discussed, except those on legal 
mail coverage (keeping a record of the return address of communica
tions addressed to an individual) and National Security Agency com
munications intelligence. (Book VII, 416, 419, 421, 424, 427.) 

During the first week of July, 1970, Huston sent the special report, 
together with a memorandum entitled "Operational Restraints On 
Intelligence Collection," to Haldeman. In the memorandum Huston 
recommended that most, although not all, of the present procedures 
imposing restraints on intelligence collection activities should be 
changed. Huston's recommendations included the following: 
"Electronic Surveillances and Penetrations. 

Recommendation: 
Present procedures should be changed to permit intensification of coverage of 

individuals and groups in the United States who pose a major threat to the 
internal security. 

. . Mail Ooverage. 
Recommendation: 

Restrictions on legal coverage should be removed. 
ALSO, present restrictions in covert coverage should be relaxed on selected 

targets of priority foreign intelligence and internal security interest. 
Rationale: ... Covert covera •ge is illegal and there are serious risks involved. 

However, the .a-0vantages to be derived from its use outweigh the risks. This 
technique is particularly valuable in identifying espionage .agents and other 
contacts of for.eipi intelligence services. 
Surreptitious Entry. 

Recommendation: 
Plresent ,restrictions should be modified to permit procurement of vitally needed 

foreigi;i cryptographic material. 
ALSO, present restrictions should be modified to permit selective use of this 

technique against other urgent and high priority internal security targets. 
RatronaZe: 

Use of this technique is clearly illegal: it amounts to burglary. It is also 
highly risky and could result in great embar:rassment if eX'l)Osed. However, it is 
also the most fruitful tool and can produce the type of intelligence which cannot 
be obtained in any other fashion. 

The F'BI, in Mr. Hoover's younger days, used to conduct such operations with 
great success and with no exposure . The ,information secured was invaluable. 
(Book VII, 438-40) 

On July 14, 1970, Haldeman 'sent a memorandum to Huston stating: 
"The recommendations you have imposed as a result of the review 

have been approved by the President .... The formal official memoran
dum should, of course, be prepared and that shou]d be the device by 
which to carry it out." (BookVII,447.) 

On July 23, 1970, Huston sent a "decision memorandum'i entitled 
"Domestic Intelligence" to each of the Directors of the four Intelli
gence Agencies, informing them of the options approved by the 
President. (Book VII, 454.) 

Shortly after the decision memorandum of July 23, 1970, had been 
received by Mr. Hoover, Huston received a telephone call from Assist
ant FBI Director William Sullivan indicating that Hoover had been 
very upset by the decision memorandum, and that Hoover either had 
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talked or intended to talk to the Attorney General to undertake steps 
to have the decisions reflected in the memorandum reversed. (Book 
VII, 470.) On or before July 27, 1970. Director Hoover met with 
Attorney General Mitchell, who joined with Hoover in opposing the 
recommendations contained in the memorandum of July 23, 1970. 
(Book VII, 463.) 

Shortly after his telephone conversation with Sullivan, Huston 
received a call from Haldeman indicating that the Attorney General 
had talked to the President, or that Haldeman had talked to the 
Attorney General and then to the President, but that, in any event, 
Huston was instructed to recall the decision memorandum; that the 
President desired to reconsider the matter, •and that Haldeman, 
Hoover, and the Attorney General would have a meeting in the near 
future to discuss the matter. (Book VII, 470.) 

Huston arranged for the recall of the document through the White 
House Situation Room (Book VII, 470. Copies of the decision memo
randum on "Domestic Intelligence" were returned by each of the 
four Intelligence Agencies to the White House Situation Room on 
or about .July 28, 1970. (Book VII, 472, 474.) Although Huston 
continued to press for adoption of his recommendations ( Book VII, 
480-85) , the plans for lifting operational restraints on mtelligence 
collection activities were not reinstituted. 1 

B. DisCU8swn 

1. With respect to electronic surveillances and penetmti , the 
Special Report of the Interagency Committee stated, "T h . .?resi
dent historically has had the authority to act in matters of national 
security. In addition, title III of the Omnibus Crime Control and 
Safe Streets Act of 1968 provides a statutory hasis." (Book VII, 
415.) The Special Report also stated that routme mail coverage was 
legal. ( Book VII, 417.) Other intelligence collection activities, such 
as development of campus sources, appeared to present political rather 
than legal questions. 

However, with respect to both covert mail coverage and surrepti
tious entry, both the Interagency Committee's Special Report and 
the "Operational Restraints" memorandum prepared by Huston 
stated that such intelligence collection activities were illegal. (Book 
VII, 418, 420, 439, 440.) The President's approval of Huston's recom
mendations in these areas may consequently be viewed as approval of 
otherwise illegal actions by government agencies. 

2. The Special Report was prepared by a committee consisting of 
intelligence professionals from each of the four intelligence agencies. 
Although it did not make recommendations, it listed as options the 
relaxation or removal of restrictions on all categories of intelligence 
collection activities. The recommendations made by Huston in the 
."Operational Restraints" memorandum are taken verbatim from 
among the options listed by the Special Report of the Interagency 
Committee; they do not go beyond options listed by the committee. 

1 In ·or before De.:ember, 1970, when John Dean had assumed responsibility for matters 
of domestic Intelligence for. Internal security purposes, an Intelligence Evaluation . Commit
tee was created to improve coordination among the intelligence community and to pre
pare evaluations and estimates of domestic Intelligence. (Book VII, 487, 497). This step 
may be seen as an outgrowth of the recommendations in part three of the Special Report, 
entitled "Evaluation of Interagency Coordination." (Book VII, 430-31). 
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The Special Report was approved by all members of the commit
tee, consisting of the directors of the four intelligence agencies, and 
their signatures were affixed to the first page. This approval might 
have been taken by Haldeman or by the President to indicate that the 
options listed were not regarded as improper by the professional 
U.S. intelligence community, despite the footnoted objections of Mr. 
Hoover contained in the body of part 2 of the special report. 

3. The options of lifting restraints on intelligence gathering activi
ties, listed in part 2 of the Special Report were intended to be 
taken in the context of the thr eat assessment contained in part 1 of the 
Special Report. There had been a substantial number of bombings 
and riots in the spring and summer of 1970. (Book VII, 377.) Part 1 
stated that Communist intelligence services possessed a capability for 
actively fomenting domestic unrest, although it also stated that there 
had been no substantial indications that this had yet occurred. (Book 
VII,402.) 

4. The recommendations by Huston contained in the memorandum 
entitled "Operational Restra'ints on Int elligence Collections" are cast 
in general terms, that is, "present procedures should be changed" ( elec
tronic surveillance), or "relax ed" ( mail coverage), or "modified" ( sur
reptitious entry). (Book VII , 438-39.) Much might have depended 
upon how the modifications might have been implemented. 

5. The President's approval in principle of modifying some opera
tional restraints which had been in existence since 1966 was withdrawn 
within 5 days after the circulation of Huston's decision memorandum, 
which was the device for carrying out the recommendations. (Book 
VII, 447,472,474.) There is no evidence before the committee that any 
illegal mail coverage, surreptitious entry, or electronic surveillance or 
penetration was ever undertaken, during these 5 days, under the 
authority of the decision memorandum. 

6. It has occasionally been urged that the formation and operation 
of the "Plumbers" group is evidence that the Huston plan was not 
actually rescinded. This is unt enable. The two matters were handled 
by entirely different groups of White House staff members and they 
arose a year apart. The problem to which the Huston plan was di
rected was, essentially, domestic violence, whereas the "Plumbers" 
were concerned with news leaks and the theft of the Pentagon Papers. 
It strains the facts to find any connection between the two. 



INTERN AL REVENUE SERVICE 

A. Facts 

The following discussion concerns whether the President has com
mitted acts of abuse of power in connection with the misuse of the 
Internal Revenue Service by obtaining confidential tax information 
from the IRS, and endeavoring to have the IRS initiate or accelerate 
investigation of taxpayers. 

1. Report on Gerald Wallace In vestigation 
On or about March 21, 1970, Special Counsel to the President Clark 

Mollenhoff transmitted to H. R. Haldeman material obtained by Mol
lenho:ff from the IRS and dealing with the taxes of Gov. George 
Walla ce's brother, Gerald Walla ce. (Book VIII, 35) Mollenhoff had 
been instructed by Haldeman to obtain a report from the IRS on an 
investigation relating to Gov. George Wallace and Gerald Wallace, on 
assurances by Haldeman that the report was to be obtaip&~ at ,the 
request of the Presi~ent. Mollenhoff states th~t h~ neith~ /~y~copies 
to anyone else nor discussed the substance of it with anybne e!se after 
the appearance of a news article on April 13, 1970, that described con
fidential field reports and the IRS's investigation of charges of corrup
tion in the Wallace administration and the activities of Gerald Wal-
lace. (Book VIII , 38-39). -

Former Commissioner of Internal Revenue Randolph Thrower has 
stated that an IRS investigatiort of the leak of information concluded 
that the material had not been leaked by the IRS or the Treasury 
Department. In an affidavit submitted to the committee, Thrower has 
also stated that thereafter he and the IRS Chief Counsel met with 
Haldeman and Ehrlichman at the White House and discussed with 
them the seriousness of the leak and the fact that unauthorized dis
closure of IRS information constituted a criminal act. Neither Halde
man or Ehrlichman indicated to Thrower the source of the leak, but 
they did appear to take the complaint seriously and assured Thrower 
that they would cooperate in und ertaking to prevent such incidents in 
the future. Further, Haldeman and Ehrhchman assured Thrower that 
they would call the gravity of the situation to the attention of those 
in the 'Vhite House who might from time to time have access to such 
information. ( Book VIII, 40-42). 
2. Enemies Li.st 

In an affidavit submitted to the committee, Johnnie Walters, former 
IRS Commissioner, has stated that on September 11, 1972, at Dean's 
request, he went to John Dean's office where he received from Dean 
a list of McGovern staff members and campaign contributors. Dean 
requested that the IRS begin investigations or examinations of the 
individuals named on the list. Dean said he had not been asked by the 
President to have this done, and that he did not know whether the 
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President had asked this action to be undertaken. (Book VIII, p. 240) 
Walters advised Dean that compliance with such a request would be 
disastrous for the IRS and the administration-"would make the 
Watergate affair look like a 'Sunday school picnic' "-and that he 
intended to discuss the matter with Secretary of the Treasury George 
Shultz and recommend to Shultz that nothing be done on the request. 
(Book VIII, 275-79) Dean has testified that he was instructed to 
give this list to Walters by either Murray Chotiner of John Ehrlich
man. Dean testified that he learned that Chotiner had collected the 
names of all the principal contributors in the McGovern campaign 
from which a list of names would be compiled that Dean would in 
turn submit to Walters for IRS audits. (Dean testimony, 2 HJC, 229.) 

On September 13, 1972, Walters showed Shultz the list and advised 
him that he believed they should not comply with Dean's request to 
commence examination or investigation of the people named on the 
list. Shultz told Walters to do nothing with respect to the list and 
Walters put it in his office safe. (Book VIII, 275-79.) 

On September 15, 1972, during a conversation with the President, 
Haldeman mentioned, among other things, "Dean working through 
the IRS." The transcript prepared by the inquiry staff reflects the 
following exchange : 

PRESIDENT. [Unintelligible] 
HALDEMAN. John, he is one of the quiet guys that gets a lot done. That was a 

good move, too, bringing Dean in. But it's-
PRESIDENT. Yeah. 
HALDEMAN. It-He'll never, he'll never gain any ground for us. He's just not 

that kind a guy, But, he's the kind that enables other people to gain ground 
while he's making sure that you don't fall through the holes. 

,PRESIDENT. Oh. You mean--
HALDEMAN. Between times, he's doing, he's moving ruthlessly on the investi

gation of McGovern people, Kennedy stuff, and all that too. I just don't know 
how much ,progress he's making, 'cause I-~ 

PRESIDENT. The problem is that's kind of hard to find . 
HALDEMAN. Chuck, Chuck has gone through, you know, has worked on the 

list, and Dean's working the, the thing through IRS and, uh, in some cases, 
I think, some other [unintelligible] things. He's-He turned out to be tougher 
than I thought he would, which is what 

:PRESIDENT. Yeah. (HJCT 1) 

Soon thereaJter Dean entered the room. Dean has testified that in 
the last 17 minutes of that meeting, he, the President, and Haldeman 
discussed the use of the IRS. 1 (Dean testimony, 2 HJC 229.) As 
Dean recalled the conversation, they talked about the problem of 
having the IRS conduct audits; Dean told the President and Halde
man of his difficulty in getting Walters to commence audits; and 
the President complained that Shultz had not been sufficiently re
sponsive to White House requirements. (Dean testimony, 2 H,JC 229.) 
book VIII, 334--36.) 

On or about September 25, 1972, Dean telephoned Walters and 
inquired as to the progress regarding the list of McGovern campaign 
workers and contributors. Walters informed Dean that no progress 

1 On May 28. 1974, the Watergate Special Prosecutor moved that the recording of the 
last portion of this meeting be turned over to the approrplate grand jury because that 
recording was relevant to the alleged White House attempts to abuse and politicize the IRS, 
Including unlawfully attempting in ·August and September 1972 to Instigate an IRS investi
gation of O'Brien. On July 12, 1974, Judge Slrlca granted the motion and ordered that the 
recording of the conversation from 6 p.m. to approximately 6.16 p.m. be made avallablf' to 
the Special Prosecutor. The order was stayed pending appeal by the Prestdent. (Book VIII. 
340--49.) On June 24, 1972, the committee subpenaed tapes, dictabelts, memoranda. and 
other records of the conversations. Such materials have not yet been furnished to the 
committee. 
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had been made. Dean asked if it might be possible to develop inform
tion on 50, 60, or 70 of the names, and Walters responded that, al
though he would reconsider the matter with Secretary Shultz, any 
activity of this type would be inviting disaster. On September 29, 
Walters discussed Dean's request with Shultz and they agreed that 
nothing be done with respect to the list. Thereafter, there were no 
further discussions by Walters about this matter during his tenure as 
IRS Commissioner and no actions were taken by the IRS in regard to 
the list. (Book VIII, 274--,-79.) 

On July 11, 1973, Walters turned the list over to the Joint Commit
tee on Internal Revenue Taxation. On December 20, 1973, the staff 
of the joint committee issued a report stating that it found no evidence 
that the returns of any persons on the list were screened as a result of 
White House pressure. ( Book VIII, 280-85.) 

3. l111Vestigation of Lawrence O'Brien 
· During the summer of 1972, Commissioner Walters was asked by 

Secretary Shultz to check on a report by Ehrlichman that Democratic 
National Committee Chairman Lawrence O'Brien had received large 
amounts of income which might not have been reported properly. 
Ehrlichman had received a sensitive case report orr the O'Brien in
vestigation sometime earlier and had asked Roger Barth, assistant 
to the IRS Commissioner, to check O'Brien's tax returns. Barth did so 
and reported to Ehrlichman that the returns seemed in order. (Book 
VIII, 233-25; Barth testimony, June 5, 1974.) Walters reported 
to Shultz on the IRS's examination of O'Brien's returns for 1970 
and 1971, and later learned from Shultz that Ehrlichman was 
not satisfied with the report on the status of O'Brien's returns. Be
cause of Ehrlichman's inquiries, O'Brien was interviewed during 
the summer of 1972, although it was generally the IRS's policy to 
postpone investigations involving sensitive cases, to the extent pos
sible without loss of position or revenue, until after the election. A 
copy of the taxpayer conference report was submitted to Shultz. 
(Book VIII, 217-25) 

A short time thereafter Shultz informed Walters that Ehrlichman 
was not satisfied and that he desired further information about the 
matter. Ehrlichman has testified that he called Shultz to complain 
that the IRS was delaying the audit until after the election. Ehrlich
man told Shultz of his concern that the IRS bureaucracy, in its 
timing of audits, might be moving more quickly on Republicans 
than Democrats. (Book VIII, 224-25) Walters advised Shultz that 
IRS had checked the filing of the return and the examination status 
of those returns, which were closed, and that there was nothing else 
the IRS could do. (Book VIII, 217-27) 

On or about August 29, 1972, at the request of Shultz, Walters wei:it 
to Shultz's office with Barth to conclude the review of the O'Brien 
matter. The three discussed the matter and agreed that the IRS could 
do no more, and thereafter they jointly telephoned Ehrlichman. Shultz 
and Walters informed Ehrlichman that the IRS had verified that 
O'Brien had filed returns which reflected large amounts of income, that 
the IRS had already examined and closed their returns, and that the 
three were all agreed that there was nothing further that the IRS could 
do. Ehrlichman indicated disappointment and said to Walters that he 



was "goddamn tired of his foot-dragging tactics." (Book VIII, 
227-35) 

Haldeman and Dean have testified that during their September 15, 
1972 meeting with the President there was a discussion of taking steps 
to overcome the unwillingness of the IRS to follow up on complaints. 2 

(Book VIII, 333-36) According to ap_ affidavit by SSC Minority 
Counsel Fred Thompson, J. Fred Buzhardt, Special Counsel to the 
President, has stated that during the September 15, 1972 meeting Dean 
reported on the IRS investigation of Lawrence O'Brien. (Book VI:U, 
337-39) 
4, Other Tax Information 

The summary of information briefly adverts to a number of instances 
in which a member of Dea,n's staff obtained confidential information 
and attempted to ha,ve audits performed on certain individuals. There 
is no competent evidence of Presidential knowledge of, or involve
ment in, any of these cases,3 although there is an apparent reference 
to securing information from the IRS in the transcript of the conversa
tion between ·John Dean and the President on Ma.rch 13, 1973 : 

PRESIDENT. no you need any IRS [unintelligible] stuff? 
DEAN. Uh-Not at the--. . . . .. "' . 
DEAN. • • • Uh , there is no need at this hour for anything from IRS, and we 

have a couple of sources over there that I can go to. I don't have to fool around 
with Johnnie Walters or anybody, we can get right in and get what we need. 
(HJCT 50) 

B. Disaussion 

Many of the alleged instances of IRS abuse, for exa,mple, the Gerald 
Wallace case, are very weak in terms of Presidential knowledge. 4 With 
respect to the O'Brien investigation, the evidence in hand does not 
show that the President urged or ordered Ehrlichman to obtain ta,x 
information on O'Brien, or to encourage an audit of his taxes. There 
is a suggestion of Presidential knowledge of those activities, however, 
in the affidavit of Fred Thompson, Minority Counsel to the SSC, in 
which Thompson states that .T. Fred Buzhardt had informed him 
that the September 15, 1972 conversation between the President a,nd 
Dean concerned a report by Dean on the tax investigation of O'Brien. 5 

The enemies list is a stronger case for Presidential knowledge. The 
tape in the possession of the committee shows that Haldeman informed 
the President that Dean was moving "ruthlessly" on the investigation 
of McGovern people, and working the "thing" through the IRS. 
Dean's testimony indi e;ates that the President urged him to use the 
IRS to conduct aiudits, and that Dean thereafter contacted Johnnie 
Walters a second time to ask if there had been any action on the list 
of McGovern staff and contributors that he had given Walters several 
days ea,rlier. 

• Both this committee and the Special Pros ecutor have attempt ed to obtain a tape of the 
last 17 minutes of this conv ersation. See 1, supra . 

• Dean's executive session testimony before the Senate Select Committee (book VIII. 
p. 154) suggests that the President wanted the IRS "turned oft' on friends of his." 
A subseauent staft' lntervlf'w with Dean has Indi cated that Dean learned of this not from 
the President, but from Hkby. 

• A potentially applica·ble criminal statut e Is 26 U.S.C. § 7213 which prohibit s the un
authorized dis closure of tax Information by any officer or emplo yee of the United States . 

• A criminal statute whi ch might apply to thi s situation Is 26 t:'.S.C . ~ 7212 , entitled 
"Attempts to Interfere with administration of Internal revenue Jaw s." However . this 
statute Is usually applied to persons who attempt to prevent the execution of the 
Revenue Code. 
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Even if the President did not instruct Dean to go back to Walters, 
if he had knowledge of any attempt to use the IRS for political pur
poses, acquiescence would appear indefensible. If it is believed that 
the President knew of or encouraged Dean!s activities with respect 
to the IRS, perhaps the best that can be said is that a minute exami-

. nation of 5 years of any President 's tenure, involving hundreds of 
thousands of governmental decisions, would probably reveal a certain 
irreducible mmimum number of judgmental errors. Without in any 
way attempt ing to justify or excuse an isolated or limited example of 
misuse of a Government agency, it may yet be suggested that one or 
two, or even three or four such examples in the course of 5 years, do 
not establish a "pattern" of gross abuse of power sufficient to war
rant the removal of a President. In the heat of politics, as in all emo
tionally intense human endeavors, it may be that men make errors of 
the heart as well as of the head; perhaps the fact that the context here 
is political should not preclude the possibility that condemnation 
might be tempered by understanding, if not forgiveness. 



KLEINDIENST CoNFIRMATION HEARINGS 

A. FMt8 1 

On February 15, 1972, the President nominated Deputy Attorney 
General Richard G. Kleindienst to be Attorney General of the United 
States to succeed John N. Mitchell, who was leaving the Department 
of Justice to campaign for the reelection of the President. The Senate 
Committee on the Judiciary held brief hearings on the nomination 
and quickly voted to recommend that the nomination be confirmed. 
Book V, 605.) 

On February 29, 1972, Jack Anderson, a newspaper columnist, pub
lished the first of three articles alleging that three antitrust cases, 
commenced by the Department of Justice in 1969, had been settled 
favorably to the defendant, the International Telephone & Telegraph 
Corporation (ITT), in 1971 in return for a large financial contribution 
to the 1972 Republican National Convention in San Diego. Kleindienst 
immediately asked that the Senate Judiciary hearings be reconvened 
in order that he might answer these allegations. (Book V, 633.) 

On March 2, 1972, pursuant to Kleindienst's request, the hearings 
reconvened. The · purpose of the hearings was to determine what con
nection, if any, existed between the settlement of the ITT antitrust 
cases and the ITT convention contributions. In connection with the 
investigation, the Senate Committee on the Judiciary inquired into 
several areas including: ( 1) the extent of involvement of the White 
House in the filing, handling, and settling of the ITT antitrust cases; 
(2) the circumstances under which the ITT convention pledge was 
obtained; and (3) the actions of the Department of Justice personnel 
in the ITT antitrust cases. Several of the witnesses before the commit
tee were questions specifically in regard to those areas. (Book V, 677-
904, passim.) 

Richard Kleindienst testified that he had never been interfered with 
by anyone at the White House in the exercise of his responsi!bilities 
in the ITT antitrust cases, (Book V, 677-80, 729-34, 755-58, 
849-53.) That testimony was untrue, in that on April 19, 1971, the 
day before an appeal was due to be filed in the Supreme Court in 
the ITT-Grinnnell case, the President telephoned Kleindienst and 
ordered that the appeal not be filed. (Book V, 311.) Further, in 
his Senate testimony, Kleindienst described the circumstances of the 
decision to delay this appeal without mentioning the President's phone 
call. (Book V, 729-34, 75t-54.) 

1 The committee's investigation of the ITT case was originally focused on allegations 
that the administration and the President had settled the three ITT antitrust cases in 
exchange for an ITT pledge of financial support for the 1972 Republican National 
Convention . However, during the course of the Staff's investigation the focus sllifted to 
Presidential Involvement in the 1972 Kleindienst Confirmation Hearings. The Special 
Prosecutor has also concluded that no impropriety existed during the 1971 period but 
ls Investigating possible offenses In connection with the 1972 hearings. Thus th ere will 
he no discussion herein of the 1971 events except as they specifically relate to the 
testimony of the witnesses during the 1972 hearlll!l'S-
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On May 16 1974 Kleindienst ple1;tded guilty to an information 
charging ,a failure to answer accurately and fully questions pertinent 
to the Senate Judiciary Committee's inquiry, in violation of 2 U.S.C. 
192. (Book V, 965.) 

John N. Mitchell testified in part as to his involvement in the han
dling of the ITT antitrust cases. Mitchell testified that he had recused 
himself in the ITT cases. (Book V, 771.) In fact, Mitchell had 
been involved in contacts with ITT officials concerning the cases dur
ing 1970 and had various discussions with White House staff members 
about the ITT antitrust cases. (Book V, 143.) In his Senate 
testimony, Mitchell denied that he had ever discussed the ITT anti
trust cases with the President, although he had specifically discussed 
the ITT-Grinnell appeal with the President on April 21, 1971, 2 days 
after the President's order to Kleindienst. (Book V, 371-76; 771-75.) 
In that discussion Mitchell had persuaded the President not to inter
fere with the appeal of ITT-Grinnell to the Supreme Court. (Book 
V,371.) 

1. Evidenc e Relating to Presidential Involvement 

Whatever evidence of Presidential involvement in and knowledge 
of the events of the Senate Judiciary Committee hearings in March 
and April, 1972 may exist is entirely circumstantial. . 

The President re.turned from China on the evening of February 28, 
1972. After spending a few days in Key Biscayne the President began 
his first full day in the White House on Monday, March 6. (Book V, 
141-42.) Four days earlier, on the evening of March 2, several 
politically embarrassing documents had been delivered by an ITT 
representative to ,a White House aide, Wallace Johnson, who in turn 
gave them to John Mitchell and Charles Colson. (Book V, pt. 2, 681.) 
Three days earlier, on March 3, Richard Kleindienst had testified 
about the circumstances surrounding the delay of the appeal of the 
ITT-Grinnell case a year earlier. (Book V, 729-34.) 

On Monday, March 6, the President met, and talked by telephone, 
with three of his top aides, Haldeman, Ehrlichman, and Colson? After 
a noon-hour meeting with the President, John Ehrlichmanmet with 
SEC Chairman Casey, apparently in an attempt to shortcut an SEC 
subpoena of the politically sensitive documents that had been delivered 
by ITT to the White House on March 2. (Book V, 735.) Also 
on March 6, Richard· Kleindienst's diary reflects the fact that he was 
at the White House for a Cabinet meeting with the President. (Richard 
Kleindienst diary, submitted to the inquiry staff after the initial pres
entation to the committee of information regarding the ITT matter.) 
The next day Kleindienst in a detailed statement to the Senate com
mittee descrrbed the events of April 19, 1971 without mentioning the 
President's order to him not to file the ITT-Grinnell appeal. (Book 
V, 751.) 

On March 14, 1972, John Mitchell appeared before the Senate Judi
ciary Committee and twice testified that there had been no communi
cations between the President and him with respect to the ITT anti
trust litigation or any other antitrust litigation. 3 That evening the 

2 On June 24, 1974 the committee Issued a subpoena to the President for tapes, dictabelts, 
memoranda and other records of these meetings and conversations. Such materials, if they 
exist , were not furnished to the committee. 

3 On June 24, 1972, the committee issued a subpoena to the President for tapes, dictabelt s, 
memoranda, and other records of that meeti ng. Such materials, If they exist, were not 
furnished to the committee. · 
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President and Mr. Mitchell had their only telephone conversation dur
ing March of which the committee staff is aware. (Book V, 
771.) Mr. Mitchell has denied in an unsworn interview with the inquiry 
staff that he discussed his testimony, or the testimony of any other 
witness before the Senate committee with the President, with Mr. 
Kleindienst, or with any members of the President's staff. 

According to Charles Colson's calendar, he spent the morning of 
March 18, 1972 on ''ITT" matters. He had three telephone conversa
tions with Mr. Mitchell during the morning. In -his interview with the 
staff Mr. Mitchell did not recall any conversations with Colson. That 
afternoon the President and Colson met for over 2 hours. 4 

On March 24, 1972, the President held his only press conference 
of this period. He said that : 

... as far as the [Senate Judiciary Committee] hearings are concerned, there 
is nothing that has happened in the hearings to date that has in one way shaken 
my confidence in Mr. Kleindienst as an able, honest man, fully qualified to be 
Attorney General of the United States. 

In this press conference, the President also said that, "We moved on 
[ITT]. We moved on it effectively * * * Mr. McLaren is justifiably 
very proud of that record * * * [and he] should be." He said that 
administration action had prevented ITT .from growing further and 
quoted Solicitor General Griswold as to the excellence of the ITT 
settlement. (Book V, 799.) 

Charles Colson testified before the committee as to a meeting during 
this time period that he attended with the President and Haldeman. 
Colson testified that the President recalled that he had made a tele
phone call to Kleindienst : 

Mr. COLSON. I recall one instance when the President was basically talking to 
Haldeman, but I was in the room and o.bviously the question of his involvement in 
the ITT Settlement had somehow come up. 

Mr. JENNER. When you say his you are referring to who? 
Mr. COLSON. The President. 
Mr. JENNER. All right. 
Mr. COLSON. Because he said do you, he said to Haldeman, he said do you 

remember the time I called Kleindienst and got very agitated or very excited 
with Dick and did I discuss the ITT case or was I talking about policy. And Bob 
said no you were talking about policy, you weren't discussing the case. 

And the President said are you sure? 
And Haldeman said yes, either I was there while you called or Ehrlichman 

was there and heard your call and the President said, thank God I didn't discuss 
the case. 

Mr. JENNER. Do you have a recollection with better certainty that this con
versation you have now described took place during the span of the ITT-Klein
dienst hearings. 

Mr. COLSON. Yes, I think it did. I can't imagine why it would come up at an
other time. I think it must h,ave-I know it is the first time I ever knew the 
President talked to Kleindienst about this matter at all. And I don't think I 
learned about it until late in the month and I remember learning about it in that 
fashion, that the President was trying to recall what he had said to Kleindienst. 
( Charles Colson testimony, 3 HJC 383.) 

Colson also testified that on March 27 and 28, 1972, he and Clark 
MacGregor met with the President and presented to him the reasons 
why they felt the nomination of Kleindienst should be withdrawn. 5 

• On June 24, 1972 the committee Issued a subpoena to the President for tapes, dlctahelts, 
memoranda , and other records o fthat meeting. Such materials, if the exist, were not 
furnlsed to the committee. 

"Tapes of that meeting were neither requested , nor suhpenaed by the committee , 
because the stalf was unaware of their relevance until Colson's testimony was received. 
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Colson testified that he left that meeting feeling that the President was 
inclined to agree that the nomination should be withdrawn . '( Colson 
testimony 3 HJC.) 

On March 29, Colson and MacGregor met with H. R. Haldeman 
who informed them that the President was going to meet with Klein
dienst that afternoon to determine whether or not Kleindienst would 
withdraw his name from consideration. (Colson testimony, 3 HJC 
385.) Colson also testified that on the morning of March 30, he 
and MacGregor met with Haldeman who described the President's 
meeting with Kleindienst in which Kleindienst convinced the Presi
dent that the nomination should not be withdrawn. (Colson testi
mony, 3 HJC 386.) However, in an unsworn interview with the 
staff, Kleindienst stated that he had no contact with anyone at the 
White House during March, April, and May of 1972. 

Colson took notes of his meeting with Haldeman and MacGregor 
( exhibit 22 to Charles Colson testimony, 3 HJC 387-91) and later re
turned to his office to dictate a memorandum to Haldeman that argued 
that the nomination should be withdrawn. (Colson testimony, 3 HJC 
393-96.) His reasons included the fact that he had reviewed docu
ments that would tend to contradict Mitchell's testimony to the Senate 
Committee. (Book V, 805-09.) Later that day Colson met with the 
President and informed him that he had written such a memoran
dum.6 After meeting with the President, Colson sent the memorandum 
to H. R. Haldeman. Colson testified that by normal practice the 
memorandum would be given by Mr. Haldeman to the President. 
( Colson testimony, 3 HJC 397.) 

Mr. Mitchell has told the inquiry staff that, near the end of March, 
he recalls generally that he conveyed to the President, either directly, 
or through Mr. Haldeman, his view that the Kleindienst nomination 
should not be withdrawn but that he recalls no specific conversations. 

On April 4, 1972, the President met four times with Haldeman and 
talked once by telephone with Colson. During the afternoon the Presi
dent met with Haldeman and Mitchell and discussed, among other 
things, changing the convention site from San Diego to Miami.7 An 
edited tra.nscript of this conversation has been supplied to the com
mittee. This edited transcript .indicates no evidence of Presidential 
knowledge of the testimony of Kleindienst or Mitchell, and indeed 
shows that there was very little discussion of the hearings. 

On June 8, 1972, Kleindienst was confirmed by the Senate. On June 
12, 1972, Kleindienst was appointed to the Office of the Attorney Gen
eral, and was..sworn in at a ceremony at the White House attended by 
the President. ( Book V, 901.) 

During the period that the Kleindienst nomination was pending 
before the Senate, the press provided extensive coverage of the hear
ings, the debates and the final vote. (Book V, 855.) This press cover-

• On June 24, 1974, the committee issued a subpena to the President for tapes, dictabelts, 
memoranda, and other records of meetings and conversations on March 30, 1972, between 
the President and Haldeman, Elhrlichman, Colson or any of them. Such materials, if they 
exist were not furnished to the committee. 

7 On June 24, 1974, the committee issued a subpoena to the President for tapes, dictabelts, 
memoranda, and other records of all but the last meeting. Such materials, if they exist. 
have not yet been furnished to the committee. On May 15, 1!Yl4, the committee subpenaed 
the tape and other materials relating to the April 4 meeting between the President, 
Haldeman, and Mitchell. 

8 The President invited the chairman and ranking member to verify that this transcript 
accurately reflects the discussion. This invitation was not accepted. 
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age was reflected in the news summaries prepared druily by the White 
House staff for the President. 9 

On January '8, 1974, the Office of the White House Press Secretary 
issued a "White Paper" entitled, ''The ITT Antitrust Decision", de
scribing the President's role in the ITT antitrust cases and their 
settlement. The White Paper denied that the President had any in
volvement in the ITT settlement and denied that the settlement was 
made in exchange for an ITT convention pledge, but admitted the 
telephone call to Kleindienst. ( Book V, 956.) 

B. Theories of theEviderwe 

1. Summary of information: Constitutional theory 
The summary of information argues that a President has a duty to 

transmit information to the Senate a:bout his nominee's testimony giv
en to a Senat~ committee considering the nominee's qualification to 
hold office. This duly rests on the Senate's power to advise and consent 
to the nomination. The theory behind this duty is that the con
stitutional safeguard of Senate confirmation could be frustrated if 
the President permitted the Senate to act on the basis of any informa
tion which is untrue, even in part. As this case is included under the 
general category of abuse of power, the summary of information also 
argues that a President abuses his power by appointing the nominee 
after his confirmation has been tainted. 
i/3. Applicable criminal law 

Title 18 U.S.C. §4, entitled "Misprision of Felony," provides: 
Whoever, having knowledge of the actual commission of a felony cognizable 
by a court of the United States conceals and does not as soon as possible make 
known the same to some judge or other person in civil or military authority 
under the United States, shall be fined not more than $500 or imprisoned not 
more than three years, or both. 

3. Questions of fact 
Whatever view of the evidence is taken, certain preliminary ques

tions of fact must be answered before wrongful conduct on the part of 
the President may be established. 

(a) Was the testimony of Kleindienst and 11/itchell perjury.9-ln 
the course of their testimony before the Senate Committee on the 
Judiciary, Kleindienst and Mitchell appear to have given incorrect or 
misleading testimony several times. Kleindienst apparently misled the 
committee about the nature of his contacts with the White House in 
the filing, handling, and settlement of the ITT antitrust cases. Mitchell 
apparently misled the committee about his contact with the White 
House and with ITT officials regarding the ITT cases, and he further 
was evasive about his involvement in the administration's decision 
to select San Diego as the site of the 1972 Republican National Con
vention. Certain statements by Kleindienst :i,nd Mitchell appear to be 

• On June 24. 1974, the committee Issued a subpena for the President's copies of the 
10 On June ,24, 19,74, the committee Issued ·a subpena for the Presldent'·s copies of the 

news summaries compiled during the period February 22, 197,2, through 'June 2, 1.972, 
Inclusive. On July 12, 1974, the President's. Special Counsel responded by letter to the 
subpena and In part agreed to furnish the committee copies of summaries which were 
actually presented to the President. Mr. St. Clair Informed the committee that the 
news summaries show no notation by the President on those portions dealing with the 
ITT/Kleindienst Hearings, and ofl'ered to allow the chairman and ranking minority 
member to examine the summaries to verify that fact. That Invitation was not accepted. 
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clearly incorrect. On March 7, 1972, Kleindienst described the reasons 
for the decision to delay the ITT-Grinnell appeal on April 19, 1971, 
without mentioning the President's telephone call of that day in which 
the President ordered the appeal to be dropped. On March 14, 1972, 
Mitchell stated that he never discussed the ITT antitrust cases with 
the President, whereas actually he had discussed the appeal with 
the President on April 21, 1971.10 

A factual issue may be raised as to the intent of Kleindienst and 
Mitchell in these misstatements. In his interview with the inquiry staff 
for example, Mr. Mitchell indicated that what he meant when he denied 
talking to the President about the ITT cases, was that he had never 
talked to the President about the merits of those cases. 

The question to which Mr. Kleindienst directed his attention and 
misstatements , by way of contrast, was specifically why the ITT-Grin
nell appeal to the Supreme Court in April 1971 was delayed. However, 
the misstatements of Kleindienst may be subject to the defense of 
literal truth. The lengthy statement which Kleindienst read to the 
committee on March 7, 1972, omitting any mention of the President's 
telephone call, may be misleading but not in fact false. Kleindienst's 
statement related only actual events of April 19 minus the telephone 
call, and therefore it may be literally true but incomplete. Under the 
recent decision in Branston v. United States, 409 U.S. 352 (1973), in 
which the Court held that testimony that is literally true but arguably 
misleading by negative implication is not perjury, it could be argued 
that Kleindienst's remarks on March 7 did not constitute perjury. 

It is also possible that the misstatements were not perjury because 
they were not material. The test of materially is simply whether the 
testimony has a natural effect or tendency to mfluence, impede or dis
suade the investigative body from pursuing its investigation, United 
States v. Morgan, 194 F. 2d 623 (2d Cir. 1952), cert. denied, 343 U.S. 
965 (1952). The Senate Committee on the Judiciary was charged with 
evaluating the qualifications of Richard Kleindienst to be Attorney 
General. In the exercise of this constitutional responsibility the Senate 
committee was investigating the connection between the ITT antitrust 
cases and the ITT convention pledge. The fact that the President had 
intervened in the handling of the ITT cases might have been of sub
stantial interest to the committee, if only because it specifically in
volved the nominee before the committee and his predecessor in office. 

On the other hand, it may be argued that the Senate committee's 
investigation into the ITT scandal was focused properly only on the 
settlement of the ITT cases and the reasons for the settlement, so that 
a misstatement about the appeal would not be material to the commit
tee's inquiry. It may be questioned, furthermore, whether disclosure 
of the President's telephone call to Kleindienst, and the latter's suc
cessful resistance, would have had any adverse impact upon the com
mittee's judgment as to Mr. Kleindienst's qualifications. 

( b) IJid the President h(l/l)e knowledge of the testimony of Klein
dienst and Mitchell?-The evidence of Presidential knowledge comes 
first from the fact that the testimony of the witnesses before the hear
ings was extensively reported in the press and broadcast media. Sec-

10 To date, neither Kleindienst nor Mitchell has been prosecuted for perjury In connection 
with the ITT hearings. Kleindienst has pleaded to the lesser otl'ense of failure to fully 
respond under 2 U.S.C. § 192. Mitchell has not been prosecuted for any act relating to the 
ITT / Kleindienst hearings. 
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ond, the President had a telephone conversation with Mitchell on the 
evening of March 14, the day of Mitchell's allegedly perjured testi
mony. Third, the President indicated in his March 24 press conference 
that he was familiar with the hearings and the testimony of the wit
nesses. Fourth, Colson has testified that Haldeman informed him on 
March 29 and 30 that the President intended to, and did in fact, meet 
with Kleindienst on the afternoon of March 29. It could be inferred 
from this meeting that the President learned of and discussed Klein -
dienst's misleading testimony. 1Fifth, Charles Colson's March 30 memo
randum to Haldeman cites certain documents in White House files that 
contradicted Mitchell's testimony and tended to show that the Presi
dent was involved in the 1ITT case in 1971. H the President read this 
memorandum, he might have realized that evidence existed that contra
dicted the testimony of Mitchell before the· committee. 

First, no direct evidence of actual Presidential knowledge exists. 
Except for the President's general statement in his press conference 
of March 24, the evidence is entirely inferential. Second, Kleindienst's 
testimony concerning the appeal was not generally reported in the 
press. The focus of the news media.was on the allegations concerning 
the settlement of the ITT cases, not the ,appeal of the ITT-Grinnell 
case. It is, therefore., unlikely that the President learned of Klein
dienst's perjury by way of the media. Third, the press conference of 
March 24 does not indicate specific know ledge of the actual testimony 
of either Kleindienst or Mitchell. Charles Colson and other witnesses 
have informed the staff that the President does not prepare for news 
briefings by studying primary news sources. Instead he utilizes a brief
ing book prepared by his staff. There is no evidence before the com
mittee as to what the briefing book for the President's l\fa.rch 24 press 
conference contained. Nor has the committee requested this briefing 
book. Fourth, although H. R. Haldeman may have told Charles Col
son that Kleindienst and the President met on the afternoon of March 
29,. Kleindienst has specifically denied this to the staff. Kleindienst 
also said that he had had no conversations with anyone at the White 
House during March, April, and May of 1972. Fifth, although Col
son's memo of March. 30 does indicate that documents contradicted 
MitcheH's testimony, Charles Colson testified that he does not know 
whether the President received or read the memo. In addition, Colson 
has testified to the committee that he never discussed either his memo, 
the documents described therein, or the testimony of Mitchell or Klein
dienst with the President. Nor did the President ever indicate to 
Colson any awareness that Kleindienst had not told the truth to the 
Senate committee. (Colson testimony, 3 HJC 401.) 

(c) Dul the Pre8ident know or believe that the te8timony of Klein
dwn8t and Mitchell wa8 fal8e?-The issue of whether the President 
would have known the t.estimony of Kleindienst and Mitchell was 
false depends on whether the President would have correctly recol
lected his contact with the two about the ITI'-Grinnen appeal in April 
1971, 10% months earlier. 

The President was in :fact a participant in the events of April 19 
and 21, 1971. The summary of information submitted to the com
mittee suggests that the strident ton,e of the te,lephone call to Kle,in
dienst, and the fact that the President's conversation on April 21, 1971, 
caused him to rescind his order to drop the !TI-Grinnell appeal, make 
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it seem likely that the President had such knowledge (summary of 
information 144. In addition, Charles Colson has testified that he 
was present at a meeting in whi ch the President recalled that he had 
made a phone call to Kleindienst·and "blew up at him." 

The Kleindienst call lasted no more than 3 minutes; the Mitchell 
discussion less than 5. The conclusion is hardly compelled that the 
President, in 1972, after the passage of 10% months filled with events 
of the order of importance of his trip to China, would advert to and 
recall the conversations. 

Moreover, the evidence supports the conclusion that in fact the 
President inaccurately recalled the substance of that telephone call. 
Colson testified that the President was assured by Haldeman that the 
call was not about the ITT case but rather was about the antitrust 

' policies of McLaqm. According to Colson, the President responded, 
''* * * thank God, I didn't discuss the case." 
4. Constitutional Theory: Interference With Power o.f Advice and 

Consent; Abuse of Power of Appointment 
The summary of information contends that in connection with 

nominations the President has a duty to come forward and correct 
the record. As authority for this proposition, the arguments of James 
Ired~ll relating to the treatymaking process, m'ade in the North 
Carolina Ratifying Convention, are cited: . ; : .. · 

[The President] must certainly be punishable for giving false i:nlC!~t\9n to 
the Senate. He is to regulate all intercourse with foreign powers, a·nd 1t·1s his 
duty to impart to the Senate every material intelligence he receives. If it 
should appear that he has not given them full information, but has concealed 
important intelUgence which he ought to have communicated, and by that means 
induced them to enter info measures injurious to their country, and which tney 
wiould not have consented to had the true state of things been disclosed to them, 
in this case, I ask whether upon an impeachment for a misdemeanor upon 
such an account, the Senate would probably favor him. 11 

However, Iredell's remarks were directed to the treatymaking 
process, where the Senate has a larger role than it does in the appoint
ment process. In advising and consenting to treaties, the Senate has a 
role nearly coextensive with that of the President. The intent of the 
Framers was that the President would meet with the Senate and 
consult on treaty projects. 12 Consequently, the Senate has conferred 
with the President throughout all stages o:f the treaty process--,from 
preliminary negotiations with foreign powers through supplementary 
negotiations caused by reason of Senate amendments to treaties sub
mitted :for ratification. 18 

With respect to confirmation o:f nominees :for office, by way of con
trast, substantive consultation between the Senate and the PTesident · 
has been the exception rather than the rule : 

In the early history of the country several committees of the Senate sought 
to oonfer with the President concerning his nooninations. Bot!h John Adams 
and James Madison sent a message to the Sena te maint aining that 1t was con-

n Elliot 127. 
__ 12 Pi erce Bµtler, a member of the Constltutioual Convention , Is quoted as follows: 
"Tr eati es to be gone over claµse by clause . by the President and Senate together • • •" 
~ited _ In John Adams' writings (ed. C. F. Adams, 1851) , III , p. 409. See Hayn es , George F ., 

The Senate of the United States-Its History and Practice," (Houghton Mifflin Co., Boston, 1938). 
13 El even, di1ferent Presidents from Washington to Harding have form ally request ed 

the Senate's advice before entering upon proposed negotiations. Moreover, after submission, 
the President and the Senate have negotiated amendments to treaties which were sub
sequ ently ratified by foreign governments . Haynes, "The Senate of the United States," supra,pp.590,608. 

37 • 496 0 - 7 4 - 9 
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trary to the Constitution. Thereafter no further attempt was made by a Senate 
committee to confer formally with the President about a nomination, though in
formal consultations between the President and members of Congress are com
mon and it has never been contended that they are in any way improper. 

Requests for information about nominees are usually made to the depart
ments concerned, and ordinarily such information is supplied. Presidents, how
ever, have consistently asserted the right to withhold confidential information." 

5. Abuse of Power: Need for a Sta1'1dard 
Whether or not a President is legally oapa:ble of oommitting a mis

prision within the meaning of 18 U.S.C. § 4,15 it is submitted that he 
must have known of and concealed perjury in order to be lialble in 
impeachment under the facts of the Kleindienst confirmation case. 

The bureaucratic considerations in favor of delineating the bounds 
of "a:buse of power" in the Kleindienst context by reference to the 
elements of criminal misprision are, argua:bly, roughly analogous to 
those which gave rise to the longstanding Federal policy in this area; 
namely, the avoidance of reporting burdens. 

'Dhe significant practical ramifications of holding any President 
accountable for his failure to correct the record when testimony or 
other information supplied ito Congress by executive branch officers is 
not perjurious, but only misleading, should be obvious. No formulation 
of the "abuse of ,power" charge as general as that set out in the sum
mary of information should :be adopted by the committee without 
reflecting upon these ramificwtions. 
6. Oriminal Law: Mwprision of Felony 

The statutory o:ff ense of misprision of felony has four elements: 
To sustain a conviction ... for misprision of felony it [is] incumbent upon 

the government to prove beyond a reasonable dol]bt 
(1) That ... the principal had committed and completed the felony alleged 

prior to [the date of the alleged misprision] ; 
(2) That the defendant had full knowledge of that fact; 
(3) That he failed to notify the authorities; and 
(4) That he took [an] 'affirmative step to conceal the crime of the principa1. 1

• 

(,a) "A'ffirmative act" requirement.-The basic reason for the affirm-
ative act requirement seems to be that to ,punish mere nondisclosure 
would impose an undue burden on the citizen: 

·To suppose that Congress· reached every failure to disclose a known federal 
crime, in this day of myriad federal tax statutes and regulatory laws, would 
impose a vast and unmeasurable obligation. It would do violence to the unspoken 
principle of the criminal law that "as far as possible privacy should be respected." 
United States v. Worcester, 190 F. Supp. 548, 565--67, (D. Mass. 1960) (dictum) 
(Wyzanski, J.). 

In State v. Michaud, 114 A. 2d 352,355 (Me., 1955) the court simi
larly suggested that the requirement of an affirmative act was necessary 
to prevent overbroad :aipplication of the statute: 

The act of concealment must be alleged. Otherwise, a person could be tried 
and erroneously convicted on slight evidence that was only tG the effect that he 
was in the vicinity of where a felony was "actually" committed, and from that 
improperly argue [sic] that he must have "known," and that he concealed be
cause he knew and did "not disclose." He might not have seen. He might not 
have known or understood all the facts. 

"Harris. '\The Advice and Consent of the Senate" (University of California Press 
191>3), pp. 240-41. ' 

18 See discussion, subsection ( c), Infra. 
18 Neal v. United States., 102 F. 2d 643. 646 (6th Cir. 1939) : Lancey v . . United States, 

356 F. 2d 407, 409 (9th Cir. 1966), certaria denied, 386 U.S. 922; United States v. King, 
402 F. 2d 694,695 (9th Cir. 1968). 
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A dictum of Chief Justice Marshall also reflects the reluctance of the 
judiciary to construe misprision statutes so as to punish bare non
disclosure of information : 

It may be the duty of a citizen to accuse every offender, and to proclaim every 
offense which comes to his knowledge ; but the law which would punish him in 
every case, for not performing this duty, is too harsh for man. Marbury v. Brooks, 
7 Wheat. 556, 575---76 (1822) . 

(b) Degree of knowledge required.-Several Federal cases state that 
in order to support a conviction for mi sprision, it is necessary to prove 
that the defendant had "full knowledge" of the commission of the 
crime by the principal. Neal v. United States 1 102 F. 2d 643, 646 (8th 
Cir. 1939); Lancey v. United States, 356 F. 2d 40'7, 409 (9th Cir. 1966), 
cert. denied 385 U.S. 922; United Stat es v. King, 402 F. 2d 694,695 (9th 
Cir. 1968). In Commonwealth v. Lop es, '318 Mass. 453, 458-59 (1945), 
the oourt intimated that mere "suspicion" that a felony had been com
mitted could not render the defendant's silence criminal. 

( c) Duty of a Presid ent of the United S tates under the misprision 
statute.-The Federal misprision statut e requires that felonies be re
ported to "some judge or other person in civil or military authority 
unde:i; the United States." The President of the United States is the 
chief officer of the executive hranoh of the Federal Government. U.S. 
Constitution , article II , section 1, claus e 1. He is the Commander in 
Chief of the Army and Navy of the United States, U.S. Constitution, 
article II, section 2, clau se 1. In view of the plain language of the 
statute, it is difficult to resist the conclusion that the President is a 
"person in civil or military authority under the United States," within 
the me,aning of the statute. 17 

It is difficult to contend that all persons in civil or military authority 
under the United States are, simply by virtue of their positions, in
capable of committing the offense of misprision of felony. Law en· 
forcemenrt officers have been prosecuted under 18 U.S.C. § 4-although 
admittedly they were State, rather than Federal, officials. Bratton v. 
United States, '73 F. 2d '795 (10th Cir. 19'34) ; United States v. Dad
dano, 432 F. 2d 1119, 1122 ('7th Cir. 19'70), cert. dism-i'8sed 401 U.S. 
96'7, cert. denied 402 U.S. 905. 

In a case in which it is claimed that a U.S. official has discharged 
his duty und er 18 U.S.C. § 4 by making a decision not to prosecute a 
person known to have committed a felony, the appropriate inquiry 
would seem to be whether his decision not to · prosecute constituted 
th e exer cise of a function assigned to him by the Constitution or laws 
of the Unit ed States. 

17 In England, the oft'ense of misprision could be avoided by making a report to the 
King. Concerning the punishment for concealment of felonies, Coke wrote: 
"From which punishment if any will save himself he must follow the advice of Braeton. 
to discover it to the King , or to some judge or mag'istrate that for the administr ation of 
justice suppll eth his 9lace ,· with all speed that he can ." 
3 In st . Cop. 66. 





GOVERNMENT EXPENDITURES AT SAN CLEMENTE AND KEY BISCAYNE 

A. Facts 

The report submitted to the committee by the inquiry staff on July 
19, 1974, contains a detailed chronology of facts regarding the initia
tion of, installation of and payment for 15 cagetories of Government 
expenditures totaling over $92,000 1 at President Nixon's private 
properties at San Clemente and Key Biscayne in the years 1969 
through 1972. The Joint Committee on Internal Revenue Taxation 
found that these expenditures constituted taxable income to the Presi
dent. These expenditures were brought into question on one or more of 
the following grounds : 

(1) Although an expenditure was requested by the Secret Service, 
either (a) substantial increases in cost were incurred because of the 
personal aesthetic desires of the President or his representatives, or (b) 
the item primarily benefited the President and only secondarily served 
a security function. 

('2) An expenditure which primarily benefited the President was 
requested by the President or his representatives rather than by the 
Secret Service. 

(3) Although an expenditure had a security justification, the ex
penditure was one that any homeowner would likely and routinely 
make at. his own expense. 

Various expenditures on the President's private properties were 
also questioned in the course of hearings before the Subcommittee 
on Treasury, Postal Service, and General Government Appropriations 
of the House Appropriations Committee in June 1973; in hearings be~ 

1 See table below. 
San Clemente: 

Fireplace exhaust fan-------------------------------------- $388. 7·8 
Heating system--------------------------------------------- 12, 1188. 00 
Sewer system----------------------------------------------- 3,800.00 Landscape construction• and maintenance ______________________ 27, 018 . 00 
Den windows----------------------------------------------- 1,600.00 
Boundary and structural surveys------·------------------------ 5, 472. 59 
Paving---------------------------------------------------- 5,866.66 
Point gazebo----------------------'-------------------------- 4, 981. 60 
Handrails ------------------------------------------------- 98&50 Beach cabana and railroad crossing____________________________ 3,500.00 

66,614.03 

Key Biscayne : 
Landscape construction•------------------------------------- 3,414. 00 
Landscape maintenance-------------------------------------- 7, 991. 00 
Fence and hedge screen•------------------------------------- 12,679.00 
Shuffleboard------------------------------------------------ 1,600.00 

25,684.00 
*The Internal Revenue ,service found $58 ,954.77 of Government expenditures at 

San Clemente and $S,433.76 of Government expenditures at Key Biscayne to have 
coustltuted taxable Income to the President for the same period. The Items marked 
with an asterisk (•) were found by the Joint Committee stall', but not by the IRS 
to constitute taxable Income to the President. Taxable income attributable to 
!mprovemen ts for the year 1969 were found by the .T oln t Committee staff' to be 
$62,441.75 and ,by the IRS to be $31,844.58. The President has not yet paid tax 
delic/encies attributable to 1969 . Any such payment would be voluntary because the 
apphcable Statute of Limitations has run in respect to that year. 

(137) 
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fore the Government Activities Subcommittee of the House Appro
priations in June 1973; in hearings before the Government Activities 
Subcommittee of the House Government Operations Committee in 
October 1973; in a report by the Comptroller General to the Congress 
in December 1973 ; and in a report by the House Government Opera
tions Committee in May 1974. Each investigation concluded that some 
significant amount of nonprotective improvements on the President's 
private properties was improperly financed by the Government. This 
memorandum does not purport to review the accuracy of those deter
minations, although none of the reports, of course, is conclusive upon 
the members of this committee as to any issue. 

The evidence tending to show Presidential knowledge of the char
acter of these expenditures, the manner in which they were procured, 
and the source of their financing is as follows : 
1. San Clemente 

a. The President visited San Clemente from March 21 to March 23, 
1969.2 During that period, he and his family had discussions with 
Harold Lynch, the President's private architectural consultant, re
garding the design of the swimming pool to be constructed. Mrs. 
Nixon also walked the grounds with Lynch and expressed her desire 
that the renovation work be done in a manner that would preserve 
the informal atmosphere of the estate. (HJC staff interviews of 
Harold Lynch) 

b. The President visited San Clemente over the period June 4 to 
June 7, 1969, in conjunction with a trip to Honolulu. 3 During this 
period discussions were taking place among representatives of the 
President and Secret Service and GSA personnel regarding work to 
be performed on the estate. 

c. The President visited San Clemente for a month between 
August 9 and September 8, 1969. (Id.) This period immediately fol
lowed the completion of the major renovation work undertaken on the 
estate. 

On August 11, 1969, the President, Ehrlichman, and Kalmbach met 
in the President's office at the Western White House. Kalmbach's 
diary notes of that meeting state, "[President] was extremely compli
mentary re the job that was done on the homesite and . . . [ will] 
host a reception from 6-7 p.m. on Tuesday afternoon. I'm to invite 
people largely responsible for the success of the project[,]" (Kalm
bach diary, 8/11/69) including all Government as well as nongovern
mental personnel. (Kalmbach testimony, 3 HJC 657.) 

This ·reception was held the :following day and the President ex
pressed his appreciation to many of those attending on an individual 
basis. (Kalmbach testimony, 3 H,TC 657; HJC staff interviews of 
Richard Hathaway and Harold Lynch.) 

d. Alexander Butterfield has testified that the President was "very 
interested in the grounds at Key Biscayne, Camp David, San Clemente, 
the cottage, the house, the grounds ... " (Butterfield testimony, 1 HJC 

• Llhr~rv of Conin-ess, Congressional Research Service, "President Nixon's Visits to the 
Western White House, San Clemente, California" (Source: Agnes Waldron, White House, 
Arnni•t 28, 197:1), 

3 Library of Congress, Congressional Research Service, "President Nixon's Visits to the 
Western White House, San Clemente, California" (Source: Agnes Waldron, White House, 
August 28, 1973). 
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34.) Kalmbach testified that there was '',a great interest [by the Presi
dent] in ,all things relative to that [San Clemente] property," and re
lated that on one occasion when he walked the San Clemente grounds 
with President and Mrs. Nixon the President indicated that he wished 
the armngement of various rose bushes to be changed. (Kialmbach 
testimony, 3 H,TC 652.) 

The normal and more frequent procedure was for the President to 
discues the details of the work and operations at San Clemente with 
Ehrli chman or H. R. Haldeman, who would pass along instructions. 
(HJC staff interviews of John Dean.) Kalmbach testified, "I had a 
standard procedure to run all questions relative to matters pertaining 
to San Clemente past Mr. Ehrlichman and Mr. Haldeman for their 
approval and direction. (Kalmbach testimony, 3 HJC 656.) 

e. The President visited San Clemente from December 30, 1969, to 
January 8, 1970.4 

On January 16, 1970, Kalmbach talked to Ehrlichman by telephone 
and it was agreed, apparently with the President's assent, that GSA 
should be given responsibility for the upkeep of the residence. (Book 
XII, 153.) . 

f. In total, the President spent 47 days at San Clemente in 1969, 53 
days in 1970, 54 days in 1971 and 41 days in 1972.5 

g. In the February 28, 1973 tape recorded conversation between the 
President and Dean, the following exchange occurred: 

P ... They can't get his [Kalmbach's] records with regard to his private 
transactions? 

D No ... that's privileged material. 
P That's right. 
D Anything to do with San Clemente and, and the lik~that is just so far 

out of bounds that, uh 
P Yeah. Did they ask for that? 
D No, no, no-No indication. 
P Good. Oh well, even if it is. 

h. On August 20, 1973, Coopers and Lybrand gave to President and 
Mrs. Nixon a specific breakdown of the amount and manner of expendi
ture of their personal funds at San Clemente. (12/8/73 financial state
ment, 9 Presidential Document 1438.) 

i. On December 8, 1973 the President announced his intention to do
nate his San Clemente residence to the Nation after his and Mrs. 
Nixon's death. (President Nixon statement, 12/8/73, 9 Presidential 
Documents 1413.) 
~. Key Butoayne 

a. The President spent 32 days at Key Biscayne in 1969, 34 days in 
1970, 4 7 days in 1971, and 44 days in 1972. 6 

b. In December 1968 the President personally designated the type 
of fence which he wished to surround the Key Biscayne compound. 
(Book XII, 163-64.) 

• Library of Congress, Congressional Research Service. "President Nixon's Visits to the 
Western WhltP House . San Clemente, California" (Source: Agnes Waldron , White House, 
A111!"11Rt 28. 1973). 

• Llhr~rv of Cnngress. Con.i?resslonal Research Service. "President Nixon's Visits to the 
Western White House, San Clemente, California" (Source: Agnes Waldron, White House, Atw11st 2'1. 1973). 

6 Librarv of Coni?ress. Coni?ressional Research Service. "President Nixon's Visits to the 
Florida White House, Key Biscayne , Florida" (Source: Agnes Waldron, White House , August 28. 1973). 
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c. Construction at the Key Biscayne compound was delayed because 
of the President's April 2-6, 1969, visit there. GSA documents reflect 
that during this time the President designated that certain landscape 
construction be undertaken. ( Book XII, 158-59.) 

d. On August 20, 1973, Coopers and Lybrand gave President and 
Mrs. Nixon a specific breakdown on the amount and manner of the 
expenditure of their personal funds at Key Biscayne. ( 12/ 8/73 
financial statement, 9 Presidential Documents 1438.) 

B. Theories of the Evidence 

1. Oonstitutionat Theory 
Article II, Section 1 of the Constitution provides in part : 
The President shall, at stated Times, receive for his services, a. Compensation, 

which shall neither be increased nor diminished during the Period for which he 
shall have been elected, and he shall not receive within that Period an y other 
Emolument from the United States or any of them. ' 

2. Oriminal Law 
Title 18, § 641 of the United States Code, entitled "Public money, 

property or records," states: 
Whoever embezzles, steals, purloins, or knowingly converts to his use or the 

use of another, or without authority, sells, conveys or disposes of any record, 
voucher, money, or thing of value of the United States or of any department or 
agency thereof ; or 

Whoever receives, conceals, or retains the same with intent to convert it to 
his use or gain, knowing it to have been embezzled, stolen, purloined or con
verted-

Shall be fined not more than $10,000 or imprisoned not more than ten years, or 
both ; but if the value of such property does not exceed the sum of $100, he shall 
be fined not more than $1,000 or imprisoned not more than one year, or both . . . 

0. DiscWJsion 

The fact that reque sts for a number of questionable items or costs 
were initiated by the President personally or by his representatives 
may be thought to support an argument that th e President was aware 
the Secret Service had not made an independent profes sional judgment 
that such an item was necessary for security. Ehrlichman's instructions 
given prior to the installation of some improvements provide details 
as to what portions of those expenditur es he thought should be publicly 
financed ( as well as dis_playing some sensitivity to tax implications) , 
(Book XII , 182-84.) and it can be argued that it is unlikely that 
Ehrlichman did not discuss such personal finan cial matters with a 
President whom both Butterfield and Kalmbach described as highly 
interested in the details of operations at San Clemente. 8 Finally, it 
can be arg-ued that th e effect of the President's announced intention 
to donate San Clement e to the Feder al Government has illusory im
pact on the emoluments issue, since (a) many of the expendi tures , 
such as landscape maint enance costs, can never be recovered, and (b) 
the use and benefit of the permanent improvements will continue to be 
enjoyed for some years by either the President or .his.family (in some 
cases perhaps throughout the useful Jife of the improvement). 

7 Black 's Law Dictionary defin es "emolument " as "an y perquisite, advantage . profit , or 
gain arising from the possession of an office." 

8 See supra . It should be noted that Ehrllchm an has never been Interviewed In connec
tion with the Impeachment Inquiry. 
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One the other hand, it may be felt that most of these expendit~res 
had a sufficiently plausible security purpose that the President (him
self not a technical security expert) would not have been automatically 
alerted to any potential impropriety. Moreover, even as to items that 
had no apparent security purpose, it amounts to no more than specula
tion to say that the President was informed at the time that payment 
for these items had come out of public rather than personal funds. 9 

The President's announced intention to donate his San Clemente 
property to the United States, after his own and Mrs. Nixon's death, 
could be regarded as effecting a reimbursement of any emolument he 
might have received relative thereto. 

More fundamentally, it may be thought that the duties and circum
stances of a modern President demand that a certain amount of protec
tive benefit be conferred on his person by the Government, 10 and that 
to impeach a modern President for receipt of such benefit, without a 
prior demonstration of public or national dissatisfaction with the prac
tice, would represent the imposition of a sanction for breach of a 
standard of which he did not have fair notice. 

The arguments relevant to the legal theory of knowing receipt of 
converted U.S. funds are largely the same as those applicable to the 
emoluments clause, except that it would also be necessary to demon
strate that the President had a criminal intent to convert the public 
property in question to his own use. The existence of such intent tends 
to be negated by the openness with which the improvements were 
made; there is no suggestion of the furtiveness commonly associated 
with conscious efforts to embezzle or convert. 

• The summary ot information states , at p. 152 : "The President knew of the imp .rove- . ments as they were being made from his visits to San Clemente and Key Biscayne; pre8um ably he . also knew that he was not personally paying for them." (emphasis supplied) 10 In this regard it should be noted that the GAO report cited significant nonprotective Texas, including $34,000 relating to alterations · on President Johnson's airplane hangar Government expenditures in connection with an airstrip located on the LBJ Ranch in there. GAO Report, 87-88. Total expenditures In connection with President Nixon's private properties total approximately $17 million In comparison with approximately $5.9 million spent in connection with Pres ident Johnson 's private properties. (Book XII, 175 .) 





RESPONSE TO COMMITTEE SUBPENAS 

The minority staff is not aware of any factual dispute concerning 
the committee's issuance of subpenas and the President's response to 
them. The following matters may be noted, in addition to the facts 
described in the report by the majority staff. 

,1. 126 of the 147 conversations for which the committee subpenaed 
tape recordings covered a period of approximately 90 hours (5,361 
minutes). The duration of the remaining 21 conversations has not been 
specified. 

2. The letter of February 25, 197 4, from the committee's special 
counsel to the President's special counsel stated: 

We believe the next logical step is to have you outline for us how the White 
House files are indexed, how Presidential papers are indexed, and how Presi
dential conversations and memoranda are indexed. We are particularly inter
ested in knowing how the files of Mr. Haldeman, Mr. Ehrlichman, Mr. Colson 
and Mr. Dean are indexed. If we could work out a way whereby members of the 
Inquiry Staff may examine these files for the purpose of selecting materials 
which, in our opinion, are necessary for the investigation, I believe that the 
inquiry would be expedited. 

3. The letter of April 19, 1974, from the committee's special counsel 
to the President's special counsel requested the following material: 

All papers and things prepared by, sent to, received by, or at any time con
tained in the files of, H. R. Haldeman, John D. Ehrlichman, Charles W. Colson, 
,John Dean, 3d, Gordon C. Strachan, Egil Krogh, David Young, E. Howard Hunt, 
G. Gordon Liddy and John Caulfield to the extent that such papers or things 
relate or refer directly or indirectly to one or more of the following subjects : 

1. The break-in and electronic surveillance of the Democratic National Com
mittee Headquarters in the Watergate office building during May and June of 
1972, or the investigations of that break-in by the Department of Justice, the 
Senate Select Committee on Presidential Campaign Activities, or any other 
legislative, judicial, executive or administrative body, including members of the 
White House staff; 

2. The . . . Huston Plan; 
3. The activities of the White House Special Investigation Unit. 

The subpena of May ,30, 1974, required the production of: 
All papers and things (including recordings) ·prepared by, sent to, received by 

or at any time contained in the files of, H. R. Haldeman, John D. Ehrlichman, 
Charles W. Colson, John Dean III, and Gordon Strachan to the extent that such 
papers or things relate or refer directly or indirectly to the break-in and elec
tronic surveillance of the Democratic National Committee Headquarters in the 
Watergate office building during May and June of 1972 or the investigations of 
that break-in by the Department of Justice, the Senate Select Committee on 
Presidential Campaign Activities, or any other legislative, judicial, executive or 
administrative body, including members of the White House staff. 

4. On July 19, 1974, the committee published as a committee print 
a set of 21 political matters memoranda from Gordon Strachan to 
H. R. Haldeman, which had been voluntarily provided by the Presi
dent to the committee and received by the committee under its Rules 
of Confidentiality. These included memoranda which were not cited 
in the committee's statements of information presenting the evidence 
compiled by its inquiry. 

(143) 
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5. On October 18, 1973, Special Pr<>"...ecutor Archibald Cox, in com
menting upon a proposal by the Attorney General, stated that for 
purposes of his investigation and the grand jury's investigation, he 
would be satisfied with transcripts of tapes of Presidential conver
sations, prepared without the participation of the Special Prosecutor's 
office, omitting material not pertinent and national security material, 
and paraphrasing material embarrassing to the President, if certain 
conditions were observed to guarantee the integrity and accuracy of 
the transcripts, including court appointment of special masters to 
undertake the work. (Book IX, 774.) 

6. The White House has submitted to the committee the materials 
listed in the committee's "Index to Investigative Files-Materials 
Received from the White House ," given to the members of the com
mittee on May 9, 1974. These materials include the following: 

a. Handwritten Notes of the President and H. R. Haldeman. (5 items) 
b. Memoranda, Daily Diaries and Other Material. (11 items) 
c. White House Political Matters Memoranda, 8/10/71-9/18/72, Gordon Stra

chan to H.R. Haldeman from (21 items) 
d. Documents regarding the Special Investigations Unit ("Plumbers"). (38 

categories or items) 
e. Documents regarding ITT. (73 categories or items) 
f. Documents regarding the Dairy Industry. (20 categories or items) 
g. Documents from the files of the Agriculture Department. (620 items) 
h. Documents from the files of the Federal Home Loan Bank ~oard. (98 docu

ments and 8 sets of documents) 
I. Documents from the files of the Environmental Protection Agency. (12 

files) · 
j. Documents from the files of the Interior Department. (5 files) 
k. Tape recordings of Presidential conversations. (19 recordings or rerecord-

inp) · 

7. In some cases where the committee did not receive tapes, dicta
belts, memoranda, or other documents subpenaed by it, there is no 
evidence that the tapes, dictabelts, memoranda, or other documents 
existed. 

8. The letter dated April 4, 1974, from the committee's Special 
Counsel to the President's Special Counsel, stated: 

Of course, if any of the conversations requested in our letter of February 25, 
concerns a subject entirely unrelated to the matters that I have outlined, the 
Committee would have no interest therein. In the final analysis , however, the 
Committee itself would have to make that determination. I am sure it would 
give careful initial consideration to your response in making its determination 
as to a particular conversation which you might believe to be totally unrelated 
to the matters that I have outlined. 

This statement was also included in the letter of April 19, 1974, 
from the committee's special counsel to the President's Special 
Counsel. 

9. The unsigned memorandum accompanying the President's sub
mission of edited White House transcripts to the committee on April 
30 stated: 

[The Committee's] subpoena called for the production of tapes and other 
materials relating to 42 Presidential conversations. With respect to all but three 
of these conversations, the subpoena called for the production of the tapes and 
related materials without regard to the subject matter , or matters, dealt with 
in these conversations. In the President's view, such a broad scale subpoena 
is unwarranted .... [A]s the President has repeatedly stated, he will not par
ticipate in the destruction of the office of the · Presidency of the United States 
by permitting unlimited access to Presidential conversations and documents . 

. . . In order that the Committee may be satisfied that he has in fact dis-
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closed this pertinent material to the Committee, the President has invited the 
Chairman and ranking minority member to review the subpoenae d tapes to sat
isfy themselves that a full and 'complete disclosure of the pertinent contents of 
these tapes has, indeed, been made. If, after such review they have any ques
tions regarding his conduct. the President has stated that he stan ds ready to 
respond under oath to written interrogatories and to meet with the Chairman 
and ranking minority member of the Committee at the White House to discuss 
these matters if they so desire . ("Presidential Statement," 4/30/74, 92.) 

10. Prior to the committ ee's issuance of the subpena of May 15, the 
President's Special Cotmsel submitted responses on behalf of the 
President to requests of special staff that a subpena issue for ta[~ 
of Presidential conversations · of April 4, 19'72, and June 23, 1912. 
These responses argued that the evidence then before the committee 
demonstrated that these tapes were unnecessary to the committe e's 
inquiry, and that therefor e subpena s should not be issued for them 
"to satisfy curiosity or to seek confirmation of undisputed facts ." 

11. The letter of May 22, 1974, from the President to the chairman 
of the committee, referring to the two subpenas dated May 151 1974 
stated: 

... [I]t is clear that the continued succession of demand s for additional Presi
dential conversations has become a never-ending process, and that to continul'! 
providing these conversations in response to the constantly escalating requests 
would constitute such a massive invasion into the confidentiality "9t,~P'residential 
conversation that the institution of the Presidency itself w.oum ~e fatally 
compr omised . . . . · 

. . . Continuing ad infinitum the process of yielding up additional conversations 
in response to an endless series of demands would fatally weaken this office not 
only in this administration but for future Presidencies as well. 

Accordingly, I respectfully decline to produce the [docum ents subpenaed]. 
However, I again remind you that if the Committee desires further information 

from me about any of these conversations or other matters related to its inquiry, 
I stand ready to answer, under oath, pertinent written interrogatories, and to be 
interviewed under oath by you and the ranking minority member at the White 
House. ( "Pre'Sidential Statem ents," 5/22 /74, 103.) 

12. The President's letter of June 9, 1974, to the chairman of the 
committee stated as follows : 

... The question at issu e is not who conducts the inquiry, but where the line is 
to he dr .awn on an apparently endlessly esca lati ng s piral of denmnds for con
fidential Presidenthll tapes and documents . The Committee asserts that it should 
be the sole judge of Presidential confidentiality. I oonnot accept such a 
doctrine ... 

,vhat is commonly referred to now as "executive ·privilege" is part and parcel of 
the basic doctrine of separation of powers - the establishment , by the Constitu
tion, of three separa te and co-equa l branches of Government . ,vhile many func
tions of Government require the concurr ence or interaction of two or more 
branches, eiaclt branch historically has been stea dfast in maintaining its own 
independence by turning back attemp ts of the othe rs, ·whenever made , to assert 
an authority to invade wrthout cons ent, th e privacy of ,its own deliberation s . 

. . . If the institution of an impeachment inquiry against the President were 
perm'itted to override all restraints of separation of powers, this would spell 
the end of the doctrine of sepa ration of powers; it would be an open invita
tion to future Congresses to use an impeachment inquiry, however frivolously , 
as a device to assert their own supremacy over the Executive, and to reduce 
Executive confidentiality to a nullity. 

My refusal to comply with further subpoenas with respect to Watergate is 
based essentially on two considerations. 

First, preserving the principle of separation of powers-and the Executive 
as a co-equal branch-requires that the Executive, no less than the Legislative 
or Judicial branches must be immune from unlimited search and seizure by the 
other co-equal branches. 
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Second, the voluminous body of materials that the Committee already has
and which I have voluntarily provided, partly in response to Committee requests 
and partly in an effort to round out the record-does give the full story of 
Watergate, insofar as it relates to Presidential knowledge and Presidential 
actions . 

. . . [T]he Executive must remain the final arbiter of demands on its confi
dentiality just as the Legislative and Judicial branches must remain the final 
arbiters of demands on their confidentiality. (10 Presidential Documents, 592-94.) 



SuBPENA PowER OF THE HousE OF REPRESENTATIVES IN AN 
IMPEACHMENT lNQIDRY 

Each House of Congress possesses an implied constitutional power 
to compel the production of documents and the testimony of witnesses, 
as an aid to the intelligent exercise of its constitutional functions. The 
power was first judicially recognized in the context of a legislative 
mvestigation, 1 but it is all the more necessary, and applies "a fortiori, 
where La House of Congress] is exercising a judicial function." 2 This 
is because in exercising a judic ial fun ction such as impeachm ent of 
Federal civil officers or expulsion of Members from Congress), Con
gress is likely to be called upon to resolve disputed factual issues, 
whereas often in legislating the question is not what facts exist but 
whether, given the facts, the legislation is wise. 

The power of the Houses of Congress to compel the production of 
evidence, however, like all their other powers under our Constitution, 
is not unlimited. · 

LIMITS ON THE POWER 

A. Sub_ject ilfotte r of I nve stigatio n 

The congressional power of inquiry exists and is exercised not for 
its own sake, but only to give Congress information on the basis of 
which it can make decisions ,and take actions wi,t,h which it is charged 
by the Constitution. 3 The power accordingly cannot be exercised to 
compel the production of information which is not related to a decision 
or action entrusted to Congress by the Constitution. As the Supreme 
Court has stated : 

Congressional in-,estigating Committees ... are restricted to the missions dele
gated to them, i.e., to acquire certain data to be used by the House or the 
Senate in coping with a problem that falli;: within its ... sphere. No witness can 
be compelled to make disclosures on matters outside that area. This is a juris
dictio.Qal concept of pertinency drawn from the nature of a Congressional Com
mittee 's sour ce of authority.' 

President Nixon has taken the position that the committee's sub
penas have been overbroad in failing to specify the subject matter 
of many conversations sought. This raises the issue of the relevance 
of the information sought to any proper subject matter of the com
:r_nittee's inquiry.fi Ordinarily a witness in a judicial proceeding may ~ot 
Judge the relevance to the subject matter of the caw of materials 

1 MoGrain v. Daugherty, 273 U.S . 135, 174 (1927). 
2 Barry v. United States ex rel . Cunningham, 279 U.S. 587,616 (1929). 
3 See Marshall v. Gordon, 243 U.S. 521, 547 (1927). indicating that even in an impeach

ment inquiry , the House would not have the pow er to punish for contempt of its preroga
tives unless the exercise of that power was in aid of its impeachm ent function und~r the 
Constitution . 

• Watkins v. United States , 354 U.S . 178,187 , 198 . 206 (1957). 
6 The committ ee Is authoriz ed under H . Res . 803 to compel the production of all Items 

It deems "necessary" to its inquiry. The alternativ e of limiting th e committee's authority 
to securing items necessary and relevant, or reasonably calculated to lead to the pro
duction of relevant evidence, was considered, but not adopted. 
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sought from him. It is equally true, however, that the decision as to 
relevance is not left to the party seeking the evidence. In a judicial 
proceeding, the determination of relevance is for the court. 

Even though the committee has not conducted its inquiry as an 
adversary of the President, but rather in an impartial fashion, the 
committee's position is not strictly analogous to that of the court in a 
judicial proceeding. The committee is also the party seeking to compel 
the production of the material in question. 

It may be for this reason that when a witness before a congressional 
committee refuses to give testimony or produce documents, the com
mittee cannot itself hold the witness in contempt. Rather, the estab
lished procedure is for the witness to be given an opportunity to appear 
before the full House or Senate, as the case may he, and give reasons 
why he should not be held in contempt-for example, he can argue that 
his refusal was justified, or excusable, or based on some mistake. The 
Supreme Court has held that this kind of notice and opportunity for 
hearing are constitutionally required, under the fifth and fourteenth 
amendments, before a legislative body may punish a person for con
tempt of its prerogatives. 6 

It is not suggested that the House is constitutiona.lly ·obliged to hold 
the President in contempt before it may treat his refusal to produce 
documents as grounds for impeachment, but the Members may feel 
that the same sort of considerations. apply, and support an observance 
of similar procedures. 7 

It may be argued that the President has now had an opportunity 
to "show cause" before the committee why his response was satis
factory. (The brief da.ted July 19, 1974, and submitted to the com
mittee on behalf of the President, did not address the issue, although 
it states that the President's Special Counsel would welcome the oppor
tunity to respond to any committee requests for further submiffiions.) 
However, there has been no opportunity to make this showing before 
the full House, as is the traditional procedure of the House. It may be 
doubted whether the President's Special Counsel would be granted the 
opportunity to show cause before the full House, if the committee 
recommended that the President be impeached for his response to tihe 
committee's subpenas. 

B. Privilege8 to Withhold Information 

Despite the public interest in having Congress secure information, 
sometimes our law recognizes a countervailing interest in permit.ting 
a person who is subpenaed to withhold information. For example, 
the fifth amendment privilege against self-incrimination has been 

6 Groppi v. Leslie, 404 U.S. 496, 500 (1972). As the Supreme Court there noted, Congress 
had long followed these procedures as -a matter of policy, in order to Insure fairness to 
witnesses and persons summoned to produce evidence. rather than as a matter of con-

7 It seems somewhat strained to rely upon Senate review to discharge this function, 
I.e., to regard a trial of the President by the Senate as "arbitrating" the initial dispute 
between a President and the House as to whether a Presidential response to a snbpena 
was satisfactory. Impeachment by the House is a sufficiently Important step so that every 
reasonable efl'ort should be made to insure the Integrity and accuracy of the result reached 
In the House. Due process cannot be left until the Senate. 
stitut!onal command. 
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held applicable in an impeachment inquiry. 8 Similarly, the privilege 
for confidential communioations between attorney and client has been 
recognized and honored by committees of Congress in both legislative 
and impeachment investigations. 9 

1. Presidential privilege 
In the present case, the President has claimed a privilege to with

hold information based upon the need to maintain confidentiality 
between the President and his advisers, so as to promote the candid 
exchange of advice and views among them, and insure efficient and 
fully-informed decisionmaking at the Presidential level. The Presi
dent argues that, despite a congressional need for access to his con
versations to support and assist a congressional decision, the Presi
dent has to be able to maintain the privacy of those conversations, 
when he deems it essential, in order to preserve the unfettered char
acter of his conversations with his aides, and hence the integrity of 
all the decisions which he makes as head of the co-equal executive 
branch. 

The courts have recognized the validity of this as "one species of 
executive privilege-that premised on 'the great public interest in 
maintaining the confidentiality of conversations that take place in 
the President's performance of his official duties.'" 10 They have held 
that "presidential conversations are 'presumptively privileged,' even 
from the limited intrusion represented by in camera examination of 
the conversations by a court." 11 They have also held that the presump
tion of privilege can be overcome, depending upon the circumstances 
of the case."' The President is presently litigating the latter question 
in a nonimpeachment context before the Supreme Court. 

8 In 1879, for example, impeachment proceedings were brought against George Seward, 
Consul-General and Minister of the United States in China during the administration of 
President Hayes. The report of the House .Judiciary Committee In that case stated: 

"The committee procured a subpena ... Mr. Seward appeared In obedience to tbe 
subpena, but declined to be sworn as a witness In a case where crime was alleged against 
him, and where articles of impeachment might be found against him, claiming, through 
his counsel, his constitutional privilege of not being obliged to produce evidence In a 
criminal case tending to crimlnate himself. 

"* • * If these books of Mr. Seward's are his private books • • ,* or whether they con
tain records of his action as a public officer intermixed or otherwise with his private 
transactions, it Is believed he cannot be compelled to produce them." 
H.R. Rep. No. 141, 45th Cong., 3d Sess. (1879). 

Dean W!gmore also states that the fifth amendment Is applicable in Impeachment 
proceedings. 8 Wigmore, Evidence (McNaughton rev., 1961) § 2257, p. 357. citing United 
,</tates v. Collins, 25 Fed Cas. 545, 549 (No. 14, 837) (C.C.S.D. Ga., 1873) ; Thruston v. 
Clark, 107 Cal. 285, 40 P. 435 (1895) ; Daugherty v. Nagel, 28 Idaho 302, 154 P. 375 
(1915) ; Nye v. Daniels, 75 Vt. 81, 53 Alt. 150 (1902). 

• Impeachment Inquiries : see Proceedings of the House of Representatives In the fol
lowing Impeachment Investigations: Marshall, pp. 687, 688, 693 ("The Committee w!II 
enforce the rule, as long as counsel raises the question of privilege. Even If the counsel 
were disposed to testify about a privileged matter, the committee would not permit him 
to do so. No counsel has the right, even If willing to do so, to testify about a matter 
that he himself does not avail himself of the privilege. Any court may compel him to 
recognize the privilege and we would not permit him to testify to privileged matter.") ; 
Anderson, p. 166 (Chairman questions competency of conversation between attorney and 
client) : and Archbald, pp. 1413-14 (committee w!II respect privilege, but committee will 
ascertain whether privilege applies.). 

Legislative Inquiries: see Keeney v. United States, 218 F. 2d 843, 850 (D.C. Cir. 1954) 
(privilege apparently, applicable) ; Landis, "Const!tntlonal Limits on Congressional 
Investigations," 40 Harv. L. Rev. 153. 219 (1926) (same) ; Civil Aeronautics Board, v. 
Air Transport Ass'n of America, 201 F. Supp. 318 (D. D.C. 1961) (priv!lege applicable 
in ag-ency investigations). Compare Jurney v. MaaCracken, 294 U.S. 125, 144-46 (1935), 
(privilege apparently not sustained by Congressional Committee) : 3 Hinds, Precedents 
of the House of Representatives§ 1689 (same). 

10 Senate Select Committee v. Nia:on, D.C. Cir. Civ. No. 74-1258 (May 23, 1974), slip 
opinion at 9; Nia:on v. Sirica, 487 F. 2d 700,717 (D.C. Cir .. 1973). 

11 Nia:on v. Sirica, supra n. 10, at 705, 717-18; Senate Select Committee v. Nia:on, supra 
n. 10, at 9. 

12 In the Senate Select Committee case the circuit court upheld the President's claim 
of pr! vilege ; In the Sirica decision the claim was disallowed. 

37-496 0 - 74 - 10 
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The President seems to have taken the position, in effect, that, once 
he determines his privilege must be invoked to safeguard the integrity 
of Presidential decisionmaking, his determination can never be chal
lenged by another branch of Government. This amounts to a claim of 
absolute privilege. It is evident that an across-the-board exercise of an 
absolute privilege could effectively stymie the power of Congress under 
the impeachment clause. It has accordingly been argued that in the 
context of an impeachment investigation, the President can have no 
privilege whatsoever to keep material confidential, that is, that the 
decision of the House or its committee must be absolute and unreview
able. Upon analysis, it does not seem necessary to accept either abso
lute rule. 

ARGUMENTS FOR A FLAT NO-PRIVILEGE RULE IN IMPEACHMENT INQUIRIES 

In his letter of June 9, 197 4i the President appears to rest his argu
ment upon the separation of powers among the three branches of the 
Federal Government. This is a difficult argument to sustain in the 
context of an impeachment inquiry, since the impeachment clause was 
a deliberate exception to the separation of powers, adopted at the 
Federal Convention of 1787 only after debate. 13 

Second, it is hard to see how any privilege based upon the fact of a 
President's incumbency should apply in a constitutional proceeding 
designed to test that incumbency. 

Third, the power to impeach and remove a President would be 
sterile if it did not include the power to secure information upon 
which to ad. Arguably, it would not be a sensible construction of the 
impeachment clause to suppose that the Framers intended the House 
to make an uninformed ( or less than a fully informed) decision re
garding impeachment. In a sense, the uninformed exercise of a power 
is the exercise of arbitrary power-antithetical to the spirit of our 
Constitution. 

ARGUMENTS AGAINST A FLAT NO-PRIVILEGE RULE IN IMPEACHMENT 

INQUIRIES 

First, the fact that the power of "impeachment" is an exception to 
the separation of powers does not answer the question of how far the 
exception was meant to extend, and how far the impeachment power 
was meant to cut across Presidential powers other than the right to 
remain in office. For example, in cases of impeachment the President 
loses his pardoning power-but the Framers thought it necessary to 
spell this out in the Constitution. ( Article II, section 2, clause 1.) 

"'See 2 The Records of the Federal Convention of 1787 (M. Farrand ed., 1911) 63-69. 
As Elias Boudinot stated in the First Congress, the Impeachment power was among the 
constitutional "exceptions to a principle, that Is, the Independence of the branches. 1 Annals 
of Congress 527. It Is probably for this reason that many past President's have stated 
that their power to withhold information from Congress would cease to apply in an 
Impeachment proceeding. The statement of President Polk, that in an Impeachment situa
tion the House's power of Inquiry "would penetrate Into the most secret recesses of the. 
Executive Departments," ls perhaps the best known. 

It may be noted, however, that these statements by past Presidents arose In the con
text of congressional Investigations which were not Impeachment Inquiries. Often they 
may have represented a harmless nod In the direction of Congress' inquisitorial power, 
in the context of a Presidential refusal to turn over documents. It may therefore seem 
less approprlat to view these statements as settling the "law" of Presidential privilege 
In an Impeachment situation. The limit of Congressional subpoena power was not an Issue 
In the only prior Presidential impeachment Investigations, those involving Andrew 
Johnson In 1867 and 1868. 
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It may be argued that the "exception" represented by the impeach
ment clause is limited to Congress' power to bring the President to 
trial in the Senate and to remove him from office if he is convicted, and 
that it cannot extend to requiring him to spread his record before the 
Congress as a condition of remaining in office. . 

It may also be argued that the President's (and the public's) need 
to maintain the confidentiality of the Presidential decisionmaking 
process, when the President deems it necessary to do so, supports a 
privilege independently of the sepa11ation of powers. Counsel to the 
President have argued that the need for confidentiality is both broader 
and deeper than the legal separation of the three branches. 14 If this 
view is taken, it may make little difference that the impeachment 
power represents an exception to the doctrine of separation of powers. 

With respect to the second argument advanced above in favor of a 
no privilege rule, it should be said that the President has consistently 
bottomed his argument not upon his interest in the privacy of his own 
conversations, but upon the undesirability of a no-privilege rule which 
would apply to all future Presidents. His argument, in other words, 
does not rest upon the fact of his incumbency, but upon the nature of 
the Presidential decisionmaking process. 

·with respect to the third argument advanced above; namely, that 
an uninformed exercise of the impeachment power would be pointless 
and arbitrary, it ma.y be urged that the President has not suggested 
that all the committee and the House can do is to take a vote. He 
denies not the power to conduct an inquiry, which the committee has 
done in any case, but the power to compel produtcion of Presidential 
documents as against a Presidential assertion that their production 
would not be in the public interest. 

Finally, a flat no-privilege rule for impeachment investigations 
could permit or even foster unfortunate developments. The President 
raises the possibility, in his letter of June 9, 1974, that such a rule 
"would be an open invitation to future Congresses to use an impeach
ment inquiry, however frivolously, as a device to assert their own 
supremacy over the Executive, and to reduce Executive confidentiality 
to a nullity." It may be objected that the mere possibility of abuse of 
a power of inquiry is no argument against its existence.15 But we are 
not concerned here with the existence of a power of inquiry; rather 
with the existence of a limit to that power. It "will not do to say that 
the argument is drawn from extremes. Constitutional provisions are 
based on the possibilities of extremes." 16 

In a way, the misuse of the impeachment power so as to eliminate 
Executive confidentiality is not the greatest possible abuse. The ex
treme case would be the removal of a President for no other grievance 
than his refusal to comply with an impeachment committee's sub
pena.17 The relations between congressional investigating committees 
and the Executive have not been always so tranquil in our history as ~o 

,. The priv!lege recognized by the Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia appears 
to rest at least as much on the "need for confl.dent!allty" as on the separation of powers. 
See cases cited in n. 10, supra. 

15 McGrain v. Daugherty, 278 U.S. 135, 17::i (1927). 
1• General Oil Co. v. Crain, 209 U.S. 211, 226-27 (1908). 
17 It should be borne in mind that the question whether a refusal to comply with a 

subpena constitutes in itself an impeachable oft'ense is distinct from the question whether 
a refusal to produce evidence can give rise to an "adverse inference" regarding independent 
charges. 
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indicate that such a conjecture is fanciful. 18 Yet if the rule is laid 
down that as a matter of fundamental constitutional law, a President 
can under no circumstances enjoy any privilege to withhold docu
ments or testimony from a duly designated impeachment committee, 
then the mere attempt to exert such a privilege might be argued to 
afford sufficient grounds for his removal-a sort of default judgment. 

NO ABSOLUTE PRESIDENTIAL PRIVILEGE IN IMPEACHMENT INQUIRIES 

Even if the flat no-privilege rule is rejected, this does not mean that 
an Impeachment Inquiry Committee may never properly exercise its 
impeachment power as the ultimate sanction against Presidential non
disclosure of material s. ·when a President determines to withhold ma
terial in the context of an impeachment investigation--as it is always 
within his physical power to do-he relies, in the words of Chief 
Justice Marshall, upon "political powers, in the exercise of which he 
is to use his own discretion, accountable only to his country in his po
litical character and to his own conscience." 19 As the House Committee 
on the ,Judiciary stated in its report in connection with the Seward 
impeachment inquiry in 1879: 

"The subpoena duces tecum should be issued to the highest executive officer 
having charge, custody, and control of such public records. Since the case of 
Burr ... the usual course has been for a Committee of Congress to direct a letter 
to the head of the proper department, or House, by resolution, to call upon the 
pro;:>er executive officer, to produce the same , leaving that officer to get possession 
of the books from his subordinate by any lawful means ... . All resolutions di
rected to the President of the United States to produce papers within the control 
of the Executive, if properly drawn, contain a clause, 'if in his judgment not 
inconsistent with the public interest.' And whenever the President has returned 
(as sometimes he has) that, in his judgment, it was not consistent with the 
public interest to give that House such information, no further proceedings have 
ever been taken to compel the production of such information. Indeed, upon 
principle, it would seem that this must be so. The Executive is as independent of 
either House of Congress as either House of Congress is inde;iendent of him, and 
they cannot call for the records of his action o·r the action of his officers against 
his consent. 

The mischief of the House calling for documents might easily be a very great 
one. Suppose the President is engaged in a negotiation with a foreign government, 
one of a most delicate character ... and which it is vitally necessary to keep 
secret .... Somebody must judge upon this point. It clearly cannot be the House 
or its Committee, because they cannot know the importance of having the doings 
of the Executive Department kept secret. The hea.d of the Executive Department, 
therefore, must be the judge in such case and decide it upon his own responsibility 
to the people, and to the House, upon a case of impeachment brought against him 
for so doing, if his acts are causeless, malicious, willfully wrong, or to the detri
ment of the public interest.""" · 

CONCLUSION 

On balance, the soundest long range view seems to be that the Presi• 
dent's privilege to protect the privacy 0£ his decisionmaking process 
does not automatically fall whenever an impeachment inquiry is au
thorized, and that his invocation of the privilege in the context of an 
impeachment investigation should not automatically trigger his re-

1• The relations between President Lincoln and the Committee on the Conduct of the 
War come to mind. 

"'Marbury v. Madison, 1 Cranch (5 U.S.) 137. 165 (1803). 
20 H.R. Rep. No. 141, 45th Cong., 3d Sess. (1879). 
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moval from office. An apparent noncompliance with an impeachment 
committee's subpena is the beginning, not the end, of the question. 

It must be determined, first, that the refusal to comply was not 
justifiable or excusable. The committee members will wish to assess 
the reasonableness, under all the circumstances, of the President's de
cision with respect to the limits of Congress' investigative power and 
the limits of his own privilege to guard the confidentiality of his con
versations and other personal records. In making this assessment, the 
committee members may wish to consider, in the light of any Presi
dential statements or arguments, the relevance of the materials sought 
to the subject matter of the committee's inquiry; the degree of neces
sity of the materials sought; the quantity of maforial sought and the 
scope of the subpenas asserted by the President to be overboard; the 
extent to which the President has turned over Presidential records of 
various kinds to the committee, in response to subpenas or without 
being subpenaed; and the efficacy of the alternative means proposed 
by the President for verifying information provided to the committee 
or providing the committee with additional information, such as in
spection of original tapes, sworn answers to interrogatories, and oral 
interviews. The members ma.y perhaps feel it desirable to permit the 
President-or his counsel-to express his views as to these matters, or 
other £actors he may believe to bear upon whether his response to the 
committee's subpenas and other requests for information were, on the 
whole, justifiable. . 

I£, after undertaking the above examination, the members of the 
committee believe that the President's actions in this matter were not 
constitutionally justifiable, they must address the question whether the 
President has conducted himself in a manner so seriously contemptu
ous and destructive of the relation and balance which ought to exist 
between the Government's branches, as to merit removal from office.21 

21 If there Is no factual dispute with respect to the President's response to the com
mittee's subpenas and other requests for information, the standard of grounds for 
impeachment by the House would seem to be the same as the standard for conviction and 
removal by the Senate. 





TAX DEDUCTION FOR GIFT OF PAPERS 

INTRODUCTION 

A threshold question arises when the President's payments of his 
personal income tax are considered as ground for his impeachment. 
This is whether the alleged offense-even if it is alleged that criminal 
tax fraud occurred-bears a sufficient relation to the President's office. 
"As a technical term, a 'high' crime signified a crime against the sys
tem of government, not merely a serious crime. This element of injury 
to the commonwealth-that is, to the State itself and to its Constitu
tion-was historically the criterion for distinguishing a 'high' crime 
or misdemeanor from an ordinary one. The distinction goes 'back to 
the ancient law of treason, which differentiated 'high' from 'petit' 
treason." 1 The definition of grounds for impeachment in the Consti
tution had been "treason, !bribery or other high crimes and misde
meanors against the State" (later "ag-il,inst the United States")-the 
last W<?rds being dropped in t~~ final draft o_f ~he C?,nstitution by the 
Committee on ~tyle and Rev1s10n, as a styhst1c _,9,ij'¥1ge only._ Unless 
the words "agamst the State" meant that the condlfot;,m question had 
to be criminal ( and hence a violation of the laws of the State), they 
must have meant that the conduct had to have some impact on the 
governmental system of the State, or the position of the officer in that 
system. As the committee staff's Report on Grounds for Presidential 
Impeachment concluded : 

Where the issue is presidential compliance with the Constitutional require· 
ments and limitations on the Presidency, the crucial factor is not the intrinsic 
quality of behavior but the significance of its efl:'ect upon our Constitutional sys
tem or the functioning of our government.• 

There are theories on which the President's personal income taxes 
may be thought to relate to his office. First, it may be argued that every 
citizen, no matter what his station, owes an obligation to his Govern
ment to pay the full amount of personal income tax for which he is 
liable in any year. This is true; but every citizen also has an obligation 
to his Government not to violate any criminal law established by that 
Government, and yet not every criminal offense is sufficiently related 
to governmental office to constitute grounds for impeachment. An in
terpreter of our Constitution wrote in 1829, when the Constitution was 
still relatively fresh, that except for treason and bribery, "all offenses 
not immediately connected with office," including "murder, burglary, 
robbery," were "left to the ordinary course of judicial proceedings." a 
It was no accident that every article of impeachment voted against 
President Andrew Johnson in 1868 recited that conduct in question 
occurred "in office." 

1 "Constitutional Grounds for Presidential Impeachment." Report by the Staff' of the 
Impeachment Inquiry. Committee on the Judiciary, House of Representatives, 93d Congress, 
2d Session (February 1974), p. 12, n. 51. 

2 Id., n. 27. 
3 W. Rawle, A View of the Constitution (1829). Compare J . Story , Commentaries on the 

Constitution of the United States,§§ 801, 802 (1905 ed.). 

(155) 
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Second, it may be argud that nonpayment of taxes or tax evasion 
by a President is related to his office, and indeed is particularly to 
be condemned, because the President is ex officio in charge of the 
. collection of all taxes, since he is the head of the executive branch. 
Again, this argument could be made of all crimes. But beyond that, it 
may be doubted whether a greater burden of obedience should be 
placed upon the President because his office represents the apex of our 
system of laws. Should a President be impeachable for private con
duct constituting a crime, but an inferior officer not so? 

Similarly, the summary of information concerning the President's 
taxes seems to suggest ( at p. 10) that a violation of the tax law "would 
be particularly serious on the part of the President if it entailed an 
abuse of the power and prestige of his office." "As Chief Executive," 
the report continues, "he might assume that his tax returns were not 
subject to the same scrutiny as those of other taxpayers. It was un
likely, for example, that the Archives would question a President as 
to the date of his gift." The more reasonable view would seem to be, 
however, that private conduct is not automatically transformed into 
an "abuse of official power," in the case of a President, simply because 
of the attitude which other persons may entertain towa:rd the 
Presidency. 

Despite the foregoing, it should be said that two of the articles of 
impeachment against Judge Halstad L. Ritter in 1936 charged willful 
tax evasion. However, these articles were added by the House Man
agers after the House had already voted a set of articles, so that the 
tax charges were never separately discussed and voted on by the full 
House. 4 Judge Ritter was acquitted on these articles. 

The joint committee disavowed any attempt to "draw any conclua 
sions whether there was, or was not, fraud or negligence involved in 
any aspect of the returns, either on the part of the President or his 
personal representatives." (Joint Committee Report, 4.) This dis
avowal was predicated on the fact that this committee was then in
volved in an investigation of whether grounds exist for the impeach
ment of the President. 

The IRS, on the other hand, in the course of the investigation, con° 
eluded that "inconsistencies abound[ed]" between the various stories 
of the President's representatives involved in the gift of papers, and 
that a grand jury investigation was warranted to determine whether 
fraud had been committed by these representatives. (Book X, 402.) 
However, like the joint committee, the IRS made no allegations of 
fraud against the President. 

On April 2, 1974, the fraud investigation was formally referred to 
the Special Prosecutor in the names of three of the President's repre
sentativs: Frank DeMarco, his attorney; Ralph Newman, the ap
praiser of the papers; and Edward L. Morgan, formerly Deputy 
Counsel to the President. (Rook X, 403-04.) The Spe,cial Prosecurtor 
has recently begun a grand jury investigation. 

The evidence with respect to Presidential involvement is as follows: 
In a meeting between then President-elect Nixon and President 

Lyndon Johnson in 1968, President-elect Nixon became aware of the 
possibility of making a gift of his historical papers, and taking a 

• 80 Cong, Rec. 4599-4601 ; id. 3066-92. 
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charitable deduction on his Federal income tax return for their fair 
ma.rket value. (Book X, 1.) In mid-December 1968, the President had 
discussions with Richard Ritzel, then his t,ax attorney, concerning the 
feasibility and requirements of such a gi:iit, and on December 27 or 28, 
1968 he received :from Ritzel ,two versions of the 1968 dood of gift and 
a covering explanatory memorandum. (Book X, 1-2.) On the evening 
of December 28, 1968, the President telephoned Mr. Ritzel, and they 
discussed Ritzel's memorandum and the restrictions on public access 
to the papers contained in one or both deeds. ( Book X:, 2.) Mr. Nixon 
signed the 1968 deed, which was transmitted back to Mr. Ritzel, who 
then completed arrangements for the 1968 gift. (Book X, 2-3.) The 
President signed his 1968 tax return, which included a deduction of 

. $70,552 for the 1968 gift. The remaining $9,447.73 was made available 
as a deduction carryover for future years. In accordance with IRS 
regulations, a staitement w J,S attiached to the return including informa
tion as to the existence of any restrictions on the gift. It said in sub
stance that the · gift was free and clear, with no rights remaining in the 
taxpayer. (Book X, 3.) s 

On February 6, 1969, John Ehrlichman sent a memorandum to the 
President in regard to gifts and charitable contributions. In this 
memorandum, Ehrlichrnan recited the 1968 gift of papers, and sug
gested that the President could continue to obtain the maximum chari
table deduction of 30 percent of his adjusted gross income by first 
contributing to charity proceeds from the sale of the President's writ
ing in an amount equal to 20 percent of his adjusted gross income. 
With respect "to the remaining 10 percent," Ehrlichman's memo
randum noted that it would "be made up of a gift of your papers to 
the United States. In this way we contemplate keeping the papers as 
a continuing reserve which we can use from now on to supplement 
other gifts to add up to the 30 percent maximum." The.re is a notation 
on the memorandum, apparently in the President's handwriting, 
which states "l. Good. 2. Let me know what we can do on the founda
tion idea." There is no reference in this memorandum to making a 
bulk gift of papers in the year 1969 which would be sufficient for the 
President's 30 percent charitable deduction for 1969 and succeed
ing years. (Book X, 3.) On June 16, 1969, Ehrlichment sent two 
memorandums to Deputy Counsel Morgan dated June 16, 1969. One of 
these memoranda mentioned the full 30 percent deduction for the 1969 
tax year and posed questions purportedly raised 'by the President him
self in regard to his taxes. (Book X. 8-9.) 6 

On November 7, 1969 Ralph Newman sent a preliminary appraisal 
to the President, valuing the President's pre-Presidential pa,pers at 
slightly over $2 million. (Tax Report, n. 38.) On November 16, 1969 
Newman attended a "\:Vhite House prayer breakfast. Newman stated 
to the staff at his interview that as he stood in the receiving line and 
introduced himself to the President , he asked the President if he had 
received the preliminary appraisal. The President replied that he 
did receive the appraisal, and stated that he did not believe that the 

6 It may be argued that the facts in this paragraph indicate that the President was 
Involved in and was aware of the requirements and · procedures fOlr the 1968 gift of papers; 
and that the President bad bad experience of at least one method of executing a gift of his papers. 

6 It may be argued that the facts in this paragraph are probative of the proposition that 
the President did not have an intention In 1969 of making a bulk gift of papers with 
carryover consequences. 
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figure could be so high. Newman told the President that the figure 
was a conservative estimate. (Book X, 9.) 7 

On December 30, 1969 the President signed the Tax Reform Act 
of 1969. This extremely complex statute 8 contained a provision retro
actively establishing a cutoff date of July 25, 1969 for effective char
itable donations of papers. (Tax Report, n. 45) 

The final instance of Presidential involvement in the events leading 
to the gift of papers is the President's signing of his 1969 tax return 
on April 10, 1970. On that date, the President's attorney, Frank 
DeMarco, met with the President and explained the tax return to him, 
including the deduction for the gift of papers. Herbert Kalmbach 
was present at that meeting, and has testified before the committee 
that the President and DeMarco went over the return page by page 9 

and discussed the tax consequences of the gift of papers deduction 
(Kalmbach testimony 3 HJC 670-71). In his intervi ew with the 
staff, DeMarco said that his explanation to the President consisted 
of DeMarco's pointing to the appraisal by Newman 8Jld stating, 
"This, of course, is the appraisal supporting the deduction for the 
papers which you gave away." According to DeMarco, the President's 
response was "That's fine." DeMarco has said there was no discussion 
about the deed giving the gift of papers to the United States. De
Marco told the President that the gift of papers would be a tax 
shelter for several years. DeMarco has stated that there was no in
depth analysis of the tax return while he was with the President, 
but he said there was no question that the President knew he was 
getting a refund and that a basis for the refund was the deduction 
taken for the gift of papers. Shortly thereafter, DeMarco met with 
Mrs. Nixon and obtained her signature on the return. ( Book X, 17.) 

"It may be argued that the facts In this paragraph are probative ot the proposition that, 
as of November, 1969, the President did not have an understanding that a gift of his papers 

8 Based on the President's signature of this statute, which takes up more than 3-00 pages 
had been made In Aorll of that year . 
In the U.S. Code Congressional and Administrative News, the summary of Information 
concludes, "There can be no doubt that the President knew that the Tax Reform 'Act 
~iii~r~d that, for the claim of a deduction to be valid, a gift must be completed by July 25, 

• The statement that the gift had been made on March 27, 1969 was contained In an 
a tt achment to the return. (Book X , 5. ) 



THEORIES OF THE EVIDENCE 

The minority staff submit that the issue with respect to the Presi
dent's taxes is not whether the deduction for the gift of papers was 
valid or invalid.1 Nor is the issue whether any personal representative 
of the President committed fraud in connection with the gift of papers 
or the preparation of the return. The primary issue is whether the 
President committed acts constituting willful tax evasion. 2 

Section 7201 of the Internal Revenue Code, entitled "Attempt to 
Evade or Defeat Tax," provides: 

Any person who willfully attempts in any manner 'to evade or defeat any tax 
imposed by this title or the payment thereof shall, in addition to other penalties 
provided by law, 'be guilty of a felony and, upon conviction thereof, shall be fined 
not more than $10,000.00, or imprisoned not more 'than five years, or both, together 
with cost of prosecution. 

1 Under applicable law, the burden of establishing the validity of the deduction falls 
upon the President. The burden of proof in this inquiry was not 'With the President. 

2 As the summary of information states, "Mere mistake or negligence by the President 
iu filing false tax returns would clearly not provide grounds for impeachment." (Summary 
of information, 172.) 

(159) 



DISCUSSION 

In order to establish a case of willful tax evasion under Section 
7201, there must be proof not only of willingness on the part of the 
taxpayer, but also of affirmative acts of wrongdoing, such as deceit, 
concealment, misrepresentation, and the other usual "badges of fraud." 
In Sp ies v. United States, 317 U.S. 492 (1943), the Supreme Court 
stated: 

By way of illustration, and not by way of limitation, we would think affirma
tive willful attempt may be inferred from conduct such as keeping a double set 
of books, making false entries or alterations, or false invoices or documents, 
destruction ·of books or reco,rds, concealment of assets or covering up sources 
of income, handling of one's affairs to avoid making the records usual in transac
tions of the kind, and any conduct, the lik ely effect of Which would be to mislead 
or to conceal. · 

Other cases are instru ctive on the character of acts necessary to 
constitute fraudulent deductions. Such fraudulent deductions include 
the fraudulent taking of unjustified deductions based on false inven
tory, UnUedStates v. K elley, 105 F. 2d 912 (2d Cir.1939); the claiming 
of extensive deductions for losses on sales of securities where the securi
ties were sold to close friends at bargain prices and very shortly bought 
back by the taxpayer, United States v. Schenck, 126 F. 2d 702 (2d Cir. 
1942) cert. denied sub. nmn . llloskowitz v. United S tates, 316 U.S. 705 
(1942); and the claiming of a loan made by the taxpayer and taken 

as a deduction for "purchases," thus reducing income, Barsh.op v. 
United States, 192 F. 2d 699 (5th Cir. 1951), cert. denied, 342 U.S. 920 
(1952). 

It may be argued that the 1970 events reveal affirmative acts of 
wrongdoing on the part of the President's personal representatives, 
Newman, DeMarco and/or Morgan01 However, it is difficult to see 
how the President could be charged with willfulness or with an af
firmative act of wrongdoing unless he knew o:f any fraudulent acts 
by his personal representatives. The evidence does not seem to bear 
out Presideniial knowledge of fraudulent acts by his subordinates in 
connection with his tax returns. 

On the one hand, it can be argued that it is doubtful that DeMarco, 
Newman, and Morgan would undert ake a coordinated scheme of falsifi
cation on their own without checking with the taxpayer or one of 
his close advisors. Th e gift of papers was of enormous importance to 
the Pr esident's financial postur e and was also of some historical 
significance. The three men invol ved herein were not customarily 

1 The President has stated that he relied on his lawyer, tax accountant, and other snbor
dlnates to handle the gift. A White House press statement dated April 4, 1974 states that 
any errors committed by th e Pr esident's tax consultants were done without the President's 
aporoval. 

The Summary of Inform ation does not address this Issue . Good faith rellane e on one's 
attorney Is a defense by a finder of fact . In a criminal trial If the defendant raises the 
defen se that he relied on someon e else to prepare th ~ return. he is entitled to an Ins truction 
on that Issue , since the doctrine of respondeat sup erior applicable to a civil case would not 
apply In a criminal case. It should appear from the circumstances that the advlsor had an 
apparent competence in the t ax field. In addition there must be n showing that the taxpayer 
actually believed and followed the advice. 
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handling personal affairs of the President of such magnitude without 
some gmdance. In addition, when the President signed his 1969 tax 
return, he knew that he had signed a deed in connection with the 
1968 gift: and yet he had signed no deed for the 1969 gift-although 
since assuming the Presidency in January, 1969, the Preside~t ha_d 
probably grown more accustomed to actmg through agents m his 
personal affairs. 

The short answer to the case of imputed knowledge and inferred in
tent upon which any fraud allegations would have to rest in this in
stance is that the mere fact that a taxpayer has signed his tax return 
is not enough. If the burden is on the committee to establish the ele
ments of Presidential fraud, that burden simply is not carried by the 
evidence recited above, which falls far short of demonstrating on 
the part of the President, any act of deceit, concealment, misrepre
sentation, or the other usual "badges of fraud." Although the com
mittee and staff have interviewed two of the participants in the meeting 
of April 10, 1970, at which the President signed his 1969 tax return, 
neither witness stated that the President was informed or even asked 
about the details of the gift. Indeed, none of the witnesses in the case 
interviewed by the staff has indicated that the President had any 
awareness of the details of the circumstances surrounding the gift of 
papers: 

The summary of information argues that willfulness and knowl
edge "may be inferred from all the events and circumstances sur
rounding the making of the gift and the preparation and execution 
of the tax return." ( Summary of information, 172). Willfulness and 
knowledge on the part of the President cannot be inferred merely from 
the evidence before this committee concerning essentially the acts of 
other individuals. 

2 In regard to the absence of evidence of Presidential knowledge, the failure of the staff 
to submit Interrogatories to the President must weigh . heavily in considering whether the 
committ ee ls acting on a complete record. Such written questions can be narrowly drawn 
to ellclt narrow responses, as the interMgatories drafted by the joint committee demon
strate. The President has indlooted that he would submit written resnon8es untler oath to 
such interrogatories if submitted by this committee , but to date th~ committee has not 
seen fit to avail itself of that oooortunit'I'. 
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